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THE PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT
OF 1992
THURSDAY, APRIL 30, 1992
U.S.

SENATE,

SUBCOMMITEE

ON

PATENTS,

COYRIGHTS

AND TRADEMARKS, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
JOINTLY WITH U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ANI JUDICIAL
ADMINISTRATION, COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittees met, pursuant to notice, at 2:08 p.m., in room
226, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Dennis DeConcini (chairman of the Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks,
U.S. Senate) presiding.
Also present from the U.S. Senate: Senators Hatch and Grassley.
Present from the U.S. House of Representatives: Representative
Hughes (chairman of the Subcommittee on Intellectual Property
and Judicial Administration), and Representatives Moorhead and
Coble.
OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DENNIS DeCONCINI, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF ARIZONA
Senator DECONCINI. The Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights
and Trademarks of the Senate, as well as the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration
will come to order.
Today, we are holding hearings on two companion bills, S. 2605
and H.R. 4978.
We begin the first of many discussions on the complex and farreaching issue of patent harmonization. The goal of harmonization
is to provide better protection of U.S. inventions abroad by establishing uniform international patent procedures and standards.
On April 9, I introduced the Senate version of the Patent System
Harmonization Act, S. 2605. On the same day, Chairman Hughes
and Ranking Member Moorhead introduced the House version: of
that bill, H.R. 4978. I'd like to thank Representatives Hughes and
Moorhead and any other members for coming over on this side of
the Hill for these joint hearings. I promise to do the same thing on
some other issue that we can agree to have joint hearings on. I'm
grateful that you would come over, particularly today, because we
have a vote scheduled at 3 o'clock.
We' introduced this legislation to encourage healthy debate on a
complex and controversial issue. There is widespread global interest in harmonizing certain aspects of national patent laws. For
years, the administration has been engaged in harmonization dis(1)

cussions in a trilateral arrangement with Japan's Patent Office
and the European Patent Office. In addition, the World Intellectual
Property Organization has convened a series of meetings over the
years specifically on this topic.
Harmonizing is not a simple process. It would require substantive changes to the patent laws of each participating country
to conform to any treaty entered into. Harmonization would lead to
the most significant changes in U.S. patent laws since the Patent
Act of 1836.
Thus, it is my view that such drastic changes to fundamental aspects of our patent system should be examined and considered in
Congress and not in the back room meetings in Brussels or Geneva. Let me make this clear-it's this Senator's view the burden is
upon those who seek to change our patent system. They have the
burden of proof to show their case and that the changes are necessary.
The most fundamental change to our system, to the harmonization agreement, would be to transform our patent system from
a "first-to-invent" to a "first-to-file" system. It has been asserted
that implementation of a first-to-file system is necessary in order
for the United States to obtain beneficial concessions from- other
countries in the harmonization negotiations. Harmonization will
also require several other major changes to our patent systems,
which we will be discussing today. Many benefits would flow from
the international harmonization of the diverse patent laws of the
major patent-granting countries.
A global economy now exists. As the world leader in innovation
and cutting-edge technology, U.S. inventors and companies would
finally obtain effective patent protection in other countries.
However, harmonization will also entail some burdens. The patent practices of inventors and companies would be substantially altered by such a treaty. Independent inventors fear they will lose
the incentive to invent because they cannot beat large corporations
in a race to file at the Patent Office. Universities sometimes fear
users' rights will undermine the presumption of a patent's validity
and dilute its values. These are all legitimate concerns that deserve
to be addressed.
Harmonization has been a topic of discussion in the international
realm for some time, but now it is time to examine its impact in
a public and domestic forum. In the end, Congress really must determine if changes in our patent system are in the best interest of
the United States and the public as a whole.
By holding these hearings such as the one today, we can begin
to debate the changes a harmonization treaty would exact on our
domestic patent laws. I look forward to the hearings.
I'll now yield to my ranking member, Senator Hatch from Utah,
and then to the chairman of the House committee.
OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ORRIN G. HATCH, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF UTAH

Senator HATCH. Thank you, Chairman DeConcini and Chairman
Hughes. Mr. Moorhead, we're pleased to have you with us.
The effort to harmonize the world's patent laws has been a very
arduous one. International discussions concerning the draft treaty

are continuing. The draft treaty, as presently written, would require the United States to make some basic changes in its patent
laws. A significant change, of course, would be the abandonment of
the American system of granting a patent to the first-to-invent in
favor of the first-to-file system.
While the goal of harmonization is important, we have to be careful not to abandon patent rules that embody important public goals
of the United States of America.
I look forward to reviewing the testimony of the witnesses on the
advantages and the disadvantages of the treaty. I'm also interested
in their views on the merits of other provisions of the draft treaty
and the impact those provisions may have on American inventors.
I commend my colleagues for introducing legislation and getting
this discussion underway in Congress. I look forward to working
with my colleagues to assure the best possible result for American
inventors.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you, Senator Hatch.
Chairman Hughes.
OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM J. HUGHES, A REPRESENTATVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY

Mr. HUGHES. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
First, let me just thank you and your ranking member, the distinguished gentleman from Utah, for joining with us in this hearing today. You have had a very distinguished career in the U.S.
Senate and your work on patents, trademarks, and copyrights will
afford us an opportunity to work together on some very important
initiatives that have far-reaching and long-term impacts on our
country, so I look forward to working with you. That's one of the
nice parts about my new responsibilities with this subcommittee.
Today, we are beginning an important undertaking in the consideration of how to improve intellectual property protection worldwide, and whether we should harmonize our patent system with
patent systems of the rest of the world.
My good friend and colleague, Representative Moorhead and I,
recently introduced the Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992
in the House of Representatives. The distinguished Senator, the
chairman of this subcommittee, Senator DeConcini, introduced a
companion measure in the U.S. Senate.
I'm pleased that the House Judiciary Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Adfininistration and the Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks are undertaking this effort to assess the merits of a harmonization treaty
in a partnership that I think will serve us all well.
The United States leads ,he world, as you may know, in technological innovation, and American inventors have a growing need for
worldwide V--otection of their intellectual property rights. Regretfully, some countries are not providing fair and adequate protection
for American inventions.
Last year, the Subcommittee on Intellectual Property and Judicial Administration held 2 days of hearings to examine how best
to protect American intellectual property worldwide. We continue

to closely monitor multinational and bilateral efforts to harmonize
our patent law and to improve protection abroad.
There could be much gained from international harmonization of
our patent laws. For example, it would be very much in the interest of the United States, it seems to me, for the countries to reduce
the time it takes to review patent applications. A harmonization
treaty could also reduce the cost that is involved in filing a different patent application in every country in which they want to
do business. However, as in any give and take exchange, harmonization would require changes in the American patent system.
Congress must consider whether a harmonization treaty, including both the changes to U.S. laws and the changes in the laws that
would be made by our sister countries, would overall benefit the
American people.
The bill that we are considering today provides Congress with
the opportunity to consider these changes in the event that a treaty
is worked out. The Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992 anticipates the likely components of a harmonization treaty and reflects the ensuing changes that might be called for in our own patent laws.
These include a conversion to a first-to-file system, the recognition of prior user rights, the publication of patent applications 18
months after they are filed, and a change in the term of patents
from 17 to 20 years. Thase provisions will each be considered by
the subcommittee. Today's hearing will allow us to assess the rel
ative merits of the harmonization treaty and the specific provisions
of the Patent System Harmonization Act.
In addition, we will continue to weigh the views of the public, including the very inventors, commercial enterprises and other organizations who use the intellectual property system to the betterment of our society. During the course of our inquiry, we hope to
focus particular attention on the impact that this proposal would
have on small businesses, universities and independent inventors.
I'm hopeful that multinational negotiations will produce a treaty
that benefits the American public and improves protection of intellectual property worldwide. I look forward, Mr. Chairman, to the
testimony of the many distinguished witnesses who will be with us
today.
Before you recognize my ranking Republican, let me tell you that
I'm very fortunate to have Carlos Moorhead as my ranking Republican. I had a ranking Republican many years ago by the name of
Hal Sawyer from Grand Rapids, MI. We worked together for about
6 years in partnership and had a great relationship, one of the
most productive periods of my own personal career in the Congress.
Representative Moorhead is indeed result-oriented and I'm really
fortunate to have him as my partner in these important matters.
Thank you.
Senator DECONCINI. Mr. Chairman, thank you.

Let me echo that because I've worked with Mr. Moorhead for a
number of years as the ranking member on a number of conferences with your predecessor, Mr. Kastenmeier, and indeed, he's
always there and drives a hard bargain for the House, but he also
is committed to getting a bill out and that's why we passed as
many laws as we did through our conferences.

Mr. Moorhead.
OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CARLOS J. MOORHEAD, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. MOORHEAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to commend you and the Senator from Utah, Mr. Hatch,
and the gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Hughes, for introducing
this legislation and for scheduling these hearings. I do believe that
national debate on these issues is long overdue.
In 196C, President Johnson's Commission on Patent Law Reform
recommended that the United States replace its first-to-invent patent system with a first-to.file. Although there have been periodic
discussions of this important issuk, there's been very little congressional debate or legislation that focused on the merits of these
changes.
Our system of first-to-invent has been with us over 200 years. I
have received letters in opposition to the change that say, it's not
broke, so please don't fix it. We also know that the United States
is probably the only country in the world who still has the system
of first-to-invent.
In 1984, the World Intellectual Property Organization began
meetings on drafting a treaty to harmuiiize the patent laws of Europe and of Japan. Before this treaty is approved, it's important
that we hear from the individual inventor and the small business
community from around the country as to what effect this legislation may have on them.
If we are to change our existing system, the burden is on the proponents to make a case for such a change and any change made
must be in the best interests of the Uited States and continue to
encourage the great innovation this country has enjoyed for over
200 years.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you very much, Mr. Moorhead.
Our first panel is composed of Mr. Manbeck, Commissioner of the
Patent and Trademark Office. We want to compliment you, Mi.
Manbeck, for your accomplishments in this Office over the last 2
years. We regret you're leaving public service. I understand you're
accompanied by Mr. Mike Kirk; we're glad to have you. Mr. Van
Horn from the Patent Office, we're pleased to have you.
Your full statement will appear in the record, Commissioner. You
may proceed to summarize it for us.
STATEMENT OF HON. HARRY F. MANBECK, JR., COMMISSIONER, PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED
BY MIKE KIRK, ASSISTANT COMMISSIONER FOR LEGISLATION AND INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS
Mr. MANBECK. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I welcome this
opportunity to testify on the patent law harmonization effort in
which the United States has been engaged over the last several
years. I commend your initiative to hold this hearing today and
would particularly- like to thank Chairman DeConcini and Mr.

. .

.......

Hatch for allowing their staff members to attend one of the negotiating sessions at WIPO as members of the official U.S. delegation.
I know that the Patent and Trademark Office wants to continue
its close working relationships with the members of the subcommittee a id their staffs. I would hope that both the members and the
staffs would be able to accept our open invitation to participate in
these negotiations as they proceed. We now expect. that the next
session of the Diplomatic Conference will be held in the summer
of 1993.
The draft patent low harmonization treaty presents the United
States with a unique opportunity to strengthen the protection for
the invention of American industry and individual inventors
around the world. It is true that the United States will be required
to make some very fundamental changes in its patent laws. However, if these changes are part of an overall harmonization treaty
which contains the beneficial provisions which the United States
has been seeking, I believe that the United States should ratify
and participate in the resulting treaty.
We have been seeking a number of provisions in the draft patent
law harmonization treaty which would result in enhanced protection for our inventors in countries around the world. I would like
to discuss a number of these with you this afternoon to provide
some perspective on what, in my opinion, an appropriate package
might contain.
First, the draft treaty provides an international, 12-month grace
period. While the United States today has a 12-month grace period
which protects inventors against the loss of their patent rights
when they disclose their invention prior to filing, this grace period
does not protect them in countries outside the United States. Most
countries have an absolute novelty requirement which means that
any disclosure precludes a patent.
The U.S. inventors, particularly those in the university community who follow the rule of publish or perish, have lo8t rights
abroad due to early publication. Perhaps the most noteworthy recent example of that is the invention which forms the basis for the
five-millionth patent in the United tafts. This is a patent issued
on an invention made at the University of Florida relating to the
production of ethanol by biological means.
The University of Florida obtained a very worthwhile patent in
the United States but, due to early publication by the inventors,
probably will not be able to get the patent coverage it would otberwise be able to get around the world. If there were a worldwide
grace period, it would have been protected.
The draft treaty contains a provision that would prevent an inventor from loss of his patent rights on the basis of a disclosure before filing a patent application, provided the application is filed
within 12 months of the inventor's disclosure.
A second problem that U.S. inventors have suffered in countries
around the world involves pregrant oppositions. In several countries, patent applications are published following examination to
allow members of the public to cite reasons why a patent should
not be granted. This procedure is sometimes abused by competitors
of an inventor or the inventor's company through the filing of nu-

. I

merous oppositions which can delay the grant of a patent. In some
extreme cases, the delay lasts until after the patent has expired.
I can assure you that this is no myth. I worked for a large corporation before I came with the Government and we had one very
important semiconductor patent which issued in Japan after it expired. It is indeed true that under the Japanese system, we were
able to obtain royalties for the period between publication and the
expiration of the patent, but we never could get the exclusive right
that we should have been entitled to and could have gotten were
it not for the preissue opposition procedure. The draft harmonization treaty includes an explicit rule which would prevent pregrant oppositions in national laws.
Another problem faced by U.S. inventors involves the lack of adequate protection for inventors in the judicial systems of various
countries. In particular, the nature of the laws and the judicial
practice of some countries has resulted in patents being interpreted
so narrowly by courts that minor changes allow an infringer to escape liability.
The draft treaty includes a provision that would mandate that
patent claims receive a fair scope of protection and specifically
would require that countries adopt a rule that says a substitution
of an element for its equivalent in a patent invention would not
allow the copier to escape liability. In other words, we have a doctrine of equivalence in the United States, I think it's well-regarded
and there would be somewhat the same doctrine around the world
if the treaty is adopted.
The provision would also preclude countries from limiting claims
to the literal disclosure or examples contained in the patent specification. Taken together, this provision will ensure more adequate
protection for the U.S. inventions abroad.
Another problem which U.S. inventors have faced involves the
filing of patent applications in countries where the language presents considerable difficulties. It has happened in some countries
that during translation, an error has been made which is critical
to the patentability of the invention or the scope of protection
granted. Under current practice, such clerical translation mistakes
have not been correctable.
The draft treaty contains a provision which would allow American inventors to file in the English language and furnish a verified
translation into the language of the country within 2 months.
Moreover, the English language original application would be considered the official application for purposes of determining whether
or not translation errors had occurred. In addition, the provision
would minimize the requirements for obtaining a filing date, the
date against which an invention is considered for purposes of patentability.
There are a number of other provisions which would benefit
American inventors. These include a provision broadening the
scope of inventions that can be included in a single application,
guaranteeing that U.S. applicants can use the American style, one
part claim, and imposing time limits on the processing of patent
applications to ensure that the term of a patent would not be unduly curtailed by protracted processing.

The price for obtaining a treaty with these provisions will be that
the United States will have to move to a system where it grants
patents to the inventor first-to-file an application, rather than its
traditional system of granting patents to the first inventory. This
will be a major change. However, implementing a first-to-file system, which includes the opportunity to file a provisional specification or internal priority document, not requiring all the formalities
of a complete application, will be recommended by the Advisory
Commission on Patent Law Reform to mitigate the difficulties
which have been asserted for a first-to-file system.
I would like to interject at this point that if this provisional specification approach should be adopted, it would allow universities or
anyone else to file in the Patent Office, for example, the disclosure
which the inventor wants to make for purposes of publication. The
inventor would then have a provable date as to that publication,
constructive reduction of practice, everything he gets in a way from
a formal application, andthen later, if the invention is proven or
they believe it is worth the cost of a full application, they would
be able to file a full application within a year. This is a system
which exists in Japan and some other countries, and we think it
is well worth your consideration for adoption here.
In addition, I would have to say that the simplicity an4 certainty
of a system awarding patents on the basis of first-to-fle may well
prove a significant advantage to small companies and independent
inventors when contrasted with the complications, costs, and difficulties associated with proving that an inventor made an invention first as in one of our current interference proceedings.
Another change which will be required involves publication of
patent applications at a fixed period after the first figin of an application anywhere in the world. We have been successful in having
this period of time stretched to 24 months in the draft treaty, a period which would significantly reduce the number of applications
which the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office would have to publish
and which would go far to ensuring that a vast majority of all U.S.
inventors would either have a patent or a very good idea of the
scope of patent they would likely receive if they continue prosecution.
In other words, either their patent would be issued before time
for application publication or they would at least know the scope
of what they were going to get. I will say more about this in connection with the legislation before us today.
There are other provisions in the draft harmonization treaty
which are also contained in the draft text developed in the Uruguay Round negotiations on the trade-related aspects of intellectual
property rights or as this is commonly known, TRIP's. These include the subject matter to be covered by a patent, the rights to
be conferred by a patent, the term a patent should receive, and reversing the burden of proof for the respective products produced by
a patented process.
While we have seen that the progress in the Uruguay Round is
currently delayed due to differences of opinion primarily over the
question of agriculture, we are nonetheless hopeful that these provisions in the TRIPs text will ultimately be approved and will

avoid the need to seek duplicate provisions in the patent law harmonization treaty.
Mr. Chairman and members, the patent law harmonization effort
has been widely considered by U.S. industry, the patent bar, academia, and small business and independent inventors. Broad support for the harmonization effort has been received from the National Association of Manufacturers, the Electronics Industry Association, the Chemical Manufacturers Association, the Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association, the American Chemical Society, the Section of Patent, Trademark and Copyright Law of the
American Bar Association, the American Intellectual Property Law
Association, and others.
The legislation before us today implements a number of provisions in the draft harmonization treaty. These include the first-tofile provision, the 12-month grace period, early publication of applications, and a patent term of 20 years from filing. It does not, however, address a number of other provisions which would require
changes in U.S. law.
For example, it does not include provisions for unity of invention
or the nature of protection afforded by a patent, as well as a number of other conforming changes. There are also some questions regarding the legislation before you that I would like to raise briefly.
Although the section dealing with mandatory publication provides authorization for applications to cover the publication costs,
I think we all realize the difficulty of relying on appropriated, taxpayer funds to cover these costs. Unless some means is found for
saying these costs, the services of the Patent Office will suffer and
e reduced. If the subcommittees would like, I'd be glad to give you
our current estimates of those publication costs.
In addition, we are concerned about the optional deferred examination for a period of 18 months from the filing date. Anytime the
Patent and Trademark Office gets out of the ordinary course of
processing applications, costs go up and difficulties arise. Also of
concern is the provision that requires the Office to give accelerated
processing for a special fee of not more than 25 percent of the fee
fr search and examination. A fee that is set at such a low amount
will not recover the associated costs and all applicants, or at least
a very high percentage of them, will request accelerated processing
which will result in no one getting accelerated processing.
Nonetheless, I believe the legislation before us today does provide
a vehicle to begin the discussion on the very important issue of patent law harmonization. As I said at the outset of my statement
Mr. Chairman, I welcome the opportunity to be here, I commend
you for your action, and I'd be pleased to try to answer any questions you may have.
[Mr. Manbeck submitted the following material:j
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Mr. Chairmen and Members of the Subcommittees:
I welcome this opportunity to testify before your Subcommittees on the effort to seek
improvements in the protection of inventions worldwide through the harmonization of the patent
system and patent laws of the United States with the patent systems aad patent laws of our major
competitors.

I commend your initiative to advance the debate on this undertaking through

introduction of S. 2605 and H.R. 4978, companion bills which outline the major changes in the
patent laws of the United States which would be required to conform otr laws to the evolving
international standard.

THE INTERNATIONAL EFFORT TO HARMONIZE PATENT LAWS
The present international effort to harmonize the patent laws of the world began in 1984 under
the auspices of the World Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO), a United Nations
specialized agency located in Geneva, Switzerland.

In a series of approximately a dozen

meetings of experts that took place between 1984 and 1990, a draft treaty was developed. The

draft treaty, entitled "A Treaty Supplementing the Paris Convention as far as Patents are
Concerned," presently consists of 39 articles and 13 rules.

The draft treaty deals with both substance and procedure. The draft treaty does not harmonize
every aspect of patent prosecution but it does bring some uniformity to filing, prosecution and
enforcement. Some of the more significant matters now included in the draft treaty are the
awarding of patents to the inventor to first file an application, an international 12-month grace
period, the requirements of an application to obtain a filing date, the definition of patentable
subject matter, the effect of previously filed applications on later filed applications (prior art
effect), early publication of applications, prompt search and examination of applications, the
prohibition of pre-grant oppositions, interpretation of claims and reversal of the burden of proof
in regard to products of patented processes. Other significant matters covered by the draft treaty
are the nature of the description and the claims in a patent application, the number of inventions
allowed in an application (unity of invention), the criteria for patentability, the right to amend
applications, the right to amend patents, revocation of patents, rights coferred by a patent, prior
user rights and enforcement of patents.

BENEFITS AND COSTS OF THE DRAFT TREATY FOR THE UNITED STATE,
The draft treaty presents the United States with a unique opportunity to strengthen prctection for
the inventions of American industry and inventors around the world. It is true that, the United
States will be required to make some very fundamental changes in its patent law:.

However,

if these changes are part of an overall harmonization treaty which contains the beneficial
provisions which the United States has been seeking, the United States should ratify and
participate in the resulting treaty.

We have been seeking a number of provisions in the draft treaty which would result in enhanced
protection for our inventors in countries around the world. I would like to discuss a number of
these with you this afternoon to provide some perspective on what, in my opinion, an
appropriate package might contain.
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The draft treaty provides an international 12-month grace period. While the United States today
has a 12-month grace period which protects inventors against the loss of their patent rights when
they disclose their invention prior to filing, this grace period does not protect them in countries
outside the United States. Most countries have an absolute novelty requirement which means
that any disclosure precludes a patent. U.S. inventors, and particularly those in the university
community who follow the rule of publish or perish, have lost rights abroad due to early
publication. The draft treaty contains a provision that would protect an inventor from loss of
his patent rights in all member countries on the basis of a disclosure before filing a patent
application, provided the application is filed within 12 months of the inventor's disclosure.

A second problem that U.S. inventors have suffered in countries around the world involves pregrant oppositions. In several countries patent applications are published following examination
to allow members of the public to cite reasons why a patent should not be granted.

This

procedure is sometimes abused by competitors of an inventor or the inventor's company through
the filing of numerous oppositions which can delay the grant of a patent. In some extreme cases
the delay lasts until after the patent has expired; The draft harmonization treaty includes an
explicit rule that would prohibit pre-grant oppositions in national laws.

Another problem faced by U.S. inventors involves the lack of adequate protection for inventors
in the judicial systems of various countries. In particular, the laws and the judicial practice of
some countries has resulted in patents being interpreted so narrowly by courts that minor
changes allow an infringer to escape liability. The draft treaty includes a provision that would
mandate that patent claims receive a fair scope of protection and specifically would require that
countries adopt a rule that says the substitution of one element for another in a patented
invention, where the two elements are equivalent, would not allow the copier to escape liability.
The provision would also preclude countries from limiting claims to the literal disclosure or
examples contained in the patent specification. Taken together, this provision will ensure more
adequate protection for U.S. inventions abroad.

aiiois in
Another problem which U.S. inventors have faced involves the filing of patent apple -countries where the language ,'resents consideable difficulties.

It has happened in somi

countries that during translation an error been made which is critical to the patentability of the
invention or to the scope of protection granted. Under current practice, such clerical translation
mistakes have not been correctabe. The draft treaty contains a provision which would allow
American inventors to file in the English language, and furnish a translation into the language
of the country within two months. Moreover, the English-language original application would
be considered the official application for purposes of determining whether or not translation
errors had occurred. In addition, the provision would minimize the requirements for obtaining
a filing date, the date against which an invention is considered for purposes of patentability.

There are a number of other provisions which will benefit U.S. inventors. These include a
provision broadening the scope of inventions that can be included in a single application,
guaranteeing that U.S. applicants can use the American-style one-part claim, and imposing time
limits on the processing of patent applications to ensure that the term of a patent would not be
unduly curtailed by protrated processing.

be that the United States will have to
The price for obtaining a treaty with these provisions wiWl
move to a system where it grants patents to the inventor to first file an application rather than
its taditional system of granting patents to the first inventor. This will be a major change.
However, implementing a first-to-file system which includes the opportunity to file a provisional
specification or internal priority document, as will be recommended by the Advisory
Commission on Patent Law Reform and as is included in the two bills before us today, will
mitigate the difficulties which have been asserted for a first-to-file system. In addition, I would
have to say that the simplicity and certainty of a system awarding patents on the basis of first
to file inay well prove a significant advantage to small companies and independent inventors
when contrasted with the complications, cost and difficulties associated with proving that an
inventor made an invention first, as is required under current U.S. law.
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Another change which will be required involves publication of patent applications at a fixed
period after the first fi!ng of an application anywhere in the world. We have been successful
in having this period of time stretched to 24 months in the draft treaty, a period which would
significantly reduce. -.! number of applications which we would have to publish. This will also
go far toward ensuring that the vast majority of all U.S. inventors would either have a patent,
or have a very good idea of the scope of the patent they would likely receive if they continue
prosecution, before publication would be required. I will say more about this in connection with
the legislation before us today.

THE DIPLOMATIC CONFERENCE TO CONCLUDE THE DRAFT TREATY
The diplomatic conference to consider the draft treaty was originally scheduled to be held in one
session of four weeks in The Hague in June 1991. In Febr'ary 1991, the United States offered
a proposal to the draft treaty to be considered at the diplomatic conference. The proposal would
have permitted any country having a first-to-invent system to maintain that system, The United
States also indicated that it was willing to seek a mutually satisfactory solution to foreign
criticisms regarding section 104 of title 35 of the United States Code.

A number of factors contributed to the United States making this proposal. The support of the
private sector in the United States for the harmonization effort, and first-to-file in partic-ular, had
not coalesced.

Furthermore, the Secretary of Commerce had established the Advisory

Commission on Patent Law Reform which would issue final recommendations only in mid-1992.
Finally, the Uruguay Round of trade talks under the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade,
which in its intellectual property protection discussions covered a number of the same topics that
are covered in the draft treaty, was not expected to be completed until some later time.

Immediately after the United States made the proposal to preserve a first-to-invent option, some
17 European countries asked for a meeting to reconsider the date of the diplomatic conference.
In an extraordinary meeting of the Paris Union Assembly, it was decided that the scheduled
four-week session of the diplomatic conference would be shortened to three weeks and that the

three-week session would be the first of two sessions. The date of the second session was left
open.

During the first session of the diplomatic conference, the first substantive topic considered was
the first-to-invent versus first-to-file question and the proposal of the United States to preserve
a first-to-invent optiom. The proposal of the United States was not supported by any of the other
87 countries in attadance at the conference.

In fact, some of the accommodations that the

United States had achieved in the draft treaty in previous meetings were questioned. It was clear
that a successful conclusion of the diplomatic confermce, including the acceptance of a number
of proposals by the United States, depended on the willingness of the United Stated to accept
a treaty with first to file.

In addition, the areas of overlap of coverage between the patent provisions in the GAiT
Uruguay Round negotiations and the draft treaty, were deferred in the first session of the
diplomatic conference. Because of the contentious nature of the North-South issues and the lack
of agreement in the GATT trade talks, it was felt that these topics could not be dealt with at the
first session.

In September 1992, the Paris Union Assembly will meet to consider the date of the second
session of the diplomatic conference. It is presently believed that July 1993 will be proposed
as the date for the second and final session of the diplomatic conference. Also, in view of the
current state of the GAIT TRIPs agreement, it is anticipated the Director General of WIPO will
propose that the diplomatic conference jot address the overlapping subject matter.

Reliance will

instead be place on the conclusions which it is hoped will be reached in the GAT talks.

PARTICIPATION OF THE PRIVATE SECTOR AND THE CONGRESS
In preparing for the various meetings, the U.S. deleation has benefitted from the advice and
counsel of representatives of U.S. industry, various patent and industry associations, academe
and individuals on the subject matter under discussion. This advice and c ud was obtained

both through responses to the numerous written requests that accompanied our wide distribution
of the draft negotiating texts and through ad hoc meetings which preceded every international
n'eeting.

We have also sought to keep these Subcommittees informed by insuring that

Congressional staff members received all the materials and were invited to all the ad hoc
meetings.

A number of Congressional staff members were able to participate in these

preparatory meetings.

In addition to working with this cross section of interested circles in the United States in
preparing for each meeting, the delegation of the United States has also encouraged attendance
of a wide spectrum of advisors from the private sector and Congress at the various negotiating
sessions.

The private sector has attended both as members of the U.S. delegation and as

members of non-governmental organizations. As you know, we have also invited members of
these Subcommittees and their staffs to join the official delegation. Unfortunately, pressures of
activity in the Congress and the timing of the negotiating sessions have been such that only one
member of Chairman DeConcini's staff and one member of Senator Hatch's staff have been able
to join the U.S. delegation.

Briefings of both members and staff of the Congress on the

progress of the negotiations have been undertaken to keep the Congress informed of key events.

THE ADVISORY COMMISSION ON PATENT LAW REFORM
In 1990, Secretary of Commerce Mosbacher, on the occasion of the celebration of the 200th
anniversary of the United States patent system, noted the importance of the United States
becoming more competitive internationally and the contributors that a strong U.S. patent system
would make to that competitiveness.

To study the need for strengthening the U.S. patent

system, the Secretary established the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform.. Since early
1991, the Commission has been studying more than a dozen aspects of the U.S. patent system,
many of which are directly related to topics covered by the WIPO patent law harmonization draft
treaty. In August 1992, the Commission will recommend ways to improve the U.S. patent laws
and procedures and to thereby enhance the competitive position of the United States.

In regard to the topics covered by the WIPO draft treaty, it is anticipated that the Advisory
Commission will offer recommendations concerning the question of whether a patent should be
awarded to the inventor who first files an application or to the inventor who is able to prove the
earliest act of invention, as with our present system.

The Advisory Commission is also

considering the early publication of patent applications, a 20-year patent term measured ftor
the filing and amendment to the definition of prior art. Prior user rights and a grace period will
also be addressed as part of the recom'nendaions.

The deliberations of the Advisory

Commission to date suggest that the Advisory Commission will recommend that the United
States embrace a first-to-file system only in the context of a balanced treat, which in its totality
is beneficial to U.S. industry and inventors.

U.S. PRIVATE SECTOR VIEWS ON THE WIPO DRAFT TREATY
In the many comments that have been received to date regarding the WIPO draft treaty, the
concept of the harmonization of patent laws has received wide support, particularly from bar
associatons and industry association. Many of the comments received were prompted by the
U.S. proposal made in early 1991 to amend the WIPO draft treaty to accommodate first to
invent in the treaty. There is some support in the university community and from some
independent inventors for harmonization, but some hesitation has been expressed particularly in
regard to a firs-to-file system. I believe that these concerns can be greatly alleviated in the
manner by which the first-to-file system is implemented. These concerns are being specifically
addressed by the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform in their consideration of first to
file and will undoubtedly be addressed in their recommendations.

THE GAT/TRIPS INVOLVEMENT IN PATENT LAW HARMONIZATION
The evolving international standard for patent law harmonization is also affected in part by the
intellectual property negotations that began in 1986 in the Uruguay Round of trade tlks under
the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (OATh. These negotations are taking place
within a negotiating group examining the trade-reaed aspects of intellectual property. The
commlte is kaown by the amacy Tr s mad do IM ft Is negotiating is refte

to as the

TRIPs text. While it had been initially expected that the GAT negotiations would be concluded
in December 1990, the negotiations continue.

One major difference between the WIPO

negotiations an.d the TRIPs negotiations is that while WIPO is concerned with harmonizing laws
to facilitate filing and enforcing patents in many countries, TRIPs is concerned only with
establishi ,g ininimum standards to enhance the value of patents. Thus, the WIPO draft treaty
addresses many topics that go beyond the objectives of the TRIPs text.

The GATT TRIPs text has a number of provisions that overlap with provisions found in the
WIPO draft treaty. Among the major areas where overlap occurs are those dealing with the
fields of technology for which patents must be available, the scope of rights conferred by a
patent, patent term, reversal of the burden of proof in regard to products of patented processes,
obligations of patent owners and remedial measures under national legislation to assure
compliance with the obligations of the patent owner.

THE PROPOSED LEGISLATION (S. 2605 AND H.R. 4978)
In general, the companion bills (S.2605 and H.R. 4978) embrace a number of the major changes
to U.S. patent law that would be needed to conform U.S. patent law to the evolving international
standard as represenited by the WIPO draft treaty. The bills provide for a patent system which
awards patents to the inventor who is the first to file an application for a particular invention
(Section 3), provides a 12-month grace period during which public disclosures of the invention
by the inventor would be excused (Section 3), embraces the publication of patent applications
at 18 months (Section 4) and proposes a term of patent protection of 20 years from the filing of
the patent application (Section 6).

In providing for an early publication of the patent application some 18 months after the
application is filed, the companion bills also provide that under certain circumstances a patentholder may have a right to obtain a reasonable royalty for infringing acts occurring during the
period following the publication of the patent application and before the patent is granted

(Section 6).

While the draft treaty also prodes for reasonable royalties for use prior to patent
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grant, the protection in the draft treaty is dependent on a somewhat different set of criteria. The

companion bills also provide for applications to be handled with special dispatch upon the
payment of a very modest fee so that inventors could know the likely extent of pwtection they
will receive before the 18-month publication (Section 5). This matter is not addressed by the
draft treaty.

It should be noted that the bills have not completely resolved the question of fund;ig of the
Patent and Trademark Office to support the cost of early publication. While the bills do contain
language authorizing appropriations for the Patent and Trademark Office, recent history leads
me to conclude that this will not lead to any money being provided for the costs of publication.
As I have stated in the past, even 24-month publication, without the internal priority document
option, will result in significant added costs for publication of entire applications or even for
laying open applications for public inspection.

We currently estimate $34.3 million for

publication of entire applications and $10.5 million for laying open applications. Without some
reliable source of funding, the cost of publication and laying open as required by the bills will
force the erosion of other Patent and Trademark Office services.

It should also be noted that the companion bills call for both the separate laying open of
applications and the publication of applications at 18 months. The draft treaty provides that a
laying open of the application alone would be sufficient to meet the publication requirement and
that a separate publishing of the entire application would not be required. This requirement of
the companion bills would further exacerbate the question of funding.

As to the handling of applications with special dispatch, the companion hills provide for
accelerated processing if the applicant requests it and pays a special fee to be set at not more
than 25% of the fee for search and examination (Section 4). I believe that this provision is
intended to enable applicants to receive an initial patentability appraisal prior to the time their
application would be published.

If the appraisal was unfavorable, the application could be

withdrawn to preserve the confidentially of any trade secrets in the application. While there is

certainly some merit in this approach, I am concerned that the level of the special fee will be
too low to accomplish this objective. At current fee levels, for example, small entities could
request such handling for a fee of less than $70, a relatively insignificant amount compared with
the total cost of obtaining a patent. And, of course, if a large number seek accelerated search
and examination, it will overwhelm our ability to treat these applications as special.

The companion bills also provide for a prior user right (Section 3). This is the right of someone
who makes or sells an invention prior to the time another files an application to continue such
activity even after the patent is granted. This is a matter which is addressed by the draft treaty
and is a topic being considered by the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform. The draft
treaty permits a country to accord certain defined prior user rights, if it wishes. The Advisory
Commission will probably recommend such rights, although deliberations in the Advisory
Commission have reflected the fact that opinion in the United States is divided in regard to the
rights and further divided as to the nature of the rights. My own view is that something in the
nature of a prior user right is needed to ensure that industry is not foreclosed from being able
to continue to engage in a given activity without having to eithe" seek a patent or disclose the
activity.

A number of other questions might be raised about several other aspects of the companion bills.
The publication of applications at 18 months as required by Section 4 of the companion bills
rather than as late as 24 months as permitted by the WIPO draft treaty will directly affect the
cost of publication as it will require that many more applications be published. If publication
would take place at 24 months, many of the applications that would be available for publication
at 18 months will have been already published as patents or will have been abandoned and not
need to be published.

The ability of the applicant to defer the search and examination as long as 18 months after filing,
as provided in the companion bills (Section 5), would pose particular operational problems for
the Patent and Trademark Office. Any time that the Patent and Trademark Office is required

to take up applications for processing out of the order in which they are received, it poses
special handling and processing problems which tend to increase costs.

Again, without

additional funding, the services of the Patent and Trademark Office will be eroded.

In regard to the extension of patent terms in the case of secrecy orders, the companion bills
propose that the term should be extended by the length of time that the application was under
a secrecy order (Section 6). The Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform is studying the
secrecy order process and is expected to recommend that the length of the patent term extension
would be based on the length of the delay in processing the application under the secrecy order,
with a possible maximum being set for the length of the extension.

Other aspects of the companion bills address certain changes to U.S. patent law which will not
be required to conform to the WIPO or GATT texts in their present form. These are some
changes that are similar to approaches found in the laws of other countries and others that are
original with these bills, but in any case they are changes which should advance the posture of
U.S. industry in better protecting its inventions and should encourage inventive activity in the
United States. Among these changes found in the bills is a change which accommodates an
internal priority system for the United States. This change permits the filing of an application
in the Patent and Trademark Office with a relatively small filing fee to obtain a filing date. This
feature should be particularly attractive to individual inventors and small businesses. If this were
coupled with simplified requirements for the application contents needed to obtain a filing date,
it would enable applicants to easily, quickly and cheaply file patent applications. This small fee
would be followed later by the payment of a more substantial fee once the applicant wanted the
patent application searched and examined. The Advisory Commision on Patent Law Reform
will recommend, as an element of a first-to-file regime, a provisional application which will
contain the simplified requirements.

The companion bills do not include a number of changes that would have to be addressed if the
draft treaty was finalized esentially as it is now drafted and the United States wished to

implement the treaty. The companion bills appear to make patents and published applications
effective for prior art purposes as of the U.S. filing date of the application. The draft treaty
however, provides that a patent or published application will be prior art from its earliest
effective filing date whether this is its U.S. filing date or a foreign priority date, for at least
novelty determinations. A country may also make it effective as of that date for
non-obviousness determinations.

The Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform will

recommend that U.S. patents and published U.S. applications should be applicable as prior art
for novelty purposes as of their earliest effective filing date and for non-obviousness purposes
as of their earliest U.S. filing date. In setting the effective prior art dates for novelty and nonobviousness determinations for patents and published applications, consideration has to be given
to the operational effect on the application examination process which arise from the choice of
different dates for different purposes.

Among other matters that the companion bills do not address are the requirements of an
application for obtaining a filing date, the changes needed to implement the agreed unity of
invention concept, and some changes in the nature of the protection afforded by a patent. A
number of other conforming changes in title 35 would also need to be made. These include
modifications to sections 135, 146, 291 and others.

CONCLUSION
What I have attempted to do is to give an overview of the on-going international negotiations
regarding patent law harmonization and to offer some comments on the two bills both in light
of the international activity and the activity to date of the Advisory Commission on Patent Law
Reform. We believe the bills under consideration contain a number of the needed elements to
align U.S. patent law with the harmonization effort. While the bills offer a number of very
good changes that can be made, we should not lose sight that the international negotiations are
still on-going and that we should not embrace these changes in the absence of an acceptable
conclusion to these negotiations. An acceptable conclusion to these negotiations would be a
treaty which will on balance offer benefits to U.S. industry and U.S. inventors.

As I indicated earlier, during the many meetings to negotiate the draft treaty, the representatives
of the United States have negotiated hard to achieve improvements in the laws of other countries
which will benefit U.S. interests. These include an international grace period, no pre-grant
oppositions, broad claim interpretation, the right to file applications in English and obtain a
filing date with a minimum of requirements, prompt processing of applications, patent coverage
for all technologies and others including numerous procedural advantages.

The achieving of these benefits is not without some obligation on the part of the United States.
It is understood that to achieve these many benefits the United States will have to agree to
change its law to a first-to-file system with an early publication of applications and certain
changes to the prior art effect accorded to applications filed in the United States that claim a
foreign priority date. It is my belief that these changes can be made in a way that minimizes
the difficulties for small entities and individual inventors, e.g., by providing for provisional
specifications for a modest fee. I believe that the overall package we have sought and very
likely can obtain is beneficial for the United States and that we should proceed with the
negotiations and implementation of a treaty containing the benefits I have mentioned.

SUMMARY OF
STATEMENT OF HARRY F. MANBECK, JR.,
ASSISTANT SECRETARY AND COMMISSIONER OF PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS
The draft patent law harmonization treaty presents the United State; with a unique opportunity
to strengthen the protection for the inventions of American industry and inventors around the
world. To achieve this treaty the United States will be required to make some fundamental
changes in its patent laws. However, if the treaty contains the beneficial provisions which the
United States has been seeking, I believe that the United Stat-s should ratify and participate in
the resulting treaty.
A number of provisions in the draft patent law harmonization treaty would benefit our industry
and inventors in countries around the world. These provisions include an international 12-month
grace period, meaningful and fair protection based on patent claims including equivalents, a
prohibition of pre-grant oppositions and the ability to file applications initially in English and
to rely on the English-language originals when errors are later found in the translations.
The price for obtaining a treaty with these provisions will be that the United States will have to
move to a system where it grants patents to the inventor to first file an application rather than
its traditional system of granting patents to the first inventor. The United States will also have
to agree to publish patent applications within 24 months after the application is filed.
The patent law harmonization effort has been widely considered by U.S. industry, the patent bar,
academia, and small business and independent inventors and has generally received broad
support. Many aspects of the patent law harmonization effort have been studied by an Advisory
Commission on Patent Law Reform which will offer recommendations supporting United States
participation in a patent law harmonization treaty which in its totality offers benefits to U.S.
industry and inventors.
The legislation before us today implements a number of the provisions in the draft patent law
harmonization treaty. These include the first-to-file provision, the 12-month grace period, early
publication of applications and a patent term of 20 years from filing. It does not, however,

address a number of other treaty provisions which would require changes in U.S. law. It also
does not address certain cost and timing considerations. The bills and this hearing, however,
do serve a very useful purpose in stimulating discussion on the changes in U.S. patent law
required by the patent law harmonization effort.
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Honorable Dennis DeConcini
Chairman
Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights
and Trademarks
Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6275
Attention: Mary Magner
Dear Mr. Chairman:
Enclosed are answers to the written supplemental questions to be included in the record of
the joint hearing held by your Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks and the
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ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FOR PATENT HARMONIZATION HEARING
POSED BY SENATOR DECONC[NI

QUESTION I.

HOW DOES THE RETENTION OF THE FIRST-TO-INVENT SYSTEM
HARM THE AMERICAN INVENTOR?

ANSWER 1.

The first-to-invent system burdens American inventors with the need to
keep records of their inventive activities to use: in the event the inventor
becomes involved in a contest (an interference proceeding) to determine
which of several patent applicants was the first to invent a particular
invention. When an inventor becomes involved in an interference, he or
she is also fited with a very complex and costly proceeding.
The first-to-invent system also leads uninfornid American inventors to
believe that they do not need to promptly file a patent application because
they can rely upon their date of invention to deleat an inventor who may
have filed first but was second to make the invention. However, in order
to prevail, not only must such an inventor in the United States have a
verifiable record of his date of conception, but such an inventor is also
faced with the difficult task of showing diligence in his pursuit of reducing
to practice the conceived invention.
The false sense of security which leads a number of American inventors
to delay the filing of their applications results in their losing their rights
to patents outside thb- United States because the rest of the world (except
the Philippines) aw-rds patents to the first inventor to file a patent
application and not to the first inventor. 'The delay in filing of
applicaC:ons also retarls the availability of information about the invention
to other inventors leading to needless duplication of R & P efforts.

QUESTION: 2.

HOW DOES HARMONIZATION BENEFIT AN INVENTOR WHO
HAS NO INTENTION TO FILE A PATENT APPLICATION OUTSIDE
OF THE UNITED STATES?

ANSWER 2.

A,number of the changes contemplated for U.S. patent law to implement
hTrmonization will also directly benefit patent applicants filing only in the
United States. Inventors will be able to obtidn a filing date for an
application meeting a minimum of formal requirements. All American
inventors, including those filing an application orly in the United States,
will also be able to avoid the burden of inventive activity record keeping
thit is now required for prowing a date of invention. Such inventors will
also have much earlier access to the published applications of all other
inventors - especially those from abroad - giving them a valuable
technological information resource sooner than is presently the case.
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These changes should benefit all American inventors by making them
more competitive in an ever-increasingly competitive world.
QUESTION 3.

IS THERE ANY WAY TO QUANTIFY THE BENEFITS FROM A
HARMONIZATION TREATY?

ANSWER 3.

There are many benefits to be obtained by adhering to the harmonization
treaty. These benefits include a guarantee that U.S. inventors will be able
to file applications abroad in a standard format and in the English
language, they will have a one-year international grace period to file an
application after their own disclosures, pre-grant oppositions will be
prohibited, and patent claims will receive a reasonable breadth of
interpretation. These and the many other benefits of the harmonization
effort, although not susceptible to being quantified in dollars and cents,
have been acknowledged as beneficial and are supported by major industry
and relevant professional organizations in the United States.

QUESTION 4.

WHY DO SOME IN THE UNIVERSITY COMMUNITY AND
INDEPENDENT INVENTORS OPPOSE ABANDONING THE FIRSTTO-INVENT SYSTEM?

ANSWER 4.

Some in tne university community and some independent inventors believe
that the fi.rst-to-invent system affords the university and the inventor more
time to improve the invention after conception before having to underwrite
the cost of filing a patent application. During this time, efforts can also
be made to obtain an arrangement through which a commercial entity will
underwrite the costs of filing the patent application and obtaining the
patent. While such an approach does enable the inventor and the
university to transfer the cost of filing the application to a commercial
entity interested in the invention, this same approach has led to a number
of inventors and universities as well as their industrial partners
jeopardizing their ability to obtain patent rights both in the United States
and abroad. Independent inventors may also believe that the present
interference practice in the United States favors them. However, this is
not borne out by studies of the present interference practice which
generally show that independent inventors fare no better, nor worse, than
large entity inventors. The first-to-file system as crafted in S. 2605 and
as is being proposed by the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reforn
of the Secretary of Commerce will include a provisional application filing
procedure as well as a number of other elements which will benefit
independent inventors and the university community.

QUESTION 5.

OTHER THAN THE CONCESSIONS WE RECEIVE FROM OTHER
COUNTRIES IN HARMONIZATION, WHAT DO WE GAIN IN
SWITCHING TO A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM?
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ANSWER 5.

In switching to a first-to-file system, our inventors will avoid the
burdensome record keeping of inventive activity required by our present
system. The encouragement of a first-to-file system to file applications
promptly will also result in fewer patent rights being lost in other
countries which are on a first-to-file system. Today, rights are lost
because U.S. inventors delay filing of an application and rely on the fact
that the U.S. first-to-invent system may protect them in their country
without realizing that they may be losing rights abroad. First-to-file will
also simplify patent application examination procedures for the Patent and
Trademark Office and will reduce the grounds on which the validity of a
patent may be challenged.

QUESTION 6.

SEVERAL INTERNATIONAL TREATY NEGOTIATIONS ARE
OCCURRING AT THIS TIME, SUCH AS THE TRIPS
NEGOTIATIONS IN GAIT AS WELL AS NAFTA.
HOW DOES HARMONIZATION RELATE TO THESE OTHER
INTERNATIONAL NEGOTIATIONS?

ANSWER 6.

Both the TRIPs negotiations in the GATT as well as the negotiations on
industrial property taking place under the NAFTA set forth certain
standards regarding patents. These include standards such as defining the
technologies that must be protected by patents, the term of patent
protection, the nature of the rights conferred by a patent, and providing
a reversal of the burden of proof with respect to patented processes. The
WIPO effort to harmonize patent laws embraces these standards and
additionally includes other standards and the harmonizing of patent
procedures.

QUESTION 7.

IN THE TESTIMONY OF THE AIPLA, THEY CONTEND THAT THE
USTR IS PREPARED TO ACCEPT AS PART OF GATT AND NAFTA
A PROVISION THAT "WOULD SERIOUSLY UNDERMINE
INTERNATIONAL PATENT HARMONIZATION AND PREJUDICE
U.S. INTERESTS."
THE PROVISION WOULD AFFECT ONLY THE UNITED STATES
AND ITS ACCEPTANCE WOULD REQUIRE AN IMMEDIATE
CHANGE IN BOTH SECTION 104 AND 102(G) OF THE PATENT
CODE.
IS THE UNITED STATES MAKING CONCESSIONS 'N NAFTA AND
GATT THAT GIVES AWAY HARMONIZATION TREATY
LEVERAGE?

ANSWER 7.

The intellectual property protection text in the GATT negotiations (the
draft TRIPs text) contains an obligation to make "patents ... available ...
without discrimination as to the place of invention ....
Our negotiating
partners in the NAFTA discussions are advocating language for the
NAFTA text that would apply to Parties to the NAFTA. This will require

changes to section 104 of the patent code which will reduce to some extent
the negotiating leverage, but we do not believe that the changes that would
be required would "seriously undermine" international patent
harmonization efforts. Moreover, agreement to change these and other
practices were made in exchange for demands that the United States was
making of other countries for changes to their laws.
QUESTION 8.

YOUR TESTIMONY NOTES AREAS WHERE S. 2605 WOULD
INCREASE COSTS FOR THE PATENT OFFICE. IN WHAT AREAS
WOULD S. 2605 REDUCE COSTS FOR THE PATENT OFFICE?

ANSWER 8.

S. 2605 would reduce costs by elimination of the interference proceedings
that are part of the first-to-invent system. While these savings would not
balance the additional costs outlined in the testimony regarding the
opening and publication of patent applications, the cost savings to users
in not having to keep records, of being able to file internal priority
documents, and of avoiding duplication of R & D by others as revealed
in published applications must not be overlooked.

QUESTION 9.

WOULD YOU RECOMMEND A CHANGE TO FIRST-TO-FILE IF NO
TREATY IS SIGNED IN THE NEXT THREE YEARS?

ANSWER 9.

No, because to do so would surrender important negotiating leverage for
obtaining significant improvements in foreign patent laws for U.S.
inventors.

QUESTION 10.

IN 1987 CANADA UNILATERALLY MOVED TO FIRST-TO-FILE
SYSTEM. HOW HAVE THEY FARED?
CAN THEIR UNILATERAL ACTION BE USED AS AN EXAMPLE
FOR THE UNITED STATES?

ANSWER 10.

Canada did unilaterally move to a first-to-file system from a first-to-invent
system with effect beginning in October 1989, and it is our intention to
carefully monitor their experiences with the change. There have been
very few major problems associated with the conversion of the Canadian
system. However, it should be noed that because of a large backlog,
many of the applications which have been prosecuted since the change of
the law are actually applications that are being administered under the old
law. While it may have been judicious for Canada to unilaterally change
their system to align it more with the systems found in much of the rest
of the world other than in the United States, such is probably not the case
for the United States. Because of the size of the U.S. market, the United
States will be able to use a promise to change its law as leverage to
convince other countries to change aspects of their laws for the benefit of
U.S. inventors and U.S. industry.

QUESTION 11.

WOULD ADOPTING A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM RESULT IN A
DECLINE IN THE QUALfTY OF PATENT APPLICATIONS
BECAUSE OF THE NEED TO FILE AS QUICKLY AS POSSIBLE?

ANSWER 11.

A decline in the quality of patent applications because of the need to file
as quickly as possible has not been the experience in Canada with its
change from a first-to-invent system to a first-to-file system. It is not
anticipated that the time spent in preparing patent applications will be
significantly changed under a first-to-file system, but that the preparation
of the application will occur sooner. To the extent that early filing of an
application may not be able to take account of later developments, the
internal priority document system should go a long way to mitigate this
problem.

QUESTION 12.

WOULD CONVERTING TO A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM RESULT IN
THE 1LING OF A LARGE NUMBER OF APPLICATIONS WHICH
WOULD OTHERWISE NOT BE FILED?

ANSWER 12.

There may be an increase in the number of applications filed if one
includes the internal priority document filings. However, internal priority
documents will be relatively easy to prepare and will not require
substantive examination.
It is not believed that there will be any
significant increase in the number of applications filed which will require
examination. Canada, which recently converted to a first-to-file system,
from a first-to-invent system did not experience any appreciable change
in the level of filings of applications after the change.
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ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FOR PATENT HARMONIZATION HEARING
POSED BY SENATOR CHARLES G. GRASSLEY
QUESTION 1.

COMMISSIONER, YOU FAVOR THE UNITED STATES SWITCHING
FROM A FIRST TO INVENT PATENT SYSTEM TO ONE BASED ON
THE FIRST TO FILE. YOU BELIEVE THAT THIS CHANGE
WOULD BENEFIT SMALL BUSINESSES BECAUSE IT WILL BE
EASIER FOR THEM TO PROVE THAT THEY FILED FIRST THAN
THAT THEY INVENTED FIRST. HOW DO YOU RESPOND TO THE
ARGUMENT THAT A PATENT SYSTEM BASED ON FIRST TO FILE
WILL HURT SMALL BUSINESSES BECAUSE INTERFERENCES,
WHICH FAVOR AMERICAN COMPANIES, WILL BE ELIMINATED?

ANSWER 1.

First, the cost of keeping records of inventive activity as well as the large
costs associated with interferences would be eliminated if the United States
adopts a first-to-file system, and these savings can be used for additional
R & D activities to make these American companies more competitive.
Also, the incentive that a first-to-file system provides to file promptly will
mean that some small companies which now lose interferences due to
inadequate record keeping or lack of diligence following conception would
prevail in a first-to-file world.

QUESTION 2.

COMMISSIONER, YOU BELIEVE THAT A SMALL APPLICATION
FEE WITH AN INTERNAL PRIORITY SYSTEM WILL HELP
INDIVIDUALS AND SMALL BUSINESSES TO FILE PATENTS.
WHAT IS YOUR ANSWER TO THE TESTIMONY WE WILL HEAR
TODAY THAT THE SMALL FEE FOR THE INITIAL FILING WILL
NOT HAVE THAT EFFECT BECAUSE THE MAIN EXPENSE IN
FILING FOR A PATENT WILL NOT BE THIS SMALL INITIAL FEE,
BUT RATHER THE LARGE EXPENSE OF HIRING PATENT
ATTORNEYS?

ANSWER 2.

The fees charged by patent attorneys will be a factor irrespective of
whether we adopt an internal priority document system. However, small
businesses and independent inventors can prepare and file an internal
priority document with less expense than they couid file a regular patent
application. This will be especially true for those who prepare and file
internal priority documents without using an attorney. Moreover, the
internal priority document will allow small businesses and independent
inventors a full year to perfect their inventions and to seek licenses to
underwrite the costs of filing a complete patent application.

QUESTION 3.

COMMISSIONER, DO YOU THINK THAT IF CONGRESS WERE TO
PASS UNILATERALLY THE CONCESSIONS TO OTHER
COUNTRIES' PA'!1ENT SYSTEMS CONTAINED IN THE PATENT
SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT THAT OUR POSITION IN THE
INTERNATIONAL NEGOTIATIONS WOULD BE WEAKENED?

ANSWER 3.

Yes. It has been reported that other countries are already considering
unilaterally changing certain aspects of their countries' patent systems to

conform to the international harmonization effort. However, it continues
to be my belief that the United States would be better served by not
unilaterally passing the changes it is being asked to make but instead
adopting changes to our patent law only as part of implementing a
harmonization treaty which will obligate our trading partners to make the
changes we seek in their laws.
QUESTION 4.

COMMISSIONER, IF THE INTERNATIONAL NEGOTIATIONS
WERE NOT AN ISSUE, DO YOU THINK THAT INVENTORS AND
THE GENERAL PUBLIC WOULD BENEFIT MORE FROM A FIRST
TO FILE PATENT SYSTEM OR A FIRST TO INVENT SYSTEM?

ANSWER 4.

Even in the absence of the international negotiations, there are benefits
that inventors and the general public in the United States would receive
from a first-to-file patent system.
A first-to-file system would
expeditiously determine which of rival inventors of the same invention
should receive a patent. It would also eliminate the need in the United
States to document inventive activity. A first-to-file system would also
encourage American inventors to promptly file a patent application which
would accelerate the dissemination of information contained in the
application and would aid them in obtaining rights abroad in first-to-file
countries. However, the first-to-invent system has served the American
public well. In the small number of instances in which there were
disputes over who was the first to invent, it has provided a mechanism to
resolve these disputes. In the absence of patent law harmonization, we do
not believe the case for adopting first-to-file is as compelling.

QUESTION 5.

COMMISSIONER, DO YOU BELIEVE THAT THE EXISTENCE OF
ANOTHER PARTY'S PRIOR USER RIGHTS COULD DECREASE
THE ABILITY TO TRANSFER TECHNOLOGY UNDER A LICENSE
AGREEMENT?

ANSWER 5.

Yes. A third party holding prior user rights to a given patented
technology would represent a carving out of part of the exclusive rights
associated with that patent and would thereby decrease the ability of the
rights holder to transfer technology under a license agreement. However,
today, when one inventor makes and uses an invention prior to the time
when a second inventor makes the same invention and files a patent
application, the first inventor may be able to completely invalidate any
patent that issues. This is certainly harsher than merely carving out the
activities of one person from the reach of the patent. It should also be
noted that the circumstance of two inventors independently making the
same invention arises in a very small number (less than one percent) of all.
patents.
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Senator DECONCINI. Commissioner, I thank you very much.
I want to ask Representative Coble, vho is here, if he has any
statement?
Mr. COBLE. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
Senator Grassley from Iowa.
Senator GRASSLEY. I will insert mine in the record.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Senator Grassley follows:]
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES 3. GRASSLEY
SUBCOMMITTEE ON PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND TRADEMARKS
SENATE JUDICIARY CONNITTER
APRIL 30, 1992
THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN, FOR HOLDING THIS HEARING, AND I
WELCOME OUR FRIENDS FROM THE OTHER BODY.
THE BILL THAT IS THE SUBJECT OF OUR HEARING TODAY, S. 2605,
ADDRESSES AN IMPORTANT ASPECT OF GLOBAL COMPETITIVENESS: THE
ABILITY OF AMERICAN COMPANIES TO RECEIVE EFFECTIVE PATENT
PROTECTION IN OTHER COUNTRIES. THE DIFFERENCES BETWEEN AMERICAN
PATENT LAWS AND OTHER NATIONS' PATENT LAWS HAVE POSED
DIFFICULTIES FOR AMERICAN COMPANIES IN EFFECTIVELY COMPETING IN
THE GLOBAL ECONOMY.
FOR BETTER OR WORSE, ALMOST ALL INDUSTRIAL COUNTRIRS HAVE
ESTABLISHED PATENT SYSTEMS THAT DIFFER FROM OU, OWN, YET ARE
FREQUENTLY SIMILAR TO EACH OTHER AT LEAST IN THEIR FUNDAMENTALS.
WHILE THERE ARE PROVISIONS IN THESE OTHER NATIONS' LAWS THAT WE
WISH TO SEE CHANGED, IF THERE IS TO BE PATENT HARMONIZATION, WE
WILL HAVE TO MOVE MORE THAN HALFWAY ON A NUMBER OF THE SPECIFIC
ISSUES.
INTERNATIONAL NEGOTIATIONS ARE ONGOING THAT MAY WELL
PRODUCE A PATENT HARMONIZATION TREATY.
IN THIS ENVIRONMENT, SOME MAY QUESTION THE DESIRABILITY OF
THE CONGRESS ADDRESSING THE ISSUE, GIVEN THAT CONGRESS MAY REACH
DIFFERENT CONCLUSIONS THAN THE NEGOTIATORS ON CERTAIN ISSUES.
NONETHELESS, ANY PATENT HARMONIZATION TREATY WILL NEED DOMESTIC
IMPLEMENTING LEGISLATION, AND WE SHOULD AT LEAST DISCUSS THE
QUESTION WITH THOSE WHO WOULD BE AFFECTED BY SUCH A TREATY. ON
THE OTHER HAND, WE SHOULD MOVE PRUDENTLY, AND NOT TAKE ACTION
THAT WOULD POSE A SIGNIFICANT RISK OF UNDERCUTTING OUR
NEGOTIATING POSITION.
TODAY, WE WILL CONSIDER WHETHER SOME OF THE X'OST BASIC
FEATURES OF AMERICAN PATENT LAW SHOULD BE CHANGED.
THE PROPOSAL
WE CONSIDER TODAY WOULD ESTABLISH THE MOST RADICAL CHANGE IN
PATENT LAW IN MORE THAN 150 YEARS. THE PROPOSED SHIFT FROM FIRST
TO INVENT TO FIRST TO FILE, AND THE CHANGE IN THE PATENT TERM
WOULD CERTAINLY HAVE SIGNIFICANT RAMIFICATIONS IF ENACTED,
BUT THE WORLD HAS CHANGED GREATLY IN THE PAST CENTURY AND
ONE HALF.
OUR PATENT SYSTEM NO LONGER OPERATES III ISOLATION FROM
THOSE OF OTHER COUNTRIES.
PATENT HARMONIZATION MKY BE AN IDEA
WHOSE TIME HAS COME.
I BELIEVE THAT IN A FIELD SUCH AS PATENT
LAW, THE DETAILS OF THAT HARMONIZATION ARE LIKELY TO BE AS
IMPORTANT AS THE PROCESS OF HARMONIZATION ITSELF.
I LOOK FORWARD
TO HEARING TODAY'S WITNESSES DISCUSS THE SUBJECT.

Senator DECONCINI. Commissioner, why are we not attempting
to convince the rest of the world to switch to the first-to-invent system since it seems to have served us so well? How are we being
harmed by having this system? What's the big pressure for us to
switch?
Mr. MANBECK. We are today the only major country in the world
with the first-to-invent system. I believe that the Philippines and
Lebanon are the only other ones with first-to-invent. It, in my judgment, sir, is an impossible task to get the rest of the world to
switch around to us.
We tried very hard in the first session of the Diplomatic Conference to try to get to harmonization and keep the first-to-invent
system. We offered what we thought were appropriate concessions
for the rest of the world. Leave us keep the first-to-invent, we will
try to offer to you correction for the things which you say is unfair
about our first-to-invent system and let us harmonize on that basis.
If you do that, we truly believe that our Congress will adopt harmonization.
We did not get a single supporter in the Diplomatic Conference
when we tried this, not one country spoke in our behalf.
Senator DECONCINI. When was that?
Mr. MANBECK. This last summer. And they tried to take back
some other concessions which we had obtained in the past.
Also, we received quite a bit of comment from certain segments
of American industry which said, we don't want you to do that, we
would much prefer to go to first-to-file than a system of first-to-invent which would allow foreigners to approve invention dates in
their countries. So, Senator, we did try, and we sort of struck out.
Senator DECoNcINi. To put it in a nutshell, it just is not doable
in your opinion, under the circumstances that wo are a minority as
far as being one country?
Mr. MANBECK.

That's right, sir.

Senator DECONCINI. In the testimony of the AIPLA, they contend
the U.S. Trade Representative is prepared to accept as part of the
GATT and the NAFTA negotiations a provision that "would seriously undermine international patent harmonization and prejudice
U.S. interests." The provision would affect only the United States
and its acceptance would require an immediate change in both sections 104 and 102(g) of the Patent Code.
Can you tell us, Commissioner, why is our country making concessions in NAFTA and GATT that gives away leverage that we
would have in a harmonization treaty?
Mr. MANBECK. I do not think that the concessions which the
Trade Representative is offering in GATT will undermine the patent harmonization treaty. The change which the Trade Representative is prepared to give, as I understand it, is this point of allowing
the foreigners to prove invention dates in their countries. In other
words, if they make an invention in Germany, we could base the
date in an interference on the date of that invention in Germany.
This gets away from or would end, I think, the argument that our
present system is in violation of GATT as was held by a GATT
panel.
On the other hand, for the rest of the world, this isn't good
enough. They want first-to-file. They're used to first-to-file. They

don't want to ever get in the position of having to prove dates and
interferences and I do not feel that for the Trade Representative
to make those concessions in GAIT would ruin or even substantially impair the harmonization effort.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
In your judgment, if we did harmonize and change to first-to-fle,
what kind of a decline in the quality of patents would you envision?
Obviously, it would be a major change in our country.
Mr. MANBECK. Sir, I would not expect a decline in the quality of
patents at all. May I go back to my experience before coming in the
Government?
Senator DECONCINI. Certainly.
Mr. MANBECK. The argument I think that the patent quality
would decline is that everybody would fire in a specification, a patent as soon as they made the invention for fear that they would
lose it to somebody else and that they wouldn't have time to prepare a good application, and do all the work to round out the invention.
That argument is very, very old. I, years ago, chaired an effort
for the Council of Economic Development where this question was
taken up. I can remember the pharmaceutical people, who are now
strongly for first-to-file, making that argument in those days.
The real point is, if we adopt a first-to-file system and-I personally think ta is essential-we include this concept of a provisional
specification, this allows the inventory, be he or she, corporate, university, private, anything, to file as soon as he has a conception,
he or she has a conception, get a date for that much.
Senator DECONcINI. And that would protect you?
Mr. MANBECK. Protect you for as far as you've gone. Then, if over
the ensuing year, you do more development, you broaden out your
concept of the invention or you recognize more in scope and all
that, you would then include them in your formal patent application.
For example, we were chatting today as the three of us were
talking about the testimony this morning, saying we would expect
that people might file one or two provisional specifications, the
costs would be low, they really wouldn't be examined, and then
combine them in a first class, formal patent application for actual
consideration by the examining corps of the Office. So I would not
expect the quality of patents to go down at all.
Senator DECONCINI. So, you're saying if you file that preliminary-what do you call it?
Mr. MANBECK. Provision.
Senator DECONCiNI. Provision, and then somebody comes in with
a patent, someone else comes in with a patent subsequent to that,
this provision would prevail assuming the provision filer went
ahead and filed a patent ultimately?
Mr. MANBECK. That's right. He would prevail for everything he
disclosed in that provisional application because he, because of it,
is the first to file.
Senator DECONCIM. Chairman Hughes.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Commissioner, in your view, what are the difficulties that would
result from our converting to a first-to-file system?

Mr. MANBEC,. Anytime that you change a system, there are
growing pains i~i becoming adjusted to the new system. I suppose
that there would be instances in which, at least in the beginning,
where people who were actually first to invent, would lose out to
someone who got in the Patent Office after they did. Incidentally,
I think we would need to make it very clear that if the second inventor derived it from the first one, that the deriving inventory
even though he was first in the Patent Office, didn't win. We would
have to have that much protection in my opinion in our system.
Mr. HUGHES. Aside from those who were just not used to the system and just fell through the cracks, what other problems are we
talking about?
Mr. MANBECK. May I have just a minute before I answer?
Mr. HUGHES. Sure.
Mr. MANBECK. You're asking, I take it, about the people filing in
front of the office, not the Patent Office?
Mr. HUGHES. I'm interested in finding out who, if anybody, is
going to be handicapped, what sectors of the economy and what is
the downside to it?
Mr. MANBECK. I have to give you my personal belief.
Mr. HUGHES. That's fine.
Mr. MANBECK. I personally do not believe any segments of the
economy of the people that use the Patent Office will be handicapped. Now, I do think that the proponents of first-to-file have an
education job to do. There is great question, particularly among the
independent inventors, about going to first-to-file. The proponents,
in all honesty, do not believe they would be harmed, in fact, they
think they would be helped through this provisional specification
procedure and I think it is up to them to tik to the associations
of independent inventors and see if more of a consensus cannot be
built on this.
Mr. HUGHES. Do you have any idea what percentage of patents

the U.S. Patent Office issues to the inventor who is the first-to-invent but was not the first-to-file?
Mr. MANBECK. I am told that in any given year, when we're issuing about 100,000 patents a year now, about 30 contested interferences result in the second to file getting the patent. So it's a
very low percentage.
Mr. HUGHES. How many of that subgroup are small entity patent
fliers?
Mr. MANBECK. I asked that question this morning and our staff
couldn't give me an answer but an interference if fully contested,
is a very complex, very lengthy procedure and it is one in which
it takes quite a bit of money to stay through all the way, so in my
judgment, the interference proceeding is not tilted at all to helping
the small man or woman.
Mr. HUGHES. Apparently in 1966, the Presidential Commission
on the Patent System appointed by President Johnson recommended that the United States convert to a first-to-file patent system. Whatever happened to that particular proposal, do you know,
historically?
Mr. MANBECK. It sort of met the same fate as the Titanic. It
went down.
Mr. HUGHES. At least we located the Titanic. [Laughter.]

Mr. MANBECK. My personal opinion is it was a concept before its
time. Our system for U.S. filers was working OK, basically is still
working OK There was no need in those days in general or at least
the industrial community, I don't believe, saw any great need to get
changes in the systems of other countries. The worldwide economy,
although it certainly existed, did not receive the emphasis or was
as important as it is today and therefore, no one saw enough of a
substantial-I shouldn't say no one-they didn't see enough of a
substantial benefit to make the change.
Mr. HUGHES. So we basically have some different circumstances
developing today that perhaps make it a different ball game.
Mr. MANBECK. That's my opinion, sir.
Mr. HUGHES. Let me approach the first-to-file a different way.
Why do other countries care whether the United States has a firstto-file or a first-to-invent patent system aside from the fact that
we're sort of zigging when everybody else is zagging?
Mr. MANBECK. The answer is that they eel that there is a
chance that every once in a while they will lose a patent on an important invention because they cannot prove that invention date
back of their fling date. That's the real reason.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
Senator DECONCINI. Senator Grassley.
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you very much.
You make the point that making the changes you suggest would
help small business, but spokesmen for small business have a different view. So I would likeyour response to the argument that the
patent system based upon first-to-file will hurt small business because interferences which favor American companies will be eliminated.
Mr. MANBECK. I think we have to say because of this provision
in our law that the foreigners can't prove their dates back of their
filing date is an advantage for an American business as contrasted
to foreign business, but the system is not an advantage for large
business as contrasted to small business or private inventors in the
United States because everybody gets treated the same.
The problem-with our present system is sort of twofold. First of
all, if the small business of limited resources gets in an interference with a large corporation, it may have trouble. The bills are
large, there's no way to avoid it- the interference rules are complex,
they have to be complex, and it can cost a lot of money to fight one
of those things through.
I think the argument is made that large business have the capacity to get into the Patent Office faster than the small business. I
guess I just don't agree with that. The point is to recognize you've
made an invention and do something about it. I don't mean to dismiss without thought arguments against the system, but at least
on what I've seen so far, I don't agree with them.
Senator GRASSLEY. I don't suppose that if there are honest differences of opinion that there is a definite answer but well just
move on and accept the differences of opinion.
Mr. MANBECK. Mr. Grassley, may I offer a comment?
Senator GRASSLEY. Sure.
Mr. MANBECK. It is--I hate to keep beating the same horse-this
concept of the provisional specification which doesn't exist in our

law today-I don't know what ultimately will be proposed but at
least the Commission is going to recommend it-this is the idea of
letting te small business, letting the private inventory get into the
system veiy cheaply and very quickly. That's what we have had in
mind if we should change to a first-to-invent system.
Senator GRASSLEY. Let's look at this issue of the small fee. You
believe the small fee with an internal priority system will help individuals and small businesses that file for patents. But we're
going to hear some testimony yet today that the small fee for the
initial filing will not have that effect because the main expense in
filing for the patent will not be this small initial fee, but rather the
large expense of hiring patent attorneys.
Mr. MANBECK. That's true but that's true today too. Now, you
really can't get anything until you hire the patent attorney and
have the formal patent application prepared. Whether we like it or
not, the patent is a complex, legal document which has existed for
17 years now under our present system and will exist for a somewhat like period of 20 years from the application date. If we change
systems, and if somebody has an invention of real value, he or she
or it, in a corporation, will necessarily need to have skilled, professional help to get that patent application properly prepared and
prosecute.
The provisional specification idea will at least let them establish
literally a provisional right until they see whether or not they want
to spend that money to get a comprehensive patent application.
Whichever system they have, they're going to have to spend that
money.
Senator GRASSLEY. My last question, Mr. Chairman, is if Congress were to pass unilaterally the concessions to other countries'
patent systems contained in this Harmonization Act, would that
weaken our position in the international negotiations?
Mr. MANBECK. I think our thought has always been that we
would not come to the Congress asking for such legislation until a
treaty had been negotiated and signed, obligating the other countries to make the concessions that we want in return for our
changes.
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.

Mr. Moorhead.
Mr. MOORHEAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Intellectual Propert, Law Association will testify that our
current patent law operates as a de facto, first-to-file law. They go
on to say that less than one-tenth of 1 percent of all patents issued
are to someone other than first-to-file. If that's the case, why are
so many patent attorneys opposed to the first-to-file amendment?
Mr. MANBECK. I don't honestly know. We have the expression,
old ways die hard. We're all used to the system and it has worked,
I think, well for the United States, and they perhaps fear that a
change may not be productive for us. Nations have to change or
they don't continue to exist and in our opinion, given the concessions from abroad, it's time for tile change.
Mr. MOORHEAD. I received a letter from a patent attorney in
California in which he says, "The first-to-file would be a fatal economic blow to many small companies and independent inventors."

He goes on to say, "Every inventor with limited resources would be
adversely affected." There are a number of people who feel this
way. I know you partially answered this question already, but do
they have any rel cause for concern?
Mr. MANBECK. You know, Mr. Moorhead, it is indeed possible
that a small inventor, a university, a large corporation, from time
to time will not get a patent because a second inventor got into the
Office first, but that can happen today too, can very well happen
under our system. As we've said already, only about 30 patents a
year issue to second filing, first inventors.
I honestly believe that the provisional specification concept provides them with an extremely valuable tool which they've never
had before and which will protect them much better than before.
Take, for example, the small inventor now that has a wonderful
concept that doesn't reduce it to practice. A corporation large or
small invents the same thing and gets in the Patent Office. The
small inventor is dead, he doesn't have a reduction to practice, he
loses. He has a reduction to practice when he files, but he files
after these big or small corporations. Under the system we propose,
if he makes that informal filing first, he's got a date and he's got
the upper hand for everything that he puts in.
I don't know whether that answers your question, but I'm trying.
Mr. MooRHEAD. It certainly meets some of the objections.
Japan now has the first-to-file rule. The average U.S. inventor
waits about 7 years before he can have a patent approved by the
Japanese Patent Office. We earlier heard about Texas Instruments
waiting 29 years for Japan to issue one of its patents.
How would our adopting the first-to-file rule help lessen that
waiting period?
Mr. MANBECK. I've said repeatedly both in this country, in Japan
and in the harmonization conferences, and I hope the heck I get
backed up, that the United States would never change to a firstto-file system until Japan and others having pregrant oppositions,
give up those pregrant oppositions. That's the thing which allows
patent issuance to be delayed for so long because the companies
come in and orchestrate a campaign against the patent applicant
and tie him up in opposition after opposition after opposition.
That's what takes so long. So that system goes if we have harmonization.
Second, there are provisions in the treaty which require quicker
processing of applications even where preissue oppositions are not
involved.
Mr. MOORHEAD. My last question, Prof. Harold Wegner of George
Washington University will testify in favor of the idea of patent
work-sharing. That is, one patent application is filed in either the
United States, Europe, or Japan for worldwide protection. Do you
have a position on this idea?
Mr. MANBECK. I suspect that everyone likes the concept of being
able to file a single patent application and get worldwide protection. The problem is in the harmonization negotiations, I believe
there are 26 developed countries and 77 lesser developed countries.
To get everyone to agree to every last nut and bolt that's required
for a thing like that is at this point in time, impossible.

I think the negotiators over the years, and I've only been involved for 2 years, have made substantial progress in getting
agreements on very important concepts which will help U.S. industry and probably industry in other countries too, hopefully everybody, in getting patents of more uniform scope around the world,
of being able to enforce those patents with more certainty in various countries, in all countries, and be able to get them quicker.
That's about as far as it's possible to go at this point in international negotiations. The U.S. Patent and Trademark Office is
working as closely as it can with the European Patent Office and
the German Patent Office to develop data bases common to all
these developed countries which will help ensure more or less uniform results in the examination. I think more uniformity will come
along as time proceeds, but at this point in the last decade of the
20th century, I don't think we can go much further.
Mr. MOORHEAD. If you could just get Europe, Japan, and the
United States together, it would be a big step forward.
Mr. MANBECK. That's right.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you very much, Mr. Manbeck.
I'm not going to belabor this but1 wonder if you would before
you leave at 12 o'clock tonight, maybe even after, if you would be
so kind to give me an answer to the question, during your tenure
there and having had experience and knowing that you're going
back out into the private sector, is it really impossible to simplify
the filing of a patent so that an inventor could do it more frequently without hiring a patent lawyer? You don't have to answer
that now.
Mr. MANBECK. I'd like to answer it a little bit.
Senator DECONCINI. If so, wh) doesn't the Patent Office come up
with something that is simpler?
Mr. MANBECK. Sir, may Itry?
Senator DECONCINI. Sure.
Mr. MANBECK. Remember when we are talking about the patent
system we're talking about the effect on two different groups. First
of all, we're talking about inventors, but second, we're talking
about the public at large. We want to grant patents for inventions
because they will help our technical progress, they will benefit society as a whole. Therefore, we need to be sure that the patent when
it issues covers that invention and not more. We also need to be
sure that no patent is granted unless there is really an invention.
This is why our system uses the approach of having a formal document which contains a description of the invention and then a
claim at the back end or claims which define exactly what the invention is.
Senator DECONCINI. I understand all that, you've taken the time
to show me. Why can't that be done without a lawyer, really, why
can't it be done where anybody who is smart enough to know how
to read, understand andthink couldn't fill out a form and do just
that?
Mr. MANBECK. Well, first of all, because it takes a lot of experience and a lot of skill and I would emphasize-no, I won't emphasize, III back off that. Patent claiming is a complicated, demanding
exercise, to claim just what the invention really is.

Applicants file pro se today, file their own applications and the
patent examiners really do try to help them define a claim at the
ack end of the application, but it's sort of like trying to draft your
own will. Sure, we can all draft a will and it may come out just
exactly the way you want it to, but on the other hand, there's a
lot of legal history behind there, a lot of concepts in the statute
that
cet. it takes a skilled practitioner to do. I'm with you in the consenator DECONCINI. I understand. I happen to be a lawyer too
and I understand those arguments. It just boggles my mind in
drawing wills, if you go to a book store, you can get a pretty good
book. Ive bought them and looked at them, and I'm not sure I
could give any better advice to most people who would draw a will
if you look in that book without a lawyer, but I appreciate what
you're saying.
Thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. MANBECK. You're welcome.

Senator DECONCINI. Our next panel will be Prof. Harold Wegner,
director, intellectual property programs, Center for International
Patent Studies, George
as ngton University; Prof. Robert
Merges, School of Law, Boston University; and Mr. Robert Benson,
past president, American Intellectual Property Law Association.
Gentlemen, thank you for being with us today. Because of our
time restraints here, your full statements will appear in the record
and we will ask that you summarize them for us. We'll start with
you, Professor Wegner.
STATEMENIr OF PROF. HAROLD C. WEGNER, DIRECTOR, INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY PROGRAM, CENTER FOR INTERNATIONAL PATENT STUDIES, GEORGE WASHINGTON UNI.
VERSITY, NATIONAL LAW CENTER
Mr. WEGNER. Thank you, Senator DeConcini and Representative

Hughes for permitting us to share our views.
I would like to have my remarks submitted for the record and
just answer a few questions that you raised to the previous speaker, starting with the very last one.
SIMPLIFICATION

It's true, Mr. Manbeck is absolutely correct that drafting a claim
is a difficult task, but that is only one element of the puzzle. The
rest of the puzzle can be largely swept away and I commend you
for your interest in simplification. This is what small investors
need, they need simplification.
In your questions you've all talked about what I would cl the
provisional priority document. The provisional application, the idea
that the inventor is about to publish in the journal of "this and
that." He stamps in a copy of that journal with the Patent Office
and gets his provisional date. That gives him I year.
It is true that it would be nice if the inventor could have i year,
2 years. I've heard some independent investor groups say they
need a couple of years to perfect an invention. What happens to
that ii. entor's rights if he waits 2 years? First, if there is an intervening filing by someone in Kyoto or Cologne, someone else files
his provisional application in his home country, that provisional fll-

ing by the German or Japanese inventor gives that inventor the
priority right outside the United States.
From the standpoint of American competitiveness, we do have
the best technology in the world and isn't it a shame if we forfeit
that technology because an inventor wasn't able to file a provisional application? So, every time a second to-file-first inventor
wins, it means he's lost his worldwide rights outside the United
States. That is not a tenable solution for American competitiveness.
We need to protect, the small inventor, we need to give him the provisional rights, we need to simplify.
Harmonization is not a question of us doing what "they" have
done. When we started this exercise in 1985 in Geneva, there were
a lot of different views. We were trying, some of us, to convince the
rest of the world to go to the first inventor system, but in the shopping place of ideas in Geneva after weeks and weeks of discussions,
over several years, we were deserted by everyone who had our system. Basically, Canada unilaterally gave up our system for the
international system and countries from Canada to Slovenia have
unilaterally adopted the international solution.
So it's not a question of a bargaining chip, it's a question of getting things simple, getting things good for our inventors.
ACCELERATED EXAMINATION

We do need accelerated examination and we can afford a 25-percent surcharge. What we're doing is, by having accelerated examination, we perform triage ourselves. We say, I have 10 patent applications, 1 of them deals with commercial subject matter. I want
my patent right away, I'm willing to pay 25 percent more to get
it done right away. That's very wise.
I disagree with the Commissioner that everyone will ask for accelerated examination. To the contrary, if I'm a patent manager,
whether I'm a very small company or a very big company, if I've
got 10 patent applications, I'm not in a race to gain patents just
for the sake of patents. If I have one patent that protects one product, I want to put my emphasis on that product, I don't want to
dilute my resources by prosecuting every patent application that I
have.
Another very important thing for American competitiveness is an
international grace period. I agree with the Commissioner on his
patent number 5,000,000 story. The patentee 5,000,000 got a U.S.
patent but because he had published before he filed, he lost his
worldwide right. This is not a question of a bargaining chip or
"those" guys or "those" countries are going to give us something if
we have a harmonization treaty. It was not the United States that
started the harmonization effort; it was the German Government
that did that because they wanted a grace period. So it's not a
question that we're just having a them against us situation. It's a
question of finding what is the best solution. Let's work on a common system that's the best solution for everyone.
EFFICIENCIES
On the question of the patent work-sharing treaty, the Commissioner is absolutely right, we will not have harmonization with 77
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countries, but today, we don't file in 77 countries. We basically
need, the bottom line, the basic package we need for American
competitiveness, is that we get a patent in the United States, Europe, and Japan. So, we need to have an identity of goals and purposes with just our three offices. That can be done, that is doable
and if you think that we have, say, 50,000 or so major inventions
where there are global filings in all three territories from whatever
the origin, whether Germans, Americans, or Japanese, if we can
consolidate those 50,000 applications into one filing instead of
three, we've saved a net 100,000 filings.
With respect to the proliferation, the 7 years, I've heard some
stories that, oh, if we go to a provisional specification, we're going
to have thousands and thousands of more applications. Well, the
sky is not falling. Germany, for example, has had pw-visional specifications for years and years; they've filed far fewer domestic cases
than we have.
Let's look at a laboratory example of what has really happened.
In 1987, Canada unilaterally bought into the international system
with first-to-file. The Commissioner in Canada was asked several
months ago how has this affected his system. What's happened is
the net filings have gone down in Canada, although they've been
matched by a Patent Cooperation Treaty increase, essentially a
nonevent. So it's a neutral question whether we get more cases.
Recognizing that you have a short period of time and your vote,
I will submit now for any questions you may have.
[Mr. Wegner submitted the following material:]
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Thank you for permitting me to share my views on the "Patent System
Harmonization Act of 1992". I am Director of the Center for International Patent Studies
of the National Law Center, an institute chartered by the George Washington University
to further studies in international patent harmonization and related areas.

The views

I express are my own.
Not since the Patent Act of 1836 has the United States been on the verge of such
fundamental patent reform that is the promise of the "Patep' System Harmonization Act
of 1992".
Remarks upon introduction of legislation earlier this month manifest Congressional
awareness of the benefits of patent harmonization. Keystones of harmonization are:
Simplified procedures and lowered costs for American industry.
A stronger patent beachhead for American industry in Japan and Europe.
Easier determination by industry of the scope of a competitors rights on a global basis.
This afternoon, I would like to share myvision of the patent harmonization dividend.
Savings that v can share once harmonization is in place.
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I would like to share my vision of how a harmonized patent system on a global basis
will lead to efficiencies in government operation on a global basis, provide dramatic cost
savings for American industry and permit means to achieve the goals of better patent
protection in the developing countries of Asia, Africa and Latin America.
A Patent Worksharing Agreement
'Patent worksharing".
This is the term I have chosen to describe a postharmonization system that would eliminate today's triplication of patent functions. For
many of the most important inventions today, the applicant files a separate, parallel patent
application in the United States, Europe and Japan. Each patent office independently
searches, examines and grants the patent. Three do the work that could be done by one.
The major impediment to sharing the examination tasks today is that the United
States has a different standard of what is published "prior art', in particular holding that a
third party's patent is prior art" for determining novelty and obviousnesswhile Europe and
to a substantial degree Japan limit the effect to novelty The current legislation adopts the
international norm of "novelty-only". Even prior to harmonization, once there is adoption
of the 'novelty-only" norm, it should be possible to provide greater sharing of search and
examination results among the three offices.
My vision for a Patent Worksharing Agreement goes much further. Each patent
applicant could elect one of the three major offices -- in Tokyo, Munich or Washington,
D.C. -- for a complete search and examination. One fee. One examination. The patent
would ultimately be published and at dw time, the Patent Worksharing application would
be converted into patent grants on a national basis for the United States, Japan and other
countries (and Europe on an existing, regional basis).
Since each applicant could eect the office of his or her choice, a free market
competition would exist between Tokyo, Munich and Washington, D.C. that would lead to
filing choices based upon quality of examination, government fees, convenience, language,
speed of examination, and availability of patent counsel.
Americans - and even
Japanese or Europeans - concerned about a speedy grant of a Japanese patent may well
elect Washington, D.C.
Safeguards to national sovereignty would be provided. Upon grant, each country
would be free to have a local opposition with the results of that local opposition controlling
only in the local territory.
Above all, there are two prime beneficiaries of Patent Worksharing. First and
foremost, the patent applicant will be able to gain global patent protection for a single,

Government efficiency is also important: In an age of
skyrocketing backlogs and government fees and too few trained Examiners in most
countries, it is manifest that there are tremendous savings in resources: For the 40,000 or
home country prosecution.

so major inventions that are filed in parallel in all three offices, Patent Worksharing woL'd
eliminate a total of 80,000 redundant examinations.

The vision of Patent Worksharing has received a favorable response in various
seminars, whether in California or Kyoto; most recently, through Worldnet, this vision was
shared ir. Brasilia with your counterpart committee that has been scheduled to vote today
on its own patent reform proposal at least as sweeping in importance as the legislation
before you today.
Surely, there will be opposition to Patent Worksharing from a significant element of
This is the same group that today has a vested interest in killing

the practicing bar.

harmonization, whether to maintain a status quo in terms of how cases are filed or whether
out of an economic fear that a sharp reduction in the number and complexity of filings will
deprive them of work.

If there were not a sigriiicant opposition from practitioners, you

should worry whether you are doing your job: Opposition from practitioners. is a good
measure of the value of harmonization to cut costs to industry.
Helping Universities and Small Inventors
Before we look too far into the future, let us return to the Little Man from Little
Rock, the small inventor working out of his garage - or, more likely, tapping a test tube
on the third floor of a biochemistry laboratory in Palo Alto.
inventor?

What about the small

Without his or her being an integral part of the harmonization equation, the

legislation is a non-starter.
-
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y professional life, I have worked with a variety of inventors working

for organizations of all sizes, particularly including those in biotechnology and chemistry,
including individuals, universities and small businesses.
The legislation is paiclkdalygood for small inventors, particularly in biotechnology,
and particularly in the university research community. The existing situation of proving
dates of invention to establish a right to a patent has been a "lose lose" situation.
Under the current system, if the individual inventor was "first to file", he could be
subject to a costly patent interference by someone else claiming to have been the first
inventor: The patent blackmail of a patent interference proceeding over several years and
several hundred thousand dollars in legal fees forces the individual to settle, to share his
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exclusive position with a generally larger, more well-funded competitor.

Thus, the "first
to file" small inventor loses. But, what if the individual is the true first inventor but second
to file?

He is even more the loser, as the best that can be realistically sought by a

financially strapped startup is a settlement, a cross-license where an exclusive position is out
of the question.
Should we, without more, simply change the "first inventor" provision to "first to file"?
Absolutely not. Europeans and Japanese would then have an even greater advantage than
they do today, because in most foreign systems, winning the race to the Patent Office is
made much easier than here at home. As being first to the home Patent Office determines
who is "first to file" on a globalbasis, this uneven playing field could not and should not be
tolerated. But, the overall package provides the tools to even the playing field.
Should we pass the current legislation?

Absolutely, yes.

While the legislation

provides for first to file, it also has the key provision for "internal priority" - a way for
Americans to "stamp in" a patent disclosure in Washington, D.C. for very little money, and
to use this document as the key to the worldwide, first to file race. I have been advocating
such an "internal priority" system for many years, and included this as a key feature in an
early harmonization proposal that I offered in 1986. The Patent Office heretofore has
stubbornly resisted implementation of "internal priority". The "internal priority" system
would help Americans by leveling the playing field abroad, where "first to file" is the reality.
I applaud your legislation which makes an "internal priority" system an integral part of the
"first to file" package.
Universities have also expressed concerns about prior user rights. Indeed, I would
oppose any continued, very broad prior user right such as we now have with S 102(g) of our
patent law. I also would strongly oppose a French-style "possession" rule where mere
possession of an invention by a third party before the patentee's filing date triggers prior
user rights. Instead, you have chosen the correct solution. Your prior user rights legislation
quite carefully reflects a delicately balanced compromise that gives very narrow rights to
the prior user, and virtually guarantees an inventor who has contributed an invention in the
field of basic research that there will not be any dilution of his exclusivity through prior user
rights. Unlike the French model, the current legislation uses the limited German model
that has been used in many countries throughout the world. I am unaware of any single
case of an American inventor in a basic research area having lost a single bit of his
exclusivity in Germany due to a court imposing prior user rights. Never. Although the
witnesses later today may be able to hunt up an odd example, I at least am unaware of a
single court decision where even one American university has everhad its patent rights in
Germany diluted, ever, by a prior user right, going back to the nineteenth century origins
of this law. If those in basic research around the world and particularly in universities have
virtually neverhad their German patent rights diluted, this is the best evidence that prior

49
user rights, as delicately fashioned by the tvw szscommidee4 could ever pose a realistic
threat to dilution of a university's patent rights.
What I would hope that my friends in the university research communities would
recognize is that prior user rights today are much more onerous for two separate reasons:
(1) Today, a prior user who possesses an invention before the critical date may totally
destroy the entire patent right, whereas under the: current proposal only a very limited,
personal right to use the invention is given. (2) Whereas today a prior user with possession
of the invention before the critical date may destroy the patent right in its entirety, under
the current proposal no prior user right attaches based upon the mere prior possession of
the invention.
Serious consideration should be given to adding several features to this legislation
including:
" elimination of the inventor's 'oath" requirement under 35 USC S 115 (which slows down
filings in the "race to the courthouse" system; neither Japan nor Europe has this technical
requirement);
" assignee filing (while safeguarding the right of the inventor to be named in the patent), to
again put Americans on a more even procedural playing field with Japan and Europe;
" a strengthened reexamination system to provide reliable patents (with the concurrent
elimination of "patent fraud" as a tool to require cooperation by the applicant to cite "prior
art,);
* eliminaiton of most "double patenting" rejections based upon undue patent term extension,
which is solved by the 20 year patent term of this legislation; and
• elimination of the 'best mode' disclosure requirement.
Unilateral, Early Implementation
Patent harmonization is long overdue. Since our Committee of Experts started in
Geneva nearly seven years ago, it was immediately apparent that various changes were
required. At that time, the United States, Canada and the Philippines were the only
countries without "first to file'. By 1987, a highly sophisticated "model code' had been
crafted by our Committee - which Canada then unlaterm/ly took and uaiaemly
implemented without waiting for harmonization. Neither can we wait to bring the benefits
of this state of the art patent law to our inventors.
To 'encourage' other countries to join in the harmonization treaty, our unilateral
implementation should include triggers that would stimulate other countries to join. For
example, the outside deadline for examination in SEC 5. should -be pushed back to
24 months. Since the European Patent Examiner is requiedto complete his or her search
within 18 months, American Examiners will be able to piggyback off the results of the sister
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se -achand examination results in Europe. A defacto Patent Worksharing vill be the result,
as American Examiners benefit from the earlier, parallel work of their European
counterparts.
Together, the benefits to Europeansand Japaneseof harmonization, per se, and the
benefits of U.S. law already in the treaty but not in European or Japanese practice (e.g.,
the grace period), coupled with rationalization of procedures to eliminate any triggers such
as the 24 month examination date, should provide the driving force to compel completion
We may very 'well achieve faster global
of a harmonization treaty at an early date.
harmonization by unilaterally taking a leadership position, than if we wait until others
implement the treaty.
While it is my belief that unilateral implementation of the "model code" of The
Harmonization Treaty will either accelerate or at least not slow down global harmonization,
even were a different result possible, this would not shake my view that we should
unilaterally implement harmonization legislation. Just as countries from Canada to Slovenia
have seen the wisdom of unilateral reform, we, too, should not deprive the American
community of innovators from reaching the benefits of this legislation. We should not be
held hostage to the decisions of the various parliaments in Europe nor the Diet in Japan
to determine exactly when, if ever, Americans should have the benefit of the patent model
code.

Thank you for permitting me to share my views.

I congratulate you on your

leadership in bringing the promise of patent harmonization to the reality of legislation.
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" Early enactment on a unilateral basis would best serve American inventors.
" "Patent Worksharing" is the name for implementing a harmonization dividend, whereby the
U.S., Japan and Europe can share examination burdens, cutting down the present level of
120,000 individual patent applications for the most important inventions to 40,000 - saving
examination of 80,000 patent applications on a global basis. Applicants would have just one
examination, globally, instead of the three or more parallel examinations of today.
• The benefits of this legislation for American inventors, particularly small companies and
individual inventors in biotechnology and other patent-dependent fields, compel earliest
implementation, on a unilateral basis.
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• elimination of the inventor's "oath' requirement under 35 USC S 115 (which slows down
filings in the 'race to the courthouse" system; the oath is unique to the United States);
• assignee filing (while safeguarding the right of the inventor to be named in the patent), to
again put Americans on a more even procedural playing field with Japan and Europe;
" a strengthened reexamination system to provide reliable patents (with the concurrent
elimination of "fraud" as a tool to require cooperation by the applicant to cite "priorart');
* elimination of most "double patenting" rejections based upon undue patent term extension,
which is solved by the 20 year patent term of this legislation; and
* elimination of the "best mode" disclosure requirement.
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Hon. Dennis DeConcini
Chairman, Senate Subcommittee on
Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks
Hart Senate Office Building 327
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6275
Dear Senator DeConcini:
Thank you for your letter dated May 27, 1992, and for your
continued Interest in patent harmonization.
The questions raised by both you and Senator Grassley are
important, and beginning at page 2 I have answered each of these
questions first in some detail.
The views, here, are my own
personal views and not necessarily thcse of any institution.
Thereafter, in line with your suggestion to provide additional
comments, I have included a few points concerning some of the
statements made by other witnesses on April 30, 1992.
Howard Bremer made a significant contribution to the dialogue
through his detailed explanation with problems in the prior user
right provision. I agree with Mr. Bremer that the prior user right
should not cover basic research from universities, and in the
concluding section of this letter I offer a legislative solution
that specifically concedes the point that Mr. Bremer has made.
I have not addressed Mr. Wyatt's conclusion that a prior user
right statute would double or triple litigation in the United
States. Although I have studied the matter in some detail and am
able to safely predict (based upon the "laboratory example" of
Germany) that prior user right litigation will be virtually de
minimis, I am satisfied that there are many others who have or will
more than adequately show that the predictions are groundless.
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR DECONCINI
1.

HOW DOES A HARMONIZATION TREATY RELATE TO THE NORTH
AMERICAN FREE TRADE AGREEMENT (NAFTA) NEGOTIATIONS?
The

negotiations do

not

seen

to

have

taken

a

patent

harmonization treaty into effect, but, rather, the U.S. has taken
the position all along that strong intellectual property rights are
necessary to protect American innovation. It goes without saying
that if an American factory makes patent-protected Widgets and
there is no patent protection outside the United States, then with
a strong NAFTA agreement Jn place, competition in Mexico or Canada
will naturally be the result if all other factors are equal, apart
from the more favorable conditions available to an employer outside
the United States.
There has been an apparent satisfactory resolution to this
issue. First, even before NAFTA, Canada has unilaterally upgraded
an already excellent patent law to the harmonization model.
Mexico
has changed its law. Where, then, is there a problem?

The problem resides in the fact that there is no functioning
patent system in Mexico capable of examination of the horde of
American patent applications that may be expected. If, on the one
hand, the U.S. PTO is asking for a budget that soon will reach
$ 500,000,000.00 per year, and if the premise is that such a budget

is necessary to process patent applications here at home, we cannot
ask Mexico to recreate a clone of our patent office.
The answer is that there must be an American cooperation to
examine Mexican patent applications. To do this on an efficient
basis, it will be necessary for Mexico to join the Patent
Cooperation Treaty (PCT), and for Spanish to be an official
language of the PCT in the United States for purposes of at least
PCT.
But, before we can reach a U.S. handling of Mexican
applications, Mexico and the United States must have a common

patent law; here is where patent harmonization comes into play.
Surely, without harmonization and the subsequent steps for
implementation of PCT-based cooperation, there is nq realistic way
that we can see Mexico granting strong and reliable patents to
American innovators. The simple answer, at first blush, may well
be, "why not let the Mexican government allow all patents? Who is
hurt?" Surely, this would be a highly anticompetitive move as the

small minority that constitute the unscrupulous element of the
international business community would file blocking patent
applications to frustrate competitors from moving to Mexico,
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particularly Americans most suited to compete in Mexico. Remember,
the unscrupulous patentees need be neither Mexican nor American,
but could be a competitor from any other country seeking to put
Americans at a disadvantage.
2.

IN WHAT RESPECT DO YOU DIFFER FROM THE ADMINISTRATION IN
WHAT A HARMONIZATION PACKAGE SHOULD INCLUDE?

Since there is really no "Administration" today, and since the
past Administration has never articulated its position with a
complete legislative proposal, it is not easy to answer the
question concerning where I differ.
To the extent that there has been no affirmative statement by
the Administration in support of some of the provisions I support,
then if this is a "difference", here they are:
1

The Inventor's Oath (35 USC S 115) should be eliminated,
as had been proposed in the March 27, 1992, Discussion
Draft.

2

Assignee Filing Should be Permitted as proposed in the
March 27, 1992, Discussion Draft (35 USC S 118)

3

The "best mode * * *"
should be eliminated

4

"Double patenting" for obvious variations of the same
inventor should be eliminated (superseded by a 20 year
term from filing that moots the current mischief of
extended terms that "double patenting" was designed to
cure)

requirement

(35 USC S 112,

1)

5 A strengthened opposition system should be introduced that
would give third parties a much stronger attacking
position during the first nine months after grant, yet
if oppositions are delayed, the patentee's position
during reexamination should be made much more iron-clad.
6

"Patent Worksharing" should be implemented as soon as
possible.

3.

YOU SUPPORT UNILATERAL IMPLEMENTATION OF A FIRST-TO-FILE
SYSTEM RATHER THAN WAITING FOR A TREATY. WHY?

Perhaps the most misunderstood point is why it is in America's
self-interest
to unilaterally
implement the
harmonization
legislation. There has been much misunderstanding of this issue,
even within the Administraticn. Even in Geneva in our Committee
of Experts deliberations, one could hear, for example, that
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"we should force the Germans to have a 'grace period' as part of
harmonization, let's not give up our bargaining chipst".

There are several reasons
unilaterally implemented:

why

first-to-file

should

be

First and foremost, first-to-file and all the related changes
represent a great simplification of our patent system that will
markedly reduce patent procurement costs and make it possible to
file aore quickly. Critics of first-to-file have said that they
need a year or more to develop their inventions before they file;
as a matter of public policy, we need Immediate implementation of
first-to-file to force such inventors to file quickly.
The reason we need our American inventors to file quickly is
that in a competitive world, if the American files in the United
States after the Kyoto inventor files in Japan or the K61n inventor
files in Germany, the U.S.

inventor automatically loses throughout

the world except in the United States.

In other words, the Paris

Convention provides a right of priority for applicants in all

member states to file in sister states, so that the "U.S." filing
date is in effect the Japanese priority date for the Kyoto
inventor. Since first-to-file rules throughout the rest of the
world, every day we continue our anachronistic system we are
lulling our American inventors into a false sense of security, that
they may wait forever, and then file: By doing so, American patent
rights in Europe and Japan are routinely and needlessly forfeited.
To be sure, American inventors would be greatly disadvantaged
by going to first-to-file as a naked, stand alone proposal, because
our American system is so complex and costly that Americans would
still file more slowly than their Japanese counterparts.
The
answer is to provide the safeguards and tools for early filing that
are a part of the legislation, particularly the internal priority
document provision.
4.

IN 1987 CANADA UNILATERALLY MOVED TO A FIRST-TO-FILE
SYSTEM.
HOW HAVE THEY FARED? CAN THEY BE USED AS AN
EXAMPLE FOR THE UNITED STATES?

The 1987 legislative move only became effective in 1989, so
any long range studies of the Canadian experience are premature.
Germany as an industrialized country that is

with

the

United States

in many

highly competitive

industries and

with

larger

concentrations of industry provides a better comparative model.

The Canadian experience appears to have been largely positive.
of horriblee" was thrown at Canadians that have been
thrown at the Congress here in the United States, including a

The same list

horrible proliferation in the number of filings by Canadians under
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the press of first-to-file.

Canadian application filings actually decreased in the initial
period after enactment, but this was in fairness due to the
(Foreign
pipeline effect of the Patent Cooperation Treaty.
applicants could now use the PCT vehicle to enter Canada, which
meant that Canadian application papers would be filed at 30 months
from priority instead of 12 months under traditional Paris
Convention filings. Only after 30 months of operation when the
pipeline was filled was the true measure of the impact possible.)
It should also be noted that there are two subtle differences
in the motivations of the Canadian filer versus the American filer
that has meant that Canadians have already operated under firstFirst, the domestic market for
to-file for quite some time.
Canadians is much smaller than for Americans, so Canadians are more
concerned about foreign rights than are Americans. Second, even
for the American market and rights under U.S. patents, Canadians
have long operated under first.-to-file, thanks to the proscription
under 35 USC S 104 that bars a Canadian (or any other foreign
inventor) from using the "first inventor" system for inventive acts
in a foreign country.
5.

YOU STATE THAT SMALL INVENTORS WILL BENEFIT FORM A
FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM IN THAT UNDER THAT SYSTEM AN
INVENTOR WOULD NO LONGER HAVE TO WORRY ABOUT A POTENTIAL
INTERFERENCE PROCEEDING.
HOW OFTEN DO INTERFERENCE PROCEEDINGS OCCUR?

Statistically, interferences occur for all technologies in
In very specific fields,
only a minuscule number of cases.
interferences occur "all the time". This is particularly true in
the field of biotechnology, where the "first generation" commercial
products that are so often read about in the news are almost always
This is because the biotechnology
clouded by interference.
companies today are still focusing on a discrete handful of natural
peptides such as erythropoietin where everyone recognizes that to
be first to find a recombinant synthesis means owning the exclusive
rights to that product. In testimony for the National Association
of Manufacturers at the hearings on April 30, 1992, reference was
made to one interference where tens of millions of dollars in legal
expenses have gone down the drain, which is only the tip of the
iceberg in terms of economic impact, considering such factors as
a clouded patent title for the years of pendency of an
interference, and what this does t6 the investment community's
interest in backing a small biotech firm.
Stephen Raines, the respected Vice-President of Genentech,
explored this question in great detail in a meeting hosted by Nobel
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Laureate James Watson at his Banbury Research Center, October
10-13, 1992. Mr. Raines set forth a list of ten or so of the most
important target biotechnology molecules, and explained that for
each of them there was some interference or related cloud on the
patent situation.
Since biotechnology is one of the industries Americans can
look to with pride as an area of technological leadership, any
system that so very negatively impacts biotechnology must be
considered with great interest.
6. HOW DOES AN 18 MONTH PUBLICATION RULE BENEFIT THE AMERICAN
INVENTOR?
The American inventor is benefited in two major ways through
the 18 month publication system.
First, the inventor is able to see whether there is an
earlier-filed application of another that may be to the same or a
similar invention. In this way, the inventor at an early stage ctn
recognize whether he interferes with the subject of the earlier
patent, and more quickly abandon a sure loser insteadd of
developing the invention for several years until, suddenly, a
"declaration" of a patent interference springs forth from the
Patent Examiner; surprised). The inventor may be able to slightly
modify his commercial directions to avoid the earlier-filed
application, if he learns about the earlier-filing in time to shift
directions that his pilot plant will take.
Second, the inventor will be able to know the full state of
the "prior art" at an early date. Patents today constitute "prior
art" as of their secret filing dates. In other words, the inventor
at the time he decides to file may know of no activity by a third

person that is "prior art" that would defeat his patent. He may
go to the expense of filing and prosecuting a patent application;
only years later, when the earlier-filed third party application
is patented, then and only then does the inventor suddenly discover
that lie is faced with "prior art".
7. COMMISSIONER MANBECK CONTENDS THAT AN 18 MONTH PUBLICATION
RULE WOULD BE COSTLY TO THE PATENT OFFICE.
DO YOU AGREE WITH HIS ESTIMATE?
IT IS NONETHELESS WORTHWHILE TO AMERICAN INDUSTRY?
I have no basis to know whether Mr. Manbeck's political
statement or his numbers are realistic.
But, at an experts'
meeting at the Franklin Pierce Law Center In 1991, Kr. Manbeck
explained that the total cost of 18 month publication would be
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$ 30,000,000.00, of which 90 % would go to typesetting costs, with
10 % or only $ 3,000,000.00 going to non-typesetting costs.
Foreign governments that publish at 18 months generally do not
typeset, but instead use camera ready copy supplied by the
Examiner.
The $ 3,000,000.00 that is the Commissioner's own
estimate in 1991 surely is worth the cost.
Even if the cost were $ 30,000,000 out of a budget of over
$ 460,000,000.00, publication at 18 months may very well save
considerably more than $ 30,000,000.00.
Today, there is a
tremendous amount of prosecution "churning* as the Patent Office
attempts to get patents issued as soon as possible.
With an 18
month publication system and a 20 year term, there should then be
no pressure on such churning activity.
Applicants would be
permitted to routinely wait for -3_-osecution until after the 18
month publication.
By deferring prosecution until after the 18 month publication,
the net prosecution time will be much shorter:
Examiners will be
able to piggyback off the search results of the European patent
examiners at the Hague, which will be a further cost savings.
But, even if it were to cost more than $ 30,000,000.00, this
would be well worth the price for American industry, because one
of the primary goals of the patent system is to provide the latest
technology to American innovators.
Since Japanese get the latest
American technology (as well as Japanese and other technology) at
18 months in Japanese language thanks to their kokal system of
18 month publication, American inventors deserve a parallel English
1ln'uage text at the same time.
QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR GRASSLEY
1.

PROFESSOR WEGNER, YOU TESTIFIED THAT (UNDER PATENT
WORKSHARING"] A FREE MARKET IN PATENTS AMONG WASHINGTON,
MUNICH, AND TOKYO WOULD LEAD TO FILING CHOICES BEING MADE
ON THE BASIS OF QUALITY OF EXAMINATION, CONVENIENCE,
LANGUAGE,
SPEED OF EXAMINATION, AND AVAILABILITY OF
PATENT COUNSEL.
IF THE BILL BEFORE US WERE APPROVED,
OTHER THAN AVAILABILITY OF ATTORNEYS, WHERE I AN SURE WE
CAN COMPETE EFFECTIVELY WITH ANYONE, HOW DO YOU THINK
AMERICA WOULD FARE AGAINST OTHER COUNTRIES IN SUCH A FREE
MARKET?

The
European
the same
go down

number of U.S. filings in comparison with filings to the
and Japanese Patent Offices would remain at approximately
relative level. (In absolute numbers, the filings would
globally, as one Examiner in either Washington, D.C.,
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Munich or Tokyo instead of three as today would examine each
application.)
Convenience and language would dictate that most American
inventors would stay at home, as would Japanese. Europeans who
often file European patent applications in English could easily
file in the United Sates.
Speed of examination is best in the United States for most
technologies, so in those industries where a quick patent is
desired, it may be anticipated that the United States would favor
very well. It would be anticipated that a significant number of
Japanese applicants would elect the United States based upon the
gross disparities between these two countries' patent offices.
Costs in terms of both government fees and attorney costs are
much more reasonable in the United States than in Europe.
The
intergovernmental, diplomatic-status structure of the European
Office coupled with what is a quasi-cartel system of legal services
in some European countries versus the highly competitive U.S. legal
market strongly favors the United States.
For the long range, an enlightened leadership in the United
States should restore our quality level to a leadership position,
although it must be admitted that for the moment there are areas
where the European Patent Office is clearly the leader.
Ironically, the "loser" is the "winner", i.e., to the extent
that we can encourage use of the European and Japanese offices for
a Patent Worksharing filing, the United States would be in a much
stronger position: The fewer the filings, the more attention that
can be paid to quality. The fewer the filings, the better we can
check the huge professional appetite of the U.S. PTO leadership
that has bloated the size of the examination corps to roughly 1700
from a figure that had hovered at the 1,000 mark little more than
a decade ago.
2.

PROFESSOR WEGNER, BOTH YOU AND MR. BENSON BELIEVE THAT
AMERICA SHOULD ACT UNILATERALLY IN ADOPTING HARMONIZATION
ON THE GROUND THAT WE WOULD BE TAKING A LEADERSHIP
POSITION FOR OTHER COUNTRIES TO UNDERTAKE THOSE EFFORTS.
BUT WHAT INCENTIVE WOULD OTHER COUNTRIES HAVE TO REOVE
THEIR NONCONFORMING PATENT RULES WE FIND OBJECTIONABLE
UNLESS WE ENGAGED IN TRADITIONAL QUID PRO QUO NEGOTIATING
PROCESSES?

First, 90+ % of the changes that are required for patent
harmonization are American changes. How, one might parenthetically
ask, did we ever reach such a "bad" negotiation that we are "giving
up" 90+ % by way of a harmonization treaty?
The answer is found
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When we passed the current system in 1836 -- more

than 150 years ago -- we clearly had the best system in the world,
one that still works fairly well with the minor fine-tuning it has
been given along the way.

Through this period, many of the excellent points where
Europeans and Japanese have previously differed from us have been
unilaterally harmoni.,ed from their side, on the premise that each
country should have the best system available, and where something
works well in the United States, that can be incorporated into
local law.
For example, the current push for product, per so,
protection for pharmaceuticals that is being effectively led by the
U.S. pharmaceutical industry does not require harmonization with
our northern partners. This is because Germany as from 1968 and
Japan as from 1976 have included thn form of protection in their
local laws. Above all, the biggest push for harmonization took
place more than a generation ago with the Strasbourg Convention in
1964 and then the Munich Convention in 1973, both of which created
a common structural scheme for Europe. This regional harmonization
effort was based upon a global "shopping trip" that included
consideration of the best provisions in all laws as part of the
creation of the regional treaty.
Then, what is left in the 10 % that we want to "force" the
Europeans and Japanese to accept. First and foremost, there is the
question of the "grace period". Under U.S. law, the grace period
permits an inventor who inadvertently (or otherwise) publishes his
patent application to still file for a patent if he does so within
one year. Today, Europeans and Japanese lack any effective grace
period, so that if an American inventor publishes a scientific
article today and tomorrow is approached by a U.S. company wishing
to commercialize the invention, a patent can be obtained in the
United States, but foreign rights have been forfeited, thanks to
the absence of a grace period. Those who think that we will be
able to Oforce" a grace period on Germany and other countries are
sadly recreating history. In fact, Germany at one time had a grace
period, which it lost as part of the regional harmonization
process. Germany, not the United States, was the key country to
convene a harmonization conference in the first place, with the
main purpose being that Germany could, under the guise of patent
harmonization, reintroduce its recently lost grace period
provision. Thus, harmonization is being used as a tool by certain
Europeans as basis for a grace period; there is no Onegotiation"
that is really required for this point.
In the seven years since the commencement of the Committee of
Experts, those countries that had not accepted the grace period
have now come to the general view that really a grace period has
its advantages, so it would be expected that a grace period could
be introduced.

61
CENTER FOR INTERNATIONAL PATENT STUDIES
Hon. Dennis DeCondn
Chairman

May 30, 1992
Page 10

Japan already has a limited grace period of six months under
certain circumstances. It is expected that there is other leverage
in terms of procedural cooperation such as Patent Worksharing that
would help introduce a grace period in that country.
The other major point is the Japanese claim interpretation
system and "mother tongue". Claim interpretation should he broader
in Japan, but today there is also a domestic recognition in Japan
that a broader scope of protection is worthwhile.
(No
harmonization is required from Europe on this point). To file in
English around the world is also an admirable and practical goal;
already we can do so in the European Patent Office and Japan is
already at the stage of implementation studies; surely, this one
goal can be reached as well.
Beyond the limited number of changes we are asking for in
Europe and Japan, there is a compelling force to go the last mile
for patent harmonization under some form of "Patent Worksharing".
Globally, patent offices are becoming backlogged with high numbers

of filings and large costs. Three offices triplicate the work,
applicants file three cases instead of one, and expenses mount and
time delays compound the problem. It makes perfect sense to go to
"Patent Workeharing" as soon as possible. With Patent Worksharing,

we will be able to have one Examiner examine a patent application
for all three offices, reducing the work to one-third for those
cases that are today filed in triplicate.
Finally, what "bargaining chip" does the U.S. have on the
table that is worth concessions from Europe and Japan? The only
real chip is 35 USC S 104, the provision in our law that prohibits
a foreign Inventor from using our first inventor system, i.e., the
foreign inventor is unable to establish priority other than his
filing date (unless his inventive activity took place in the United
States). But, 35 USC S 104 is so blatantly discriminatory on its
face and as this provision has already been exposed in the
GATT/TRIPs discussions, that provision cannot remain in place for
much longer, with or without patent harmonization. The only reason

this provision has remained in the law so long is that there has
been no effective dispute resolution system for violations of the
Paris Convention. (Surely, S 104, second sentence, is h direct
violation of the "national treatment" provision of Art. 2 of the
Paris Convention, and the remainder is a violation at least of the
spirit of that treaty.)
As dispute resolution mechanisms are
introduced, 5 104 will have to go.
Without S 104, a naked first-to-file system would be that

under the infamous "Manbeck Compromise", the very proposal made by
the Commissioner in February 1991 whereby the United States would
agree to give up S 104, only, as part of harmonization. The cries
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from abroad were not heard over the even stronger protests from
domestic American industry that recognizes that a first inventor
system without S 104 is a great evil via a via first-to-file.
Even assuming, for sake of discussion, that the foreign
changes never occurred, or that it took longer for them to occur,

for the United States to wait for several years until a treaty is
in place would deprive Americans of the greater benefits that
Americans would achieve through immediate implementation of this
legislation:
The foreign gains we would make would be
insignificant in comparison with the lost advantages in domestic
la. improvement occasioned by the delay.
PRIOR USER RIGHTS
Both Mr. Bremer and Mr. Wyatt testified on prior user rights,
both having sharply differing points of view on this subject.
I am sure that Mr. Bremer dissociates himself from tke attacks
made by Mr. Wyatt; as I do not have concrete statistics at this
time to substantiate my disagreement with r. Wyatt concerning the
allegation of doubling or tripling litigation, and since tfere are
others in the academic community who are presently addressing the
situation, I will merely conclude that Mr. Wyatt's criticisms will
be more than adequately addressed in due course.
Concerning Kr. Bremer's criticisms, the gist of his discussion
includes the point that university inventions are directed to basic
research that require a great deal of effort to commercialize, so
that it is important that a university can license to industry an
undiluted exclusive right in such basic research. It is clear that
basic research at the time the university files its patent
application has not been reduced to the ultimate commercial form
that it will take when put on the market; indeed, it is up to the
university's commercial licensee to do so. Since we are dealing
with pioneer, basic research that will take years to develop, if
there is a competitor in the field who is simultaneously conducting
basic research, he, too, will not be at the stage of
commercialization by the time the university has filed it. patent
application.

I see Kr. Bremer's point, however, that if this other party,
unknown to the university, were able to claim a prior user right
based upon his contemporaneous research efforts, this would dilute
the university's right.
Accordingly, I propose that the following text be inserted
into the legislation as 35 USC S 273(b)(3):
0o right under subsection (a) shall exist unless
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the subject matter that Is commercially sold or
oowercial".y used has been reduced to practice in the
form to be commercialized prior to said filing date or
priority date.-

I trust that these comments will be helpful to you moving the
United States toward restoring its leadership position in patents.
Very truly yours,

Harold C. Wagner
Professor of Law and Director of the
Intellectual Property Law Program and the
Center for International Patent Studies

Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
Professor Merges.
STATEMENT OF PROF. ROBERT MERGES, SCHOOL OF LAW,
BOSTON UNIVERSITY
Mr. MERGES. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to speak today.
I just wanted to address a couple of points. Most of the issues
are on the table. I have a few that I think are very important.
The reason I think first-to-file is superior is that it is much more
efficient in the sense that, for the most part, as you know, most
interferences today favor the first-to-file party in any event. Very
few interferences come out in favor of the second filer, the junior
party as it's called.
The cost of determining those very few cases, however is quite
high and everyone, every filer lives with the fear that they may be
involved in an interference. The way I describe this is that in my
family, my parents had a rule which is the first one to throw a
punch was the guilty party and got punished. Sometimes it turned
out that wasn't fair. You could be provoked so seriously that it was
actually justified but the rule worked in most cases because usually
the first to throw the punch was the guilty party and it saved a
lot of judicial inquiry on the part of my parents and saved them
a lot of trouble. [Laughter.]
So essentially, that's how I see this issue. Once in a while, it may
turn out that we'll make "a mistake" and I think I might even
argue with that, but it's worth it. It's worth it to everybody else.
The other thing is, to continue the story, when we were kids, we
knew that was the rule and so we wouldn't throw the first punch.
You can adapt your behavior to the rule. The rule doesn't come
down out of the sky and surprise you every time. It may burn you
once but hopefully that's the only time it will. Any way, the basic
point is efficiency trumps fairness in this context.
Obviously it doesn't always. In the criminal context, for instance,
we are willing to spend massive resources to make sure that one
case that we're concerned about comes out fairly and we're not worried about efficiency. That's a different story.
I also wanted to address the issue that somehow first-to-invent
gives the small inventor more time to perfect the invention. As several of the witnesses have pointed out so far, this is really not true.
First of all, the current system penalizes someone who waits too
long in a number of ways. You can lose your rights vis-a-vis a second inventor if you "suppress" your invention, keep it secret. If you
try to commercialize your invention
long before
bars. filing, you can lose
statutory
your rights through the so-called
As I mentioned, senior parties tend to win interferences. One
reason is they have a lot of procedural advantages, so even today
in the interference system, we tend to favor the first filer. All other
things equal, the first filer wins even today.
Several other points were raised concerning the effect of first-tofile on small inventors and II quickly try to address them.
One point actually applies to all inventors and that's the issue
that I would characterize as quality control. Basically what this
boils down to is the argument that if you're encouraged to file

Mq

-

-

early, you'll do a sloppy job. My answer to that is it is sort of like
a car factory and somebody comes along and says, we can teach
you how to make cars more efficiently and you say, we're worried
about a sloppy job. The answer is the quality assurance department, that's their job, to make sure the cars are good.
The quality assurance department of the Patent Code is section
112 and nothing in this bill changes that. You still have to fully
enable the invention. If you file too early and it's not enabling,
what just happened was you wasted $150. You can file again,
amend your application and when it comes up to the standard, that
will be your priority date, the date of that amendment.
The point is that quality assurance is going to be regulated
under the same standard in the future as it is now and that's
where the action is on "bad applications." If foreign systems have
a proliferation of bad applications, it's because of their quality control, not because they are more efficient. That's the basic point I
want to make there.
I also wanted to echo something the Commissioner said and that
is that if we go to a changed system, we have to put a lot of time
and effort into education. I think it's heartening in a way to see
so much attention focused on the small inventor over this issue. I
wonder where that attention was when filing fees were going up;
I wonder where that attention was when interference rules were
being revised? I think that the small inventor obviously makes a
very important contribution. It's hard to get him or her in a forum
like this because by definition, they are mavericks, they're not organized, they're just out there doing inventive things rather than
in here talking about them. I think to address their concerns obviously the most important thing is the provisional application.
Right now, there is a kind of folk wisdom out there which is correct under current law and that is that the day you come up with
an idea, you send yourself a stamped, self-addressed envelope registered mail preserves your priority date. Probably everybody has
heard of that kind of procedure.
If we do the provisional application right, all you do is change
the address on the envelope and put, Patent and Trademark Office,
Washington, DC, and that's the only change we're going to need.
The same letter gets written out the night you have your feverish
insight, gets sent in the mail, except it goes to the Patent Office.
You then have a year to update it, flesh it out and really file a good
application. So it's a very minor change in folk wisdom.
As I said, though, I think we really need to get out the word and
I'd love to see a widely distributed pamphlet, "You and the New
Patent System," and really get the word out to these people
through small inventors groups, et cetera. The basic point is that
people will adapt their behavior if they know the right rule and
this is not a rule that's going to cause massive amounts of dislocation.
I think I'll just leave with that point.
[Mr. Merges submitted the following material:]
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BUMMARY
In the forty years since the last major overhaul of the patent
system, a number of older practices have become outmoded.
The
current global movement toward greater harmonization of world
patent systems thus provides an excellent opportunity to fix some
problems with the current system. As an added bonus, reciprocal
change in foreign systems can benefit U.S. inventors and the
institutions that back them financially.
The Patent Law Harmonization Act of 1992 (H.R.4978-S.2605)
("the Bill") would work a number of important changes. The most
significant are:
1.
First to File Priority. Added certainty and lower costs for
all applicants make this an important feature of the Bill.
Although some inventors who would have received patents under the
present first to invent system will not under a first to file
system, first to file is much more fair from an overall point of
view because it eliminates the uncertain and costly interference
proceeding from U.S. law -- a proceeding that only rarely dictates
an outcome different from first to file.
2.
Eighteen Month Publication. One longstanding rationale for
the entire patent system is the so-called "disclosure theory."
This view emphasizes that the greatest contribution of the patent
system is to provide a source of contemporary, complete and
practical technical information. According to this view, the key
contribution an inventor makes is to disclose his or her invention
to others in the field -- who can then put it to work in other
applications, or modify it, or perhaps improve on it. Clearly, the
earlier this information is available, the more the patent system
is serving this disclosure function. Of course, the desire to
disseminate information quickly must be balanced by the needs of
the inventor, including the availability of a reasonable time after
filing to assess the prospects for patentability and perfect the
details of the invention.
International patent offices have
reached an overwhelming consensus on the proper balance: eighteen
months after filing, the application is published.
This has
neither punished inventors nor perceivably diluted the incentive
value of a patent in these other countries, and thus should be
adopted in the U.S.
3.
Elimination of secret Prior Art. You invent something, and
scour the prior art to see if you are first. You find nothing.
Encouraged, you file a patent application. Later -- perhaps even
after your patent has issued -- you discover that an application
filed earlier than yours described some features of your invention.
If the description in this patent application is complete enough to
make your invention obvious, your patent is invalid. Even though
there was no way you could have discovered this before you filed.
Though not a common situition, this is clearly an unfair result.
The harmonization bill eliminates it.

I.

Introduction

frequently happens

It

that

a pioneer

inventor

or highly

inventive organization shows paradoxical characteristics.
highly

innovative

in

some

respects,

conservative in other matters.

they

Thus Thoma

are

Though

often

acutely

Edison, the paragon of

the inventive spirit in America, regarded as impractical several
key innovations in the light bulb technology he had pioneered.

In

research organizations, the phenomenon appears frequently enough to
have acquired a label: the "not invented here syndrome."
To some extent, this reaction is rational.
works

so

difficult

hard to

establish his

to focus on

organization

that

is

its

or

her

shortcomings.

justifiably

A pioneer inventor

invention that

proud

Likewise
of

its

a

it

is

research
technical

accomplishments will be dubious of the merits of outsiders' work;
after all, if the outsider were so smart, why isn't he or she part
of the organization?
To some extert this same thinking has permeated the American
patent bar.

The members of this group are the inheritors of a very

proud tradition, given that most modern patent systems are based on
the one established here in 1790.

And much of importance in the

second half of this century in patent law was pioneered in the U.S.
Patent Act of 1952.

It is only fitting that the bar ask why we

need harmonization.
But pioneers can learn; proud organizations can be surprised
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by the contributions of an outsider. Likewise, the American patent
bar can (and should) learn -from our own experience.

from the experience of others, and

The Patent Law 'armonization Act of 1992

takes the best learning developed over the past forty years and
applies it by calling for some much-needed changes in'our legal
system.
The following sections describe the major changes introduced
by the Bill and explain why they are necessary.

II.

First to File

Like the family dinner in James Joyce's Portrait of the Artist
as a Young Man, where the conversation inevitably turned to Irish
politics, a conversation among patent lawyers inevitably turns to
the merits of first to file vs. first to invent.

The arguments on

both sides are by now well-known to everyone in the field, and in
fact are so familiar they are referred to in shorthand. A summary
of the arguments is given below.

First to Invent: Advantages

First to Wiles Advantagem

Fairness

Efficiency

Tradition, history

Predictability

Higher Quality Applications

De Facto Current System (in
75% of current cases)

Interferences would be

Interferences cost Patent

needed even under first to

Office $1 million/year; each

file system

one costs $100,000 per party
(average)

Theft (derivation) cases
and prior user right decisions

Interferences cost
applicants $15 million/year

would require interferences
anyway
Significant loss of
'evenues for patent bar

Gain in efficiency will
lead to more patent work
overall

First to file will lead to
malpractice liability

Changing priority system
will not lead to any more lowquality work by attorneys

First to Invent: Advantages

First to Piles

Advantages

Savings from elimination of

Small inventors will be

interference and reduction in

adversely affected

uncertainty will benefit small
inventors

Sources:

Macedo,

First-to-File:

Is

American

Adoption

International Standard in Patent Law Worth the Price?,

of

the

18 Am.

Intell. Prop. L. Ass'n Q.J. 193 (1990); Katona, First-to-file: Not
in the United States, 73 J. Pat. & Trademark Off. Boc'y 399 (1991);

Armitage, Reform of the Law on Interference: A New Role for an
ncilent Institution in the Context of a First-to-file System, 64 J.

Pat. Off. Soo'y 663

(1982); Frost, The 1967 Patent Law Debate

-

First-to-Invent vs. First-to-File, 1967 Duke L.J. 923 (1947).

A.

The

The

briefly.

oart of the Matter: Fairness v. Ifficiency

merits

First

of

the

two priority

to file

provides

systems

settled

can

rights

be

summarized

immediately:

virtually as soon as you have filed, you know whether you have
priority.

First to invent, on the other hand, insures fairness:

the first actual inventor, rather than the one who is first to rush
to the patent office, receives the patent.

In some areas of law, fairness should --

and does --

trump

efficiency.

Criminal law provides many examples.

For instance,

accused criminals are given broad leeway to present testimony and
exhibits that might exonerate them; the length and cost of the
trial are not major considerations.

Likewise in the traditional

law of federal habeas corpus practice, the possibility of freeing
an innocent person has long been thought more important than the
burdens

on

the

federal

courts.

In

these

areas,

efficiency

arguments should carry little or no weight.
Not so with priority of invention.

Here it makes sense to ask

about the cost of an extra increment of fairness.

When viewed this

way, it is clear that first to invent priority, though fairer in a
small number of cases, is not worth the cost.
The most striking figure in the whole debate over priority
systems is 75%.

This is the percentage of first filers found to

have also been first inventors in interference proceedings.

News

& Comments, 34 Pat. Trademark & Copyright J. (BNA) 403, (Aug. 20,
1987) (quoting Richard Witte, chairman of the ABA-PTC Committee No.
108

on

Patent

System

interference system --

Policy Planning).

That

is,

the

entire

from the drafting of regulations

to the

empaneling of Boards to the presentation and argument of the cases
themselves -- exists for only twenty-five percent of all contested
inventions.

When one considers that this is itself a small izoset

of all patent applications, it becomes clear that the very bulky
interference

apparatus

serves

a

tiny

portion

of

inventors.

Specifically, of the 130,000 or so patents filed each year, only
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300 result in interferences; of these, only 100 are brought to a
final appeal.

See 1987 Comm. Rep. A.B.A. Sec. Pat. Trademark &

Copyright L. 42-43,64 (Aug. 6-12, 1987).

Thus the estimated $15

million costs to applicants of interferences yearly are incurred
for only a handful of inventors, and only 50 inventors who did not
file first are awarded patents. The system exists, in other words,
for a very small number of cases.
This

would not

necessarily

be

bad

if

involved in interferences bore all the costs.

the

few

inventors

But in addition to

the costs listed in the table above, which might be called direct
costs, there are significant indirect costs to the system as well.
Consider these:
*
$100,000

Uncertainty for each

patent applicant over whether a

interference proceeding may await him or her before a

patent ever issues;
*

Uncertainty for financial backers of applicants due to

the same factors; and
0

Documentation and monitoring costs to establish invention

dates.
The most important point about these indirect costs is that
they are present

for every applicant,

not just those who

themselves caught up in interference proceedings.

1.

Addressing the Major Concerns

find
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It is clear that on balance first to file is superior.

But

some of the objections made to this system are important enough to
address.

a.

Fairneses Prior User Rights

The best way to insure fairness is to adopt a system of prior
user rights similar to those of the European and Japanese patent
systems.

Under these systems, prior inventors who can prove they

were using an invention before another inventor filed for a patent
on it can continue to use it.

They cannot block the first filer

from obtaining a patent, nor obtain one of their own; but they can
continue the same general uses they were: making of it before the
first filer filed for a patent. The Bill provides this result, and
thus

answers

the

charge that

first

to

file

is

unfair.

AM

H.R.4978-S.2605 S 273.
Some

argue that determining prior user rights will be as

complicated as an interference, and therefore will simply replace
first to invent as a source of "hypertechnicality."
P'cedo, am=.

In

fact prior user

See, e.a.,

rights determinations are

simpler, and therefore cheaper, because only one party (the one
establishing the prior use) need prove any dates relating to the
invention; the first filer simply relies on his or her filing date.
Also, because a prior user rights proceeding is not a "winner take
all" affair, parties will probably not spend as much money on them
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Indeed, the more obscure (and hard to

as they do on interferences.

prove) the prior use, the less will be at stake in the proceeding,
since the right protects only those uses that a party is making as
of the filing date.

Instead of proving obscure facts to establish

sole and exclusive ownership (as in an interference), prior user
contestants who introduce obscure facts about limited and early use
will receive only a minor, nonexclusive right.
Finally,

to

the

that

extent

existing

prior

user

rights

proceedings are expensive and wasteful, they can be adapted to make
them cheaper and faster than an interference.

b.

Quality of Applications

There are several flaws in the argument that first to file
priority will dilute the quality of patent applications.

First and

foremost, section 112 of the U.S. patent code requires inventors to
fully

their

enable

specification.

inventions

by

providing

details

ia

the

If a specification does not meet this standard it

will be rejected by the patent examiner or lead to invalidation of
the patent.

If an early version of a specification does not meet

this standard, the inventor risks losing this early priority date
and being forced on later dates when the specification was amended
sufficiently to come

into compliance with S 112.

section, and not the prospect

of establishing

It is this

priority

in an

interference, that hats long played the role of "quality assurance"
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Nothing in H.R.4978-S,2605 overrules S

in the U.S. patent system.
112.
The

related

that

concern,

first

to

will

file

cause

an

explosion in malpractice liability for attorneys, is both wrong and
It

irrelevant.
according

to

performance.

is

wrong

ordinary

because

prevailing

is

malpractice
of

standards

determined
professional

Unless harmonization somehow increases the overall

degree of incompetence in the bar, the number of patent lawyers
falling below these standards will not change.

Laws don't commit

malpractice; lawyers do.
The malpractice argument is irrelevant as well.
code is not designed to serve patent lawyers
foster invention.

The patent

- it is designed to

The only test one should apply in assessing a

change in the law is how it will affect the rate and direction of
inventive activity.

The

impact on patent lawyers should be a

distinctly secondary concern.

Besides, if invention is fostered,

patent lawyers will benefit, as more inventions lead to more patent
work.

B.

Zighteen Xonth Publications The Benefits of Early Disclosure

Although the value of technical
often

questioned,

Disclosure

see.

e.g.,

information in patents is

Scotchmer

in Patent Law, 21 Rand J.

& Green,
con. 131

Novelty

(1990),

and

actual

researchers do appear to refer to patents as a source of useful

information.
Chenteah

See, e.g., Murphy & Svensson, What Patents Teach, 20

146

(1910);

Haunter,

in

Patentwesen,

teahniseher

Fortuohritt und Wettnewerb (I. Oppenlander, ed., 1164) (No. 113 in
the

series

Schriftenreihe

des

Ifo-Institutes

fur

Wirtschaftsforschung), reviewed and summarized in van Benthem, Bo2k
Review, 13 Int'l Rev. Industrial Prop.

& Copyrt.

L. 123

(1965)

(emphasizing the significance of comprehensive patent documentation
as a source of technical knowledge, which is of value at all stages
of the innovative process, and particularly in avoiding ill-advised
investment

when

research

and

development

projects

are

being

prepared); Gleaning Corporate "Secrets" from Patents, 8 Cheatech
532

(1978); Allcock & Lotz, Patent Intellia nce and Technoloav--

Gleaning

Pseudomroprietary

DatA, 18 J. Chea.
Schmalholz,
innovators

Information from

Publicly

Inf. 6 Computer Soi. 65 (1976).

in Patenvesen, supra
surveyed

stated

that

Available

a.

Scholz &

(stating that

10%

the

impetus

immediate

of project
for

a

particular research project had come from information in patent
specifications).

Some

scholars studying the

interdependences

between technological fields, and the basic research-commercial
product linkage, present data showing that patents are often cited
in scientific articles--an indication that they contain technically
useful information.

2j,

e=.,

Carpenter, Karin & Woolf, Citation

Rates to Technoloaicallv Important Patents, 3 World Pat. Info. 160
(1981); Carpenter, Cooper & Narmn, Linkage Between Basic Research
Literature and Patents, 13 Res. Management 30 (1980).

(For a good

review article on the whole field of "patent bibliometrics," see
Basberg, Patents and the Measurement of Technological Chance:
Survey of the Literature, 16 Res. Pol'y 131

A

Finally,

(1987)).

detailed case studies of particular industries demonstrate that
patents played an important disclosure role in the development of
See, ehg., Koenig, A Bibliometric Analysis of

many technologies.

Pharmaceutical Research, 12 Re.
The
important

function"

"disclosure

roles played

by the

Pol'y 15 (1983).
is

therefore

one

patent system.

of

the

most

Elm, F.

See,.

Machlup, An Zoonoxic Review of the Patent System, Study of the
subcommittee on Patents, Trademarks and Copyrights of the Senate
Judiciary

23

Committee

(Study

No.

Trajtenberg, A Penny for Your Quotes:

15,

Com.

Print

1958);

Patent Citations and the

Value of Innovations, 21 Rand J. Econ. 172

(1990) (using patent

citations as measure of invention's value).
But disclosure is only as valuable as it is timely.

Generally

speaking, the earlier technical information is available to those
working in the same field, the more it serves the basic goals of
disclosure, which are:
*

Saving

resources

(time

and

money)

Dy

preventing

duplication of research;
*

Signalling promising areas of research; and

a

Indicating which fields or research topics are being

pursued by many firms,

an indication that perhaps other, less

"oversubscribed" topics might be more fruitful.
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1.

The Current Disclosure Scene

Picture a map of the world showing Japan, Europe, and the
United States.

Imagine that each time a new piece of information

was unveiled for the first time anywhere in the world, a light went
on in the country where it was first disclosed.

Imagine further

that there were two colors of lights, depending on the type of
information:

red

technology.
be

sure;

for

basic

science,

and

green

for

applied

The U.S. would shine very brightly on such a map, to

but

the

light

would

be

mostly

red.

Our

science

publications are the envy of the world, and major new discoveries
often appear here first.

(To preserve this, incidentally, we must

retain the "grace period" currently provided for in section 102(b)
of the code --

a result achieved by S 106(b) of H.R. 4978/S. 2605.)

But as for the green lights, Japan and Europe would shine more
brightly.

This is largely because those regions publish patent

applications eighteen months after filing.
How significant an advantage is this?
determine.

It is somewhat hard to

Eventually the same information is available in the

U.S. -- usually eighteen months to three years later.

(This is

based on the fact that the information becomes available in the
U.S. when the patent issues -- on average, some three to four and
a half years after it is filed.)
this lead time is significant.

But quite clearly in some cases

Indeed, it is not uncommon for U.S.
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firms to scour the publication lists of foreign patent offices to
determine if anything useful is available and if their competitors
have filed anything that might indicate possible competition
research

fields.

Also,

the

active

market

for

trade

in

secret

technology which could be duplicated shows that the "head start" of
early disclosure has real economic value.

Note too in this respect

that the basic theory of injunctions in trade secret cases is to
protect the trade secret owner's head start period -- recognition
of the fact that early disclosure has economic value.

In all these

ways competitors as well as the legal system recognize that early
disclosure is valuable.

Why not provide for early disclosure with

eighteen month publication?
In a world where all countries followed the U.S. practice of
publishing only when the patent was issued, current U.S. practice
would be more defensible.

Although even

in this

world early

disclosure would be more valuable, at least the U.S. would not be
at

a

disadvantage.

But

that

is

not

the world

we

live

in.

Specifications containing useful information are published first in
Munich and Tokyo, in French, German or Japanese (and sometimes
English), long before they are published in the U.S.

The lights on

my imaginary map are lighting up overseas first, and we are in the
dark.

2.

Answering the Critics
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Critics

of

eighteen

month

publication

make

one

forceful

argument: that it puts an inventor to a difficult choice.

Before

it is clear whether an invention is patentable, the inventor must
decide whether to stick with the patent system or to withdraw the
application and rely on trade secret protection.

There are two

answers to this objection.
First, courts have traditionally thought of the inventor as
making

an

"election"

between

the

relatively

brief

but

all-

encompassing protection of a patent and the open-ended but risky
status of a trade secret.

The interpretation of current code S

102(g) has been informed by the notion that an earlier inventor who
keeps an invention secret is less favored than a later inventor who
files a patent application. See, e.a., Gillman

v. Stern, 114 F.2d

28 (2d Cir. 1940) (L. Hand, J.); Robbins, The Rights of a First
Inventor-Trade Secret User As Against Those of the Second InventorPatentee

61 J. Pat.

(Part I,

Off. Boo'y S74,

Kewanee Oil Co. v. Bicron Corp.,
contrast between

trade

secret

591

(1979).

416 U.S. 470 (1974)
status

(discussing

and patent, and

influencing inventor's choice between them).

f.

factors

Finally, it should be

noted that the many industries in which trade secret protection is
thought superior are unaffected by the logic of choice between
trade

secrets

and

patents;

they

will

protection regardless of the patent system.

"elect"

trade

secret

See Levin, Klevorick,

Nelson & Winter, ApDroDriating the Returns from Industrial Research
and Develo2ment,

1967 Brookings Pap.

Econ. activityy 763

(1987)

(reporting results of extensive empirical survey of research and
development personnel at U.S. corporations; many industries value
more

secrets

trade

mechanism,

although

highly

than

non-legal

patents

techniques

appropriability

as
such

as

advantages were valued most highly in most industries).
where

a

patent

applicant

sees

trade

secret

lead

time

Thus 2ly

protection

as

a

"fallback" rather than the preferred form of protection will the
earlier

forced by

election

eighteen month

publication

make

a

difference.
Second, a number of provisions in H.R.4978-S.2605 ameliorate
these concerns.

Primarily, proposed 5 137(b) calls for search and

examination before the publication date if the applicant so elects.
This permits the applicant to have solid information regarding the
prospects for patentability prior to the time when the information
is

disclosed

via

publication.

Although

it

is

true

that

subsequently information may arise that threatens the patentability
of the invention, the same is true now in that prior art discovered
after issuance of the patent can be used to invalidate it:. Thus
there is always a risk of invalidity when one elects to rely on a
patent, and no legislation can fully eliminate this.
A second provision in the Bill that protects an inventor is S
154, which provides for a limited property right in a published
application.

Anyone who infringes the claims of the application

must pay a royalty to the inventor if the patent ultimately issues
containing substantially the same claims.

Thus the bill protects
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against unauthorized use at the same

time it encourages early

disclosure.

II. Rlimination of Secret Prior Art

In teaching patent law to students, one of the most difficult
areas to cover is S 102(e), the section that creates "secret prior
art."

The difficulty arises because it is counter-intuitive. The

section works as follows:
You invent something, bnd scour the prior art to see if you
are first.

You find

nothing.

Encouraged, you file a patent

application. Later -- perhaps even after your patent has issued -you discover that an application filed earlier than yours described
some features of your invention.

If the description in this patent

application is complete enough to make your invention obvious, your
patent is invalid.

There was nowy

you could have discovered this

before you filed, but it is "prior art" against you anyway.
This

is clearly an unfair

eliminates it.

result, and the

Bill properly

Only if the earlier-filed application discloses

Precisely your invention will it bar your application.
European practice, and it makes sense.

This is the

It eliminates this most

attenuated category of prior art from obviousness considerations,
while preserving the common sense result that disclosure

in an

application of the identical subject matter defeats a subsequentlyfiled application that claims the same subject matter.

In this

84
situation,
disclosed

since
but

the public

unclaimed

will

receive

invention

when

the
the

benefit

of

specification

the
is

published or the patent issues, there is no reason to permit a
patent on it.

It makes no sense to allow party B to claim what

party A invented earlier and is willing to dedicate to the public.

IV.

suggested Addition: Experimental Use

Although the Bill admirably presents a good working draft
covering

most

additions

are

of

the

areas

desirable.

where
Of

reform

these,

the

is

needed,

most

several

important

is

codification of the "experimental use" exception to infringement.
The exception allows for the unlicensed construction and use
of a patented invention under certain circumstances.

Experimental

use had its origins in Justice Story's opinion in Whittemore v.
Cutter,

29 F. Cas. 1120 (C.C.D.Mass. 1813) (No. 17,600).

In this

case, the defendant appealed a jury instruction, to the effect that
the "making of a machine . . . with a design to use it for profit"
constituted infringement.

Justice Story upheld the trial judge's

instruction, and stated that
it could never have been the intention of the legislature to
punish a man, who

constructed such

a machine

merely for

philosophical experiments, or for the purpose of ascertaining
the

sufficiency

effects.

of

the machine

to produce

its

described
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29 F. Cas. at 555.

Other cases followed, generally limiting the

exception to these quite narrow grounds.

ie

Note, Experimental

Use as Patent Infringement: The Impropriety of a Broad Exception,
100 Yale L.J. 2169, 2169 (1991) (stating that the experimental use
exception "should be applied as it has been in the past: in a very
restrictive manner, consistent with the purpose and function of the
patent system.").
In Roche Products, Inc. v. Bolar Pharmaceutical Co., 733 F.2d
858, 221 U.S.P.Q. (BNA) 937 (Fed. Cir.), cert. denied, 469 U.S. 856
(1984), the Federal Circuit considered the experimental use defense
for

the

first

time.

Here,

the

defendant,

Bolar

engaged

in

infringing acts prior to expiration of plaintiff's patent in order
to facilitate FDA testing, so as to be ready to market the drug as
soon as the patent expired.
district

court's

finding

The Federal Circuit overruled the
of

non-infringement,

holding

the

experimental ,ise exception did not include "the limited use of a
patented drug for testing and investigation strictly related to FDA
drug approval

Bolar's

requirements . . ."

733 F.2d at 861.

intended "experimental" use is solely for business

reasons and not for amusement, to satisfy idle curiosity, or
for strictly philosophical inquiry. .

.

. Bolar =ay intend to

perform "experiments," but unlicensed experiments conducted
with a view to the adaption of the patented invention to the
experimentor's business is a violation of the rights of the
patentee to exclude others from using his patented invention.

733 F.2d at 863.
This decision
were not

friendly

left the distinct

impression that the courts

to the notion of

reading of Bolar is tr-ue,

experimental

use.

If

this

a number of very important activities

directly relevant to "the progress of . . . the useful arts" will
be chilled, most importantly study of an invention to see how it
works and to improve it.
Other major patent systems protect these activities.
Community Patent Convention Art.
that

patent

experimental

protection
purposes

shall

31

(b),

not

relating

for

extend

to

the

European

instance, provides
to

"acts

done

for

of

the

subject-matter

patented invention". Germany, France, the United Kingdom, Italy,
the Netherlands, Belgium, Luxembourg,
have either

amended their

Article

(b)

31

legislation

of

pending

the
to

national

A

comprehensive

patent

Community

achieve

Patent Law of 1978 Art 69(1)

Ireland,

laws to

Patent

this

Greece and Spain
conform with

Convention

effect.

See

also

or

have

Japanese

(to same effect).

review of

the

problem

by

an

authority

on

patent law concluded as follows:
I make

the following recommendations concerning the

proper

scope

of

patent

an

experimental

use

exemption

from

infringement liability:
(1) Research use of a patented invention to check the

adequacy of the specification and the validity of the patent
holder's claims about the invention should be

exempt from
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infringement liability.
(2) Research use of a patented invention with a primary
or significant

market among research users

should not be

exempt from infringement liability when the research user is
an ordinary consumer of the patented invention.
(3) A patent holder should not be entitled to enjoin the
use of a patented
field of

invention in subsequent research in the

the invention,

which

could potentially

lead

to

improvements in the patented technology or to the development
of alternative means of achieving the same purpose. However,
it might be appropriate in some cases to award a reasonable
royalty after the fact to be sure that
receives an adequate return on

the patent holder

the initial

investment in

developing the patented invention.
Eisenberg, Patents and the Progress of Science: Exclusive Rights
and Exgerimental Use, 56 U. Chi. L. Rev. 1017 (1989):

T h e s e

suggestions should be embodied in a new section of the Bill when it
is amended.

V.

Conclusion

Patent harmonization will
process.

no doubt be

a long and arduous

But the basic ideas necessary to move the U.S. patent

system on to its next stage of development have been introduced in
H.R.4978-S.2605.

It is time to begin discussing these ideas in

earnest, in preparation for a legal innovation designed to insure
a continuing stream of technical innovations.

QUNSTIOS NIOR
JOIN, HEARING
on PAT= HuRIMI"TiosEnRKoa DeCONCINI
APRIL 30, 1992

1.

PROFESSOR MERGES, DO YOU THINK THAT HARMONIZATION IS A

SELL-OUT'

2.

TO MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS?

WOULD YOU SUPPORT

FROM FIRST-TO-INVENT TO

JMflJ?3liL11

CHANGING OUR PATENT SYSTEM

FIRST-pO-FILR?

3.
HOW DOES- TIe INDEPENDENT INVETOR BEREFTr FROM TH-. CHANCES
IN FOREIGN COUNTRIES' PATENT SYSTEMS THAT WOULD OCCUR THROUGH A
HARMONIZATION AGEMZIRNT?
4.
A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM WILL ELIMINATE "INTERFERENCE'
PROCEDURES.
BY PROVIDING FOR PRIOR USER RIGHTS, WOULD WE BE
CREATING ANOTHER COMPLEX DISPUTE SYSTEM?
5.
HOW DOES AN 19 MONTH PUBLICATION RULE BENEFIT THE AMERICAN
INVENTOR?
6.
COMMISSIONER MANKCI CONTENDS THAT AN 18 MONTH PUBLICATION
RULE WOULD BE COSTLY TO THE PATENT OFFICE.
DO YOU AGREE WITH NIB ESTIMATE?
IS IT NONETHELESS WORTH IT TO AMERICAN INDUSTRY?

QUWEflORS o1 SENAOR CHARLES R.
SEWth

GCASSLEy

SUECOMI YEE OR PA-SES, COPYIGMn AND TRADAR]aUs
PATENT SBYSTM HUMILIATION AC

(8. 2605)

APRIL 30, 1992
QUESTIONS FOR PANM 2

(for Profosmor Merges)
1. PROFESSOR MERGES, WRAT IS YOUR OPINION OF A 24 MOM
PUBLICATION DATE, AS CONISSIONER MANBECK STATED WAS IN THE DRAFT
TREATY, AS OPPOSED TO TNE 18 NW= PUBLTCATION DATE NOW CONTAINED
IN THE PATENT HARMONIZATION ACT?
2. WHILE IT I8 TRUE THAT A PRIOR USER CANNOT 9LOCR THE FIRST
FILER'B PATENT OR OBTAIN ONE OF ITS OWN, WON'T THE 3XISTCNCB OF
PRIOR USER RIGHTS REDUCR THE VALUE OF A PATENT, CREATE
UNERTAINTY THAT WOULD AFFECT THE ABILITY TO RAISE CAPITAL FOR
DELPMENT, AND DECREASE INCENTIVES FOR INNOVATION?
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June 20, 1992
Senator Dennis DeConcini
Chairman, Subcommittee on Patents,
Copyrights and Trademarks
Judiciary Committee
U.S. Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6275
Fax: 202-224-2302
Dear Senator DeConcini:
This letter is written in response to your questions following
the April 30 hearing on the Patent Harmonization Bill.
X have
attached a copy of your questions, and those posdA by Senator
Grassley, to this letter for your reference.
I answer your
questions first, then Sen. Grassley's.
J.

Ta Harmonization a "Sell-Out" to Big CpmnAnies?

No.

Just

because many

big companies

are

in favor

of

harmonization does not mean that it only serveu their interests.

Big companies are also in favor of such unquestionably beneficial
programs as interstate highways and education reform. Yet no nw
accuses Congress of selling out to big companies on these issues.
It is still mystifying to me that snall inventors believe that
harmonization is bad for them.
Our expensive and inefficient
first-to-invent system, for example, cannot possibly be said to
favor the small inventor. Once indeandent inve3ntors and small
firms take the minor stes necessary to adjust to a first to file
system, they will be better off than under the current system.
First, their international rights will be protected without any
special planning. Instead of incurring the expense of obtaining
specialized international patent advice, they will proceed as
normal to protect their U.S. rights and thereby be automatically
protected overseas (especially if we successfully negotiate a
world-wide grace period).
Second, they will eliminate any
possibility of a large firm enmeshing them in a lengthy and
expansive interforenca proceeding; they will have a qulok, accurate
answer to the question, "Do we have priority?" Third, they will
find It easier under the Harmonization Bill to decide whether they
should even spend the initial money to seek a patent.
Since
applications will be published at eighteen months, and sir.ze the 20
year from-filing ter: will encourage rapid patenting, there will
far fewer "snakes in the grass" in the form of *secret prior artm
than under the current system.
(This is especially true if we
adopt a European-style "novelty only" secret prior art provision.)
In short, the "little guyv will greatly benefit from first to
file -- even if he or she does not realize it yet. We must work
hard to demonstrate how the new system will work in the interest.

70-655 0 - 93 - 4
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of the small inventor.
Speaking personally, I ask anyone with
objections to consider that independent academics like myself have
zero to gain from harmonization, yet we universally favor it and
believe in it.
Unilateral rirst to File

.L

For the reasons stated in my testimony, I believe unilateral
first
to file
would be a net benefit for the U.S.
However, I also
believe that many of the concessions we are asking for In exchange
from foreign governments are very valuable, Apaially a world-wide
grace period, which is especially needed by cur growing university
research sector. Thus I support continued efforts to link" our
adoption of first to file to other countries' adoption of a grace
period and other measures advocated by our negotiators.
2_

Indemendent Inventors and Foreign Patent svtems

It is a commonplace for a U.S. inventor to be Informad that
some act done in the U.S. well short of a year prior to filing for
a patent in the U.S. has deprived him or her of all
rights in
Europe and Japan.
This is perhaps the most significant problem
raised by foreign patent systems from the point of view of the U.S.
inventor. If this could be eliminated, by adoption of world-wide
grace period, the small inventor would win big.
Secondly, reliance on the U.S. first to invent system often
leads U.S. inventors to take a leisurely pace in filing
their U.S.
patent application. If they are working in a "hot field," and a
foreign inventor files first, the small U.S. inventor will be
limited to the U.S. market; his or her foreign rights are gone.
Changing this
requires a change in U.S. law -- adoption of first
to
file. But this change would lead to changed treatment of the U.S.
inventor at the hands of foreign patent systems.
Namely, their
priority would be recognized internationally.
Voila, whole new
markets open up, again a significant benefit for the small
inventor.
4,

Prior User Rights: The New Interference?

some critics
maintain that disputes over prior user rights
will simply take the place of Interference disputes, substituting
ono complicated and expensive *es for another. Not true.
The best evidence is

the experience of foreign patent systems.

Unlike interference proceedings, there are very, very few prior
user rights cases decided in Xuropa, for instance.
fi= Franklin
Pierce Law Center, 3rd Patent System Major Problems Conference, 32
Idea I (1591) (comments of Prof. Karl Jorde).
This is primarily
because the prior user right is so limited. A prior user may not
expand his or her use of the patented technology beyond the
embodiments used at the time the patentee obtained the patent.
Thus early-stage researchers who obtain a prior user right have ng
leg.
riuh& to
.a.e the
increme.rtal
improvements
that are
universally recogi.ined as necessary fot the development of a
successful product.
S
Kerges & Nelson, On tha Complex Rconomigs
2LkAt£nJ -ps, to Columbia L. Rev. 639 (19#0).
a.
Letter,
Pr4or User Riahto Aain, 9 ffuro. Intell. Prop. Rev. 3SO (191)
(ax*uing that prior user right must be closely limited to the exact
onIdiments practiced by the prior user at the time the patented
files; even obvious variants are outside the right).
Thus the bottom line is that the prior user right does not
often provoke litigation,
because it is usually not worth flahtina

am-~
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5.

uenefit

of 1B-Month Publication

Xarly publication of patents serves one of the basic purposes
of the patent system: dissemination of current information on
science and technology.
Economists have long recognized that more
information is always better than loes,
at least if it is costeffective to obtain it.
It is definitely cost-effective in this
case, for two reasons.
First, the information is largely available to our competitors
already.
Their 18 month publication systems make technically
cutting-edge information available much earlier than in the U.S.
This creates a situation where we in fact cannot afford nLt to
adopt 18 month publication. We must do so to stay even with our
competitors.
Second, early information has secondary benefits. Publication
of one firm's application or applications will send a signal to
rival firms that says: "This is my turf. I am going headlong into
voice recognition for brain receptors, or solar heating, or
whatever)." This allows other firms to either adapt their research
to niches not being explored by the fijcst firm, or explore other
areas altogether. Zither way, there is less duplication and more
informal coordination. Until claims actually issue, of course, it
is impossible to say exactly what "turf" a firm controls, but one
This should appeal especially to small
can get a rough idea.
inventors, who often want to know as soon as possible whether it is
worth spending their hard-earned money on a patent application or
whther others are already in that game.
L,

Cost of 18 Month Publication

it
seems the height of irony for the Patent Office to say
publication, dissemination of technical information, is too
expensive. This is job I for thA Offficl
If antiquated practices
stand in the way, the Office must do what it encourages inventors
to do every day: think up a better way.

One way might be simply to make patent applications available
in electronic form to commercial database publishers. They could
in turn publish it in electronic form.
This t hnw many people

access patents today, at least at the initial search stage.

The

cost of making applications available may not be negligible, but it
certainly can't be many millions of dollars -- unless the Office is
using solid gold computer diskettes.
is

In short I believe that realistic projections of cost show it
very worthwhile to publish applications at 18 months.

Answers to Sen, Qrasaley
16

24 Month Publication

To state my opinion succinctly, I believe 18 month publication
is better than 24 month publication, and that either is better than
no publication, as we have now.
Twenty four month publication
would put us out of step with the rest of the world, unless of
course foreign governments change to 24 months as well.
2.

EffeOt of Prior User Riahts
As I state above in answer to Oueation 4 from Sen. DeConcini:

The best evidence is the experience of foreign patent systems.
Unlike interference proceeding,
there are vary. very few prior
user rights cases decided in Burop,for instance.
ioe Franklin

Pieroe Law Center, 3rd Patent System Major Problems Conference, 12
This is primarily
14a 1 (1901) (comments of Prof. Karl Tards).
because the prior user right in so limited. A priar user may not
expand him or her use of the patented technology beyond the
embodiments used at the time the patented obtained the patent.
Thus early-stage researchers who obtain a prior user right have no
]lgai....jat
to make the incremental improvements that are
development of a
universally recognized as necessary for th
sucoessful product.
Thus the bottom line is that the prior user right, does not
often provoke litigation, because it io usually not worth fiohtinog
over.
If it is not worth fighting over, I don't believe it will
reduce incentives appreciably. Tt in perhaps akin to a small right
of way or easement over a corner of one's property. It reduces the
value of the property somhat, at least in theory, but it would
not ordinarily keep someone from buying the land. It is simply a
well-recognised minor limitation on your property right, with no
effect on your rights over the heart of you property. It is not
akin, in other words, to the right of a neighbor to come trooping
through your house anytime he wants. It Is limited, and it has a
minimal effect on investment decisions.
I hope these answers are helpful. Please let me know if there
is anything further I can do am you consider this vitally important
legislation.
sincerely,

Robert P. Nergea
Associate Professor of Law

mmlffl

Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.
Mr. Benson.
STATEMENT OF ROBERT B. BENSON, PAST PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY LAW ASSOCIATION
Mr. BENSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I note that the statement will be entered in the record.
Senator DECONCINI. It will be.
Mr. BENSON. I'd like to mention a little bit about our organization. Our organization is composed of over 7,000 patent lawyers
and they represent all kinds of clients from the independent inventor to the major corporations in the United States and everything
in between.
We, as an organization, have always and are always looking for
ways to improve the system, sensing where there may be problems
and continually are bringing these things to the attention of Congress. Naturally, what we do and the way we generate our positions, we take into account the interest ofall of our membership,
not any particular element of our membership.
For example, one of the things you will be receiving within the
next couple of weeks is a proposal relating to making the PTO a
government corporation to improve the efficiency of that organization.
AIPLA has been involved in the harmonization efforts for at least
25 years now. Somebody earlier mentioned the Johnson Commission. Shortly after the Johnson Commission, we began negotiations
in the development of what became the Patent Cooperation Treaty,
which is a harmonization treaty and has proved to be very, very
valuable to not only U.S. citizens but other citizens around the
world.
In 1988, as the interest in more patent harmonization began to
crystallize and accelerate with these meetings at WIPO, we established a Special Legislative Initiatives Committee within our own
organization to advise our board as to what we considered to be the
primary considerations for legislation for our patent system.
In 1990, we presented to our board a list of recommendations.
This list of recommendations was intended and proposed as improvements, modifications of our law with or without harmonization. I noticed that in your bili, you have included a great number of these recommendations.
In January 1992, we came up with a proposal recommended to
our boardl whlch our board adopted which, in effect, said that the
United States should go to a first-to-file system if we can get the
concessions of the countries that the Commissioner told you about
today and which appears in our report.
I'm not going to go through and reiterate the things that he said.
I'm going to make a few comments on the specific provisions of the
bill.
First-to-file versus the first-to-invent which somebody mentioned
earlier today, in our statement we said that the United States was,
for all practical purposes, de facto operating on a first-to-file system. The basis for that statement is that the less than 30 applications each year for patents are issued to the second or the junior
party.
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Another thing I'd like to mention is that people get misled I
.th-nksometimeswhen they talk about a first-to-file versus a firstto-invent. The'first-to-file system is to issue the patent to the first
inventor to file, not to just somebody who files. He has to be an inventor in accordance with the definitions that we've put in our law.
The 18-month publication issue, we think it ought to be 18months rather than the 36 months or whatever Harry mentioned
earlier, 24 months. Everybody else is putting them through in 18
months, but there is another real advantage to us in getting those
publications out in 18 months and that goes to improving the quality of the patents that we issue because by having this publication
required at the end of 18 months, it means that they will be available to the examiners at the time they're examining the application. So that goes to the quality of our work product. We think the
18 months is very important from that point of view.
The other side of the coin, quite frankly, is that we have traditionally been concerned in this country with the right of people to
choose between trade secret protection and patent protection, and
we allow them to go today until the very last instant before they
have to elect and determine that they will abandon the application
or let it issue as a patent and obtain the patent protection.
We are very concerned, we are very cognizant of the fact that
this is an important, very important feature to certain people in
our society and we want that preserved. In your bill, you have
taken steps to ensure that by providing for accelerated examination. There is a glitch in that which we will bring to your attention
at a later time which we think has to be taken care of, but it does
go a long way to preserving that right for the inventor who wants
to make that selection.
The 20-year term is something which the bar associations around
the country, patent bars, have supported for years. It goes to elflninating the inequity of having patents issued 20, 15 years after they
have been filed and imposing a very strict or heavy burden on industry that has gone along after all these years and gotten into
business and then all of a sudden finding a patent issued at that
late date.
One of you mentioned the concern about the Japanese having a
system whereby their patents issued 20, 25 years later and that's
a concern for all Americans that file abroad too and that's one of
the quid pro quos we expect to get if we do go to a first-to-file system.
A lot was said by the Commissioner about the internal priority
option. Our view of the internal priority option is that it is a very
valuable tool for the independent inventors, for every inventor.
They can establish a date almost immediately by filing a document
with the Patent Office. That sets the date. They then have a time,
a year, to make modifications as the Commissioner elaborated, if
improvements are made, changes to the claim and that sort of
thing.
The internal priority option is a very important element if we go
to first-to-file. It's a good option even if we don't go but it's very
important if we go in that direction.
The accelerated prosecution, from our point of view, is also very
important for two reasons. One, I've already mentioned, to protect

-I

the man who wants to exercise that option. The other is that in
certain arts, the biotechnology art and some of these other arts,
they develop so quickly that by the time the patents issue, some
of their ideas are becoming obsolete, and they want the opportunity
to petition and pay the fee to have the accelerated examination and
get their patents out. We think that's a workable thing, it's a good
thing for the industry, it's a good thing for inventors, and I think
the bill calls for special fees to have that accelerated prosecution
take place.
One thing that hasn't been talked about today, and I'm surprised
we get down to the fourth speaker before it is, and that is prior
user rights. People are very concerned about prior user rights and
What they may do to the industry and to the inventor.
We don't know much about prior user rights in the United
States, at least I don't, and most of us have not had a great deal
of experience with that. For this reason, we have a study commissioned at the Franklin Pierce Law Center to look into this and get
some data as to what really happens, how often are prior user
rights actually utilized and invoked?
There is one feature of the prior user right that tends to get lost
in these arguments and that is that it's a very limited right, it's
limited to what thep nor user is doing on the date that the application or the priority document is filed. That's all he gets.
If the patent has broader claims, that sort of thing, it doesn't
help him any, it's not a license; it's only what he's doing on that
particular date, but it's important because if someone has invested
in good faith, a great deal of money in putting up a factory and
gets started in business, we think it's inequitable to enable the
later patentee to get an injunction and put them out of business.
We don't think that's good for America and we think for that reason, the prior user rights are appropriate in a first-to-file system.
Thank you.
[Mr. Benson submitted the following material:J
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STATEMENT OF
ROBERT B. BENSON, PAST PRESIDENT
AMERICAN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
LAW ASSOCIATION
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY
AND JUDICIAL ADMINISTRATION
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
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SUBCOMMITTEE ON PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS
AND TRADEMARKS
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UNITED STATES SENATE
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PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT OF 1992
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STATEMENT SUMMARY
H.R.4978 and S. 2605; Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992
*
AIPLA enthusiastically supports H.R. 4978 and S. 2605. This support is in part based
on our Association's long-standing support for international patent harmonization, but in
equal measure on the Association's belief that certain fundamental reforms of the U.S.
patent system are needed, irrespective of harmonization.
0
If the United States is to achieve international patent harmonization, we must change
our domestic patent law to a first-to-file system. AIPLA supports the adoption of a first-tofile system in the context of international harmonization and, specifically, supports Section
3 of the Patent System Harmonization Act which provides for this change at the time
harmonization is accomplished.
*
Except for Section 3 of the Harmonization Act, the remaining provisions of these bills
represent urgently needed improvements to the U.S. patent system. Changes such as 18month publication of all pending patent applications, a patent term expiring 20 years from
the filing date, an "internal priority" system, and flexible examination options should not be
deferred or delayed until international patent harmonization is effected.
AIPLA supports the publication of pending patent applications because it would
*
greatly improve the operation of the entire U.S. patent system. The United States is the
only major country in the world which does not open or publish pending patent applications
at 18 months from the earliest filing date.
AIPLA supports changing the term of U.S. patents so that the expiration of the
*
patent is 20 years following the filing date (exclusive of internal or foreign priority filing).
Such a patent term would provide an incentive for all patent applicants to seek prompt
patent issuance and prevent patents from continuing in force for 30 or even 40 years after
commercialization of the invention.
*
AIPLA supports the flexible examination provisions of the Harmonization Act,
including the provisions providing for an "internal priority" filing. Under this system, U.S.
applicants will be able to establish an application filing date, with minimal expense or effort,
option, the fust to invent
immediately at the time the invention is established. With this
should essentially always be the first-to-file.
0
Because the Harmonization Act would so simplify and so improve the operation of
the U.S. patent system, AIPLA regards it as most highly beneficial to the "small entity", or
independent, university and small business inventors, who are now disadvantaged by thl.
complexity and uncertainty of the existing U.S. patent !aw.

Fomwy AMERICAN PATENT LAW ASSOCIATION (APIA)
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The American Intellectual Property Law Association (AIPLA) is a national bar
association of 7,200 members, primarily lawyers engaged in the practice of patent,
trademark, copyright, unfair competition, and other fields of law which affect intellectual
property. The AIPLA membership includes lawyers in private and corporate practice, in
government service, and in the academic community.
The AIPLA appreciates the opportunity to appear today to enthusiastically support
the Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992 (S. 2605 and H.R. 4978).

During the past 20 years, the challenge to the American business community from
foreign competition has profoundly affected our economy. Encouraging and improving U.S.
commercial competitiveness is a national priority for the government and private sector
alike.
The U.S. patent laws and. the administration of those laws by the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office (PTO) has served our country well for more than 200 years. But the
AIPLA believes the time has come when reform of the U.S. patent system is urgently
needed. If reform is accomplished, especially in the context of international harmonization
of patent laws, meaningful benefit will accrue to those engaged in the many phases of
industrial innovation and our country.
One part of needed reform is to improve the quality and cost effectiveness of the
administration of the patent law by the PTO. A critical element of that is ensuring the
responsiveness of the PTO to the needs of inventors and patent owners. To accomplish this,
the AIPLA recommends that the PTO be established as a government corporation,
independent from the Department of Commerce. A full report of the reasons supporting
this recommendation will be provided to the members of both Subcommittees in the very
near future.
A second part of needed reform is to the patent law itself. The Patent System
Harmonization Act of 1992 contains virtually all of the elements required for such reform.

The AIPLA has been actively involved in efforts to harmonize patent laws and
systems de

that began in 1984 at the World Intellectual Prolerty Organization (WIPO).
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We have followed with great interest, and no small measure of concern, the development
of the Trade Related Intellectual Property Section (TRIPs) of the GATr Uruguay Round,
since that began in 1986.
In 1988 the AIPLA established a Committee on Legislative Priorities to study the
responsiveness of the U.S. patent-system to current U.S. needs. The committee consists of
a diverse group of experienced patent lawyers from private and corporate practice and from
academia. I am the committee chair. The committee focused on the role innovation and
innovators play in driving international competitiveness. The committee was fully aware of
the patent system related developments in both the WIPO and the GAIT negotiations.
The committee has made two reports to the AIPLA Board of Directors which have
been approved. After four years of study and deliberation relating to international patent
harmonization and the role of the patent system in U.S. industrial competitiveness, we report
the following specific conclusions:
First, internationalpatent harmonizationis a desirable objective because of the demands
ofglobal competitiveness. In our considered opinion, a successful harmonization treaty would
require all of the following obligations to foreign countries regarding their patent system:
(a)

eliminating "self-collision" between two or more unpublished applications of the same
party.

(b)

eliminating an option for extended deferred examination, providing in all cases for
a search to be requested not later than the end of the priority year and substantive
examination to be requested not later than 36 months fiom the priority date.

(c)

providing for the actual grant of the patent prior to the commencement of any
opposition.

(d)

introducing a grace period of one year that excludes as prior art anything resulting
directly or indirectly from the inventor.

(e)

instituting an equitable doctrine for claim interpretation, either as provided under the
European Patent Convention or in accord with the equitable principles of the
"doctrine of equivalents" in the United States; and

-
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(f)

allowing for the initial filing in a foreign language, subject to the later filing of a
verified translation into an official language.
Second, if international paint harmonization is to be accomplished, U.S. patent law

will have to be siguflcanty amended to "harmonize"with foreign laws. However, if properly
executed, this would constitute a benefit for US. inventors. For the first time they, and their
patent attorneys, would be easily able to conceive and execute global strategies for securing
patent protection by simply applying the harmonized U.S. patent law to a set of mirrorimage patent systems throughout the world. The current disparity in global patent laws
frustrates foreign patent filing. For many U.S. inventors, a strategy for effective use of the
existing U.S. patent system often has no corresponding value outside the United States.
Foreign patents can be barred on account of deficient "grace periods", foreign patents can
be denied on account of subject matter exclusions, and foreign patents can be rendered
valueless on account of technical and restrictive interpretation of patent claims. Removing
this "barrier" will particularly encourage small business and university inventors to establish
foreign rights.

tir4 a key demand of foreign counies is thatthe U.S. agree to a 7frWto.fle" system.
Without that concession, international harmonization will not be achieved. In terms of pure
justice, current US. law which provides that the first inventor receives the patent can be
argued to be a morally superior system. However, our system is very complex and very
costly. Awarding the patent to the first inventor to file, while protecting the rights of earlier
inventors, is a much simpler system, a system which all other countries of the world have
adopted. Harmonizing on this Issue, if
odr countries ag e to accept changes in their system
which would benefit U.S. inventor, is a result which AIPLA supports.
Fourth the U.S. Thzde Rerewnadve is preparedto accept as a partof both the GATT
TRIPs agreement and the North American Free Thde 4Vnent (NAFTA) a provision which
would seriously undermine intemdtionalpatent harmonizationandprejudice US. knerei-The
provision provides that patents are to be available, "without discrimination as to where the
inventions were made."
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The provision would affect only the U.S., and its acceptance would require an
immediate change in both 35 USC 104 (the provision which categorically restricts invention
date proofs to activities in the United States), and 35 USC 102(g) (which provides a patentdefeating effect to prior inventions of others, but only if made in the United States). These
two provisions of U.S. law are fundamental operating mechanisms to the U.S. "first-toinvent" system.
If the United States agrees to accept a "f st-to-file" patent system in the WIPO
Harmonization treaty negotiations, a transition period, like that provided in the Harmonization Act, will be required to make the change. U.S. inventors, in adjusting to such a basic
change in law and practice, and the PTO, as it makes the needed administrative adjustments,
will benefit immensely from careful, thorough, and deliberate planning for the transition.
The proposed provision in the TRIPs agreement and the NAFTA agreements is highly
objectionable to U.S. inventors both on the merits of modifying or eliminating section 104
and in creating a period of high uncertainty which would necessarily follow its adoption.
"Fast track" trade agreements are simply not acceptable vehicles for dealing with the
unprecedented and difficult transition issues arising from such a basic change to U.S. patent
law.
Fifth, the multi-year, multi-forum efforts to achieve internationalpatent harmonization
have led to the recognition by many in the patent bar and industry and trade groups that the
United States has much in our present patent law in need of fundamental reform. This
realization has come in tandem with the recognition that many elements of foreign patent
systems clearly operate in practicein a mannersuperiorto theircounterpartsin U.S. law. There
seems to be a significant and growing consensus that many of the corollaries to international
patent harmonization, such as a 20-year patent term and 18-month puolication of
applications, are needed regardless of the outcome of a harmonization treaty. All of these
provisions are in the Harmonization Act. The AIPLA supports prompt Congressional
approval of these reforms, regardless of the outcome of harmonization discussions.
Sbth, to the extent internationalpatent harmonizationyields a better domestic patent
system

--

and improved patent laws outside the United States -- these improvements will
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sonificanty benefit inventors of all types - from individual, independent inventors to university
researchers to small business and start-up enterprises to the largest, most resourceful and
most sophisticated users of the US. patent system. In no sense does AIPLA regard the
benefits of patent harmonization as parochial - a boon to some categories of inventors or
industries at the expense of others. Under no circumstances would the AIPLA support
changes in our patent system which would not be in the interest of al domestic inventors.

The Harmonization Act is a comprehensive modernization of the U.S. patent laws,
incorporating features now commonplace in patent systems outside the United States that
were all but unknown at the time of the 1952 Patent Act Features in the Harmonization Act
that have been successfully incorporated into foreign patent laws since 1952 include:
1.

18 month publication of all pending applications for patent. (Section 4)

2.

Provisional rights to recover a reasonable royalty upon publication of the application
for subject matter where the published application claims and patent claims are
substantially identical. (Section 6)

3.

Patent term expiration at 20-years after the initial filing, excluding the priority year.
(Section 6)

4.

An: internal priority system, under which prior-filed U.S. patent applications accorded
the same priority status as prior foreign filing. (Section 4)

5.

A flexiblee examination" system, with new options permitting either accelerated
examination or deferral of examination and the payment of the full filing fees.
(Sections 2 and 5)

6.

The grant to the patentee of an express right to prohibit importation of a patented
invention (Section 6)

7.

Elimination of the requirement for a formal inventor's oath (Section 10)

8.

Recognition of the right of an assignee to make application for a patent (Section 4)
The Harmonization Act provides an additional feature of importance to the industrial

competitiveness of the United States: a system of prior user rights in Section 3. These
rights, tied to the first-to-file change, have long been a feature of foreign first-to-file systems.
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Publication of Applications After 18-Months
The opening to the public and publication at 18 months of all pending applications
for patent would vastly improve the examination process before the PTO. Whether operating under a first-to-invent or a first-to-file system, prior-filed patent applications must be
evaluated by patent examiners in determining the patentability of later-filed applications.
Under existing law, these earlier-filed applications cannot be considered until such applications are issued as U.S. patents -- a process which can take from more than a year to more
than a decade. Where an earlier-filed application issues late, a patent examiner cannot
consider it when-examining the later-filed application. In such cases, the patent examination
is incomplete -- and often the patentability determination may be incorrect.
A system of publishing all pending applications at 18 months completely eliminates
this "timing" problem that prevents adequate consideration of the late-to-issue patent. The
early publication of all applications at 18 months simply makes the actual patent grant
irrelevant: the published application takes the place of the issued patent and is used by the
patent examiner in precisely the same manner as the granted patent would be used. The
result is that all the earlier-filed patent applications that the patent examiner should consider
can be considered. Indeed, patent applicants themselves will be able - for the first time to cite to the patent examiner any pertinent applications that the patent examiner might
have overlooked. All in all, the 18 month publication provision assures that the PTO can
examine applications promptly and completely - to a degree utterly impossible under our
existing law mandating secrecy of patent applications.
More complete and more accurate patent examination will have a number of salutary
effects. Foremost among these are reliability and certainty. Under existing law, inventors
sometimes commit substantial resources to development of an invention based on an
incomplete, erroneous assessment of patentability of the applications they file. Equally
troublesome, inventors may proceed with an invention's development on the erroneous
assumption that no competitors' patents have been filed that would impair or prevent the
commercialization, only to find that a competitor's long-pending, secret patent application
eventually issues as a patent.
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The costs of perpetual secrecy of pending patent applications, both to inventors
seeking patents of reliable validity and investors seeking to exploit technology free from
adverse patents, is enormous. Such costs obviously weigh most heavily on the inventors with
the most limited financial resources: independent inventors, small businesses, and universities.

The opening and publication of pending patent applications at 18 months, by

immediately eliminating one of the most significant impediments to accurate, reliable, and
complete examination, should prove to be of particular benefit to such "small entity"
inventors.
A final, but by no mems trivial, element of the 18 month publication is the value to
the scientific and engineering communities of prompt publications in the English language
of leading-edge foreign technology of all types. Currently, almost every major innovation
made by American inventors in the fields of superconductivity, biotechnology or semiconductor fabrication, for example, is the subject of a Japanese patent application, filed in the
Japanese language, and published and made available to Japanese researchers within six
months from the Japanese filing date. Where a Japanese inventor makes an innovation and
seeks a United States patent, the PTO will keep that patent application in secrecy until a
patent is ultimately granted - perhaps years later. The belated grant of the U.S. patent can
represent the first publication of that innovation available in the English language. Certainly
our own university scientists and other researchers ought to have the same advantage of a
prompt, native-tongue

publication of cutting-edge technology that their Japanese

counterparts have enjoyed for decades.
AIPLA urges the Congress to make the provisions of the Harmonization Act as they
relate to the publication of patent applications immediately effective. When patent offices

acted quickly and technology progressed more slowly, the publication of pending patent
applications at 18 months may have offered little to the domestic inventor. Similarly, when
no foreign patent offices opened pending app!'cations, the US. would have had little
incentive for being the first patent office in the world to dc, so. With the ever-advancing
pace of technological innovation, the wide variability in the time from the filing of the patent
application to the actual grant of the patent, and the universal publication of pending
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applications outside the United States, we must change our patent system to provide US.
inventors a "level playing field.'

Patent Expiration Fixed at 20-Years From Filing
The twenty-year patent term from filing represents a similarly important change in
our patent system. AIPLA supports this change and again strongly urges that it be made
immediately effective. In recent years US. industry has experienced the spectacle of patents
being issued ten years, twenty years, or even longer after the filing date. With a patent term
measured from grant, such inventors have exclusive rights extending for thirty, forty, or more
years after a technology is first commercialized.
The underlying Constitutional premise of our patent system is that inventors are
entitled to the fruits of their discoveries for only a limited period. Unfortunately, our current
17 year term from filing provides an incentive for an inventor to delay the start of the patent
term in situations where the delay suits the inventor's own commercial situation. The ability
to delay the grant of the patent for several years, for example until competitive activity
begins to stir, is manifestly unfair; it amounts to two periods of exclusivity: first, the time a
competitor requires to reverse engineer and develop and, second, the delayed patent term
beginning at grant. This unfairness is corrected most simply by letting the initial application
filing date in the United States set the patent expiration date. In doing so the incentive for
all inventors moves to one more closely aligned with the public interest: from one of
possi'bly delaying the patent grant to one of attempting to assure that the patent is granted
at the earliest possible date.
Moveover, the 20 year patent term, as constructed under the Harmonization Act,
removes an inherent disadvantage to US. inventors in the measurement of the patent terms.
Where a foreign and domestic inventor first file a patent application on the same date, the
foreign inventor will - on average - have a US. patent expiring one year later than a US.
inventor because the foreign inventor's first filing in the United States is typically one year
after the foreign inventor's home country filing. Since the foreign applicant starts patent
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prosecution one year later in the United States, the foreigner's patent will - on average issue and expire one year later as well.
Internal Priority and "Flexible Examination"
The Harmonization Act, by providing an "internal priority" option, in effect allows
U.S. inventors to treat the initial U.S. patent application as a priority application in precisely
tke same way in which the foreign inventor's home-country filing is treaty as a priority filing.
As required under the Paris Convention for patent terms measured from filing rather than
date of grant, the priority filing is excluded from the patent term - whether internal cr
foreign. This feature of the "internal priority" system is precisely the same mechanism in use
in Europe and Japan to assure domestic inventors that they are not disadvantaged vis-a-vis
foreign-origin applications.
The "internal priority" application, as provided under the Harmonization Act, has a
number of other advantages. These other advantages flow from the link between "internal
priority" and the "flexible examination" system. The Harmonization Act provides that an
applicant can file an internal priority application for a nominalfee - $150 - and incur no
more expense and undertake no further action for at least the remainder of the priority year
under the Paris Convention. Such a system of inexpensive filing, coupled with the ability to
defer active prosecution of the application before the patent examiner, allows domestic
inventors to establish a first-filing priority without expenditure of significant resources.
AIPLA regards this aspect of flexible exammation under a first-to-file system nothing
short of an improved incarnation of a "first-to-invent" system. At a minimum, the practical
result should be a merger of the two systems. Because of the relative ease, low cost, and
minimal effort required to establish a priority date through the "flexible examination"/"interal priority" system, an inventor ought to be able to establish a filing date essentially immediately after the invention itself is established. To the extent the filing date
approaches the invention date, the differences in outcome between the first-inventor system
and the first-to-file syst.-m disappear.
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Particularly for the less resourceful inventor, the prospect of quick, inexpensive filing
should be vastly more appealing than the prospect of a protracted, expensive apd complex
patent interference proceeding to prove earlier invention. The certainty of winning a priority
contest based on the prompt filing of a $150 patent application is vastly more appealing than
facing the uncertainty of proving earlier invention in a $150,000 patent interference.
The other side of flexible examination as set forth in the Harmonization Act is the
ability to accelerate the process. This element too is strongly endorsed by AIPLA. An
applicant that desires to have examination completed before the publication of the
application should be given the opportunity to do so - at least in those situations where the
applicant is continuing to take the necessary steps to preserve the option of maintaining the
invention as a trade secret.

Prior User Rights
The Harmonization Act provides a simple, and equitable provision establishing prior
user rights. Under our current patent statute the lack of prior user rights is not significant,
because 35 USC 102(g) provides that the prior inventions made in the United States, not
abandoned, suppressed or concealed, defeat the validity of any later-filed patent.
Under the first-to-file provisions of Section 3 of the Harmonization Act, many patents
that prior users would have simply disregarded as being invalid will be fully valid and fully
enforceable. Prior user rights simply impose a fence around bona fde prior users, but
otherwise allow a patent holder to enforce rights against infringers.
AIPLA believes that maintaining the validity of these later-filed patents encourages
innovation and public disclosure by later, independent inventors. Allowing prior user rights
also encourages early investment in commercialization by an earlier inventor. The earlier
inventor may be advised no patent protection is possible or may not have the resources to
seek the global patent cover which would be needed to justify the disclosure of the invention
to the public. In either case, a balanced and equitable approach to prior user rights would
serve the needs of both the prior user and the later inventor.
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The United States should not competitively disadvantage itself in international
competitiveness terms by not doing what all other first-to-file patent systems have done.
Why, for example, would a manufacturer invest in the United States, risking infringement
of any and all later-filed patents, if the same plant could be built outside the United States
without a comparable risk?

First Inventor to File
In deciding between a first inventor or a first inventor to file as to whom to award
a patent, our current patent law operates as a de facto "first-to-file" law.

Less than one-

tenth of one percent of all patents issue to someone other than the first-to-file. This
impressive statistic reflects the fact that only a very, very few patents or patent applications
are ever involved in patent interference contests. Rarely does the first-to-file ever receive
a challenge to his or her right to a patent.

When such a challenge does occur, the

presumptive winner of the p.'ent interference is the first-to-file. In only a relatively small
number of interferences -- far fewer than one-half - is the presumption overcome.
In rapidly developing technologies - superconductivity, biotechnology, electronics the distinction between "first-to-invent" and "first-to-file" is all but non-existent. Inventors
uniformly file promptly once the invention is established, making the order of invention and
the order of filing identical. Moreover, in any internationally competitive field, both foreign
and domestic inventors similarly file promptly after the invention is established in order to
establish priority under foreign patent laws.
These trends towards more rapid filing and the minuscule difference in outcomes
already existing between first-to-invent and first-to-file must be considered in the context of
the administrative and other difficulties of administering a "first-inventor" system.

Few

patent practitioners have any extensive experience with patent interferences. Often lawyers
who are patent interference specialists must be retained. Issues are complex; procedures
are archaic; interest in reform of the existing system is nil. The last attempt to procedurally
streamline interferences took two years and, in the decade since it was completed,
apparently made some things worse to make other things better.
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Th1e "small f.atity" inventor, often priced out of the current system if placed agairst
a well-financed adversary, would be much better served by a radically simplified patent
system adopting the first-to-file rule.

Certainly, the first-to-file system set forth in the

Harmonization Act, with its low-cost "internal priority" application filing, moves the playing
field to more level ground.

In conclusion, AIPLA is eager to work with both Houses of Congress to see the
Harmonization Act through to enactment. On a technical level, we have suggestions for
improving the legislation which we will provide in due course. On the substantive level, we
can only applaud the efforts by both subcommittees to assemble this impressive and
comprehensive set of reforms to our patent law.
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June 12, 1992

Ms. Mary Magner
c/o senator Dennis DeConcini
Chairman, Subcommittee on Patents,
Copyrights and Trademarks
UNITED STATES SENATE
Washington, DC 20510-6275
Dear Senator DeConcinit
Your letter of May 27, 1992 arrived while I was out of the
office and I was unable to respond by the date you ret.
However, I hope theme answers will still be of some help ta yoand your staff.
Sincerely,

Robert B. Benson

c,: Mr. 11. D o. az
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR DeCONCINI
1.

YOU HAVE BEEN A STRONG PROPONENT OF THE FIRST-TO-FILE
SYSTEM.
OTHER THAN ITS USE AS A BARGAINING CHIP IN HARMONIZATION
TREATY NEGOTIATIONS, WHAT ARE THE ADVANTAGES OF A
FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM?

1A.

The advantages of the First to File System are that it is
a simpler system than the First to Invent System and
eliminates the highly complex and expensive interference
practice. This is especially true in that the proposed
First to File System incorporates an internal priority
document which enables an inventor to obtain a priority
date by filing a very simple statement of the inventor for
a very modest fee. As a practical matter, the present
U.S. patent system operates as a de facto First to File
System because less than 1/10 of 1 percent of patent
applications filed result in a patent issued to a second
filer.

2.

THE PROPOSAL TO SWITCH THE UNITED STATES PATENT SYSTEM TO
A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM HAS BEEN AROUND FOR YEARS. IN FACT
A PRESIDENT JOHNSON COMIiSSION ADVOCATED SUCH A CHANGE IN
1966.
WHY HAVE PROPONENTS OF CHANGING THE SYSTEM NOT BEEN
ABLE TO MUSTER THE SUPPORT FOR FIRST-TO-FILE?

2A.

In the late 196D's when President Johnson's Commission
recommended a change to the First to File System, the vast
majority of patent attorneys in the United States were
opposed to the change. At that time few small companies
and independent inventors were interested in obtaining
patents abroad and most patent attorneys when they did
file patents abroad used the attorneys who specialized in
international practice. Thus they did not have any direct
experience with First to File Systems.
Subsequent to the
Johnson Commission the interest of small United States
companies in international business involving intellectual
property escalated dramatically. In the late 1960's only
10 or 15% of United States patents were issued to
foreigners where as today that number is approaching 50
percent. United States companies increasing interest in
foreign markets resulted in American inventors obtaining
an increasing number of foreign patents.
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There was an effort to harmonize the formalities in filing
patent applications in different countries which resulted
in the negotiations and passage of the Patent Cooperation
Treaty in 1970. The great majority of the industrialized
countries have become participants in this treaty, most of
which have First to File Systems.
Shortly after the
Patent Cooperation Treaty the European Patent Treaty was
passed, whereby patent applications from certain European
countries were prosecuted in the European Patent Office
based on a single patent application.
These multinational cooperative actions made it more evident to
Americans the advantage of uniformity/harmonization of
patent laws.
Increasing familiarity with and use of
Foreign patent system by United States patent attorneys
has caused many of them to change their minds about First
to File Systems. Many United States patent lawyers have
now concluded that a switch from First to Invent to First
to File Systems would be worthwhile if the United States
were able to obtain certain concessions from Foreign
Countries. Whereas, in 1966 the vast majority of United
States patent attorneys opposed a First to File System it
now appears that significant majority are backing a First
to File System under appropriate circumstances.
3.

IT HAS BEEN SAID THAT A SWITCH TO A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM
WILL MEAN THE DEATH OF THE INDEPENDENT INVENTOR. YET, YOU
REGARD FIRST-TO-FILE AS BENEFICIAL TO SMALL INVENTORS.
WOULD YOU PLEASE EXPLAIN HOW THIS DRASTIC CHANGE TO OUR
SYSTEM WILL BENEFIT THE INDEPENDENT INVENTOR?

3A.

Change to the First to File System will not mean the death
of the independent inventor. As I mentioned before, the
United States system essentially operates as a First to
File System presently.
Secondly, because of the
complexities of our present interference system and the
requirement for keeping records to prove invention dates,
it is extremely rare that an independent inventor succeeds
against a major corporation in an interference proceeding.
Furthermore, the simplistic approach of the First to File
System will enable the independent inventor to enter into
the United States patent system and preserve his priority
rights in foreign countries while he works with his
invention and conducts a prior art search before deciding
to pursue a full examination of this patent application.
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4.

A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM WILL ELIMINATE "INTERFERENCE*
PROCEDURES. BY PROVIDING FOR PRIOR USER RIGHTS, WOULD WE
CREATE ANOTHER COMPLEX DISPUTE SYSTEM?

4A.

By providing prior user rights under a First to File
System we would be creating a possibility for disputes.
However, I don't think that the resolution of such
disputes would be anywhere near as complicated as
resolving disputes under our present interference
practice. The prior user rights proposed under this
legislation is a very narrow right entitling the prior
user to continue doing only what he was doing on the date
the priority document was filed. It is not a licensee
under the ensuing patent nor a right to use any of the
other improvements set forth in the patent.

5.

HOW DOES AN 18 MONTH PUBLICATION RULE BENEFIT THE AMERICAN
INVENTOR?

5A.

The 18 month publication rule would benefit the American
inventor by ensuring a more effective patent search by the
Patent Office because the office would have all of the
pertinent prior art when issuing patents. Also, a
significant benefit to the inventor is to have such
information available prior to making any major investment
to produce and market his invention.

6.

COMMISSIONER MANBACK CONTENDS THAT AN 18 MONTH PUBLICATION
RULE WOULD BE COSTLY TO THE PATENT OFFICE.
DO YOU AGREE WITH HIS ESTIMATE?
IS IT NONETHELESS WORTH IT TO AMERICAN INDUSTRY?

6A.

Commissioner Manbeck is correct that it would be a
significant additional cost to publish or lay open
patents. However, this is a diminishing problem as we
approach the use of electronic filing of patent
applications similar to what is being done in Japan. The
cost factor should not be a deterrent to going ahead with
the 18 month publication at this time because of the many
benefits to American industry as set forth in our
statement. It is of such an advantage that I believe the
American industry would be willing to pay an appropriate
fee for such a benefit.
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY
1.

YOU BELIEVE THAT A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM IS PREFERABLE
BECAUSE INVENTORS NOW RISK WORKING ON AN INVENTION THEY
BELIEVE IS NOT PATENTED WHEN, IN FACT, AN APPLICATION HAS
BEEN FILED. BUT, UNDER A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM WITH PRIOR
USER RIGHTS, WOULDN'T AN INVENTOR WHO BELIEVES THAT HE
WOULD HAVE THE FULL RIGHT TO EXCLUDE OTHERS FROM HIS WORK
SUFFER AN EQUIVALENT DISADVANTAGE IF, UNBEKNOWNST TO HIM,
SEVERAL PRIOR USERS OF THE INVENTION ALREADY EXISTED?

1A.

The inventor would suffer a disadvantage if unbeknownst to
him several prior users have begun operation prior to his
filing. However, the prior user rights as set forth in
this bill are very narrow being limited &o enable the
prior user to continue only what he was doig at the time
the priority document was filed. Prior user rights are
not a license under the patent. Hence, the disadvantage
is not that great.
Furthermore, if there are several
prior users at the time the inventor filed his priority
document, there is a strong interference that the
invention was obvious and his patent could be invalidated
in a court proceeding.

2.

YOU BELIEVE THAT IN THE ABSENCE OF PRIOR USER RIGHTS A
MANUFACTURER WOULD STOP MAKING A PRODUCT IF IT WOULD MEAN
INFRINGING ALL LATER-FILED PATENTS.
GIVEN THAT THE
ALTERNATIVE MIGHT PROVIDE AN INCENTIVE FOR INVENTORS TO
SHARE THEIR USEFUL INFORMATION WITH THE PUBLIC THROUGH THE
PATENT PROCESS INSTEAD OF RESORTING TO THE USE OF TRADE
SECRETS, WOULDN'T THIS BE A DESIRABLE RESULT?

2A.

There are many factors to be considered in deciding to use
trade secret protection rather than patent protection so I
doubt that the one factor isolated in your question would
have a detrimental impact on the decision to use trade
secrets rather than patents.
In general there is an advantage to the public t. have
information disclosed through the patent system rather
than keep such information as a trade secret.
However,
there are many legitimate reasons to use trade secrets
rather than patents which result in advantages to the
public without any detrimental effects. The decision to
use t*ade secrets could be based on the simple evaluation
by the inventor that his invention was not patentable.

3.

GIVEN THAT THE BILL'S PRIOR USER RIGHTS WOULD PROTECT ONLY
THE INVENTOR AND NOT THE LICENSEE OF THE PATENT, ARE YOU
CONCERNED THAT SUCH A PROVISION MIGHT CREATE A NEGATIVE
IMPACT ON THE INCREASINGLY FRUITFUL RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN
UNIVERSITY PRODUCED RESEARCH AND CORPORATE LICENSEES?

3A.

I am not certain the prior user rights would have a
negative impact on University research and licensing
programs. To being with, our experience in countries that
have prior user rights is that they are rarely invoked.
Furthermore, since the right is very narrow,.the negative
impact on the Universities should be minimal even in case
where the prior user right is utilized.
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Senator DECONCINI. Thank you, Mr. Benson.
Gentlemen, you answered the question that I had but I don't
want you to go away without answering something for me, particularly you, Mr. Wegner and Mr. Merges. I think you, Mr. Benson,
would probably give the same answer as the Commissioner but if
you feel like it's different and it doesn't deal with this because you
answered my question why try to fix it if it isn't broken, et cetera
on this first-to-file/first-to-invent.
Do you think there is any justifiable reason why it couldn't be
simplified in the Patent O ice where someone could file a patent
without having to hire a lawyer under a majority or large number
of patents that are filed based on your experience?
Mr. WEGNER. Based on my experience, perhaps 80 percent of the
paperwork could be cut. It's true that Mr. Manbeck is absolutely
right that crafting the claim is quite an art form That is where the
patent attorney should earn his fee, in other words, defining what
the invention is, but all the bells and whistles that we've accumulated and encrusted on to the system can go. 1836 was our last
major earthquake. We've been sitting on the San Andreas Fault for
over 150 years and boom, we need the harmonization because we
don't have the rights abroad, the system is creaking. So we had a
system of an oath, an inventor's oath, "I swear that I am the original and first inventor and a U.S. citizen." Why did we do that? Because at the time, we charged $30 or $5-I think $5 for an American, $30 for most foreigners and $500 for Englishmen. That was
at a time they burned our White House, we didn't take too kindly
to that. [Laughter.]
Your predecessors in these chairs rightly did that. So we had
oaths to find out whether the original person invented. We're the
only ones in the world that have this oath requirement, just to use
this as an example. You write the perfect patent application as the
patent attorney, you send it to the inventor and he reads this oath
and it's a statement that if this oath is wrong, "IIl go to jail," so
he reads the application, goes through, marks it up, sends it back
to the attorney and titarts all over again. This is just one example.
I think about 80 percent of the nonsense can be cut out and one
of the real reasons is not only the fees that we're paying. Formalities slow things down, so then we're first inventor here, but abroad,
we've lost our rights in Japan and Europe.
Senator DECONCINI. Mr. Merges.
Mr. MERGES. I have to defer to my colleague, Mr. Wegner, on issues of prosecution efficiency but I will add this. In my readin of
the cases, my understanding is that prosecution could be simplified
but I took the question really to be directly at could we make it
easier and simpler to file a potentially valid patent application? I
think that's a tougher issue.
The reason is that obviously the technology in a lot of cases is
complicated. In a lot of cases, the patent attorney serves the role
of the first person you talk to about your invention, they are the
ones who push you on how far you can stretch it, the limitations
of what you've done, inform you a little bit about sort of the reality
of having to check the prior art, et cetera.
There are books next to the books on write your own will called,
file your own patent application. My sense is they don't sell as well

116
and that perhaps is telling us something right from the mouths of
inventors which is, we think this is maybe too complicated for us
to take on anyhow.
I guess last but not least, there is sort of a function of reality
check that the patent lawyer serves. I suppose you could substitute
a friend or neighbor or another inventor for that but I think somebody would have to play that role of saying, that's a good idea but
tell me more about it, that kind of thing.
Obviously, you don't want people sending in scraps of paper and
on the back of a napkin.
Senator DECONCINI. No, of course not, but that would be taken
care of by a uniform application that had to be filled out. I don't
want this to be interpreted as thinking that patent lawyers don't
earn their fees. I'm sure they do. Unfortunately perhaps, I know
some small inventors who do use patent lawyers but in their judgment, they know so much more than the patent lawyer but they
go ahead and do it anyway. They feel like they have the protection-maybe it's because of the oath, I don't know, but that's just
my observation. They want somebody to cover them.
I don't want to cut you out, Mr. Benson, but I know what you
represent and I can kind of figure out your answer.
Mr. BENSON. I would have answered the question substantially
the same way Harry did but I would add two things. One is that
when you're talking about technical disclosure which would end up
being the priority document, frequently the inventor can write that
extremely well without the assistance of a patent attorney.
The other thing that is involved here is that in filing that way,
the inventor does not have to hire the patent attorney until later
in the game, so that if it turns out as a result of the prior art
searches that he really doesn't have much in the way of intervention, then he does avoid some of that expense.
Senator DECONCINI. Chairman Hughes.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This-question is for any member of the panel. Do you think any
of the changes in the U.S. law that have been suggested should be
undertaken unilaterally?
Mr. WEGNER. Yes, I certainly do. I think the premise of bargaining chips that we started in 1987 is fundamentally flawed. The
idea that we're going to hold back and give the foreigners first-tofile in exchange for the harmonization, I think is fundamentally
flawed.
I think we should make changes in our law that are in our unilateral self-interest. First-to-file is good for America, that's why I
support it, not because of bargaining chips. The idea the foreigners
want us so dramatically to go to first-to-file, as the origin of the
harmonization treaty is fake. It was not America going out wanting
to get a grace period. It was Germany that started the process because they wanted a grace period.
In this shopping bazaar of Geneva as we've had weeks and weeks
of meetings, we've all seen ways to improve, not that this country
has something better or that country does, but what's the best solution. The proof of the pudding is countries from Canada to Slovenia
have unilaterally adopted the international system.
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I think, as Mr. Bensor, said, most of the changes in this proposal
are in our unilateral self-interest. His organization supports, as of
1990, most of the changes on a unilateral basis.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you.
Do any of the other panelists have anything to add to that?
Mr. BENSON. Only to verify that in our statement, we clearly
make the point that many of the issues that are in the bill we have
previously recommended are good for thc, United States, with or
without harmonization. Therefore, unilateral enactment is appropriate.
Mr. HUGHES. Mr. Benson, Mr. Wyatt in his written statement
suggests that prior user rights would benefit the large corporations
at the expense of the small businesses, universities, and independent inventors. What do you have to say about that?
Mr. BENSON. They certainly would potentially benefit the large
corporations but I think they would also benefit potentially the
small corporations, not so much university people because they by
and large don't get into manufacturing or anything like that, but
it certainly would particularly help a small inventor or small corporation who gets started and for whatever reason, doesn't file,
whether they don't think about getting to a patent attorney and all
of a sudden they've been operating for 2 or 3 years and bingo, along
comes a patent. Their only way out is to fight the thing in court.
If they had the prior user right, they would have the right to continue as is without any litigation. So I think that there are advantages to whoever ends up getting a prior user right.
Mr. HUGHES. Article 1, section 8 of the Constitution, as you
know, grants Congress the authority to promote the progress of
science and useful arts by granting inventors exclusive rights to
their discoveries. In your judgment, Mr. Merges, would prior user
rights undermine the constitutional provision as Mr. Wyatt suggests in his statement?
Mr. MERGES. No, sir, I don't think so. Most of the words in that
clause have been interpreted by Congress and fleshed out by Congress over the years. I think of inventor, I think of author. I think
the same is true of exclusivity.
To some extent now in some very technical areas that I could describe in response to written questions or something, we in fact
don't give totally exclusive rights and we certainly, in many cases,
don't give exclusive rights to the first inventor. As I've said if you
are the first inventor but you suppress, yo u lose your patent; put
it on sale, you lose your patent. That kind of literalism went out
with the 19th century, basically. I don't think we need to worry so
much about that kind of 19th century -'iwof the Constitution. It
doesn't worry me.
Mr. BENSON. That right you're talking about from the Constitution is dependent upon the inventory doing something. If he sits on
his rights, you don't need prior user rights.
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you.

Gentlemen, thank you very much for your testimony. It's been
very helpful.
Our next panel will be composed of Mr. Howard Bremer, former
patent counsel, Wisconsin Alumni Research Foundation, testifying
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on behalf of the Association of University Technology Managers,
Norwalk, CT; Mr. Robert Armitage, vice president, corporate patents and trademarks, the Upjohn Co., on behalf of the National Association of Manufacturers; and Mr. Douglas W. Wyatt, attorney,
Wyatt, Gerber, Burke & Badie law firm in New York.
Gentlemen, Chairman Hughes will take your testimony. I have
to go vote, but I will be back.
Thank you very much, Chairman Hughes.
Mr. HUGHES. Why don't we begin with you, Mr. Bremer? Welcome. We have all the statements and, without objection, they will
be made a part of the record. We hope you can summarize for us.
Mr. Bremer.
STATEMENT OF HOWARD BREMER, FORMER PATENT COUNSEL, WISCONSIN ALUMNI RESEARCH FOUNDATION, ON BEHALF OF THE ASSOCIATION OF UNIVERSITY TECHNOLOGY
MANAGERS
Mr. BREMER. Let me summarize and just make some points that
are very important to the university sector.
I might add also, as contained in the statement, that the Federal
laboratories now find themselves in much the same position as the
universities in terms of generating inventions out of their laboratories and the provisions for the harmonization can then impact on
their abilities to transfer their technology also.
There are two things I'd like to point out that really brought the
universities into the picture and tha was the fact that post-World
War II, the Federal Government supplied a tremendous amount of
money to build the universities in terms of looking for the research
that they needed to accomplish their ends. That strengthened the
universities to the point where they became a very good resource
and therefore also a factor in the competitiveness of the country.
That is often overlooked because normally when one thinks of
competitiveness, one thinks of only the manufacturing industry.
That is not true. I'd like to give you one example of that and you
can look at it .",yourself. It's contained in the Science and Engineering Indicators that are put out by the National Science Foundation. This is from the 1989 issue.
At that tiie, there was a survey that was done of seven manufacturing industries and of 76 firms in that industry. The conclusion was that new products and processes introduced by those 76
American firms in the period from 1975 to 1985 could not have
been developed in the absence of academic research or without substantial delay, or that they were developed with substantial aid
from recent academic research.
Just as an example of that, in the pharmaceutical industry, it
was concluded that 44 percent of new products and 37 percent of
processes used by the industry were dependent upon academic research. So as you can see, the universities supply an important ingredient to competitiveness.
I'll address directly the changes proposed in the law and give you
our opinion on them in a capsule form.
In general, a first-to-file system does not favor the university sector. The main reason for that is that of all of the inventions that
are reported in the university sector, it is impossible, because of fi-
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nancial considerations, for the universities to protect all of those inventions, that is to file applications on them.
As a consequence, and also allied with the normal pattern in universities to publish because, as you know, there is a publish or perish syndrome that resides in the universities, all of those inventions are, in effect, laid open to the public and unless some evidence of protection is available, the foreign companies and foreign
countries benefit mostly from that.
As a minor criticism of our U.S. manufacturing practice, we find
it much easier to license inventions in foreign countries than we do
in the United States. As a consequence, there is an outflow, however, we compensate that by the balance of payments in terms of
royalties that we get in from those companies.
There are some universities that effectively are operating today
on a first-to-file system, but again, the financial considerations and'
budgetary constraints do not permit those universities to file on all
of their applications.
Another peculiar factor within the university is that the inventions result from very basic research for the most part and are
often not developed to the stage where the applications that could
be filed would comply with all of the regulations and terms of the
clarity necessary to support a broad scope of invention. That is a
concern that we do have.
Quite some time ago in regard to what is now proposed as establishing an internal priority system, we had suggested-the university had suggested-to the U.S. delegation to the harmonization
convention that a universal publication be accorded a date as of its
publication which would function as a priority date. The disposition
of that was that would not be accepted by the foreign countries and
as a consequence, it ended at that point.
However, we do support this internal priority system. It will give
us an opportunity to ile an application that is not fully developed
and then perhaps to perfect that application at a later date. So that
is a very good advantage for the university system to protect its
fundamental inventions.
The problem we really have is with the rights based on prior use.
Those rights have no value to the universities at all as they are
crafted in the present legislation, nor to governmental laboratories,
for that matter. Universities nor Federal laboratories neither manufacture nor market products and for that reason alone, the prior
user rights are no good.
Attached to that under the proposed section 273(b) is the fact
that those rights are inalienable. In other words, we can't pass
those rights along to a manufacturer who, under license, will develop a seminal invention that arises from the university. As a consequence, the one who takes the risk to develop that invention has
no prior user rights as against another that came in and filed first.
This presumes, of course, that the university is now the first to file
on an invention which is being developed and could protect it from
that standpoint.
However, another manufacturer, a third party, could come in and
avail itself of those prior user rights. We don't look on that as an
equitable application of the patent laws. At the very least, we
think-first of all, we have a strong recommendation that the uni-
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versity sector and perhaps Federal laboratories be exempted from
the prior user right requirements of the law.
Second, what we certainly I think could accept is the fact that
those rights that we have would be alienable under the law and,
as a consequence, give some protection to the people who are making the commitment to develop university inventions for the marketplace.
I also think it's important that you have to look at that in the
context of the amount of money that is spent by the Federal Government on basic research. In 1989, again from the Science and
Engineering Indicators, that was $18.6 billion that was spent. Obviously when the Government spends that kind of money, it expects that the public will somehow bent'ut from that expenditure.
It should be pointed out that the unix osities comprise 51 percent
of that expenditure in conducting basic research; Federal Government and academically federally funded research and development
corporations, another 20 percent; and again, realize the bulk of
that money is supplied by the Federal Government.
So the diminution of the ability to transfer technology because of
prior user rights could certainly adversely impact on our ability to
transfer those rights and have products developed for the marketplace. Invention without innovation, of course, benefits no one, so
that is an important aspect of our approach to this bill.
Another thing that bothers us about the prior user rights is that
it tends to put the trade secret approach ahead of the patent right.
As you know, in this country, the disclosure of technology inducement theory is what underlies our patent system. However, there
is no restriction upon a trade secret user. Someone could practice
the invention and have the right during the whole course of any
ultimately issued patent to raise the prior user issue and practice
that right ard at the same time diminish the patentee's right to
exclude others which is a major selling point we have in the university sector for the licensing of inventions. In other words, we
convey that right generally exclusively to a developer for the development effort. That would tend to be lost or certainly diminished
to the point where we would have a much greater difficulty in
transferring that technology to a developer.
The publication of the patent application after 18 months could
be a benefit to the university. We're accustomed to publication
much earlier than before 18 months, sometimes days before we file
an application, so that could be readily accommodated. That isn't
a problem. Nor is the 20-year patent term a problem, particularly
with the right to extend and restore-which now exist under sections
155, 155(a), 156 and the new proposed 155(b).
All in all, we think the harmonization is commendable and
achieving greater uniformity worldwide would be to the advantage
of the United States. Our concern primarily is that we should not
adopt harmonization for harmonization's sake, but that we should
get an equitable quid pro quo for any concessions which the United
states will be asked to make. We should also not, in looking at harmonization, consider and permit the perceived needs and desires of
any single sector of our economy to control or unduly influence that
outcome. We should try to accommodate the needs 9f all and craft
a treaty which will be in the best interest of the
cited States in
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promoting competitiveness for the United States in a global marKet.
Thank you.
[Mr. Bremer submitted the following material:]
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STATEMENT OF
HOWARD W. BREMER
ON BEHALF OF
THE
ASSOCIATION OF UNIVERSITY TECHNOLOGY MANAGER

MR.

CHAIRMEN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEES:

THE ASSOCIATION OF UNIVERSITY TECHNOLOGY MANAGERS,
REFERRED TOBY ITS ACRONYM,

AUTY,

AND I, PERSONALLY,

COMMONLY

ARE PLEASED

TO HAVE THIS OPPORTUNITY TO PRESENT OUR COLLECTIVE VIEWS ON THE
"PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT OF 1992" AS CONTAINED IN
H.R. 4978 AND S. 2605 AND ON HARMONIZATION IN GENERAL.
THE ASSOCIATION OF UNIVERSITY TECHNOLOGY MANAGERS IS A
PROFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION OF INDIVIDUALS,
UNIVERSITIES,

PRIMARILY FROM

WHO ARE ENGAGED IN OR ARE CONNECTED WITH THE

TRANSFER OF TECHNOLOGY FROM THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR TO THE
MARKETPLACE.

THE ASSOCIATION CURRENTLY HAS OVER 800 MEMBERS AND

REPRESENTS IN ITS MEMBERSHIP OVER 200 UNIVERSITIES AS WELL AS
OTHER NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATIONS, SUCH AS, TEACHING HOSPITALS AND
INSTITUTES, AND SEVERAL PATENT MANAGEMENT ORGANIZATIONS.
THE PASSAGE OF PUBLIC LAWS 95-517 AND 98-620, WHICH GAVE
UNIVERSITIES, NON-PROFIT ORGANIZATIONS, AND SMALL BUSINESS THE
OPTION TO TAKE TITLE TO INVENTIONS MADE IN WHOLE OR IN PART
THROUGH THE EXPENDITURE OF FEDERAL FUNDS,

GAVE GREAT IMPETUS TO

UNIVERSITIES TO MOUNT A SUBSTANTIAL AND INCREASING TECHNOLOGY
TRANSFER EFFORT THROUGH THE PATENTING AND LICENSING OF INVENTIONS
MADE ON THEIR VARIOUS CAMPUSES.

THE CERTAINTY OF TITLE TO

INVENTIONS MADE WITH FEDERAL FUNDS IN THE UNIVERSITIES ALSO
SERVED TO PROMOTE CLOfER RELATIONSHIPS AND COOPERATIVE RESEARCH
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AND DEVELOPMENT EFFORTS BETWEEN UNIVERSITIES
SECTOR.

IND THE INDUSTRIAL

AS A CONSEQUENCE OF THOSE LAWS A MUCH GREATER NUMBER OF

UNIVERSITIES,

AND,

UNIVERSITIES,

HAVE A VITAL INTEREST IN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

RIGHTS AND,

PARTICULARLY,

THEREFORE,

THE RESEARCH-ORIENTED

IN LEGISLATION WHICH MAY AFFECT THOSE

RIGHTS.
IT IS ALSO SIGNIFICANT THAT THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR'S INTEREST
IN INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY IS NOT CONFINED TO THE UNITED STATES.
SINCE A GREAT MANY OF THE INVENTIONS MADE AT UNIVERSITIES ARISE
FROM FEDERALLY FUNDED BASIC RESEARCH (THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR
CONDUCTS OVER 60% OF THE BASIC RESEARCH CARRIED OUT IN THE UNITED
STATES)

THEY TEND TO BE SEMINAL IN NATURE AND ARE,

THEREFORE,

EXCELLENT CANDIDATES FOR BROAD GEOGRAPHICAL PATENT PROTECTION.
SUCH INVEPF:IONS OFTEN FORM THE BUILDING BLOCKS FOR FUNDAMENTAL
INNOVATION AND MAY HAVE AS MUCH OR MORE VALUE TO FOREIGN
COMPANIES AND COUNTRIES AS THEY HAVE TO THE UNITED STATES.
HENCE,

THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR'S PATENTING AND TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER

FUNCTION AND EFFORT CAN BE EITHER NEGATIVELY OR POSITIVELY
IMPACTED BY THE PROVISIONS OF A HARMONIZATION TREATY AND
CONSEQUENT REQUIRED AMENDMENTS TO THE PATENT LAWS OF THE UNITED
STATES BECAUSE OF SUCH TREATY.
IT MUST BE RECOGNIZED THAT POST WORLD WAR II, BECAUSE OF
FEDERAL SUPPORT, UNIVERSITIES HAVE BEEN DRAMATICALLY STRENGTHENED
AND HAVE DEVELOPED INTO A MAJOR SOURCE IN THE NATION'S EFFORT TO
REMAIN COMPETITIVE IN THE WORLD MARKETPLACE.
ALTHOUGH THE NUMBER OF U.S.

PATENTS ISSUED TO UNIVERSITIES

IS NOT LARGE IN COMPARISON TO THE TOTAL NUMBER ISSUED BY THE U.S.
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PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE IN A GIVEN YEAR, THE NUMBER HAS MORE
THAN DOUBLED SINCE 1978 (UNDOUBTEDLY A DIRECT RESULT OF PUBLIC
LAWS 96-517 AND 98-620)

SO THAT BY 1988 UNIVERSITIES RECEIVED

ABOUT 2% OF ALL PATENTS ISSUED.'

IN ADDITION, THE NUMBER OF

UNIVERSITIES PARTICIPATING IN THE PATENTING EFFORT HAS
DRAMATICALLY INCREASED TO THE POINT THAT, IN 1989, 144
UNIVERSITIES HAD AT LEAST ONE PATENT ISSUED.

IN THE PERIOD FROM

1980-1990 UNIVERSITIES HAD OVER 7,000 PATENTS ISSUED TO THEM.
MORE IMPORTANTLY, AS POINTED OUT BEFORE, SINCE PATENTS ISSUED TO
THE UNIVERSITIES ARE MOST OFTEN GENERATED IN THE COURSE OF
CONDUCTING BASIC RESEARCH,
CAN BE,

THEY TEND TO BE SEMINAL IN NATURE AND

AND OFTEN ARE, THE BASIS FOR FUNDAMENTAL INNOVATION AND

EVEN WHOLE NEW INDUSTRIES.
AS AN ILLUSTRATION OF THE UNIVERSITIES' CONTRIBUTION TO THE
NATION'S COMPETITIVENESS, IN A RELATIVELY RECENT PROBABILITY
SAMPLE STUDY' OF 76 MAJOR AMERICAN FIRMS IN 7 MANUFACTURING
INDUSTRIES, EXECUTIVES RESPONDED THAT A SUBSTANTIAL PROPORTION OF
NEW PRODUCTS AND PROCESSES INTRODUCED BETWEEN 1975 AND 1985
DEPENDED UPON ACADEMIC RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT IN THAT THEY
EITHER:
a

COULD NOT HAVE BEEN DEVELOPED (WITHOUT SUBSTANTIAL
DELAY IN THE ABSENCE OF ACADEMIC RESEARCH); OR

a

WERE DEVELOPED WITH SUBSTANTIAL AID FROM RECENT
ACADEMIC RESEARCH.

'Science and Engineering Indicators, 19 84 (National Science
Foundation).
21bid.
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THIS IS ALSO SIGNIFICANT TO THE COMPETITIVE POSITION OF THE
UNITED STATES

IN A GLOBAL ECONOMY IN THAT IT

IS

INDICATIVE OF

ONGOING COOPERATION BETWEEN INDUSTRY AND UNIVERSITIES.
SINCE INVENTION WITHOUT INNOVATION BENEFITS NO ONE IT IS
IMPORTANT THAT LEGISLATION,

INCLUDING THE PRESENT LEGISLATION,

RECOGNIZE THE UNIVERSITIES AS AN IMPORTANT SOURCE OF INVENTION
AND A VALUABLE AND UNUSUAL RESOURCE FOR THE UNITED STATES IN A
GLOBAL ECONOMY.

SUCH LEGISLATION SHOULD ALSO ENCOURAGE

UNIVERSITY-INDUSTRY

COOPERATION TO AID IN DEVELOPING THOSE

INVENTIONS IN THE PUBLIC INTEREST AND TO MAXIMIZE THE BENEFIT TO
BE DERIVED FROM THE EXPENDITURE OF PUBLIC FUNDS IN SUPPORT OF
BASIC RESEARCH.
THE PROPOSED CHANGES IN THE PATENT LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES
CONTAINED IN H.R. 4978 AND S.

2605 ARE CHANGES,

AMONG OTHERS,

ALSO BEING CONSIDERED CURRENTLY BY THE ADVISORY COMMISSION ON
PATENT LAW REFORM IN ANTICIPATION OF HARMONIZATION, OR
INDEPENDENT OF HARMONIZATION.

MY COMMENTS ON H.R. 4978 AND

S. 2605 TODAY WILL NOT REFLECT THE DELIBERATIONS OF THAT BODY
WITH REGARD TO HARMONIZATION ISSUES.

RATHER, THEY WILL ADDRESS

THE PROPOSED CHANGES FROM THE PURELY UNIVERSITY

PERSPECTIVE AND

THEIR POSSIBLE EFFECT ON THE UNIVERSITIES' TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER
EFFORTS.
FIUST-TO-IILS
IN GENERAL,
UNIVERSITY

A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM DOES NOT FAVOR THE

SECTOR.

MOST UNIVERSITIES HAVE VERY LIMITED

DISCRETIONARY FUNDS AVAILABLE FOR FILING PATENT APPLICATIONS AND,
AS A CONSEQUENCE, ARE NOT IN A POSITION TO ENGAGE IN A RACE TO
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THE PATENT OFFICE ON ALL OR EVEN A REASONABLE NUMBER OF
INVENTIONS WHICH MAY BE GENERATED DURING THE COURSE OF RESEARCH.
THE RECENT INCREASE IN PATENT FEES UNDER THE PREMISE THAT THE
PATENT AND TRADEMARK OFFICE BE USER SUPPORTED HAS EXACERBATED
THAT SITUATION.

MOREOVER,

INVENTIONS WHICH RESULT FROM BASIC

RESEARCH TEND TO BE EMBRYONIC IN NATURE AND REQUIRE A GREAT DEAL
OF DEVELOPMENT.

AS A CONSEQUENCE THERE IS OFTEN,

AT AN EARLY

STAGE, INSUFFICIENT OR INCOMPLETE EVIDENCE AND INFORMATION
AVAILABLE WITH WHICH TO STRUCTURE A PATENT APPLICATION THAT WOULD
RESPOND TO THE CRITERIA OF THE REGULATIONS.

EVEN IN CASES WHERE

SOME SUCH INFORMATION IS AVAILABLE, THE SCOPE OF THE PATENT
APPLICATION AND ANY PATENT WHICH MATURED FROM IT WOULD TEND TO BE
NARROW SINCE THE FUNDAMENTAL DISCOVERY MAY WELL LEND ITSELF TO
APPLICATIONS FOR MANY PURPOSES IN MANY FIELDS WHICH HAVE YET TO
BE EXPLORED.

NEVERTHELESS,

UNDER A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM THE

UNIVERSITIES WOULD BE DRIVEN TO FILE VERY EARLY TO ASSURE
THEMSELVES OF SOME PATENT PROTECTION ON A 1'IVEN INVENTION,

BUT

BECAUSE OF THE SEMINAL NATURE OF THE INVENTION AND THE NARROW
SCOPE SUPPORTABLE BY CURRENT INFORMATION AND DATA,
AFFORDED WOULD BE LESS THAN ADEQUATE.

IN FACT,

THE PROTECTION

ANY SUCH PATENT

APPLICATION, THROUGH ITS PUBLICATION OR THE PROPOSED LAYING OPEN
PROCEDURE,

WHICH WOULD DISCLOSE THE SEMINAL NATURE OF THE

INVENTION,

WOULD PERMIT OTHERS,

AND PARTICULARLY FOREIGN

COMPANIES, TO REAP THE BENEFITS OF THE RESEARCH FROM WHICH THE
INVENTION AROSE WITH IMPUNITY.

THE RESULT WOULD POTENTIALLY

ADISELY AFFECT THE COMPETITIVENESS OF THE UNITED STATES IN A
GLOBAL ECONOMY.
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TO BE SURE,
INDIVIDUALLY,

THERE ARE SOME UNIVERSITIES EITHER OPERATING

OR THROUGH

PATENT MANAGEMENT ORGANIZATIONS,

WHICH

ARE FINANCIALLY MORE ABLE TO RESPOND TO A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM.
THAT IS

NOT TRUE,

HOWEVER,

FOR THE BULK OF THE UNIVERSITIES AND

OTHER NON-PROFIT ENTITIES ENGAGED IN TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER THROUGH
USE OF THE PATENT SYSTEM.

EVEN FOR THOSE UNIVERSITIES OR NON-

PROFIT PATENT MANAGEMENT ORGANIZATIONS WHICH HAVE MOVED TOWARD A
BUDGETARY CONSTRAINTS HAVE REQUIRED THEM TO

FIRST-TO-FILE MODE,

BE MUCH MORE SELECTIVE IN THEIR FILINGS.

AS A CONSEQUENCE AND

BECAUSE IT IS VERY DIFFICULT TO ANTICIPATE THE VALUE OF AN
INVENTION AT THE STAGE OF ITS EVOLUTION FROM BASIC RESEARCH,
VALUABLE INVENTIONS MAY BE UNPROTECTED.

AS A CONSEQUENCE,

AND

BECAUSE OF THE PENCHANT FOR INVESTIGATORS IN ACADEME TO PUBLISH
THE RESULTS OF THEIR RESEARCH,
DISCLOSED.

THE RESULT AGAIN IS

BECOMES AVAILABLE,

SUCH INVENTIONS ARE NEVERTHELESS
THAT THE UNPROTECTED TECHNOLOGY

THROUGH PUBLICATION,

TO ALL,

WITH THE

CONSEQUENT POTENTIALLY ADVERSE EFFECT ON COMPETITIVENESS.
THE PROPOSAL IN THE CURRENT BILLS TO PAY FILING FEES IN TWO
PARTS,

WITH A MODEST FIRST FEE,

WILL CERTAINLY BE OF BENEFIT FOR

THE BUDGETARY CONSIDERATIONS OF PATENT APPLICANTS.

HOWEVER,

THE

FILING FEES ARE ONLY A PART OF THE INITIAL COST OF SEEKING PATENT
PROTECTION.

PREPARATION OF AN APPLICATION BY A PATENT ATTORNEY

OR AGENT IS THE MOST SIGNIFICANT FIRST COST TO FILING.

BECAUSE

OF THIS FACT THE UNIVERSIlY SECTOR MUST, EVEN NOW, BE HIGHLY
SELECTIVE AMONG THE INVENTIONS DISCLOSED TO IT BY ITS SCIENTIFIC
INVESTIGATORS IN DECIDING WHICH INVENTIONS WILL BE THE SUBJECT OF
A PATENT APPLICATION.

THAT ENFORCED SELECTIVITY BECAUSE OF
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FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS

CAN HAVE AN ADVERSE EFFECT ON

COMPETITIVENESS, AS HAS BEEN MENTIONED PREVIOUSLY.
TO ALLEVIATE THAT FACTOR,

IT HAD EARLY ON BEEN SUGGESTED TO

THE UNITED STATES DELEGATION TO THE HARMONIZATION TREATY
NEGOTIATIONS THAT UNIVERSITY PUBLICATIONS BE ACCORDED THE
EQUIVALENT OF A PRIORITY DATE FOR PATENTING PURPOSES AS OF THE
DATE OF THE PUBLICATION AND THEN THAT A PATENT APPLICATION BE
REQUIRED 'O BE FILED WITHIN ONE YEAR AFTER THAT DATE.

THAT WOULD

AFFORD A BASIS FOR PROTECTION WITHOUT AN IMMEDIATE NEED,

AND THE

EXPENSE ATTACHED TO IT, TO FILE A FULLY PREPARED PATENT
APPLICATION AT THE OUTSET.

IT WAS EXPRESSED AS DOUBTFUL THAT

SUCH A PROPOSITION WOULD BE ACCEPTABLE TO OTHER COUNTRIES
PARTICIPATING IN THE HARMONIZATION PROCESS AND, TO THE BEST OF
OUR KNOWLEDGE, THAT WAS THE DISPOSITION OF THE SUGGESTION.
A SECOND ALTERNATIVE, WHICH WOULD SUBSTANTIALLY REDUCE COSTS
FOR THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR AND PERMIT IT
TIMELY AND INFORMED MANNER,
TO FILE PATENT APPLICATIONS,

TO SELECT,

IN A MORE

THOSE INVENTIONS UPON WHICH IT

WISHED

WOULD BE TO EMULATE THE FORMER

SYSTEM IN GREAT BRITAIN (UNITED KINGDOM) OF FILING A PROVISIONAL
APPLICATION FIRST AND THEN PERFECTING THAT APPLICATION IN A
SECOND APPLICATION BY A LATER PRESCRIBED DATE.

THE PROVISIONAL

SPECIFICATION WOULD COMMAND A VERY MODEST FEE FOR FILING, WOULD
NOT REQUIRE THE EXTENSIVE AND COSTLY PREPARATION WHICH ATTACHES
TO A FULLY DEFINITIVE DETAILED APPLICATION AND THE ADDED TINE
WOULD PERMIT A MORE THOROUGH EVALUATION OF THE INVENTION PRIOR TO
MAKING A COMMITMENT TO PREPARE AND FILE A COMPLETE-APPLICATION.
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WE INTERPRET THE PROPOSED CHANGE IN THE FEE STRUCTURE AND
THE PROPOSED AMENDMENT TO SECTION 119 AS ESSENTIALLY EFFECTING
THAT SECOND ALTERNATIVE.
GRACE PRRIOD
THE GRACE PERIOD AFFORDED BY NEWLY PROPOSED SECTION 106
WOULD BE OF GREAT VALUE TO THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR.
IMPETUS TO PUBLICATION OF RESEARCH RESULTS
POLICIES OF ACADEME,

BY THE GENERAL

THE GRACE PERIOD WOULD,

FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM,

GIVEN THE

PARTICULARLY IN

STILL PERMIT THE USUAL PUBLICATION BUT AT

THE SAME TIME PRESERVE A REASONABLE OPPORTUNITY TO OBTAIN PATENT
PROTECTION.
RIOTd BURED ON PRIOR US
SUCH RIGHTS WOULD HAVE NO VALUE TO THE UNIVERSITIES,
THAT MATTER,

TO GOVERNMENT

OR,

FOR

LABORATORIES WHICH ARE NOW ENCOURAGED

OR REQUIRED TO ENGAGE IN TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER.

IT WOULD,

ESTIMATION ALSO HAVE VERY LITTLE ADVANTAGE,

ANY,

IF

IN OUR

TO INDIVIDUAL

INVENTORS.
NEITHER UNIVERSITIES NOR FEDERAL LABORATORIES MANUFACTURE OR
MARKET PRODUCTS.

HENCE,

FOR THAT REASON ALONE THEY WOULD NEVER

BE ABLE TO AVAIL THEMSELVES OF PRIOR USER RIGHTS.
HOWEVER,

TRANSFER TECHNOLOGY THEY GENERATE,

INDUSTRIAL PARTNERS,

WHO,

THEY DO,

UNDER LICENSE,

TO

UNDER SUCH LICENSE MAY ENGAGE IN IN

"EFFECTIVE AND SERIOUS PREPARATION"

TO UTILIZE THE TECHNOLOGY

TRANSFERRED COMMERCIALLY PRIOR TO THE FILING DATE OR PRIORITY
DATE OF A FIRST-FILED APPLICATION OF ANOTHER.
RESTRAINT IMPOSED BY PROPOSED SECTION 273(b),
PRIOR USER RIGHT IS

PERSONAL AND,

THEREFORE,

BECAUSE OF THE
THAT IS,

THAT THE

NOT ALIENABLE BY THE
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UNIVERSIT i OR FEDERAL LABORATORY,

SUCH LICENSEE WOULD BE

FORECLOSED FROM ASSERTING PRIOR USER RIGHTS AND WOULD BE LIABLE
AS AN INFRINGER IF IT CONTINUED IN ITS PRACTICE OF THE TECHNOLOGY
LICENSED.
IN CONTRAST, IF ANOTHER MANUFACTURER, WHO DID NOT ACQUIRE
THE TECHNOLOGY UNDER LICENSE AND DID NOT DERIVE THE SUBJECT
MATTER FROM THE INVENTOR, MADE THE SAME "EFFECTIVE AND SERIOUS

PREPARATION" TO UTILIZE THE TECHNOLOGY COMMERCIALLY,

THAT

MANUFACTURER WOULD BE FREE TO ASSERT PRIOR USER RIGHTS.
SUCH RESULT COULD HARDLY BE CONSIDERED EQUITABLE TREATMENT
OF USERS OF THE PATENT SYSTEM UNDER THE LAW.

IT IS THEREFORE,

STRONGLY SUGGESTED THAT UNIVERSITIES AND FEDERAL LABORATORIES
SHOULD BE EXEMPT FROM THE ASSERTION OF PRIOR USER RIGHTS AGAINST
THEIR FIRST-FILED PATENTED INVENTIONS.
A FURTHER CONCERN WITH PRIOR USER RIGHTS FROM THE
PERSPECTIVE OF UNIVERSITIES AND FEDERAL LABORATORIES IS THAT THE
ABILITY OF OTHERS TO EXERCISE SUCH RIGHTS THROUGHOUT THE LIFE OF

A PATENT WILL ADVERSELY AFFECT THE ABILITY TO TRANSFER TECHNOLOGY
UNDER A LICENSING ARRANGEMENT.

THE CERTAINTY AFFORDED UNDER

PATENTS TO EXCLUDE OTHERS THAN A LICENSEE FROM PRACTICING THE
INVENTION WOULD BE MUCH MORE TENUOUS.

IN THE FACE OF THAT

DILUTION OF THE PATENT RIGHT, THE ABILITY TO OBTAIN LICENSEES FOR
THE TECHNOLOGY,

I.E.,

TO CALL OUT THE RISK MONEY NECESSARY TO THE

DEVELOPMENT OF THE GENERALLY EMBRYONIC INVENTION ARISING FROM THE
BASIC RESEARCH CARRIED OUT IN UNIVERSITIES AND FEDERAL
LABORATORIES,

COULD BE SERIOUSLY DIMINISHED.

THIS POINT MUST BE

CONSIDERED IN THE CONTEXT THAT OF THE $18.6 BILLION SPENT ON
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BASIC RESEARCH IN THE UNITED STATES IN 1989, ACADEMIA ACCOUNTED
FOR 51% AND THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT AND ACADEMIC FEDERALLY FUNDED
RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT CORPORATIONS,

ACCOUNTED FOR

]
APPROXIMATELY ANOTHER 200 , AND THAT THE BULK OF THAT MONEY WAS

SUPPLIED BY THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT.

A DIMINUTION IN THE ABILITY

TO TRANSFER TECHNOLOGY GENERATED FROM THE USE OF THOSE FUNDS
THROUGH LICENSING WOULD MEAN THAT THERE WAS LESS OPPORTUNITY FOR
THE PUBLIC TO BENEFIT FROM THE EXPENDITURE OF THOSE FUNDS.
INVENTION WITHOUT INNOVATION BENEFITS NO ONE.
A STILL FURTHER CONCERN WITH PRIOR USER RIGHTS AS PROPOSED
IS THAT A MANUFACTURER COULD CARRY OUT EFFECTIVE AND SERIOUS
PREPARATION FOR COMMERCIAL USE OF AN INVENTION WITH NO INTENTION
OF EVER FILING A PATENT APPLICATION ON THE INVENTION INVOLVED.
IN OTHER WORDS,

THERE WAS AN INTENTION TO PRACTICE THE INVENTION

AS A TRADE SECRET.

YET, THAT PRACTITIONER,

AFTER ANOTHER HAD

FILED A PATENT APPLICATION O: THE SAME INVENTION,

WOULD BE ABLE

TO ASSERT PRIOR USER RIGHTS AS AGAINST THE PATENTEE WITHOUT A
TIME LIMITATION IMPOSED ON THE ASSERTION OF SUCH RIGHT.

A

PRACTITIONER WHO HAS KNOWINGLY DELIBERATELY CHOSEN NOT TO SEEK
PATENT PROTECTION ON THE INVENTION SHOULD BE GIVEN NO OPPORiTUNITY
TO DIMINISH 'AHE RIGHT TO EXCLUDE OTHERS AFFORDED A PATENTEE UNDER
OUR PATENT LAWS.

THIS WOULD REWARD THE SECRET USER AT THE

EXPENSE OF THE PATENTEE.

IT WOULD FAVOR AND,

IN FACT,

TRADE SECRET USE OVER THE DISCLOSURE OF TECHNOLOGY.

ENCOURAGE

IN SUH

CIRCUMSTANCE THE PRIOR SECRET USER SHOULD NOT BE ENTITLED TO ANY
EQUITABLE CONSIDERATION.

?Supra.
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ALTHOUGH THE PROPOSED LEGISLATION DOES REQUIRE THAT THE
PRIOR USER NOT HAVE DERIVED HIS INVENTION FROM THE INVENTOR, IT
SAYS NOTHING OF WHO BEARS BURDEN OF PROOF OF DERIVATION.
IS IT THE PATENTEE?

THE USER?

IS IT

WITH THE PUBLISH OR PERISH

SYNDROME PREVALENT IN THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR IT IS POSSIBLE FOR A
THIRD PARTY WHO SEES A PUBLICATION TO START USING THE INVENTION
PRIOR TO THE UNIVERSITY FILING A PATENT APPLICATION ON THE
TECHNOLOGY DISCLOSED IN THE PUBLICATION.

WHAT IS NECESSARY THEN?

MUST THE PATENTEE FILE AN INFRINGEMENT SUIT AND PROVE DERIVATION?
A DAUNTING TASK, REQUIRING EXTENSIVE DISCOVERY AND HARDLY AN
IMPROVEMENT OVER THE CURRENT,
PROCEEDINGS.

MUCH MALIGNED,

INTERFERENCE

THE UNIVERSITIES ARE ALMOST NEVER IN A FINANCIAL

POSITION TO ENGAGE IN SUCH MAJOR LITIGATION AND,
I

CERTAINLY,

NOT

AGAINST ANY OPPONENT HAVING OVERWHELMING ECONOMIC RESOURCES.
AS PROPOSED IN THE CURRENT LEGISLATION PRIOR USER RIGHTS
UNFAIRLY PROVIDE AN OPPORTUNITY TO ERODE A PATENTED'S BASIC RIGHT
TO EXCLUDE OTHERS FROM PRACTICING THE INVENTION AND OFFER NO
COMPENSATION FOR DOING SO.

THAT IS UNACCEPTABLE TO THE

UNIVERSITY COMMUNITY.
PUpLcalIO

02 VATIN! APPLICATIONlATUR is

MOTmY

UNIVERSITIES HAVE NO PARTICULAR PROBLEM WITH THE PROPOSED
PUBLICATION SCHEDULE.

TRADITIONALLY,

THEY ARE FACED WITH EARLY

PUBLICATION OF RESEARCH RESULTS AND MUST ACCOMMODATE THAT FACT IN
THEIR TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER OPERATIONS.

IN FACT,

EARLY DISCLOSURE

OF PENDING PATENT APPLICATIONS COULD BE OF HELP IN PERMITTING
UNIVERSITIES TO CHART THE COURSE OF THEIR TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER
EFFORTS.

BECAUSE OF THE LACK OF DISCRETIONARY FUNDS FOR

13
PATENTING,

SUCH EARLY KNOWLEDGE COULD AID IN THE PROCESS OF

SELECTING PARTICULAR PIECES OF TECHNOLOGY AS CANDIDATES FOR
PATENT APPLICATIONS.
20 TZAR PA1IM

TIRM

THE 20 YEAR PATENT TERM IS ACCEPTABLE TO THE UNIVERSITY
COMMUNITY,

PARTICULARLY SINCE IT IS COUPLED WITH THE RIGHT TO

OBTAIN A REASONABLE ROYALTY FROM THE TIME OF LAYING OPEN OF THE
APPLICATION AFTER 18 MONTHS AS PROPOSED IN SECTION 154(B).
MOREOVER, THE RETENTION OF THE RIGHTS TO EXTEND AND/OR RESTORE
THE TERM OF A PATENT UNDER SECTION 155,
ADDITION OF SECTION 155B.,
SECRECY ORDERS,

155A.,

AND 156 AND THE

PERMITTING EXTENSION IN THE CASE OF

ADD TO THE ACCEPTABILITY FACTOR.

HARMONIZATION OF THE PATENT LAWS OF THE NATIONS
PARTICIPATING IN THAT EFFORT UNDER THE AUSPICES OF THE WORLD
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY ORGANIZATION IS COMMENDABLE.
NOT,

HOWEVER,

WE SHOULD

WEAKEN OUR PATENT SYSTEM TO ACCOMMODATE

HARMONIZATION FOR HARMONIZATION'S SAKE ALONE.
OPPORTUNITY TO REACH AN ACCORD WHICH OFFERS,

WE SHOULD USE THE
IN CONCESSIONS ON

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY LAWS AND MANAGEMENT FROM FOREIGN COUNTRIES,
AN EQUITABLE QUID PRO QUO FOR THE CONCESSIONS WHICH THE UNITED
STATES WILL MAKE.

IN ACCOMPLISHING THIS END WE SHOULD NOT PERMIT

THE PERCEIVED NEEDS AND DESIRES OF ANY SINGLE SECTOR OF OUR
ECONOMY TO CONTROL OR UNDULY INFLUENCE THE OUTCOME.
RATHER,

WE MUST,

LOOK AT HOW BEST WE CAN ACCOMMODATE THE NEEDS OF ALL WHO

USE THE PATENT SYSTEM AND,

AS BEST WE CAN,

CRAFT A TREATY WHICH

WILL RESPOND TO THOSE NEEDS AND BE IN THE BEST INTERESTS OF
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PROMOTING THE COMPETITIVENESS OF THE UNITED STATES IN A GLOBAL
MARKET.
THAT CONCLUDES MY PREPARED REMARKS TODAY.
WISH TO SUBMIT ADDITIONAL COMMENTS,

HOWEVER,

AUTH MAY

WHILE THE RECORD IS OPEN,

AFTER FURTHER STUDY OF THE PROPOSED LEGISLATION.
THE OPPORTUNITY TO PRESENT THE UNIVERSITY PERSPECTIVE ON THE
PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT OF 1992 Is GREATLY APPRECIATED.
IF I CAN BE FURTHER HELPFUL BY RESPONDING TO ANY QUESTIONS WHICH
THE CHAIRMEN OR MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMITTEES MAY HAVE,
PLEASED TO DO SO.

I WILL BE
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SUMM(ARY OF STATEMENT
"

UNIVERSITIES ARE AN IMPORTANT NATIONAL RESOURCE AND SOURCE
OF INVENTIONS SINCE THE MAJORITY OF BASIC RESEARCH IN THE
UNITED STATES IS CONDUCTED BY THEM, PRIMARILY WITH THE USE
OF FEDERAL FUNDS.

"

UNIVERSITIES MAKE A VITAL CONTRIBUTION TO THE NATION'S
COMPETITIVENESS.

"

INVENTIONS ARISING FROM SUCH RESEARCH TEND TO BE PRIMARILY
SEMINAL OR EMBRYONIC IN NATURE AND NOT PRODUCT ORIENTED.

*

SUCH INVENTIONS REQUIRE A COMMERCIAL PARTNER TO DO THE
NECESSARY DEVELOPMENT TO BRING THEM TO THE MARKETPLACE.

"

PATENT PROTECTION ON THE INVENTION IS AN ESSENTIAL ELEMENT
TO FINDING SUCH COMMERCIAL PARTNER SINCE, WITHOUT SUCH
PROTECTION, THE INCENTIVE TO PROVIDE THE RISK MONEY FOR
DEVELOPMENT OF THE INVENTION IS ABSENT.

"

UNIVERSITIES, THEREFORE, HAVE A VITAL INTEREST IN
INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS.

"

THAT INTEREST IS NOT CONFINED TO THE UNITED STATES.

"

UNIVERSITIES HAVE LIMITED DISCRETIONARY FUNDS TO ENGAGE IN
THE PATENTING PROCESS.

"

A MOVE TO A FIRST-TO-FILE PATENT SYSTEM WOULD PLACE THE
UNIVERSITIES UNDER GREAT FINANCIAL PRESSURE TO TRY TO
PROTECT THEIR INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY.

"

THEREFORE, THEY WOULD HAVE TO BE MUCH MORE SELECTIVE IN THE
INVENTIONS UPON WHICH PATENT APPLICATIONS WOULD BE FILED
WITH THE CONSEQUENCE THAT MANY INVENTIONS WOULD NOT BE
DEVELOPED FOR THE PUBLIC BENEFIT.

*

BECAUSE THE POLICY IN ACADEME IS TO PUBLISH A GRACE PERIOD
IS AN ESSENTIAL INGREDIENT IN A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM.

*

PRIOR USER RIGHTS ARE OF NO VALUE TO A UNIVERSITY AND MAY
SERVE TO PREVENT THE DEVELOPMENT OF UNIVERSITY-GENERATED
INVENTIONS.

"

PUBLICATION OF PATENT APPLICATIONS AFTER 18 MONTHS WOULD BE
ACCEPTABLE TO THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR.

"

A 20-YEAR PATENT TERM MEASURED FROM THE FILING DATE WOULD BE
ACCEPTABLE TO THE UNIVERSITY SECTOR.
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RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS
FOR JOINT HEARING ON PATENT HARMONIZATION
SENATOR DE CONCINI
the benefits of harmonlzdon outweigh the burdens of . first-to-ills
guationI
Do
rule?
The key factor, of course, Is what the harmonlzation "plweCge" will Include.
Early on, the admonition from the university sector, as well as others, to the
Commiesloner of Patents and Tredemrks, as the leader of the U.S. delegation
to the harmonization treaty discussions, was that the U.S. should not weaken
Its current patent laws to accommodate hamonizatlon for harmony ion's ake
alone. 'here was consensus that harmonization did offer an opportunity to
reach an accord which would offer concession In the form of changes In the
patent laws of partilpating countries to benefit U.S. patentees filing patent
eppilcatlons In those countries -a quid pro quo for the concessions the U.S. wil
be asked to make, Including first-t-file. Such accord should, however, take
Into account the needs of all segments of aociety which use t patent y m,
not only the large business Interests.
The university sector, end, most likely other non-nmmufectulng entitles such
as Independent Inventors, government research agendes eind government
laboratories, as well a the venture capital community, could and would support
a first-to-file rule In a harmonization package If it Is felt and equitable In
protecting the rights and Interests of all of sectors of our society which utlize
the patent sysem
Several of the proposed changes embraced by 8.2605 and H.R.4978 whc are
coupled with a first-to-file rule present positive tep In that direction, namely,
the grace period end the provisional specification approachto patent application
filing. Any accord reached muMt be a owpromise which will take Into socount
the needs and desires of all who are using the patent system and also be In the
bes Interests of the United States and it citizens.
A fundamental problem with the first-to-flls rule as framed In the preent
lI01slatIon Is that appended to It Is a very discriminatory prior uw rights
provision. The Impression that has been created Is that the Industrial mtor of
the United States wil not consider a first-to-file rule absent prior user rights and
further, that negotiating countries. primarily the Industrialized countries, wIll not
accept a hermonimtlion package without the Inclusion of a prior user rights

provision. That letter premise was denied by representatives of thos countries
during the course of a rent conference held on haronization Issues under
the sponsorship of the John Mmhl Law School, on May 7-4, 10S2. The
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statement made there we that those countries did not consider prior user
rights an Indispensable part of a harmonization treaty but that they viewed It
as a local (country-by-country) Issue.
The university sector, speaking for Itself, considers the burden attached to the
proposed fiet-to-fle system to be the prior user rights provision. That burden,
Imposed not only on the university sector, but on all non-manufacturing
entities, is Inherent In the uncertainty attached to the right to exclude Others
from practicing the Invention ofa patent In the face of prior ussr rights. The
certainty which Is supposed to derive from a first-to-file provision is eroded by
the presence of a prior user right. If, for example, a patent owner suspects
Infringement, or even If it Is detected, the ability to assert a prior user right
without restriction on the time, after publication of the specification, during
which It has to be asserted and notified to the potent owner, leaves the potent
owner with no recourse but to file an Infringement action. Most non-mnnufocturing entitles do not have the economy resources to engage In such actions
with the knowledge that rightly or wrongly, a prior user defense Is likely to be
asserted, and particularly where the Infringer Is a large corporation with virtually
unlimited financial resources. It Is widely conceded thst economic poww can
be a cont ollng factor In such litigation. As a oonsequenoe, and with the
Inability, for flnancll reasons, to exclude others from pictilcng a given
Invention, the opportunity to convince others to Invest In developing that
Invention for the marketplace is seriously diminished.
ggg~gM.

Why do you ft that prior user rights will be Invoked with any greater
frequency In this country? (As opposed to the anecdotal evidence that
I
they ore rarely Invoked In countries that provide for them.)

The preface to this question as posed, namely, that the testimony, as given,
clale that prior user rights ere of Ono value to Universities and my serve to
prevent the development of university Inventions', and the question itself
presents two separate issues.
isUG I
Prior user rights are of nio value to Universities and ell other nonmanufacturing entities be ause those entities do not themselves engage
In commercial manufacturng that would permit the assertion of such
rights. The proposed legislation deflne prior user rights as pemonal and
not "subject to asignment or transfer to another except with the
assignment or transfer of the entire business or enterprise to which the
rights relten. Thus, such rights cannot be transferred under a onseing
arrangement from the non-manufacturing entity to a menufacturing
entity. Ucensing Is, of course, the normal method by which non-
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menufeatwl]ng entitles transfer certain dohts underpateritto manufuturIng entitles. Effectlvely, therefore, prior usw dihts are not available to
the unlverslty section or other non-manufacturing entity.

Issue 2
It Is undersood that the nature of prior user rights varl considerably
from one oountry to another when uch rights are present In the patent
laws. No definitive actual date on the practices In foreign countries has
been presented. It has been postulated, however, that prior user rights
are used more frequently In negotleted settlements and cross-l1censn
among companies then they ae presented as a ma)or Issue In actual
ltigatlon. In this regard, we must concede that the United States has
the reputation, deaervedf so, of being the most itiglous oountryln the
world. Given that predilection to litigation, by perhy of rem ing, one
can only expect that prior user rights disputes will result In much greater
litigation In the United States then the anecdotal evidence would give us
to bdeve eit
elsewhere In the world. Tha tear s exaIerbed by
what Is peroelved to be the generally economloially inferior position of
non-manufacturing small entities. These entities era, therefore, Ikely
candidates to be the main victims of litigation end legal Intimidation by
economically superior entltis.
In addressing this Issue, one must not forget that the U.S. unL rst
research enterprise Is a unique natural resource not present elsewhere.
In fat, It Is the envy of the rest of the world for ha unparalled
creatity In producing now, Innovative technology. Witut doubt, thWs
resource Is responsible for the world Idership of the U.S. in blotochnology. In foreign oountrle, there Is much less dependenoe upon academic
Institutions as a source for new technologies and also upon Independent
Inventory, government research laboratories and venture ospltal-inktlatl
start-up companies. It Isrecognized that In the United States these nonmanufacturing entities are prime conrbutors to Invention end Innovation
end thereby to U.S. industrial competivenes on a global scals. TheIr

contrbutlons, and the existing system that ddve them, should not and

cannot be permitted to be discouraged by discriminatory prior user rights
provlsons which create a major unoertalnty In the abiliW to exclude
others from the practice of planted rights. The dkinution of the right
to exclude can have only one result, a diminution of the
rompetvnees
of the United States In a global economy.
There are reasonable alternative solutions to the prior user rights problem
presented In the proposed leghstion which would appear to offer a faIr
and equitable solution In according e sectors of the patent uer
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community equality of protection of their respective rights and kvtret
These alternatives are:
41)

Dispense with prior user rights on the premise that prior user
rights claimants either:
(a)

elea-d not to file a patent appik Vlon on the Invention,
choosing rather, to maintain their use a a trade secret, or

(b) were not dilgent In pursuing patent protection;
or,
(2) Exempt patents held by non-manufacturng enttlki, Including
those patents of government research agencies, from the
assertion of prior user rights against then
or,

(3)

Require that any claimant of prior user rights against a nonmanufacturing patent holder come forward from the shadow of
secrecy and nke its prior user claim promptly after lsuance of
a patent to that patent holder; then determine In some trbunal
(perhaps the Patent and Trademark Office) whether the olaim to
prior user rights Is legitimate and devoid of derivation from the
Inventor and the scope of the any pemitted ontinuing use;
require a negotiation between the claimant and the patent holder
to determine fair compensation to the patent holder for the
reduction In economic value of the patent counsel by the continued user by the claimant upon failure to resolve the compenatli
Issue submit the matter to binding arbitration.

(untlon
(paraphrased) Explain why, because of the seminal nature of univeorsty
Inventlons they may have a much or more value to foreign companies
and countries as they have to the U.S.
Because Inventions which asd from ths basic research programs at universities
tend to be seminal In nature they often provide a basis not only for Imaginative
Innovation but even for whole new IndustrIes. Also, because the university
sector has little discretionary money for the fling of patent epplloations In the
U.S., let alone In foreign countries, and because Invetigators In aaleme
publish the results of their research In order to obtain scientific recognition, the
Inventive results of research am often published with no or Ilmitod potential
patent protection In the U.S. and, more often then not, with no potetial
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protectloti In foreign countries. As a consequence, foreign companies can
medley evail themselves of that published Information and am free to develop
It and Improve upon It to generate products for sale worldwide If no patent
applicatlons have been filed or, more frequently, In countries other then the
U.S. If an application has been filed In the U.S. If, of coums, publioatlon has
occurred before the lng of an appliation Inthe U.S. patenting l brred In
lrmoet si foreign countries .e., unless a given country ha a graoe period the
requiremnw of which can be met.
Then too, one must take Into account the proclivity for U.S. Industry to use a
short-term approach to Invention development with a dWnct disinclination to
make the long-term commitment which many foreign companies, end pertouarty Japanese companies, aem willing to make. That, coupled with a much
mor prevalent "not.Invented-hera" attitude amng U.S. Indust, s a general
proposition makee Ilensing of unlverslty-geiertd technology to U.S.
companies more difficult. In contrast Japanese companies do not generally
care from whence the technology comes as long as It Is tochnoo
which they
are seeking or which will afford them a market asis for a diired product Ine.
With those given factors, as generated from actual experiences, It sams
apparent that univerfty Inventions may have as much or more value to foreln
companies and countries as they have to the U.S.
Q,,an4. A request for views on S.2130 to pemit sparate patent extensions for
each product under a patent which Is subject to full rgulatoly review
and approval.
The university sector would view the provisions of 8.2130 as enlightened
patent legislation which will work to the benefit of the public. New ohen
enttlN ruing from basdc research at universities may have apple cation a
prophylacti or tatment drugs for multiple disease states. In such case,
because of specific product line Interests and/or because of the entrminal high
coat of satisfying regulatory requirements for each separate, end, perhfp,
disparate medial Indication, It l unIlkely that a single company will engage In
concurrent efforts to obtain regulatory approval for the treatment of more than
one disease sate. The legislation could thus afford en opportunity to license
multiple companies to enga go Inthe develop mort of a given chemical ent for
disparate disease states. The poasibity of en extension for each Indication
would provide assurance of continued patent prottion and, therefore, the
opportunity for each company to recoup Is development epen
before It
faced genpilo competition. The benefit to the public-ndmloplng a single
ohemioad entity for the treatment of several, end, perhaps, disperate dlaemn
mt
Is evident
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Exactly how does first-to-Invent benefit U.S. compeftltvenes? Do we
risk the posalbility of being left behind In the developing global economy
If we do not change to first to tile?
The frst-to-file right of priority WhkW Is not the lssMe which must be
addressed, It Is the total proposed hermonlzation package that must be
considered. The coupling of the firt-to-file right of priority with pdo' user
drhti is the combination which Is perceived to adversely affect U.S. competittvenes.
One can certainly make a case for the first-to-Invent system ms benefitting the
competitiveness of U.S. companies In the U.S. market. That Is, of course,
currently the premier market In which compenles, both domestic andJdagn.
seek to gain a position. Our current laws have the benefit of many years of
judicial Interpretation and are well understood by U.S. users of the system. In
addition, certain of those laws tend to favor U.S. petantees, although those
same m are viewed w discrImnatory by foreign nationals. It Is als given
that moat. h not all, major U.S. companies are already In a first-to-flle posture,
although they ae still faced with rules and practices In certain foreign venues
which they, In turn, consWder discriminatory or which they perceive to function
as tae barriers.
It Is firmly believed that under either system competitiveness can be achieved.
Harmonization dos, however, present en opportunity to obtain concessions
regardlng the more onerous patent law provsions ind practices In foreign
venues to benefit the United States. In turn, there will have to be oonoessiona
made by tW United States, a first-to-file system probably being one of themn.
As pointed out earlier, however, prior user rights are not considered by
Europ an reprientlives to be an Insepable pert of the harmonletlon
package but we viewed us Iocl Issue. It may be trust that prior user rion
can work to the advantage of U.S. Industry and particularly large Industrial
org nilzations.

Such rights ar, however, of no us to a highly Innovative

segment of the users of the U.S. patent system. Coupling such rights as an
inseparable, non-negotiable part of a harmonization package with a first-to-fille
rule will aot as dialnontlve to non-manufacturino entities, namely, univerdties, Independent Inventors, government research laboratories nd the venture
capital community. In such circumrsMoe, the certainty of priority, which Isthe
highly touted advantage of first-to-fie, Is countered by the uncertinty of the
right to exclude others Introduced by prior user rights. Without the absolute
right to exclude others from practicing the Inventons of a patent the value of
that potent Is severely dimInishad. For the named entitle, who, In general, rely
upon licenalng a the mode to trsfer their technology, the Inability to give
reasonable murance to a potential lloinee that the right to exclude others is
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not In Jeopardy wil adversely affect their ability to lIloena. As a consequence,
the econonc value of the creativty of these entities will be reduced which wl,
In turn, hove an adverse Impact on U.8. competitiveness.
By decoupling first-to-fle from prior user rights, which, It must be remembered,
Is not viewed as an Indispensable feature of hrmeonmon by, at kat the
European community, It Is believed that harmonization, Includlng the first-to-file
rule, could be used to Improve foreign petering for ol U.S. sectors. Absent
suoh deoupling any gain In the area of foreign patenting would be offet by
lose to the U.S. economy of patented now technologies from the nonmenufacturing sector.
flanB.

This questIon isa duplicate of question 4 to which a response has been
made.

Qimazn7. What Isyour Assoclatio's position on en 18-month publos on rule?
The university sector has no problem with publication of a patent application

after 18 months.

It ILthe noms and accepted prectie within the univity sctor to publish the
results of research as reasonably expeditiously as possible. It Is, In fact often
difficult to achieve adequate patent protection because of early publication. In
roogniton of that feat, every effort Is made to socommodate publication while
at the sme time preervino patent rights to the greatest extent possible.
Consequently, publication of a patent application, but nat t
-naindl~lensl oooln
a, after 18 months would not appear to work a hardship
on the university sector. In fact such publication could Inure to the univr.
s'tis" benefit In that It my permit them to more assiduously direct the limited
discretionary funds available for filing patent applications.

hamsnbj~

144

RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS
OF SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY
PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT (8.2005)
Qalstio

Does the foat that the bill would allow Inventors to accelerte the rpeViw
process before publication respond to your concern that university baok
researchers would not be able to decide early enough whether to file for
a patent in a firtto-file system?

No- It doe not.
The acceleration of the review (patent prosecuton) process would be of value
to determine Ifs pending application should be withdrawn prior to publication
to marintan the contents of the eppcatlon secret. In other words, the
accelerated prosecution would serve to define whether' the patent coerege
that might be available would be eatisfactory In the applkiant's viewe. if lt was
decided the available coverage we not adequem and that greaer benefit would
accrue to the applicant If the Invention dlscod In the patent application was
kept a trade secret, the epplant could withdrw the application.
Sinoe universitlee, " non-menufacturing entitie, do not, u a general rule,
engage In trade ecmt protices, and since the results of their research am
almost always publhed In solentiflo Jourals, the same value does not attach
to accelerated prosecution of a patent application a may be the case for a
private company, except, perhap, If theme Is susted Infringement of an
Invention while the application Is being prosecuted,
The decision bye univeralty to fllq e"rly under a first-to-file system would have
to be made with the expectatfn that Subsequent continuation-In-pert
applications would have to be filed to encompass additional material generated
by an ongoing research effort. The primary imiting factor for the university
ector would be the lack of discretionary funds to support such a multiplicity
of filings.

m ft.L Does the gooe period In the bil address your testimony conoeming the
ability of foreign Inventors to reap the benefit of published American
research?

The grace period Is benefolal In preserving patent rights for the university
sector In that a year Is permitted after publfcatin to file a patent application on
the Inventions disclosed In the publication. That will certainly be of help In
maintaining an owwrlp right In such disclosed inventions.
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The grace period does not, however, address the ability of third parties to
establish prior user rights from the reading of early research pihlcstions.
Although the prior user rights provision In 8.2605, Section 273, req'are good
faith on the part of the prior user, which embraces absence of derivation from
the Inventor, the concern lies with the difficulty for the patent holder to prove
derivation, especially years after the fact, and the prohibitive expense which
would be tied to such litigation.
One of the reasons you are concerned about prior user rights is that
universites could be harmed by another person using the unlversW'
date to obtain a patent. How do you respond to the testimony we have
heard today that this has never happened In the many other countries
that have had prier user rights In place for many years?

e

It Is not that university data might be used by another to obtain a patent. The
grace period and the anti-derivation provisions of the legislation, with the
Ikeihood that on. who did droectly use such date In a patent application would
run the risk of obtaining an Invalid patent, should discourage such attempts.
The much greater concem Is that a third party, through use of published
university data could rush to create a prior user position against a later filed
univerlty-owned p~atet. The anti-derivation provision, Section 3, 273(b)12),
Is Intended to prevent such happening, but the burden of proving derivation
appears to Us with the patentee. Proying derivation, especially many years
after the fact, could be extremely difficult, particularly If a foreign comp ny Is
Involved. it could also be prohibitIvely expensive for the university or other
non-manufacturing entitles. Large, well-financed corporations havo the
resources to repel such challenges and/or to make them economically
unfeasible, whether or not their clielme to prior user rights are legItirmate.
One possible solution to this problem would be to presume that any reduction
to practice of an invention by another, after publication or public disolosuir by
the first-to-file applicant, evidenced derivation from the applicant. It, other
words, shift the burden of proof to the one claimJng prior user rights to-sow
that there was no derivation.

eSWaW e
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Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Bremer.
Mr. Wyatt, welcome.
STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS W. WYATT, LAWYER, WYATT,
GERBER, BURKE & BADIE, NEW YORK, NY
Mr. WYATT. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for inviting me
here. I am speaking as a member of the public. I am vice chair of
the ABA section on patent, trademark and copyright. I am not expressing their views.
My problem with harmonization is not that there are not many
good provisions in it, but there is a fundamental flaw in the harmonization bill. That fundamental flaw is the same reason that President Johnson's Commission in 1966 did not go to a first-to-file system. That's 25 years ago.
The reason for it is in order to have a first-to-file system, you
need prior user rights. Our system of rewarding inventors is the
greatest in the world. We are the envy of this entire world because
of our system of innovation, and the reason for that is we have a
winner-take-all system. The person with the patent, Dr. Land, or
the Xerox Corp. with their patent, they are the winner. This promotes individuals that are ready to invest and take risks in those
companies.
This Harmonization Act, with its provision for prior user, will
greatly diminish the incentive to innovate. It's a prescription for
mediocrity.
The first provision in it is it will encourage users of processes to
keep their subject matter secret. The whole reason that we have
progressed on a fantastic technological course is the framers of the
Constitution provided for a contract where the patent owner-holder
discloses to the public what his invention is and in return for that,
he gets a 17-year right to exclude others from using that. There is
a quid pro quo, he discloses and he gets a right to use it and he
gets a great reward for that.
We're now proposing that users of processes can keep them secret, not disclose them to the public, use them for 10 years-and
if someone-and be safe and if someone then files a patent application, they then can say, I'm a prior user. If you're a small business
or a big business and you spend a lot of money in developing an
invention and you file on it, and you're a small company with 15
employees and down the street is a huge manufacturing company
witb huge assets and they have been using this process secretly for
10 years, there is no way your patent is going to be worth anything
to compete with a large manufacturer in that way. More than that,
it encourages the keeping of technology secret rather than dispersing it to the general populous in return for a patent.
The second evil of the prior user is that it would allow benefit,
particularly companies with large R&D sources, in hot technologies, if they are preparing and doing initial work on the subject, preparing or doing some research in that area where at some
point in time they are going to go commercial with it, they would
be able to say also, we have a prior user right. You could have a
dozen companies in a hot technology saying me too. What value
would your patent be then? How many investors will you get to
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back an entrepreneur with that patent? I suggest not many. Prior
user rights will kill the goose that laid our golden technology egg.
Also, I suggest that look at where the impetus for harmonization
is coming from. Initially, it came from the Europeans who do not
like our system where we favor U.S. inventors. I personally have
no problem with favoring U.S. inventors. I'm very pro-American,
I'm for favoring U.S. inventors. I've tried to enforce patents in foreign countries, in Japan and in Europe. There are other barriers,
there are cultural barriers. I think it's naive to say that we're going
to harmonize our law and be able to go in these foreign countries
and sue on our patents. We may get some help and I think there
is something to harmonization, but it's not going to be the panacea
that's been presented here today.
I ask you to balance off, taking away the rewards, the great rewards we have here for a winner-take-all inventive system that has
done such great things for our society against, on the other hand,
what is I think a minor benefit. Of the Fortune 500 companies
here, first-to-file and prior user will benefit them more than anyone. They are only 25 percent of our national gross product. 9f
that, perhaps less than 30 percent of their output goes into foreign
trade, so you have the tail wagging the dog. You want to take away
our incentive to innovation one hand for a minor advantage globally. This term "globalization of our economy" is a beltway phrase;
you won't find it out in middle America.
The last item is I'd like to read to you an article from the Wall
Street Journal so you don't think these are all my ideas. This is
from April 28, 1992. It says, "Electronic Industry in Japan Hits
Limits. Many Firms Lagging Creating New Products." They've developed American products. American countries invented the videocassette, the LCD, numerous other things but the Japanese have
come up with great manufacturing ability.
The Japanese electronic firms may be stellar in manufacturing;
innovation does not come easily. They have first-to-file and prior
user rights. You don't get the rewards in Japan for a patent. They
have left them short on new products.
One other point in that article I'd like to read to you which I
think would be of interest is, "So it is that the Japanese electronic
companies continue to prove surprisingly unsuccessful at trailblazing." We made them first and they were great at manifacturing but not in innovation. Let's get better at manufacturing, but
lets not kill our innovation incentives.
Thank you, sir.
[Mr. Wyatt submitted the following material:]
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SUMMARY OF STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS W. WYATT
for
JOINT HEARING ON APRIL 30, 1992 BEFORE THE
SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS & TRADEMARKS
AND THE
HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND JUDICIAL
ADMINISTRATION
of the
SENATE AND HOUSE COMMITTEES ON THE JUDICIARY
on
THE "PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT OF 1992N
(S. 2605 AND H.R. 4978)
The United States patent system is unique to the
United States and has provided great rewards for society in
general and individual inventors in particular. The United
States has dominated the rest of the world in innovation in
a great part due to the rewards provided by its unique first
to invent patent system. First-to-invent is a winner take
all system that gives great rewards to the first innovator.
A Harmonization Bill that provides for a first-to-file
system with broad prior user rights allows the possibility
that many businesses may have the right to use the
invention. Prior user rights will gut the United States
patent system of the necessary rewards needed to encourage
innovation.
Most provisions of the Harmonization Bill are both
useful and desirable. However, S. 2605 that provides for a
first-to-file system with broad prior user rights will
greatly diminish the value of a patent and reduce the
incentive to innovate. Granting prior user rights to those
who have been using secret processes or are making
preparation for use, cuts against the grain of the United
States patent system which has provided great rewards to
United States citizens and has raised the standard of living
of Americans in general.
With prior user rights, there could be numerous
businesses with the right to use the patented subject matter
either because of prior secret use or preparation for use.
A patentee could be faced with a dozen prior users, a
development which could make the patent worthless. Prior
user rights favor large manufacturing concerns with R&D
facilities who are most likely to be in a position to claim
a prior user right. Small businesses, individual inventors
and universities will rarely be in a position to claim prior
user rights Most devastating, the prior user right will
dilute the reward for innovation by big and small companies,
and is a concept that is contrary and cuts against the grain
of the highly beneficial American patent system that has
existed for the past 200 years and which has benefitted all
citizens.
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STATEKvNT OF DOUGlAS W. WYATT

for
JOINT HEARING ON APRIL 30, 1992 BEFORE THE
SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS & TRADEMARKS
AND THE

HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY AND JUDICIAL
ADMINISTRATION
of the
SENATE AND HOUSE COMMITTEES ON THE JUDICIARY
on
THE "PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT OF 1992"
(S. 2605 AND H.R. 4978)

Our patent system is as unique to the United
States as is the individuality of American citizens and our
system of representative democracy.

Our patent system and

those of foreign countries are a direct reflection of the
character and cultural attitudes of its citizens.

Our

first-to-invent system has provided a "winner take all'
award system to the first individual to make an invention in
return for his disclosure of the invention to the public.
Most provisions of the Harmonization Bill are both
useful and desirable.

However, the provisions of S. 2605

that provide for a first-to-file system with broad prior
user rights may destroy the rewards the patent system has
provided to the inventors.

The first-to-file system will

tend to favor businesses and United States corporations.
The prior user right will tend to benefit large United
States corporations with dominant market positions which
have extensive R&D facilities.
"THE GOLDEN GOOSE"
The patent system in the United States has
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promoted the progress of science and the useful arts to an
extent unimagined by our forefathers, astounding ourselves
and other nations.

The United States has dominated the rest

of the world in innovation.

Almost every field of

technology is based on inventions which originated in the
United States.

These inventions range from the McCormick

reaper to powered flight to the transistor.

Recent examples

include Chester Carlson, the inventor of Xerography and
Edward Land, the inventor of the Polaroid camera.

These and

numerous other individuals have successfully started
commercially prosperous businesses based on patent rights.
Our system for technological development has been and still
is envied by the rest of the world.
These businesses would not have been a success
without our unique patent system which rewards only the
first inventor, a winner takes all system that encourages
investment in new enterprises based on patent rights.

With

the help of its unique patent system, United States citizens
have enjoyed the highest standard of living in the world for
many years.

The United States patent system can surely be

called "A Golden Goose that lays golden eggs."
In recent times, small and medium size businesses
have been the main source of new jobs.

1he importance of

maintaining the system that rewards invention is critical to
our entire economic system and especially to small and
medium businesses as well as for keeping big business
competitive.

The argument for harmonization of the patent
- 2 -
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laws has been the need to compete in a global economy.
However, Fortune 500 companies account for at best 25% of
our gross national product.

The rest is produced by small

and medium size businesses.

Most United States exports are

produced by these large companies and less than 301 of their
United States based industrial capacity goes into foreign
trade.

The argument that there is a need for harmonization

with a first-to-file system that includes broad prior user
rights as an absolute necessity to maintain the
competitiveness of this country is a case of the "tail
wagging the dog".

We need to remain competitive, but is the

removal of the motivation for innovation the way to go?
What is important for our economy is the
maintenance of incentives for innovation.

Such incentives

will be diluted and in some cases destroyed by certain
provisions in the Harmonization Bill and in particular the
first-to-file requirement combined with prior-user-rights.
A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM WITH PRIOR USER RIGHTS
DIMINISHES THE INCENTIVE TO INNOVATE
In 1966, the President's Commission on the Patent
System, appointed by President Lyndon B. Johnson, after
extensive study and numerous hearings made a recommendation
that the United States go to a first-to-file system.

Now 26

years later, the recommendation of the President's
Commission has not been followed by Congress and for good
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reason.

Congress has refused to kill the golden goose.

A

first-to-file system with prior user rights will destroy the
incentives that produced the golden goose, namely, our
patent system with its incentives for individual innovation.
The first-to-file system has been resurrected from
its grave initially by foreign interests who can gain from a
weaker United States patent system.

Foreign applicants will

gain from a first-to-file system as they will not be faced
with the United States system of interferences which frankly
favors United States inventors.

Although there are many

aspects of harmonization that are useful, a first-to-file
system combined with broad prior user rights is not.

Some

large United States companies with dominant market positions
have joined with lobbyists for foreign competitors with
demands to weaken the United States patent system under the
flag of harmonization.

With the advent of the Court of

Appeals for the Federal Circuit upholding patents on a
uniform and consistent basis, some businesses are afraid of
innovation by competitors and would prefer to weaken the
patent system to avoid having their market share taken by
innovative competitors.

The requirement for broad prior

user rights will provide some of those companies with a
defense to the patent.

There are, to be sure, companies

with dominant market positions that would prefer no patent
system at all.
The European patent system does not have our
history of giving large rewards to individual inventors as
- A -
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our system does.

Europeans have a more institutionalized

system and its inventions usually are made by large
industrial concerns and academic institutions.

Their prior

user system also dilutes the strength of European patents.
The entrepreneurial spirit is not encouraged as dramatically
by the European system as it is here, where large rewards
-ay awiit the inventor of a useful product or process.

The

Japanese system of innovation is similarly institutionalized
and does not encourage entrepreneurial inventors as
effectively as ours does.

The Japanese give a very narrow

scope to patent claims which allows others to use the
invention by making minor changes.

The technological lead

enjoyed by the United States cannot be explained by our
country having a better education system or more government
support for inventors.

The United States patent system has

made the difference as it fits the American nature and
rewards individual effort.
PRIOR USER RIGHTS DO NOT FULFILL
THE SPIRIT OF THE CONSTITUTION
The progress of science is furthered when an
inventor discloses his invention to the public, for which he
is given a patent grant.

The patent grant is in its most

basic form, a right to exclude others.

If adopted, prior

user rights will retard the progress of science and dilute
the basic right to exclude.
S. 2605 and H.R. 4978 will give prior users a
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right to use patented subject matter even when the user was
not the first to invent the subject matter of the rights.
Prior users include those secretly using the invention and
those making "serious preparation" for use.
Instead of one patentee, there could be a dozen
businesses claiming prior user rights thereby greatly
diminishing the value of the patent grant.

The inventor may

have to share his invention with many prior secret users who
did not inform the public of their invention.

In addition

to secret users, a change to a first-to-file system will
also have the added burden of prior user rights being
created by any company that has taken steps to develop a
similar product or process.

These companies will not be

stopped from subsequently selling the product commercially.
Such prior user rights will favor mature industries with
dominant market positions that have large research and
development facilities.

These mature companies may be able

to acquire prior user rights because their R&D work
currently underway will usually be in "hot" technologies,
whereas medium and small size companies and individual
inventors will have little prospect of taking advantage of
prior user rights.

In addition, the patent rights of medium

and small size companies will be greatly diluted by prior
user rights that are acquired by companies with large R&D
facilities or those that kept their processes secret.
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PRIOR USER RIGHTS ERODE RIGHT TO EXCLUDE
A prior user who is allowed to gain rights arising
out of his undisclosed secret use, will, under the current
proposal, have a right to continue the use.

An individual

inventor patentee could not stop the use, even though his
patent is valid.
license.

The user acquires a de facto compulsory

The end result is that the patentee's heretofore

absolute right to pick and choose when and if and to whom to
license his invention is destroyed,

In its place, the

patentee, for disclosing his invention to society, gets a
diminished right with a undeterminable value since licenses
would be worth less due to the actual or possible existence
of many secret prior users.

If the prior user is a large

manufacturing entity, the economic value of the right to
exclude may be totally nullified.

The ability of an

inventor to raise capital to develop his invention is
destroyed by the uncertainty created by known and unknown
prior user rights.
A PRIOP USER RIGHT WOULD SUBJECT
PATENTEES TO EXPENSIVE LITIGATION
Since the actual or possible existence of a prior
user right dilutes the economic worth of a patent,
patentee's will necessarily need to litigate the validity of
any activity purported to be a prior use.

Prospective or

actual licensees would insist upon litigation to-protect the
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value of their license, especially if the license is an
exclusive one.

The commercial activities that give rise to

prior user right's in and of themselves tend to limit the
applicability of a prior user right to large manufacturing
entities who typically concentrate in applied research and
have the ability to keep their manufacturing processes
secret.

The sole inventor, the university, or small entity,

who have helped give the United States a deserved reputation
as a leader in innovation are thereby excluded from any
benefit.

The economic realities are such that a prior user

right in the hands of manufacturing entities can nullify the
economic value of a patent grant to others.
THE USE OF TRADE SECRETS WILL INCREASE, A
DEVELOPMENT NOT IN THE INTEREST OF PUBLIC POLICY
As the economic benefits of patents are diluted,
and at the same time prior use protection is afforded to
secret commercial uses, there would seem to be a motivating
force to avoid patents and to use trade secret protection.
Our Constitution, however encourages disclosure, not secrecy
in return for a patent.

The more businesses depend on

secrecy with the possibility of having a prior user right if
a patent issues to someone else, the more duplication of
effort there will be.

The expenditure of resources, time

and capital needed to duplicate secretive work results in a
less efficient and less competitive United States industrial
base.

-8
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Motivating the public to seek patent protection
where possible is economically prudent since others will no
longer need to duplicate the efforts of the patentee.

The

public can learn from the experience of the patentee and
apply the resources to new and fertile areas in search of
invention, resources that would otherwise have been futilely
spent.

Public policy should foster efficiency and progress

and not deter them.

PRIOR USER RIGHTS LEAD TO LITIGATION WITHOUT END
Adoption of a prior user right will create fertile
ground for litigation, especial-ly if language as ambiguous
as "serious preparation for use" is used.

Americans in

inserting their individuality, tend to be litigious, far
more so than the Europeans and Japanese.

Thus, the

vagueness of the prop-sed statute will increase the case
load bourn by the patentee and the federal courts.

In

contrast, under our first-to-invent system fewer than one
half of one percent of patent applications are involved in
interferences and few of those proceed to a final decision.
There were only 530 interferences in fiscal years 1986 to
1988.

Over 60% of interferences are terminated in less than

12 months.
CONCLUSION
Most provisions of the Harmonization Bill are
useful and desirable.

However, part of the bill that

provides for a first-to-file system with broad prior user
- 9 -
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rights will seriously damage the incentives for innovation
provided by the American patent system.

endnote:
Attached please find an article entitled
"FIRST-TO-INVENT: A SUPERIOR SYSTEM FOR THE UNITED STATES"
authored by Ned L. Conley and published in 22 St. Mary's Law
Journal 779.

The article is a analysis of the benefits of

retaining our current first-to-file system.
I thought the committee members would be
interested in this article as it is the most comprehensive
discussion of the topic that I know of.

DWW22/kh/sb
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ATTACHMENT
FIRST-TO-INVENT: A SUPERIOR SYSTEM
FOR THE UNITED STATES
NED L CONLEY"
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The Alleged Advantages of a First-to-File Patent System
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I.
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INTRODUCTION

Chester Carlson, the father of xerography and the founder of the
business that is now Xerox Corporation, was a patent lawyer. That
fact is not widely known. But the story of his successful struggle to
develop his invention and to attract the financing required for that
development is often cited as an outstanding example of what can be
achieved by an energetic, hard-working entrepreneur with the incentives of the United States patent system. The ultimate success of
Xerox is in large part attributable to Carlson obtaining exclusive
rights on his inventions through the patent system.
Edward Land, the prolific inventor responsible for the Polaroid
camera and film, has often said that Polaroid Corporation could not
have come into being or continued to exist but for the patent system.
These are but two of the better-known examples of the thousands of
instances in which the patent system has been a primary motivator for
innovation and the development of commercially successful inventions in the United States. The patent system has promoted the progress of the useful arts to an extent that could hardly have been
imagined by our forefathers who provided for such a system in the
Constitution.' For many decades the United States has dominated
* B.S.. M.E. Texas A & M Univensiy;, LLB.. South Tea College of Law: Panner.
Butla & Binion. Houston. Tx.
|. U.S. CoNr. art. I, 3.c. 8.
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the rest of the world in innovation, to the point that in almost every
field of industry today the technology is based largely on inventions
which originated in the United States.2 As a result, United States'
citizens have been able to enjoy a standard of living only envied by
most of the world. Nevertheless, a very large number of these American inventions has been exported to other countries, either through
licenses under which foreign manufacturers produce the inventions,
or through products produced in the United States. Technology may,
in fact, be our most important export. Thus, those seeking to maintain or increase the exportation of innovation, technology and American products must be sure that the United States patent system
continues to encourage invention. Likewise, changes which would reduce the incentive to invent must be avoided.
This year the United States celebrated the two hundredth anniversary of the United States patent system. This patent system was
designed to carry out the mandate of the Constitution to give inventors the exclusive rights to their inventions in order to promote progress in the useful arts.' Pursuant to that mandate, Congress enacted
a patent law which is unique.4 No other country has a similar patent
system. Largely for this reason, American inventors are unique in
their productivity and in the success of their innovation.
The patent laws of the United States have been changed many
times in the last 200 years.' In one respect, however, they have not
been changed. For the entire 200 years the patent laws have been
designed to award patents to the first inventor.*
The first United States patent statute was based on the English Statute of Monopolies." This English statute was not strictly a patent
statute. Its primary purpose was to limit the right of the Crown to
grant monopolies. The Statute declared all monopolies to be void except for patents to the "true and first inventors of new manufactures."
The first American patent statute did not use those magic words "true
2. For mampk powee aircrak the trnsor. the od weU blow out preventor and the
McCormick mpa were all iventd in the United Swmi.

3. uJ.. Corr. an. , 1.&.
4. Sw 35 U.&.C. t 101-376 (1918).
5. For example. inventon ono had a two yest puor period in which to fik a patent

appltiom anr mskn a public ddomm.
6. 35 U.S.C. J 101 (198S) provides that wbosorer may be the fist to invent a device.
et.g. may be entited to a patent.
7. Statute o( Mooopofes 21 Jac. 1. L 3 (1624).
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and first inventors," but Congress' intention was clear, and the law
was construed as though it specifically required that patents be
granted only to first inventors.' Three years later the implicit was
made explicit; Congress amended the statute to provide a means for
determining which of multiple applicants was the first inventor.9
From that day to this, the United States patent statutes have required
that patents be granted to the first inventor.
In other countries, for whatever reasons, legislatures have seen fit to
adopt patent laws which provide that patents are granted to the first
to file an application for patent on a particular invention. This has an
appeal for the administrators of the system, because it avoids the
sometimes troublesome problem of determining which of two or more
claimants to an invention was the first-to-invent. Primarily for this
reason, some twenty-five years ago the Patent and Trademark Office
supported an effort to convert the American system to a first-to-file
system.
In 1966, The President's Commission on the Patent System. appointed by President Lyndon Johnson, after extensive study and numerous hearings, made thirty-five recommendations for changes in
the patent practice. First and foremost among them was a change to
a first-to-file system. Although the Patent and Trademark Office supported this change, the proposal drew widespread opposition from
representatives of industry, small business, individual inventors, and
legal associations. As a result, the proposal was soundly defeated.
Now, after lying dormant for twenty-five years, the first-to-file idea
has again come forth, this time as a part of a plan for the internationa I
harmonization of patent laws.' 0 Those supporting the first-to-file system argue that uniformity in world patent laws is so vitally important
that we should sacrifice features of our own system which have made
it extremely beneficial to this country. Proponents of the change vir.
tually ignore the realized benefits of our first-to-invent system and the
certain adverse effects of a first-to-file system, while focussing on per-eived advantages of harmonization.

8 See Fedenco. Opertnion of the Parent Act of 1790. 181 . PAT. OFF. Soc'Y 237. 248.49
(1936).
9 The Patent Act of 1793. ch. X1. I Stat. 318 (1793).
10 See Draft Treaty on the Harnonizatton of Patent LAws: Draft ReguLations under the
Draft Treaty. U.N. WIPO Doc. H[l/CE/V|/3. am. 9(2Xii) (1990) (fint
apphcant granted
patent nghLu).
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The harmonization advantages are highly illusory. Li the United
States, first-to-invent has been proven successful. Ihino ation would
suffer under a first-to-file system. Harmonization is not worth the
cost.

II.

FuRsT-TO-INvENT Woms

There can be little doubt that the United States' patent system, developed over the last 150 years, has been the most successful in the
world. The technological lead which the United States has consistently maintained cannot be explained by our having smarter people,
or more daring people, or better educated people, or more government support for technological development. Although other factors
also have contributed to that success, the United States' patent system

has been one of the major differences between the environments in
which inventors work. That system is and has been unique among the
democratic, capitalistic, developed nations'" which have political and

economic systems conducive to success in technological development.
Even proponents of harmonization must concede that the United
States' ability to continue to lead the world in innovation is at least
partly due to its patent system. This system provides more incentive
to innovate than any other patent system, including the proposed har-

monization plan.
Over twenty years ago the American Bar Association stated to
Congress:
It seems quite likely that features that distinguish our patent system
from those countries which have not experienced our remarkable rate of
growth, are themselves (at least in part) responsible for that rate of
growth.
Surely the most significant of those features is our system rewarding
the first to invent, as opposed to the European system of rewarding the
first to file, irrespective of whether he was the first to invent. "

The provision in the United States' patent system for awarding patents to the first to invent is an important factor in providing the incentive to invent, particularly to inventors who are less well financed.
Under this system an inventor can proceed with the development of
1I. In 1989, Canada, the last holdout but for the United State converted to a fAt-to-SMe
system
o( the Patent La, : Hearings Before Suboomm. No, 3 o( the
I2. Gcenra Revisio
Com on the Judiciary, House o Reprentauves, 90th Coagress at 302.
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an invention without fear that someone else, wiih better financing, can
obtain the exclusive patent ri" Eaven thoug eTa e--later inventor.
The incentive to innovate is in the hope of profit. The inventor who
is not employed by a large, well-financed corporation hopes to profit
by commercializing the invention himself, or by seeing some or all of
the rights to the invention to someone else who will make it a commercial success. In either case, no profit can be made until the invention has been fully developed and proven. An inventor hoping to
profit from his invention is willing to devote the time, effort and, to
the extent available, money necessary to develop the invention to the
point that it can be commercialized. However, many inventors will
only do so if there is hope of securing the exclusive rights obtainable
under the patent laws. Such inventors, therefore, are concerned about
how to protect the invention during the developmental stage. The less
well financedA nventoris.aso-co.ncemd Abuttcsa..oLfling a.paterttp.plication to provide thaLprjeeij.L 3 Many tien the cost of
the application is so gre As to severely handicap the inventor s d
opment of the invention._nsome ca.ses,-the inveinr cannot--afford
.
plieacmon atal
any inventors hope to attract financing from.
others to pay the patent application cost. Such financing is infinitely
more difficult to obtain when the invention is a mere concept than
when it has been fully developed and proven. Many times a concept
is all an inventor has when he first contacts a patent attorney to find
out how to protect his invention.
Inventors, being aware of the importance of patents and lacking
funds to file an application immediately, often ask patent lawyers how
to solve this problem. Under our first-to-invent system, the inventor
can be -told that if he diligently proceeds to reduce his invention to
practice he need not rush to file a patent application. Instead. he can
wait until his invention is fully developed and he has determined that
it will perform satisfactorily, thereby improving his chances for ob,
gaining financing. He can also be told that delaying filing until the
invention is fully developed will allow him to more fully describe his
invention, thereby improving his chances of obtaining a patent which
Will protect commercially viable variations of his invention." Often
13 The cost of patent applications can vary. depending upon complexity. from as low as
S2,500.O to about S5.0O.O0.
14 35 U.S.C. § 112 (1988) requires that (he inventor describe the best mode of practicing
ihe invention. and lIkewsse sufficient to enable one skilled in the an to practice the invention
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the attorney will tell the inventor that making a prior art search is
advisable because of its possible value in the development of the invention or in the preparation of the patent application. The inventor
can then continue his development, secure in the knowledge that
when his invention has been fully developed he can then file his patent
application. When the inventor files his patent application he will be
making a full and complete disclosure of the form of the invention
which he has found through his development efforts to be best. He
will be protected against any others who may have conceived the invention later but filed an application earlier. An attorney should also
tell such an inventor that ff someone else is working on the same or a
similar invention at about the same time there are procedural advantages to filing a patent application as early as possible, and that an
early filing is important if he wants to file his patent application in
other countries. 5I
The present patent laws therefore, give the inventor a choice. One
t dAYlfnliwrg
to
yds
wl
it most
until his invention is fully developed and tested may do so without
significant risk of losing his exclusive rights to another in the United
States. At the same time an inventor who is better financed, and who
wishes to take advantage of the benefits of an earlier filing date in the
United States, or of the benefits of an earlier filing date in other countries, may file his application in the United States before the invention
is fully developed, before it is tried out and perfected, and without the
full and complete disclosure which would be possible at a later date.
This inventor, having adequate funds, may then file one or more additional applications as the invention is developed further, and can file
his foreign applications, secure in the knowledge that he has done
everything allowed by the laws of the United States and other countries to give him an advantage in his effort to obtain patent protection.
Thus, even in our first-to-invent patent system the reality is that
money makes a difference. The better financed inventor has an advantage. He is more able to file earlier patent applications, adding
other applications as the invention is developed to fill out the disclosure and to provide better coverage for the commercial embodiment
IS.
ooumum

a United States inventor is entitled to priority in foreign
Under the Paris coaveat.
based upon his United Stae filiag date. However, to take advantage of this prvt.

Wimo
sion. the foreign apph

must be ied wrthn I year of the U.S. aunt amd te U.S. Alin&

must have oumrred bdosm any dmdse or sale of te invenoom.

I

&o

-
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of the invention. He is also better able to seek patent protection in
other countries. If he does so he has all the advantages of a first-to-file
system, as well as all the advantages of the first-to-invent system. The
inventor's only risk is that in the United States he may lose out to the
first inventor.
III.

THE EFFECTS OF A FIRST-TO-FILE SYSTEM

If the first-to-invent system is abolished in favor of a first-to-file
system, the picture changes dramatically. Contrary to what one
might expect, there would be little practical effect on the determina.
tion of which of two or more inventors would receive the patent. The
primary effect of such a change would be in the perceptions of the
persons involved in the patent process, in how they react to those
perceptions, and in the effect of those reactions on innovation, the
patent prosecution process, Patent and Trademark Office operations,
and the economy of the United States.
In considering the possibility of changing to a first-to-file system,
recognizing that two types of inventors exist is important. The first
type of inventor is employed by large, well-financed corporations and
has access to a sophisticated program designed to achieve the best
patent protection for the corporation. The second type is the independent or small company inventor who has little or no knowledge
of patent laws or procedures, and is often poorly financed. The
changes which would occur as a result of adopting a first-to-file system would be most evident in dealing with inventions made by the
latter class of inventors.
Under the first-to-file system, an attorney advising such an inventor
can no longer tell him that he can wait until his invention is fully
developed before he files his patent application. Instead, he must advise the inventor that the one who is first to file gets the patent. The
attorney would be derelict in his duty if he failed to do so. He must
also tell the inventor that a prior art search might reveal that the invention is unpatentable, or may be valuable in drafting the apl:!cation
in order to obtain the best coverage. Waiting for the search results,
however, may delay the filing of the application for several weeks,
during which someone else may file an application on the same invention and therefore be entitled to the patent instead of the first
inventor.
Having been so advised, the inventor who is concerned about protecting his invention, who looks upon patent protection as the means
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for keeping out competition and as the foundation for the fortune he
hopes to make from his invention, will see an early filing date as allimportant. If he can afford to do so, his tendency will be to authorize
the attorney to proceed with the patent application, even at the sacrifice of funds needed to develop the invention, and even though his
concept is so sketchy that providing a detailed description of the invention is impossible. If the invention has not been developed to the
extent that it is re2dy for the market, he may have to file other applications later to be sure that he gets adequate coverage." 6
Often the decision would be forced on the inventor. If funds are
limited, he may not be able to afford to file two or more applications,
he may not b, able to pay for a prior art search to help him decide
whether patent protection is likely, he may not be able to pay for even
the first, limited disclosure application He might, out of necessity,
have to wait until the invention is further developed to atact financing from others.
"The inability to satisfactorily resolve this quandary would
undoubtedly be discouraging to many inventors, who mieht well abandon
their efforts to develop their inventions because of the perceived
problems in obtawing patent protection. Without the incentive provided by the secure knowledge of potential patent protection against
later inventors, many smaller inventors will drop out of the race. Potentially important contributions to technology will be lost.
If the inventor, with tLke knowledge of the first-to-file rule, decides

that he must go ahead with a patent application, it is incumbent upon
the attorney to prepare and file the application as quickly as possible,
if he is to protect himself against a possible charge of malpractice. He
cannot, as he could under the first-to-invent system, depend upon dili-

gence in preparation of the application to protect himse.

Instead, he

must drop everything else, or advise the inventor that he cannot do so

and advise the inventor to seek another attorney. Additionally,, he
must advise the inventor that although a prior art search may be beneficial, the delay to obtain the search is risky.
The necessary consequence of the adoption of such a system would
be to reduce the incentive of the independent inventor and small busi16. Purmant to 3S U..C. 112 (195) achim m a patent is limited to tU 5tnMuM Of
AltlMouh an Vful
Vquiwitw there. desaibed ianthe dciptio potioa of the p61.
attorney will draft very brood cuam, he aa0 draft claim which include kemmis water
invented.

MNWWWM

_
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s a result,,fewer
tpape
a
n.es man to iintlvatoxegnd-Lo.-iL
patents would issue to entrepreneurs and the-LUaited-States-would.lose.
amajor factor afectingjtsAod~in-technological-development. The'
National Patent Council told the Congressional Committee considering first-to-file in the 1960's that such a change in the U. S. patent
laws "would load the dice against one of the most potent innovating
forces in our economy: the initiative and drive of the independent
inventor and, small businessman." "
Despite the fact that many smaller inventors may drop out, thereby
reducing the number of inventions for which patent protection is
sought and the new disclosures of technology, the number of patent
applications which would be filed, would undoubtedly be greater
under a first-to-file system. This increased number would be due to
the necessity of filing more applications in order to fully cover the
invention as development proceeds. This gives the Patent and Trademark Office more applications to examine, thereby increasing its cost,
without a concomitant increase in the number of patented inventions.
The quid pro quo for the exclusive rights granted under the patent
system is the disclosure of new technology to the public, to increase
the availability of such knowledge to others. Such disclosures enzourage others to innovate, to bring forth their own inventions to
compete with the patented invention. Thus, innovation builds on innovation, promoting the progress of the useful arts as contemplated--by the Constitution."
However, countries that have first-to-file systems issue fewer patents in proportion to applications filed than the United States. McDonnell and Banner" have reported that in the years 1983 to 1985
the ratio of patents issued to applications filed in Japan was less then
20%, in Germany was 43% and in the United States was 59%.
Whetiter or not the first-to-file system is wholly or only partially to
blame for this disparity, the filing of so many rore..applications with
--atents does not promote
fewer inventions being disclosed ini
tFe progress ofthe useful arts.

17.
Comm
iS.
19

General Revisions of the Patent Laws: hearings Weore Subcomm. No. 3 of the
on the Judwciary. House of Representatives. 90th Congress at 758
U.S. Cos- r . I. § S. cl. 8.
McDonnell & Banner. First to File. Mandatory Reexamination. and "Exceptional Cir.

cunutuance:" Ideas for Better? or

St Mary's Law Jountal).

14

"ore?,4.5 (June 9. 1987) (unpublished manuscnpi on file at
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At the same time, under first-to-file the oveff ality of the disclosures made in patent applications would decrease becau
,,_many
a~pD~would be filed based on bare co.pts-eforoinvention
ar fu-ll'developed. lis is not mere conjecture; we know that this is
what
pen
use of what has happened in other countries
which have first-to-file systems. All patent practitioners are aware of
the etchy disclMes fsnn ndn ftiypaten,.te
infirst-ies.
The Manufacturing Chemists Association Ic. told

th-CC

-essioal
Committee-

The granting of the patent to the first to file will necessitate the filing of
applications of narrow scope prematurely and encourage the iing of
prophetic, scientifically unsound disclosures by less meticulous inventors to the detriment of the careful scienist. This result has long been
observed in Europe which has a 'frt to file" system. The incomplete
disclosures of many European patents issued in the chemical field are
viewed as insufficiently informative by American Scientists and enginees. In our opinion, therefore, the adoption of this provision will re5ult in the filing of many "half-baked" patent applications.20
Proponents of a first-to-file system argue that we would not experience a deterioration in the quality of disclosure, because applications
would still have to comply with the present requirements for full and
complete disclosure. However, the problem is not one of failure of the
applicant to disclose what he knows to the attorney, or of failure of
the attorney to incorporate iht the application the information disclosed to him. The problem is that at an early stage in the invention
process the inventor does not have the knowledge he will gain during
development. -Ie does not know all the details of the design, what
design is best, or, in many cases, how the invention works. One cannot disclose what one does not know.
Furthermore, the first-to-file system is likely to result in the filing of
morepplications on unpatentable and inoperable inveio' Ti

occurs fotrseve

r

-

earlyflfrqR

ings; therefore, the time necessary to make a prior art search or to
properly distinguish an inventor's concept from any prior art found is
not available. This timing dilemma will result in many quick but unpatentable applications k'urermore, the development necessary to
prove that the invention is operable must come after the application is
filed.
20. Se supm mei 12. s

.29
731.
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The Cleveland Patent Law Association succinctly summarized the
changes that could be expected from the adoption of a first-to-file
system:
it is clear that the change would require filing of applications for patents
on every idea as promptly as possible, to forestall acquisition of incontestable priority dates by others.
The resulting race to the Patent Office would greatly alter the manner
in which inventive activity is conducted. It would multiply by many
times the number of applications filed, at least in some fields of activity,
and greatly increase the number in al] fields, with increase of the workload of the Patent Office.
The change in emphasis would tend to encourage speculative filing of
applications on unproven inventions by "idea men" rather than actual
development of useful commercializable inventions, and would retard
rather than promote progress.
The need for haste in preparation of applications would tend to cause
a great deterioration in quality of patents ....
The change would definitely favor big business, since small concerns
would not as easily be able to pay for the continual surveillance of developments and prompt filing of applications on every idea..
The adoption of a first-to-file system would be detrimental to inventors by reducing their incentive to innovate, to patent practitioners by
increasing their burden in making sure that they provide proper services to their clients, to the Patent and Trademark Office by increasing
its workload, and to the public by reducing the disclosures of new
technology. The alleged advantages of such a system cannot provide
a sufficient offset.
IV.

THE ALLEGED ADVANTAGES OF A FIRST-TO-FILE PATENT
SYSTEM IN THE UNITED STATES ARE LARGELY

ILLUSORY

Proponents of the first-to-file system emphasize an expected reduction in the complexity and cost of interferences, 22 a contested proceeding conducted in the Patent and Trademark Office to determine which
of two claimants is entitled to a patent on an invention. Admittedly, a
first-to-file system would not eliminate interferences. Resolving
21. See nupro note 12. at 6938
22. Where two or more separate applications ar filed for the same invention.. the.U.S.
Patent Office conduMts an interference It determine the first inventor.
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whether one avowed inventor derived the invention from another, and
determining whether the disclosures of other applications will support
the invention of an application which is about to be allowed would
still be necessary.
However, on investigation, the specter of horrendous cost of interferences to applicants and the Patent and Trademark Office ("PTO")
proves to be just that-only a specter. As it turns out, fewer bhan

one-half of one percent of patent applications ever get involved in an
interference, and of those that do, few proceed to a final decision,A
survey p
cias of the PTO shows only 1,459 interferences in the years 1980 to 1985, out of over 600,000 applications, with
only 446 of the interference going to final decision." There were also
only 530 interfences in the fiscal years 1986 to 1988.24 Half of the
interferences were terminated in less than eighteen months."- Under
an expedited interference procedure which went into effect February
11, 1985, over s'
t of interferences were terminated in Im
26
than twelve m hc.
As for the cost of interferences to the patent system, the cost to
most applicants, who do not get involved in interferences, is negligible, amounting only to the cost of maintaining suitable records to

prove conception, diligence and reduction to practice.? Of those who
do get into an interference, relatively few incur any great cost. It has
been pointed out that interference parties "are almost exclusively financially-resourcef
assignees. ' 2 Some of these may, indeed, spend
tens of thousands or even hundreds of thousands of dollars on an interference. 2' For those who do, saving that expenditure would be
small consolation for losing the patent. They find the benefits of the
proceeding outweigh the cost.
But that is a matter of private concern. What is important is the

23. Calvert & Sododeo. 77The Yean of Intefemrec. Statauki. 64 J. PAT. OFF. SOCY
699. 699.700 (1982) (506 intafences (or Sixai yan
197M.1982
236 wcnt to "l beingg,
CAlvet &
A5o~adem In&,remfv Stafina for RAw! TYw 19M&to 1985. 683 . PAT. 01.
Soc'y 38. 390 (1986) (653 iterferwc with 210 going to a beating).
24 Cslvwt & Sofodeomuhubfem
Swaw
for FhWl YWTd
1986 go IM. 71. PAT.

Or,. Soclv 399, 399 (1939).
25. Id. at 405 (123 inter' awm went to final heing).
26. Id. at 402.
17. Tb. Am to cave the iavenio has proity if he diligeny reduce it o prnawi.
.A See supe now 19, at 19 (quoting ABA PTC Com-mee Repoct 108, 1986).

29. Duine. Fist to FRIc Should Our Iawferw Spwm be Abol ed?. 68 J. PAT. OFt'.
Soc'y 561. 561 (1986).
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cost to the public. The PTO estimates that in 1986 it devoted sixteen
employee years at a
._
boutn
ns
t_. one-alf of
nprn
of
and5Tnd
of its Budget. - r
However, if the cost of interference practice to the PTO is believed
too great, there is a simple solution which will eliminate the cost without eliminating the principle of first-to-invent. Let the PTO issue the
patent to the first-to-file, but allow anyone who thinks he is entitled to
the patent to challenge the issued patent in the courts. The interference proceeding is then carried out in the courts, not in the PTO.
An argument has been made that because there is always a possibility of an interference under the first-to-invent system inventors must
always maintain records in order to prove conception and diligence,
an expensive aud time-consuming exercise that would be eliminated in
a first-to-file system. However, such records are usually kept in the
ordinary course of business, so that it is not normally a substantial
additional burden. Moreover, many of these records will still have to
be kc t t
ntest derivation questions and to prove prior user tihts.
kPrior userjghts- refers to a sop dreamed up by proponents of
first-to-filf-and intended as solace for the fist inventor who loses the
race to the Patent and Trademark office."' This concept would allow
some first inventors to use the invention even though someone else
was first-to-file and received the patent. The proposal provides that a
limited personal right to make, use and sell the invention shall be
given to any person, or his assignee, who commercially use§, or makes
substantial preparations for commercial use of, the invention prior to
the filing date of the applicant who is entitled to the patent.
In the first place, this provision does not protect rights of one who
is first-to-invent, but only of one who prepares for commercialization
before someone else files a patent application. More importantly, it
does not give the exclusivity which is the heart and soul of the patent
laws. To the contrary, the provision inherently insures competitionfrom one who is financially able to file early, and is,' therefore, more
likely to be financially able to establish a superior position in the market. Given the fact that only a very few patent applications ever get
involved in an interference, and that most interferences are resolved
rather easily and at comparatively little expense, abandoning our suc30. See supra note 19. at 18.
31. See Draft Treaty on the HarmonIZAt1on of Patent Laws: Draft Regulations Under the
Draft Treaty, U N WIPO Doc. HL/CE/VIIt/3. art. 20 (1990) (pnor user rights).
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cessful first-to-invent system to get rid of interferences is akin to
throwing out the baby with the wash water.
..An argument has been made that adoption of a first-to-file system
would not be much of a change because most major corporations,
looking to a multinational market, are now operating under a de facto
first-to-file system. They have to file quickly in the United States in
order to get an early effective filing date in foreign countries where the
first-to-file system is in force. This is, in fact, an argument against
changing to a first-to-file system. Since those who primarily support
adoption of a first-to-file system are already operatingunder such a
system, what reason is there to change the law so as to compel everyone to do so? For the inventor who never intends to seek foreign
patent protection, first-to-file is of no benefit. For those who decide to
file foreign applications, a first-to-file law in the United States is not
necessary, because under our present law they have the benefits of the
first-to-file system as well as the first-to-invent system..
Some contend that adoption of first-to-file will eliminate "secret"

prior art, i.e. prior invention, so that there will be more certainty in
the patentability of subject matter and the validity of patents. However, eliminating some inventions as prior art does not have any sub-

stantial effect. As already noted, there are very few interference, and
very few patents are held invalid because of another's earlier invention. So-called "secret" prior art has not been such a great problem as
to warrant a major change in the patent system. In addition, the
quantity of secret prior art will increase in a first-to-file system 2 The
greater number of applications will increase the backlog at the Patent
and Trademark Office, thereby increasing the quantity of prior art
under 35 U.S.C. § 103. 3
Some have contended that first-to-file is not unfair to a first inven-

tor who is too lazy, too negligent or too indifferent to file earlier. This
argument raises a straw man. Delays in filing are much more likely to
be caused by a lack of money, a lack of knowledge as to whether the
invention will work as projected, or a failure of the inventor to realize
that he ought to seek patent protection until his product is put on the
market and it begins to look like it might be a big success.
32. 35 UC. 122 (2918). Secdo
coaldM
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Therefore. changing to a first-to-file system in the United States will
not have any beneficial effect on the patent system in this country
which would significantly outweigh the deleterious effects. Recognizing this, most proponents of first-to-file now concentrate on preaching
the virtues of harmonization as a package which includes a United
States concession on first-to-file.
V.

FOR MOST INVENTORS, HARMONIZATION ISN'T
WORTH THE COST

Many of those who have indicated a willingness to consider abandoning our first-to-invent system have stated that they would favor
doing so only if other countries would make substantial changes in
their patent laws. For the most part these hoped-for concessions by
almost all of the other countries, who are our trading partners in the
international market, would tend to strengthen the patent systems of
those countries, for their citizens as well as ours. Patents would have
longer terms, would cover a wider variety of subject matter, and
would be less likely to be invalidated for what we would consider to
be technicalities. Undoubtedly such changes would be beneficial to
the patent systems of those countries, at least as perceived from the
United States.
However, the pzinary change we are asked to make in our law does
not strengthen the system; it weakens it. Moreover, this change eliminates one advantage Americans have over citizens of other countries,
the right to prove an invention date by acts taken in the United States
prior to the filing of a patent application. The primary benefit of
adopting the first-to-file system would therefore inure to foreign applicants; they would be on an even footing with Americans in establishing priority.
If putting citizens of other countries on an even footing in establishing priority is important, there is a much simpler way to do it: repeal
Section 104 of Title 35, which restricts foreigners priority right to
their foreign filing date. 3' Let foreign inventors prove conception, diligence and reduction to practice outside the United States, and let us
retain our first-to-invent system.
Putting foreign inventors on an even footing, however, is not the
purpose of first-to-file proponents. They have, in fact, suggested an
34. 35 u.s.c. 1 104 (19s).
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"internal priority document" alternative to Section 104 to be used
along with first-to-file. This document is a sort of provisional specification which the applicant could file at an early date for a low cost to
establish an effective filing date for the invention disclosed. The idea
is to give an American inventor a period of time (one year is suggested) to develop his invention further before he has to file his "real"
application. The internal priority document, however, would not be
available to foreigners.
The real purpose of many proponents of first-to-file is to get other
countries to change their laws in such a way as to improve the patent
protection obtainable in those countries. They are not able to get
these countries to make these changes unilaterally, so they seek to
accomplish their goal through a harmonization treaty. Some other
countries, on the other hani, want us to change to first-to-file so as to
facilitate their encroachment into the United States market. They do
not want to be kept out by patents granted to American inventors
who made their inventions first, but did not file their patent applications until later. Many multinational companies in the United States
are willing to give up their advantage in the United States in order to
have a chance to improve their competitive positions in other

countries.
These companies cannot be faulted for wanting to strengthen their
positions in foreign markets. This is an admirable goal of American
industry. The only question is whether the benefits they will obtain
from whatever treaty can be worked out can offset the detrimental
effect of abolishing one of the most important features of the United
States patent system.

With innovation reduced, and the number of patented inventions
reduced, American inventors will also get fewer foreign patents,
thereby reducing their ability to market their inventions in foreign
countries. The Patent and Trademark Office has determined that imports to the United States from a foreign country are directly related
to the number of patents obtained by citizens of that country in the
.United States. 3S Undoubtedly the same is true for sales by American
businesses in foreign countries. Thus, if as postulated, adoption of a
first-to-file system causes a reduction in innovation, it may also cause
a reduction in exports from the United States. No one knows whether
35. Addl of(Oa d i. MooWC Cobimn

of Patmw (Ocm, 13. 1983).
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improvements in foreign patent laws, accompanied by reduced innovation in the United States. will result in increased or decreased
exports.
There is no assurance, of course, that those negotiating the treaty
will be able to convince the other countries that they should adopt the
provisions which American proponents of harmonization are seeking.
Without doubt, some of the provisions will fall by the wayside, and
some ,:ountries will refuse to approve the treaty. We will then be in a
position of having given up our first-to-invent system without getting
the quid pro quo.
Without question, there are changes which could be made to our
patent laws, and to the patent laws of other countries, which would be
beneficial. Changes to United States laws, however, must follow the
Constitutional mandate to "promote progress in the useful arts," and
reward invention. The changes should strengthen the system, not
weaken it; encourage innovation, not discourage it; and give inventors
the exclusive right to their inventions, not non-exclusive rights.
First-to-file is not an idea whose time has come, even as a part of a
harmonization treaty. Its time may never come in the United States.
Our system has served us well. We should not abandon it except
upon a clear and convincing showing that there is something better.
There has been no such showing. Our patent system isn't broke.
Don't fix it.
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VIA FACSIMILE
Sen. Dennis DeConcini
Chairman
Subcommittee on Patents,
Copyrights and Trademarks
Com ittee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6275
ATTN: MARY MAGNER
RE:

Joint Hearing on Patent Harmonization

Dear Sen. DeConcini:
Thank you for your letter of May 27, 1992.
Unfortunately, I have been out of the office on two cases
from which I have just returned and only now been able to
answer your letter.
Attached hereto please find my answers to two sets
of questions: one for Senator Dennis DeConcini and the other
for Senator Charles E. Grassley's Questions for Panel 3.
I don't believe that it was brought out at the
hearing, but I think you would be interested in knowing the
fact that Canada has a system of First-To-File without any
Prior Usrs rights. Attached is a copy of a paper by Robert
Mitchellf Montreal entitled *Canadian Experience With
At page seven (7) Mr. Mitchell states:
First-To-File'.
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Sen. Dennis DeConcini
Page: 2

June 21, 1992

"In Canada, we continue
to have a time-honoured modified
prior user right under Section 56
of the Canadian Patent Act. Under
Section 56, the cutoff date to
determine prior use rights is the
laid open date under Section 10.
In other words, during the time
that the application is kept
secret, anyone has the right to
make, use and sell products and use
a process which is subject of a
pending secret application, and,
after the laid open date, has the
right to dispose of the products
which the prior user has in stock
and was obtained before the laid
open date. However, the prior user
cannot place any new orders or make
new products which would infringe.
The Canadian solution, under
Section 56 might seem to be a bit
rough, but it has a degree of
fairness and has been part of our
law for some time now and appears
to have served us well. Because of
the limited nature of the prior
user rights, the question of
derivation becomes academic in this
context."
In other words, Canada has no prior user rights
after the patent application is published or 'laid open."
Thus, the Canadians looked at prior user rights and rejected
them.
With best regards, I am
Sincerely yours,

Douglas W. Wyatt
DWW/sb/dww22
Enclosures
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FROM: Douglas W. Wyatt
WATT, GERBER, BURKE & BADIE
645 Madison Avenue
New York, New York 10022
Telephone: (212) 826-0171
ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FOR JOINT HEARING
ON PATENT HARMONIZATION
SENATOR DeCONCINI
APRIL 30, 1991
QUESTION NO. I
IF WE SWITCH TO FIRST-TO-FILE, IS IT
YOUR BELIEF THAT LARGE CORPORATIONS WILL
JUST FLOOD THE PATENT OFFICE WITH
APPLICATIONS?
AREN'T THEY PREVENTED FROM FILING
FRIVOLOUS PATENT APPLICATIONS UNDER
SECTION 112 OF THE PATENT CODE?
ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 1
I have no doubt that filing of patent applications
will increase, but I don't think, as you put it, there will
be a Oflood" of applications at the Patent Office.

The

great disadvantage of a *first-to-file" is that in order to
protect an invention, a corporation must file immediately
even if it has no real judgment of the inventions commercial
merit.
Corporations would not be prevented from filing a
frivolous patent application under section 112 as that
section simply requires a written description of the
invention, the disclosure of the best mode of practicing the
invention and that the claims to be directed to a patentable
subject matter.

Section 112 will not impede any increase in

the filing of patent applications caused by a first-to-file
system.
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QUESTION NO. 2
WE HAVE HAD A FEW WITNESSES TESTIFY THAT
INDEPENDENT INVENTORS WOULD BENEFIT FROM
FIRST-TO-FILE. WOULD YOU ADDRESS THIS
ARGUMENT?
ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 2
Independent inventor will not benefit from a
first-to-file system because:
i)

They do not have the financial ability or a staff

of patent attorneys at their side to file an application at
will regardless of whether it is known that the invention
has commercial value;
ii)

Independent inventors will usually file only when

the invention is proven to have commercial value and
accordingly must wait for a period of time after conception,
prototype development before filing.

This waiting period

works toward their detriment in a first-to-file system as
others who can afford such risks may file first;
iii)

The first-to-file system will allow prior users

rights which will not benefit independent inventors in any
way.

Only large industrial concerns and particularly those

with R&D facilities will benefit from the prior uscr rights
attached to the first-to-file system.

Independent inventors

do not have secret industrial process in use or R&D
facilities that would allow them to benefit from prior user
rights.
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QUESTION NO. 3
"MR. WYATT, DO YOU THINK THAT
HARMONIZATION IS A "SELL-OUT" TO MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS?"
ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 3
I don't think it is a sell-out to multi-national
corporations as many of them support harmonization in
general but object to a first-to-file system with broad
prior user rights.

Many of the provisions of the

Harmonization Bill are meritorious, however a first-to-file
system with broad prior user rights is not.
I think, however, that first-to-file is a sell-out
to some foreign based multi-national corporations.

These

corporations will benefit greatly by the sale of foreign
made goods covered by patents they would get in a
first-to-file system in the United States but not in our
present first-to-invent system.

QUESTION NO. 4
"WHAT IS YOUR POSITION ON AN 18 MONTH
PUBLICATION RULE?"
ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 4
Publication is a idea whose time has come.
However, there should be more flexibility than a straight 18
month publication rule, i.e. publication should be mandatory
within 18 to 24 months.

This flexibility would be helpful

to U.S. Patent applicants who may wish to abandon one
application without publishing it if they cannot get claims
of sufficient scope allowed.

The U.S. Patent Office can

give a full estimation within 24 months.

182
FROM: Douglas W. Wyatt
WATT, GERBER, BURKE & BADIE
645 Madison Avenue
New York, New York 10022
Telephone: (212) 826-0171
ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS OF SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY
SENATE SUBCOMMITTEE ON PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND TRADEMARKS
PATENT SYSTEM HARMONIZATION ACT (S. 2605)
APRIL 30, 1992
QUESTIONS FOR PANEL 3
QUESTION NO. 1
"SINCE SMALL INVENTORS CAN ALMOST ALWAYS
PROVE THAT THEY WERE THE FIRST TO TO
FILE RATHER THAN THE FIRST TO INVENT,
WON'T THEY BENEFIT FRO- A FIRST TO FILE
SYSTEM?
ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS FOR PANEL 3
Since small inventors do not have a staff of
patent attorneys ready to file patent applications at their
will, nor the funds to file before it is determined an
invention has commercial value, it is much easier and less
expensive and practical for a small inventor to keep a
simple-development notebook.

A simple notebook witnessed by

a second party is a far more inexpensive and practical
solution rather than the expensive filing of a patent
application every time they come up with a new idea.
In addition, small inventors will not get any
benefits from the prior users rights in a first-to-file
system.

The first-to-file system will allow prior user

rights which will not benefit independent inventors in any
way, only large industrial concerns and particularly those
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with R&D facilities will benefit from the prior users rights
attached to the first-to-file system.

Independent inventors

do not have secret industrial process in use or R&D
facilities that would allow them to benefit from prior user
rights.

If an individual inventor is the first-to-file, his

rights may be defeated by large business that have secrets.

QUESTION NO. 2
"GIVEN HOW FEW INTERFERENCE ACTIONS MAKE
ANY DIFFERENCE IN THE AWARD OF PATENTS,
WOULDN'T THE EFFICIFNCY BENEFITS OF A
FIRST TO FILE SYSTEM CLEARLY OUTWEIGHT
THE MINIMAL FAIRNESS ADVANTAGES AND
CLEAR COST DISADVANTAGES OF THE FIRST TO
INVENT SYSTEM?*
ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 2
This question makes a statement that in my opinion
The question starts with the unestablished

is not correct.

pretence that there are "efficiency benefits to a first-tofile system."

There are no "clear cut disadvantages [to]

the first to invent system'.

The first-to-file system has

many cost disadvantages as you need to file a patent
application immediately, before there has even been a chance
to determine the commercial value of a patentable idea.
This system encourages filing patent applications at the
conception stage before there can be a judgment made as to
the commercial value of the invention - a great waste of
time and effort.

This is a prohibitive disadvantage to an

individual inventor and small businesses and a waste of

- 2 -
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effort for large corporations.

In addition, the litigation

cost of the prior user rights attached to the first-to-file
system will have huge expenses far beyond those of
interferences.

Accordingly the argument that the

first-to-file system is "efficient" does not hold water

QUESTION NO. 3
"LET ME RAISE A REAL WORLD EXAMPLE OF A
TRADE SECRET AND ASK YOU TO COMMENT ON
WHY PRIOR USER RIGHTS AND TRADE SECRETS
SHOULD BE DISCOURAGED NOTWITHSTANDING
THIS EXAMPLE. ONE OF THE WORLD'S MOST
VALUABLE TRADE SECRETS IS THE FORMULA
FOR COCA-COLA. BECAUSE IT HAS NEVER
BEEN PATENTED, NO ONE WILL EVER HAVE THE
RIGHT TO MAKE THAT FORMULA.
THROUGH ITS
TRADE SECRET, COCA-COLA HAS BECOME ONE
OF THIS COUNTRY'S MOST COMPETITIVE
COMPANIES.
INDEED, NOTWITHSTANDING ITS
SIGNIFICANT PROFITS GAINED FROM THE
AMERICAN MARKET, IT MAKES EVEN MORE
MONEY FROM ITS JAPANESE OPERATIONS. IF
COKE HAD HAD TO PATENT THAT FORMULA, BY
NOW, MANY INTERNATIONAL COMPETITORS
WOULD BE MAKING COKE, DRAINING PROFITS
AWAY FROM AMERICA. IN A FIRST TO FILE
WORLD, WITHOUT PRIOR USER RIGHTS, IF A
FOREIGN COMPANY DISCOVERED THE FORUMULA
FOR COKE, IT COULD OBTAIN AN AMERICAN
PATENT ON IT, AND THE COCA-COLA COMPANY
WOULD BE TOTALLY PRECLUDED FROM MAKING
COKE. WHY WOULD SUCH A RESULT BE
DESIRABLE?"
ANSWER TO QUESTION NO. 3
The question of whether Coca-Cola's success is due
to its marketing or its formula is resolved by saying
marketing.
successful.

Pepsi Cola uses a different formula which is as
Coca Cola has for all these years enjoyed

- 3 -
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the benefits of our first-to-invent system which also
raises the value of trade secrets.

By not patenting its

formula, there was a risk that a third party can get the
formula of its secret process and market it.

There are

other companies like DuPont with a secret process for
chemicals.

The main object of patent system is to encourage

the inventors to disclose their inventions to the public to
prove the discoveries and further the useful arts.
Coca Cola could be enjoined under the firstto-file without prior user rights or under an
first-to-invent system.

Canada has had for some time a

first-to-file system without prior user rights and no one
has obtained a patent for the Coca Cola formula as of yet.
It would be a great incentive for a person to discover the
Coca Cola formula and disclose it to the public through a
patent application.

That is what the patent system has been

all about: the prospect of a great fortune from a discovery
or an invention and not to provide security to established
businesses.

A first-to-file system with prior user rights

that will encourage businesses to become complecent and
non-competitive.

70-655 0 - 93 - 7
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Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Wyatt.
Mr. Armitage, welcome.
STATEMENT OF ROBERT ARMITAGE, VICE PRESIDENT, CORPORATE PATENTS AND TRADEMARKS, THE UPJOHN CO., ON
BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF MANUFACTURERS
Mr. ARMITAGE. Thank you very much.
I'm here on behalf of the National Association of Manufacturers.
I'm currently chairman of their Intellectual Property Task Force.
I'm also a patent attorney for the Upjohn Co. where I've worked
for the past 18 years.
Mr. Wyatt is a very difficult act to follow because I can't match
him in volume. [Laughter.]
Mr. WYATT. I can't match him in experience but perhaps I can
match him in some real world examples--I'm not going to say down
on the farm but maybe out from the Rust Belt.
Mr. ARMITAGE. NAM strongly believes prior user rights are needed in the U.S. patent system to level the playing field. We currently have a form of prior user rights. We currently, in our law,
say that a prior invention, whether commercialized or not, as long
as it hasn't been abandoned, suppressed, or concealed simply invalidates all patents of inventors that come later. It's the ultimate
in prior user rights.
If we go to a first-to-file system that provision in our law disappears. In its place, in NAM's view, we need a very simple provision that protects everybody in America who creates jobs in America by building manufacturing facilities in America.
Prior user rights are inherently a very simple concept. They say
if you invest in a plant and start production in reliance on the fact
that you're not infringing on anybody's patents, that you can continue to do so and you don't need to worry if 6 or 10 years later
potentially a patent appears on something you discarded long ago
as an idea on which a patent should never be issued. In any event,
with prior user rights, you have no problem, you can continue reaping the rewards of that investment.
At NAM, we believe this is a competitiveness issue when you go
to decide where to build your plant. If you build the plant where
workers have high health care costs, you build the plant where environmental regulations are high, and you build a plant where
there is no prior user rights, so you're constantly subject to the risk
that somebody will patent a trade secret that you might have developed and put into practice.
There seems to be an implication in what's been said that somehow trade secret rights are dirty rights and patent rights are clean
rights. Let me again give you the NAM perspective.
A lot of the competitiveness in U.S. industry resides in the fact
that we balance patents and trade secrets, that we say certain
things are so seminal of importance to manufacturing that we will
patent them. Other things are so difficult to lice
that meaningful
patent protection is very difficult to get and toeffectively protect
it from competitors and pirates you need patents around the world
at enormous cost.
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A prior user right is so simple. None of that is necessary if you
make your investment and give the public the benefits of your investment.
Let me say a few words about some of the rhetoric surrounding
the otherwise first-to-file isue. There is a suggestion that maybe
there is a rivalry or tug of war going on between large entities and
small entities, between universities and big businesses, between
independent inventors and large businesses. I don't see that happening at all. Let me just give you some experience from the
Upjohn Co.
Each year, we make hundreds and hundreds of agreements, acquiring technology from universities and small businesses. We do
it because they are a tremendous source of technology. America
needs all the technology we can develop. It's a tragedy for us when
a university comes to us and has lost foreign patent rights because
of a foreign patent system that doesn't have a grace period or some
other defect.
I think NAM and any big business I know is only on one side
of this, what's best for everyone who uses the U.S. patent system;
9,000 of the 12,000 NAM member companies are small businesses.
Harry Manbeck said that we could do great things by eliminating
interferences by taking out the costs, the time, the uncertainties
and the delays. What happens to a small enterprise when they are
stuck in the interference system? Are those uncertainties and
delays meaningful?
We had an opportunity not too long ago to buy some very important technology. In fact, we had two people offer it to us. Both of
them claimed to be inventors. In foreign countries, we knew who
would get the patent. Immediately we looked at who filed first.
What happened in the United States? Dr. Bremer says that it's
easier to license technology outsidee the United States than inside
the United States and that's precisely because of the uncertainties
and delays we build into our interference system.
Under a first-to-file system, there would be a winner and there
would be a loser and it would be&winner-take-all system. Under
that system, we know which small business to license and which
small business to send off to develop other technology.
I think there is another myth that Mr. Wyatt raises and that is
that we have a winner-take-all system in the sense that there is
a winner and there is a loser. When you have a patent system that
costs so much to decide who g~ts a patent and takes so long, you
make a loser in part out of the winner and a real loser out of the
loser.
I was involved not so long ago in one of the most classic confrontations between biotech startup companies, exceedingly commercially important technology. We had one company in 1983 who
was the first to invent, who was the first to file because that's what
a first to invent always has the option of doing, being the first to
file, the first to announce to the world they'd succeeded in a major
breakthrough in biotechnology.
What happened to that company? This is 1992, it's 9 years later.
The basic patents on that technology have not yet issued to that
company because of our system, but what has happened to that
company? They've gone through two district court litigations,
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they've gone through three patent interferences, and they've gone
through one ITC proceeding which so far, although appeals are still
pending, suggests that the first to invent is the first to file and ultimately will prevail, but in the meantime, they've invested maybe
$10 to $15 million in patent costs. In the meantime, they were
forced into a partnership with a Japanese company in order to be
able to afford to use our system. In the meantime, they sold off
most of the U.S. marketing rights save for one use they saved for
themselves.
Ultimately, they will be a winner and they will take all, but
what's left is far less to take than if they'd been able to operate
under a first-to-file system.
The second to file fared no better. A company that under a firstto-file system would have looked elsewhere to invest other than
their $10 to $15 million worth of legal expenses, they are no longer
an independent company. They are now part of an American multinational pharmaceutical company.
I think if we were to summarize what a first-to-file system is, it's
a better first-to-invent system. It's a first-to-invent system that lets
you, under the Harmonization Act, pay $75 after you've made your
invention and secure for yourself that you're not going to be subject
to the terrors of our existing system.
I'd just like to say one thing in conclusion. If we were here sitting
today talking about changing a first-to-file system to a first-to-invent system, reversing the role we have today, I think that my colleagues from universities, small businesses, and independent inventors would be outraged that instead of spending $75 to absolutely protect their rights with provisional filing, they'd be forced
into keeping detailed records, corroborated records of their invention dates. I think they'd be outraged that instead of knowing for
sure within a matter of months whether they'd get a patent, they'd
have to wait years or decades.
I think perhaps the first-to-file system is the best first-to-invent
system that we could have for ourselves in this country and in the
context of harmonization, it's wholeheartedly supported by NAM.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[Mr. Armitage submitted the following material:]
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Testimony of

Robert A. Armitage
Vice President, Corporate Patents and Trademarks
The Upjohn Company
On Behalf of the
National Association of Manufacturers
April 30, 1992

"

NAM supports the Patent System Harmonization Act, and specifically supports enactment
of a first-to-file law in the United States In the contew of patent harmnildon. The
interests of U.S. inventors would be well-served under a first-to-file system. NAM's
support for first-to-file derives from the costs, delays, complexity and uncertainties
created by existing first-inventor proceedings. A first-to-file rule would greatly reform
and simplify U.S. law, while affecting a minuscule number of second-to-file inventors
who currently, but often at great expense, prevail in patent interference contests.

"

A first-to-file system would benefit "small entity" inventors (independent inventors,
university inventors and small businesses), who appear most disadvantaged under the
multiple burdens of existing U.S. first-inventor practice.

"

Introduction of a first-to-file system should be accomplished in precisely the manner in
which the Harmonization Act proposes: in the context of a patent harmonization
agreement providing U.S. inventors with significant improvements in foreign patent laws.

"

Prior user rights represent an important and essential feature of this legislation. NAM
supports the prior user right provisions in Section 3. These rights are needed to assure
that investments in U.S. manufacturing facilities are not compromised by later-filed
patents. Without prior user rights, the United States would be at a competitive
disadvantage in attracting investment in new manufacturing facilities relative to other
industrialized countries, all of which recognize such rights.

*

Other changes set forth in S. 26051H.R. 4978 also provide important enhancements to
the U.S. patent system. In particular, these include the "internal priority' system, the
provisions for accelerated examination, the 20-year patent term and the requirement that
all pending applications for patents be opened to the public at 18 months from the earliest
priority date.

"

Other changes to the U.S. patent system that should be considered by Congress are
endorsed by NAM include: elimination of the "best mode" disclosure requirement,
limiting the "on sale" bar to an actual sale of the invention, and restricting the remedy
for "Inequitable conduct" to denial of pre-judgement damages. As proposed by NAM
these changes would profoundly reduce the cost of enforcing patents by severely limiting
matters on which discovery would be necessary to assess patent validity.
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Messrs. Chairmen and members of both Subcommittees, my name is Robert Armitage
and I am Vice President for Corporate Patents and Trademarks for The Upjohn Company. I
also chair the National Association of Manufacturers' Intellectual Property Task Force, and
represent them here this afternoon as well. On behalf of both Upjohn and NAM, I want to
thank you for giving me the opportunity to present our views on S. 2605/H.R. 4978, the Patent
System Harmonization Act.
Through its Intellectual Property Task Force, whose membership is broadly representative
of NAM member companies and includes a number of representatives from affiliated trade
associations, NAM has been intensely involved over the past several years in a number of
important issues relating both to patent harmonization and the unilateral reform of U.S. patent
laws. NAM has made extensive submissions to the Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) to assist
the PTO in the Patent Law Treaty negotiations undertaken under the auspices of the World
Intellectual Property Organization (WIPO). NAM has made equally extensive submissions to
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the Commerce Department for consideration by the Advisory Commission on Patent Law
Reform (ACPLR). As a result of these activities, NAM has developed detailed positions on the
major issues presented in the harmonization debate. I respectfully request that these subviiss~ons
be made part of the record of today's hearing.
Patent System Harmonization Act
The Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992 is a very ambitious legislative proposal. It
would, if enacted, set the stage for the most far-reaching and significant changes to the U.S.
patent system in more than a century and a half. Ordinarily, it is difficult for an organization
as diverse as NAM to come to a consensus on all the elements of such a wide-ranging legislative
initiative. Taken as a whole, however, NAM strongly supports both the substance and objectives
of the Patent System Harmonization Act. Section-by-section, the changes proposed for the U.S.
patent system are beneficial changes for U.S. manufacturers, other domestic users of the patent
system and the public at large. The changes to the U.S. patent system are consistent with
reforms that NAM has advocated before the ACPLR and in WIPO patent harmonization
discussions. Although S. 2605 and H.R. 4978 would bring changes to U.S. patent law that can
be categorized as revolutionary, in NAM's view it is revolutionary changes that are needed.
First-to-Invent v. First-to-File
Going to the heart of the harmonization debate, NAM believes that the interests of U.S.
inventors-and the American public-will be well served by abandoning our existing "firstinventor" system of awarding patents. In itspa
d e a ys-e- w
pl . Tabiliis
determined by the first-to-file principle in near-universal use outside the United States. This
may appear on its face a bold statement, given the historic significance of the first-inventor
system in our patent law. From NAM's perspective, however, a first-to-file patent system has
a sound rationale, especially in the context of international patent harmonization.
Whatever justification might exist for maintaining the historic first-to-invent system and
its accompanying interference proceedings, the practical reality is that our current first-inventor
system is clearly worth sacrificing for international patent harmonization. The first-inventor
system works too slowly, at too great a cost, with too much complexity, and with too many
uncertainties to serve best the needs of a technologically advanced nation. Moreover, the
differences in outcomes between the simpler and more objective first-to-file system and our
existing first-inventor system are vanishingly small; they simply cannot justify the negative
overall effects of the first-inventor system.
Furthermore, the burdens of our complex and arcane first-inventor law fall very
unevenly. In general, those with the most limited access to qualified patent counsel, those with
the least ability to afford the expense and delay of complicated administrative proceedings, and
those with the least overall familiarity with the patent law itself are the most disadvantaged under
our first-inventor system-and have the most to gain under a first-to-file system. These are
typically the "small-entity" inventors, I.e., independent inventors, universides and small
businesses. Because of their importance to U.S. innovation and technological competitiveness,
these entities deserve the simplicity, certainty and speed of patentability determinations under
a first-to-file system.
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Much of what is said in defense of our first-inventor system is based on its alleged
effectiveness in discriminating against foreign nationals through Sections 102(g) and 104 of
existing patent law. These sections bar all inventors from proving invention dates based on
activities taking place outside the United States (including during patent interference contests).
In reality, the net effect of our first-to-invent practice on domestic wrsus foreign inventors is
not so easy to analyze. Patent interference contests impose enormous burdens and uncertainties
on all inventors, domestic and foreign alike. Today, the burdens of the first-inventor system
clearly outweigh the asserted section 104 benefit to domestic inventors.
Patent interference statistics provide clear-cut support for NAM's conclusions. Based on
historical data, the differences in outcomes for U.S. inventors after a switch from the existing
first-to-invent practice to first-to-file would be negligible. Similarly, the loss to U.S. inventors
vis-a-vis foreign nationals arising from Section 104's elimination would be minuscule. Over the
most recent three-year period for which patent interference data are available (1986-1988), the
PTO processed slightly more than 500 patent interferences. During the same three-year period,
the PTO issues approximately 250,000 U.S. patents. In only 150 of the 500 patent interferences
did the second-to-file succeed in proving to be the first-to-ln'ent in the United States. NAM
concludes that the overall difference between using a first-to-file rule compared with the first-toinvent rule would have boiled down to the outcome in these 150 patent interferences-in other
words, 150 interference out of a quarter-million patents issued. Thus, the United States differs
from a perfect first-to-file system by a negligible 6/100ths of one percent!
In only 50 of these 150 interference won by the second-to-file did a U.S. inventor defeat
a foreign national. In 13 patent interferences, however, a seond-to-file foreign inventor
defeated a first-to-file U.S. inventor. Looking again at second-to-file applicants, domestic
inventors managed only a net gain of 37 patent interference victories over foreign inventors for
the entire three-year period. This minor net gain of 37 patent interferences over three years (or
roughly a dozen per year) is powerful evidence that our existing first-inventor law provides no
compelling advantages for domestic inventors or, for that matter, any profound discrimination
against foreigners--certainly not at a level of 1/100th of one percent deviation from first-to-file
in patentability outcomes.
The paltry number of U.S. patents awarded to the second-to-file merely underlies a more
fundamental reality: More and more patent-sophisticated U.S. inventors have adopted "frst-tofile" patent-filing strategies. Every inventor today must put forth every reasonable effort to be
the first-to-file for several compelling reasons. First, the procedural advantages accorded to the
first applicant to file in a patent interference contest are formidable. The first-to-fie is, for
example, recognized as the presumptive winner of the interference contest and, overwhelmingly,
proves to the winner at the end of the proceeding. Second, few (if any) U.S. inventors operate
in isolation from the global marketplace, where being the first-to-file is an absolute requiement
for patentability. Third, technological innovation today is so rapid that an early filing date is
necessary to overcome the ever-advancing state of the art against which the underlying
patentability of the invention is assessed.
Today, perhaps unlike the situation when the Congress passed the 1952 Patent Act, a
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U.S. inventor seeking to protect a research investment must incur all the costs of a first-to-file
system. In other words, the inventor must be--or at least plan to be-the first to file. Today,
U.S. inventors simply do not have the opportunity to leisurely develop technology or extensively
test their inventions before filing a patent application. Who can risk not being first-to-file in
hopes of marshalling the resources (financial and otherwise) to attempt to become one of the
lucky 50 second-to-file inventors per year who win patent interference contests?
Unfairness in the U.S. first-inventor system arises from a multiplication of burdens,
requiring the inventor to (1) be the first to file; (2) be the first to invent; and (3) bear the risk
and uncertainty (even when both the fust to invent and the first to file) of being financially or
otherwise unable to provide the technical, legalistic "first-inventor3 proofs during the course of
what can easily prove to be a multi-year, multi-$100,000 interference proceeding.
NAM can only speculate on the number of independent inventors, small businesses or
university professors who have failed before this fial "be prepared to prove' hurdle of the firstinventor system. In my own experience as a patent attorney, I have seen several university
inventors who have had their hoped-for patent rights smothered under the supposed protection
of the first-inventor rule because these inventors could not afford interference costs, lacked
sophistication in invention date proofs, or fell victim to an interference procedural trap--after
being both the first-to-invent and the first-to-file.
The question that NAM would ask today is, How much longer should the most innovative
elements of U.S. industry and academia be obliged to support the burdens of a first-inventor
systeal when already burdened with the necessiy to be first-to-file? To those who-would argue
that the first-inventor system adds fairness to our patent system, NAM would ask, Fairness for
whom? Our patent system only rarely determines that the first inventor is someone other than
the first-to-file; statistically, needles in a very big haystack of patents granted each year. Even
when it does, it does so at such expense and with such delay that who but the most resourceful
inventor can see the process through to a successful end?
For these reasons, NAM believes that a vastly simplified patent system-as set forth in
S. 2605 and H.R. 4978-is inherently a fairer, better patent system for all inventors. In reality,
a first-to-file system today is no more than an efficient, highly accurate and much fairer
surrogate for the otherwise complex, subjective determination of the first inventor.
U.S. Objectives
While NAM supports a first-to-file system, tdoes so only In the hamonlaton context. As the
Harmonization Act proposes, the United States should make the first-to-file change in the patent
law only in the context of the substantial harmonization of the laws of the major patent systems
of the industrialized world, specifically the patent systems of.the European Community/uropean
Patent Convention and Japan. In specific terms, NAM believes the following principles and
practices must be incorporated into the patent laws outside the United States as the quid pro quo
of a U.S. change to first-to-file:
9 Elimination of any provision that allows "self-collision'

between two or more
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unpublished applications of the same party;
0 elimination of the option for extended deferred examination, providing in all cases for
a search to be requested not later than the end of the priority year and substantive
examination to be requested not later than 36 months from the priority date;
* provision for the actual grant of the patent prior to the commencement of any
opposition or similar proceeding;
a introduction of a "grace period" of one year that excludes as prior art anything
resulting directly or indirectly from the inventor;
* institution of an equitable doctrine for claim interpret~iton, either as provided under
the European Patent Convention or in accord with fe equitable principles of the
"doctrine of equivalents" in the United States;
* provision for the initial filing in a foreign language, subject to the later filing of a
verified translation into an official language;
* elimination of exclusions to the subject matter eligible for patent protection based on
the field of technology; and
a elimination of absolute requirements to be accorded a filing date beyond an indication
a patent is being sought, identification of the applicant, and a description of the
invention, providing thereafter a reasonable period in which to submit claims, fees and
other formalities.
NAM is delighted that the Patent System Harmonization Act is not limited to the first-tofile provisions and contains a number of other substantial improvements to U.S. patent law that
we support. These include the provision of "internal priority," publication of pending
applications at 18 months from filing, provisional pre-grant rights upon publication, a 20-year
patent term from filing, the opportunity to defer search and examination fees, a provision for
two L vels of accelerated examination, and the specific grant of the right under a patent to
exclude importation. While the Act would tie these changes to first-to-file, NAM believes this
important package of improvements to U.S. patent law could be considered separately from the
first-to-file provisions and be made effective for all patent applications filed
after enactment.
Prior User Rights
One other significant feature of Section 3 of the Harmonization Act deserves brief mention and
merits support. This section provides a system of "prior user" rights, which are a universal
feature of first-to-file patent systems outside the United States. NAM strongly urges adoption
of a system of prior user rights as set forth in S. 2605 and H.R. 4978. They protect domestic
manufacturing concerns that have undertaken serious and effective commercial development of
manufacturing processes from being denied the right to continue the use of the process because
of a later-filed patent.
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Prior user fights have effect only for inventions that have been commercialized in secret
and almost always arise in connection with trade-secret manufacturing processes. When a prior
user commercializes in secret, no public knowledge is created that would invalidate a second
inventor's later-filed patent. Prior user rights operate to allow secret manufacturing processes
to continue to be practiced in the United States without liability to a later-filing patent holder.
Prior user rights also provide strong incentives to invest in domestic manufacturing
facilities. Once the investment in plant in the United States is made and domestic manufacturing
begun, prior user rights assure that the manufacturing can continue, regardless of what patent
applicatioas might later be filed and granted. Without prior user rights in the United States,
manufacturers seeking to avoid the risk of later-fmled patents would have one obvious option:
locate the plant in a country where prior user rights are recognized, such as Japan, France,
Germany or Korea. As the United States competes for jobs and investment in the global
marketplace, prior user rights plAy a small but important role and their absence would be a selfinflicted wound to U.S. international competitiveness. Unless the United States adopts the same
simple, effective and uncomplicated system of prior user rights in effect elsewhere, we simply
encourage foreign manufacturing investments at the expense of domestic jobs.
As important as prior user rights are, they are balanced rights under the Harmonization
Act. They will not in practice seriously compromise the rights of a later-filing patentee. For
example, NAM is aware of no circumstance in Europe or Japan (or other countries having prior
user rights) in which a university-owned patent has ever been subject to a claim of prior use.
Similarly, most multinational corporations report few, if any, situations where the patents they
own have been held unenforceable due to a prior user right. Finally, they are personal,
essentially non-assignable rights, leaving the patentee a valid patent to enforce against all but
bonaf de prior users.
Additional Areas for Consideration
As impressive as the Harmonization Act is, NAM would suggest several additional areas of U.S.
patent law where harmonization would be highly desirable.
First, NAM would support elimination of the 'be, .Me" requirement, which came into
U.S. patent law in its current form i. the 1952 Patent Act. It is asserted that this requirement
improves the "quality' of patent specifications. What it does in practice, however, is far less
benign: it is an engine driving up discovery costs in a large percentage of patent litigation. For
patent practitioners, it poses enormous problems of drafting patent specifications that comply
with what at best is a very subjective disclosure requirement. Finally, it is a uniquely American
addition to the patent process; no such requirement is imposed in Europe or Japan.
Second, NAM urges that the "on sale" bar be severely circumscribed. This bar prevents
the patenting of an invention once the inventor has placed the invention in public use or on sale.
Its sole public policy purpose is to prevent patenting an invention long after the inventor has

begun to reap commercial benefits in the marketplace. NAM urges that this bar be strictly
limited to the actua commercial sak of the subjea matter of the hwndon, not merely the
existence of an offer for sale. NAM would also urge, at a minimum, that the bar apply only
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where a physical embodiment of the invention actually exists and an actual sale of the invention
has taken place. The bar is imposed under current law in situations where the invention has not
even been reduced to practice-a situation that has no public policy justification.
Third, NAM urges that Congress act to eliminate another discovery plague on the patent
system arising from "inequitable conduct" charges. In patent validity determinations, an
inequitable conduct allegation allows an alleged infringer to undertake massive discovery in
order to be in a position to replay every aspect of patent prosecution, all for the purpose of
determining whether a defect or omission has occurred. NAM proposed to the ACPLR a
carefully balanced proposal to limit inequitable conduct litigation that would apply in all cases,
except where an actual fraud existed. Under NAM's proposal, when a patent is determined to
be partially invalid because of inequitable conduct, the patentee could be denied the right to
recover any pre-judgement damages. For totally valid patents, the patentee's rights would
remain fully intact.
Fourth, NAM urges that matters of oversight and organization of the PTO be the subject
of urgent consideration by both subcommittees. NAM is carefully studying proposals that would
restructure the PrO as a government corporation, which we hope to explore with both
subcommittees. A reformed and simplified patent law is most effective if coupled with an
efficient, high-quality patent examining operation in the PTO. In this vein, NAM hopes that a

new commissioner to replace Mr. Manbeck will be nominated and confirmed at the earliest
possible time.
Conclusion
One of the most often-heard concerns of foreigners in discussions of patent harmonization has
centered on the willingness of the Congress to enact far-reaching changes to the U.S. patent
system. These hearings today are certainly a partial answer to those concerns raised from
abroad. To provide a complete answer to these concerns, NAM urges the Congress to enact a
harmonization-dependent, first-to-file law for the United States. Such action would then place
the success or failure of the international harmonization effort not on the perceived inability of
the United States to act decisively, but rather the willingness of foreign governments to make
significant changes in their laws.
In conclusion, NAM applauds the work of both subcommittees in drafting and introducing
S. 2605 and H.R. 4978. NAM hopes that the introduction of these bills and the hearings being
held today will further emphasize the seriousness with which the United States is approaching
international harmonization of the patent laws.
Thank you for the opportunity to present these comments. I will be happy to answer any
questions you may have.
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The Honorable Dennis DeConcini
Chairman, Subcommittee on Patents,
Copyrights and Trademarks
United States Senate
Committee on the Judiciary
Washington, DC 20510-6275
Dear Senator DeConcini:
I was deeply honored to appear before the Joint Hearing on the Patent System
Harmonization Act of 1992 on April 30. I commend you and your staff for the outstanding
work you have done on the issues of patent harmonization and domestic patent reform.
I am pleased to provide you with answers to the questions raised in your letter of
May 27, 1992. As you will see from the answers to these questions, a harmonized patent
system can be made responsive to the needs of independent inventors. The process of
filing patent applications can be so simplified that independent inventors can file cheaply.
without formalities, and-in many instances-without the need for extensive involvement
of patent attorneys.
Moreover, publication of patent applications at 18 months represents a key domestic
reform to our patent system. With it patent examination will be more complete and more
accurate, and inventors will have more certainty and confidence in our system. Again,
these are features of crucial importance to independent inventors.
On behalf on NAM, I would like to indicate my willingness to work further with
you and your staff to see that this legislation progresses through the Congress. Again, I
thank you for your personal efforts.
Yours very truly,

Robert A. Armitage
Vice President
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR DECONCINI
I have been getting letters from independent inventors who claim that
changing to fist-to-file will only benefit large companies with big patent
departments. They fear that they will lose in a "race to the Patent
Office" to file first.
1A. How can first-to-file benefit the independent inventor?
The chief beneficiaries of the simplicity, certainty and economy of a "first-to-file" system
under the Harmonization Act are likely to be "small entities"-small businesses,
universities, and independent inventors. Prior user rights can be expected to similarly
benefit small businesses and dependent inventors with minimal impact-favorable or
adverse-on universities. The assertion that small entities will not be able to take
advantage of a first-to-file system with prior user rights Is totally inconsistent with the
foreign experience of U.S. inventors under such patent laws.
The first-to-file system proposed under the Patent System Harmonization Act should
directly benefit the independent inventor in numerous ways:
*Independent inventors will be able to compete more effectively with large enterprises to obtain
patents. The existing "first-to-invent" interference system highly prejudices the ability of
independent inventors to obtain patents in contests with "large entities" because small
entities typically lack*large, sophisticated patent staffs able to maintain and assemble "invention date"
documentation needed in patent interferences, including the requisite
"independent corroboration".
*expensive and sophisticated patent interference specialists, whose expertise is
needed to assure rights are not lost in the early, expensive stage of the patent
interference when preliminary motions are made and decided.
financial resources to fight the Interference to a conclusion, typically many years
of continuing, expensive legal bills.
A large entity inventor may be backed by a corporation willing to invest 5 to 10 years
and $500,000 to over $1,000,000 in legal fees (patent interference specialists currently
charge in the range of $250 to $350 per hour for their services). Many independent
inventors are grossly disadvantaged-losing patent interferences when they were in fact
both first to invent and first to file-simply because the burden of the patent interference
is too much to bear.
0
The "internalpriority" system will assure that independent inventors can compete for
earlierfiling dates more effectively than they can now compete in proofs of earlierinvention dates.
NAM/S. 2605 -1-
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The "internal priority" application has several key elements which will-for the first
time-provide independent inventors the upper hand In contests pitting rival inventors
against one another. The key elements of the "internal priority" application which assure
Its effectiveness include:
*Nominal initialfiling fee. The Harmonization Act provides a $150 initial filing fee,
which (presumably) would be reduced to a $75 initial filing fee for independent
inventors. This fee would represent the only cost or expense before the PTO
during the first year after initial filing.
*Elimination of formalities. Under the AIPLA proposals, assignee filing would be
allowed and the oath would be eliminated. This would mean that an independent
applicant could file without including complex forms, without a legalistic
determination of the inventor.
*Elimination of requirement for claims. NAM supports clarification of the
Harmonization Act to provide that claims need not be provided at the time of
initial filing, but must be provided only at the time the full filing fee is paid and
the actual examination of the patent application is begun by the PTO. In this
manner, the only elements of the patent application which would be needed on
the initial filing date would be the written description of the invention and the
manner of making and using the invention-the very same elements needed in a
corroborated conception of the invention used for interfer-nce proofs.
*,
The Harmonization Act would make it easierfor independent invents to obtain
financing and/orfind licensees for development and marketing of inventions. Before a bank will
finance (or a licensee will invest in) development of an invention, the inventor must be
able to demonstrate with certainty that the inventor owns the patent right and that a
valid patent will issue to him. Existing patent law frustrates the demonstration of these
facts to potential licensees and investors because:
*The "first inventor" cannot be quickly and objectively determined; the "firstto file"
almost always can. Under the Harmonization Act, within 18 months from the initial
fihng date, all prior-filed applications are published and the investor/licensee can
readily and objectively determine whether an inventor is the first to file. Under
current law, prior filed applications are not only kept in secrecy for an indefinite
period until grant, but the "first inventor" cannot be identified by the relative filing
dates. The "first inventor" becomes apparent only after the patent interference is
decided-typically many, many years after filing.
'The existence of "secret prior art" makes every patentabilitydetermination uncertain; the
Harmonization Act eliminates "secret prior art." Existing U.S. law provides that prior
inventions of another made in the United States, not abandoned, suppressed or
concealed, must be considered in determining whether an invention is patentable
(i.e., in determining both the invention's novelty and non-obviousness). These
determinations cannot be made objectively, from publicly-available documents,
because they again rely on non-public work of competitors, work that often
becomes available only when a patent is litigated. When opinions of patent
NAM/S. 2605 -2-
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counsel are obtained to establish that a valid patent can be granted, these opinions
are universally qualified with a statement that this type of "secret pilor art" may
defeat validity. The Harmonizati i Act simply sweeps away secret prior art.
First, It disregards as "prior art" anything not readily available to the public by
defining prior art as publications and public knowledge or public use in the
United States. Second, nothing can be considered to affect as prior art if it was not
public as of the earliest priority date.
The Harmonization Act provides independent inventors greater protection against theft
than under our existing law. First, the Harmonization Act makes no change in the existing
law that requires that the completed patent applications explicitly name the inventors.
Thus, only the first inventor to file a patent application is entitled to obtain a patent.
Second, the American Intellectual Property Law Association (AIPLA) has proposed (and
NAM has supported) a provision allowing filing by assignees and agents of an inventor,
under which a filing by someone other than the inventor would be considered as a filing
for the inventor's own benefit. Under this provision-which has no counterpart in
existing US. patent law-the inventor would be entitled to the early filing date of a
person whose filing was based on derivation from the inventor.
*
Based on existing interference statistics, the only "small entity" inventors who obtain
patent rights in contests with large entity inventors are those who are first to file anyway. The
"small entity" inventors as a group have nothing to lose under a first-to-file system. The
only potential benefit for a "small entity" inventor under the existing first-inventor system
is the possibility that a second-to-file "small entity" inventor will prevail in a patent
interference contest with a large entity inventor. The statistical record in this regard is
grim: The number of second-to-file winners of patent interferences averages about 50 per
year-out of 180,000 patent applications fied each year. Between 5 and 10 interference
contests each year won by second-to-file inventors are won by foreign inventors. Thus,
the total number of U.S. second-to-file inventors obtaining patents after interference
victories may be less than 50! These 50 or so patents mainly result from interferences
between large entity inventors. A few patents result from "small entity" vs. "small entity"
contests, mostly in the emerging area of biotechnology. As far as NAM can determine,
no reported Interference decision in recent memory has resulted in a second-to-file "small
entity" inventor defeating a large entity inventor.
NAM concludes that the first-inventor system, in practice, provides no advantages to
independent inventors that they would not obtain under a first-to-file system. A first-toinvent system does, however, operate to deny them patent rights-even when both first-to-file and
first-to-invent--in those cases where the "small entity" does not have the necessary technical
proofs of the invention, access to expensive and sophisticated patent counsel needed to master the
procedural complexities of the interference contest, and the financial resources to bear the
enormous costs of the proceeding.
lB. How do you answer their concerns?
The first answer must be education. A sincere, vocal minority of independent inventors has
taken the position that our existing first-to-invent system provides them special benefits.
NAM/S. 2605 -3-
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However, the arguments put forth by this vocal minority are more emotional than factual.
In some instances, their arguments are illogkal and inconsistent. That the arguments
they make persist is strong evidence of the need to provide "small entity" inventors with
more information and education on the goals and objectives for harmonization. This
NAM has attempted to do with its own membership-most of whom are small business
enterprises, most e ith no in-house patent expertise. NAM's understanding is that both AIPLA
(whose members represent essentialhj all the independent inventors prosecuting patent applications
before the PTO) and IPO (whose membership includes a number of small business, university and
independent inventor members) are attempting to deal directly with the problem of
uninformed or misinformed independent Inventor groups. Over the next several months
a concerted effort to educate independent inventors should have the effect of greatly
improving the dialogue over the issues presented in the Patent Harmonization Act.
The second answer to their concerns lies in the many provisions in the Patent
Harmonization Act that are targeted to reduce the delays, costs, formalities, and complexities of
filing an initial or provisionalpatent application. In effect the Harmonization Act should give
independent inventors a cheap, fail-safe method for being "first-to-file" to replace the
expensive, complex and uncertain requirements they face in establishing proofs that they
are "first-to-invent." NAM foresees that this objective could be accomplished under the
Harmonization Act by removing the following obstacles to rapid filing by independent
inventors:
*deferring all but $150 of the $700 filing fee for the first year.
*deferring the requirement to file formal "claims" until examination is requested.
*eliminating the requirement for a formal oath.
eeliminating the requirement to disclose the "best mode."
permitting filing by the assignee so that the formal determination of the
inventive entity is deferred.
If these measures were taken, any inventor who requested a patent application be filed
and provided a description of the invention together with a description of how the
invention was to be made and used would be accorded a filing date. In other words, with
the costs reduced, formalities eliminated, and technical requirements relaxed, an
independent inventor--acting by himself or herself-could file a legally sufficient patent
application! The notion that a patent application filing could be made so streamlined,
Inexpensive and simplified that the inventor could do so in the first instance without a
patent attorney is not unique. Other countries with "first-to-file" systems have long had such
features in their patent systems in order to provide a competitive edge for their domestic inventors
seeking early filing dates. Clearly, the United States ought to do the same for its inventors.
The third answer to independent inventors lies in the stark reality that the current "firstto-invent" system Is far more disadvantageous to them than a "first-to-file" system would
be--under any circumstances. Patent interferences require the Patent Office to make a
multiplicity of subjective determinations, through a variety of complex procedures, which
NAM/S. 2605 -4-
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depend heavily on corroborated, formalistic records of invention. The winners of patent
interferences have a number of common characteristics:
*they are typically the "first-to-file" anyway.
*they have large, organized patent staffs that not only file patent applications
quickly, but counsel inventors carefully on detailed recordkeeping.
a they utilize expensive, specialized patent interference counsel.
NAM would ask the vocally negative independent inventors which system is preferable:
one which assures that the first inventor can file first without formality or great expense
or one which, even when the first inventor does file first, still subjects the inventor to
many years of enormous expense and uncertainty to secure a patent? NAM has difficulty
imagining how the United States could construct a patent system less advantageous to the
independent inventor than our existing law.
2. Why should we not be convincing the rest of the world to switch to
first-to-invent?
Most of the foreign patent community appears to regard US. first-to-invent practice as a
very expensive, lawyer-intensive, complex, and ultimately unfair means of accomplishing
the identical public policy objective of rewarding innovation that takes place under a firstto-file system. The emotion (and in many cases objective evidence) outside the United
States against our current system is so strong and so uniform that no realistic prospect
exists for changing non-US. patent systems to the US. model.
This is not, however, the answer to the question posed. Clearly, if it were in the interests
of the United States to urge foreign countries to reform their patent systems, our
negotiators should do so. The reality is, however, that it would be inimical to the interests of
U.S. inventors to have foreign patent systems copy the U.S. first-to-invent model. All of the US.
manufacturing industry would oppose such a change in foreign patent laws and, with
equal certainty, universities and other "small entity" inventors should oppose such a
change.
Why is this so? First and foremost are concerns over the cost and delay to U.S. inventors
in obtaining foreign patents. The prospect of conducting a Japanese patent interference in
Tokyo before the Japanese Patent Office is a dauntin,; one for U.S. inventors. Japanese
inventors would presumably produce the same massive records of invention dates
produced by US. inventors in U.S. patent interferences. These records would need to be
translated from Japanese into English so that the U.S. inventor could evaluate the
Japanese inventor's evidence and provide any rebuttal. With the 20 year patent
expiration from the application filing date, many "first-lo-flle" U.S. inventors facing a
determined Japanese inventor who filed later would undoubtedly find that the Japanese
patent rights would simply expire before a complex patent interference could be declared,
fought and concluded.
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Because of the immense potential harm to US. interests that the export of our "first-toinvent" system would bring, harmonization of the patent laws has but one possible
outcome: adoption of the first-to-file system in the United States. It is not only the outcome
that NAM supports for the United States, but the outcome that NAM would demand be
preserved elsewhere.
3. How does the 18 month publication benefit the American inventor?
The case for an 18 month publication provision is really quite a simple one. Opening and
publishing pending patent applications is a cost-effective means of ensuring*Applicants can identfy-and assist the patent exr'miner in considering-all
potentially relevant prior art in a timely manner. Without it, applicants sometimes
wait for years for earlier-filed U.S. patents of other inventors to issue and become
r tentability-defeating references under §102(e) of Title 35.
sInventors can receive from their patent counsel more complete, more accurate
patentability assessments more promptly, because all such earlier-filed U.S. patent
applications can be taken into account within 18 months of filing. Individual
inventors and small businesses are especially at risk because of the prolonged
uncertainty surrounding "secret" pending applications which retroactively become
"prior art" upon grant [§102(e)].
oNon-infringement opinions can be more complete and more certain, since the
existence of potentially adverse patent rights can be identified and monitored.
e Potential interfering applications can be identified by applicants at an early date
and rights to contested claims more promptly decided.
*U.S. inventors have prompt access-in the English language-to a comprehensive
technological database that foreign Inventors receive in their native tongue from
their home-country patent offices.
A modern patent office simply cannot effectively operate without an "18 month" publication
provision. Comparing the operation of the PTO with the EPO, the case would seem
overwhelming that the United States is conducting a search and examination
operation-if not in the dark-at least in the twilight. The PTO frankly admits it needs
incentives-such as a strong "duty of disclosure" requirement-to encourage applicants to
assist in the identification of all relevant ptior art, then keeps secret from applicants one
of the most significant sources of potential prior art: prior-filed US. patent applications.
U.S. industry cannot optimize its internationalcompetitiveness under a home-country patent
system which operates in total secrecy prior to grant. Again, the realities are overpowering.
US. industry is denied immediate access in English to technology which is fully available
in Japanese from the Japanese Patent Office. U.S. industry makes substantial investments
without knowing whether patent rights are pending which might frustrate the homecountry manufacturing. A U.S. inventor cannot even be certain-years after filing--that
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all the relevant prior art affecting a decision to invest in a technology is known and has
been considered by the P.
In a world where technological developments move more rapidly, where investment
decisions must be made quickly, and where global competition has raised the
consequences of indecisiveness, a patent system cannot serve the needs of business
without optimizing the promptness, correctness and certainty of its patentability
assessments. US. Industry cannot effectively operate under a patent system capable of
issuing basic patents on a technology--twenty years after the fact--to the surprise of an
industry built on non-infringement opinions.
Any controversy concerning 18 month publication is focused on two factors:
*It will cost users of the patent system money.
olt will force disclosure of some unpatentable inventions, with resultant loss of
trade secret rights for certain inventors.
Can the richest nation in the world afford it? As to the cost-like anything with a cost- it
must be set along side the anticipated benefits. Clearly, other countries-industrialized
and developing countries-have found the benefits outweigh the costs. Given the
extreme value of patent rights in the United States--and the more extreme cost of
running afoul of adverse patent rights--the richest nation in the world is unlikely to
reach a different cost-benefit assessment.
Moreover, it is a cost spread over the entire patent user community--patent applicants
and users seeking and willing to pay for access to published patent applications. Finally,
with the emergence of electronic filing of patent applications and the ability to avoid
typesetting costs by this or other means, the "cost" portion of the cost-benefit assessment is
certain to become a minimal concern.
Is the "trade secret" loss a significant one? The loss of prospective trade secret rights affects
only a relatively small number of applicants, namelyodomestic inventors,
*who can keep the invention a secret in the course of commercialization of the
invention,
*who chose not to file foreign counterpart applications,
*who do not otherwise publish or publicly disclose the invention,
*whose patent application does not issue before the 18 month publication period,
*whose invention is ultimately determined to be unpatentable or not sufficiently
broadly patentable so that a meaningful patent cannot be obtained.
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No doubt such inventors with such inventions would exist. They are typically process
inventions which can be practiced as trade secrets, not products whose commercialization
constitutes a trade secret-defeating public disclosure. These are typically process
inventions of sufficient insignificance that international patent filing is not justified.
Finally, such inventions encounter sufficient difficulties in prosecution that they fail to
complete Patent Office examina" n before 18 months.
Two possibilities for dealing these few applicants are possible. First, they can simply be
ignored as inconsequential measured against the potential benefits to all applicants as
outlined above. Indeed, the certainty which 18 month publication would bring to these
inventors of (typically) marginally patentable processes should more than outweigh the
speculative value of the trade secret (i.e., the trade secret has no value once
independently discovered by a competitor, whereas the patent right grows in value if of
interest to a competitor).
The second possibility Is to implement the accelerated examination procedure in the
Patent System Harmonization Act for those few applicants who wish to have the PTO
make a final patentability determination before the 18 month publication.
Regardless of the outcome-to ignore or to offer an acceleratedexamination-theproblem is a
rarely encountered, highly speculative "cost" to a few patent applicants aligned against a highly
tangible benefit to all users of the patent system.
Commissioner Manbeck contends that an 18 month publication rule would
be too costly to the Patent Office.
4A. Do you agree with his estimate?
The Commissioner drastically overstates the situation with respect to costs. The
underlying fallacy in the Commissioner's assessment is that the costs would rise
incrementally because of the need to undertake two publications (first the pending
application, then the issued patent) rather than one (only the issued patent). The reality
Is (hat no country in the world undertakes the type of dual publication that the
Commissioner proposes be done.
First, many patent offices simply make a facsimile copy of the patent application
available-for a fee-upon request. The costs of making such copies available would
presumably be completely offset by the charge for the copy from the PTO-the patent
applicant might have no increased cost.
Second, other patent offices simply omit a re-publication of th patent specification at the
time of the patent grant. For example; only amendments to the patent specification and
the issued patent claims would require publication In reality, the demand for copies of the
second publication of the same specfication, the issued patent, is minimal where the patent
specification has been published earlier.
Third, the existing costs for publication of issued U.S. patents are grotesquely high
NAM/S. 2605 -8-
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because the 11O does not accept electronic copies of patent specifications, even though
almost all patent applications are prepared using computers! If the Patent Office merely
allowed applicants to provide existing electronic copies for printing purposes, savings
would be immediate and significant--costs of publication of applications would more
than be offset by such cost savings. The Patent Office already has rules for doing so to
the Limited extent of biotechnology sequences (DNA sequences and amino acid
sequences). The effort involved to extend this rulemaking to WordPerfect or Microsoft
Word files would presumably be minimal and the immediate cost savings dramatic.
Hence, NAM strongly disagrees with the Commissioner's cost figures. Patent applicants
are not demanding the 'limousine" treatment for published applications: a "Metro ticket"
publication is all that is wanted and needed.
4B. Is it nonetheless worth [the cost] to American Industry?
Yes. Even if the full "limousine" cost must be borne by applicants, the benefits to all
inventors, as outlined above, more than outweigh the costs. NAM would not support 18
month publication of patent application if it did not support the use of user fees to pay
for the costs of doing so.
5. By providing for prior user rights in our legislation, do we invite

litigation?
NAM's considered view is that prior user rights would actually discourage, not foster
litigation. Such rights are in universal use outside the Ut i.ed States. Nowhere do they
invite litigation. Indeed, litigation under foreign prior user rights is all but non-existent.
Prior user rights occur rarely; they are limited in scope and effect; and they are ultimately
personal rights that are national in extent. Besides assuring that a trade secret system can
better co-exist with a patent system, they have little measurable impact on any patent
system anywhere.
As used outside the United States, prior user rights can eliminate litigation because a
would-be infringer can simply demonstrate a long-standing use of the patented subject
matter in a commercial process, ending any dispute over the patent. This simplicity
contrasts with existing U.S. law, where a prior user usually must challenge the validity of
the underlying patent in court to establish a right to use.
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QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY
1. Although you consider the first-to-invent system slow, costly, and
complex, do you believe that a first-to-file system combined with prior
user rights will impede American competitiveness because there will be
more trade secrets and consequent duplication of secret efforts?
The specter of trade secrets swallowing a portion of the patent system at the expense of
US. competitiveness is very unlikely. The foreign experience of coupling first-to-file with
prior user rights is instructive. Under the Japanese first-to-file/prior user right patent
system, domestic applicants file hundreds of thousands more applications than domestic
applicants file in the United States. Similarly, the various European patent systems-also
first-to-file and prior user right systems-are utilized by inventors to at least the same
extent that US. inventors use the U.S. patent systems.
The lesson from the comparison of patent systems in the United States, Europe and Japan
is that utilization of the patent system depends more on direct factors (cost, need to
consult legal counsel for drafting and filing, and effectiveness of protection) than on
indirect criteria; e.g., the "first-to-file"/"frst-to-invent" standard for patentability
employed.
Finally, for almost every conceivable invention of any significant technical merit, use of
an effective patent system is more beneficial to an inventor than use of an effective trade
secret system. The patent system offers exclusivity--the right to exclude; the trade secret
system offers only protection against misappropriation. For this reason the trade secret
system has its principal value in circumstances where inventions are of marginal technical
significance, protectable only with patents of narrow scope, or problematic to enforce.
Ultimately, a fair and equitable system of prior user rights simply assures that the patent
system and the trade secret system better co-exist with one another.

2. How do you respond to the argument that a system of prior user rights
will reduce the value of patents, the incentive to innovate, and the -bility
of investors to raise money to bring new products to market?
NAM's view is quite forcefully the contrary of the proposition stated in the question.
Prior user rights as envisioned under the Harmonization Act should increase the incentive
to innovate and should enhance the ability of investors to raise money to bring new products to
the market. Both of these outcomes follow from the certainty which prior user rights
bring to decisions to invest. Once an investment is made in a domestic manufacturing
plant-and domestic workers are employed-prior user rights assure that the fruits of the
investment will be enjoyed by the investors and the workers without fear that a later-filed
patent application of a competitor will bar continued operation of the pfant. Reduced
risks stemming from a prior user right system will translate into increased incentives to
invest domestically in innovation.
Again, the foreign experience is perhaps the greatest teacher: prior user rights occur with
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such infrequency that they do not diminish noticeably the incentives of the patent system,
and, second, they guarantee that an investment in plant and equipment, once made, will
not be lost on account of a later-filed, adverse patent.
NAM has attempted to determine from members of its Intellectual Property Task Force
the overall impact of foreign prior user rights on patent exclusivity. Even the largest
manufacturing companies in the United States rarely report more than a single instance of
a foreign prior user right being asserted against them. No NAM member company has
reported any significant loss in exclusivity.

3. Why aren't big companies, not small ones, the beneficiaries of a firstto-file system with prioruser rights since only big companies will 5e able
to take advantage of prior user rights?
The question includes an assumption that NAM would dispute as patently false. Prior
user rights can be taken advantage of by any inventor engaged in commerce, i.e.,
manufacturing in the United States. In most respects, the existence of prior user rights
will be a greater incentive, a greater assurance, and a greater c-omfort to .i small
manufacturing concern than a large one.
The small manufacturer's right to continue commercial use of an established trade secret
manufacturing process under a prior user right Is of particular value and importance for

several reasons:
*Small entity inventors may be less able to afford global patent protection. For many
trade secret manufacturing processes, patent protection (and the public disclosure
of the trade secret that inevitably is required) makes sense only if global patent
protection is secured. Otherwise, foreign competitors are free to adopt the
processes outside the United States and use them in competition with the
inventor. Because of the globalization of high technology industries, extensive
foreign patent filing may be essential to keep such processes outside the reach of
competitors. For a small entity inventor, the only economic choice may be to use
trade secrets-not patents--to secure a competitive advantage. In doing so, a
domestic small-entity inventor will have a greater stake in the personal right
accorded the prior user.
*Small entity inventors may be less able to afford development of a non-infringing
alternative.Without prior user rights, an established commercial user may be
forced to "invent around" an issued patent. Such "inventing around" requires
engineering and capital resources, that are typically in short supply for "smallentity" inventors. With less access to alternatives, the "small entity" inventor has a
greater stake in a fair system of personal rights based on an established prior use
than other inventors might.
*Small entity inventors may have less leverage to negotiate a license with a large entity
inventor. Without prior user rights, the "small entity" Inventor stands as an
infringe%who.must invalidate a patent, be excluded, or take a license. A license
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may be available only by paying a substantial royalty or offering technology in
exchange. However, the prospect of litigating a patent to establish its invalidity
may be financially prohibitive. The "small entity" inventor is likely to lack the
negotiating leverage of a "large entity" inventor. With a prior user right in hand,
the "small entity" inventor need only establish the critical date on which
commercialization commenced, which, if prior to the patent filing date, esta-blishes
the right. Experience outside the United States with such rights suggests that they
rarely engender litigation.
For these reasons NAM strongly supports the system of "prior user" rights in the
Harmonization Act. They are simple and uncomplicated. They require no notice to the
patentee when the rights are exercised. No judicial proceeding to determine the scope of
the right is mandated, except where the patentee raises the issue via an infringement suit.
They require no payment to the patentee-a feature particularly important to "small
entity" inventors, who typically lack negotiating leverage, particularly after committing
the capital and engineering resources to commence commercialization.
NAM considers it essential to the interests of Its thousands of small business member
companies-many of whom could afford the alternative of a global patent filing effort for
trade secret methodologies of limited patentability only with great hardship-for a system
of fair and equitable prior user rights to be included in any first-to-file legislation.

4. Do you think that a first-to-file and prior user system will produce
more litigation than under the currentsystem?
See the response to DeConcini Question 5 for a discussion of the reasons why prior user
rights can be expected to produce negligible litigation compared to current law.
It is difficult to imagine a patent system that could provoke more litigation over more
peripheral issues than the existing "first-to-invent" practice in the United States. Were the
Congress to enact the Harmonization Act, it would reduce technicalities and formalities in
the patent law, eliminate "secret" prior art, allow more complete examination to take place
in the Patent Office, remove the complex and subjective proofs of invention dates from
U.S. patent practice and, otherwise, simplify the patent system. Moreover, all patents
would expire when they should expire-not 30 or sometimes 40 or more years after the
invention is first exploited commercially-eliminating some of the most contentious
patent grants!
The Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992 is carefully crafted to refocus the patent
system on what should be the fundamental patentability issues: Is the claimed invention
sufficiently meritorious to warrant the issuance of a patent and, if so, of what scope? To
the extent this craftsmanship can be realized, the-reforms to the U.S. patent system would
be no less than breathtaking and the effect in reducing unnecessary patent litigation
dramatic.
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Senator DECONCINI. Mr. Armitage, thank you.
Gentlemen, I regret not being here. I had a chance to have my
staff review your testimony today and, of course, some of the testimony that was given before us.
Mr. Armitage, you make this argument--let me put it this way.
How would you answer the question, why don't we insist that the
world change and become first-to-invent? We're told that just will
not happen. If that is true, and maybe you disagree that they
would not come around to our way of doing it, we could not have
any harmonization and that's kind of the quandary that some of us
find ourselves in. I don't know, I've never practiced patent law and
I have to rely on people who say, they've been at negotiating tables,
they will not jive in on that. Nobody is interested in it and they
just are not going to do it.
Then I listened to the benefits of harmonization that I think really are there from the U.S. interests, as well as other countries' interests, so I'm in a quandary. What do you say? Do you think we
could convince them that they've got to come our way and we
shoad just play hardball?
Mr. ARMITAGE. I think that in reality if we were willing to devote
the resources, we might be able to open a dialog on that issue, but
let me suggest that would be a dialog utterly counterproductive to
the interest of the U.S. inventor.
Let's suppose for a minute that we propose to the Japanese that
they adopt a first-to-invent system and engraft it on the patent system they have today, when we talk about delays in the United
States, Japan has far greater delays in granting patents.
With an interference system in Japan, I think we might be assured that Japanese patents typically, in contested cases, wouldn't
issue for the full 20-year term of the Japanese term of the patent.
There are in our system so many procedural complexities necessary to fairly determine the first inventor that in almost any
other country in the world, for a United States business to be
forced to spend millions of dollars for a German patent up against
a German company would be utterly counterpreAuctive to our best
interest.
I think if you went to U.S. industry, big ar.d small, and said, are
you willing to have the burdens of our system exported outside the
united States to other patent systems, there would be one voice,
we wouldn't want it, we couldn t afford it, we couldn't rely on it.
Senator DECONCINI. So you're telling me that we ought to insist
on it? That's what you're really telling me, that our Trade Representatives, our Government say, if we're going to have harmonization, it's got to be our way as far as the issue of first-to-invent
versus first-to-file?
Mr. ARMITAGE. What I'm saying is we would not tolerate other
countries adopting our system We would not tolerate as a trade
matter other countries adopting our system because we would be
far less able to get effective patent protection whenever an invention was contested.
Senator DECONCINI. Regardless of the first-to-invent or first-tofile, it appears to me that we're going to continue to have a litigation explosion in the patent area. Does anybody disagree with that
and what do we do about that?
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Mr. WYATT. May I answer that?
Senator DECONCINI. Yes, would you please, Mr. Wyatt?
Mr. WYATT. Yes, I think prior user rights will double and triple
the amount of litigation that we'll have.
Senator DECONCINI. How do you come to that conclusion? Do you

have any evidence where in other countries that is what happened
where they have prior user rights, because I don't know.
Mr. WYATT. In other countries, they are not litigious Americans
that are individually mindful of their rights and will litigate. We
have a litigating public here, so I don't think that happens in England. In Japan, they have a cultural bias against litigation, so I
don't think that's a good comparison.
I think what will happen here where you have prior user rights,
and you allow people that have trade secret processes, you can
have a dozen of them, using for 10 years trade secret processes,
someone comes up with a patent on that process and all these
other people run around and say, me too, I have the right to use
it, or I have a large 'R&D facility, half a dozen pharmaceutical companies, we're working on the same thing. So whoever comes out
with the patent, it's going to be an explosion of litigation over those
prior users.
Senator DECONCINI. More than what we have now?

Mr. WYATT. Far more than what we have now.
Senator DECONCINI. Because it seems like we have a lot now.

Mr. WYATT. We're going to have far more. The problem we have
now with interference law, one of the reasons for this harmonization was to get rid of the burden of interference. Interference
burden will be a minor, inconsequential amount of litigation compared to prior user.
Senator DECONCINI. Let me ask you, Mr. Wyatt, should we try
to get harmonization?
Mr. WYATT. I think there are many aspects of harmonization
that are quite useful. In 1966, President Johnson's Commission
said we should go to first-to-file. First-to-file, by itself, is not as evil
but you have to put the prior user right on it. First-to-file favors
large corporations that have a patent attorney on the pide and he
can file promptly. Prior user rights favors large companies that can
maintain trade secret processes and then later on not have to
worry about somebody getting a patent application, filing on them
and stopping them because they'll have the prior user right on the
trade secret process.
That eventually will lead to nondisclosure of very valuable inventions which is what we have now, that's what the patent system
is. So that part of it, I don't think is good. There are other parts,
the 20-year patent-there are many good aspects of harmonization.
We can do that ourselves. I think we should. Many of the things
in the harmonization bill I think we should do unilaterally, we
don't have to wait for harmonization. The 20-year term is certainly
one of them. Publication is certainly another one.
This article in the Wall Street Journal that I read, and I'd like
to put in the record, saying the Japanese electronics business has
run out of things to make because there is no innovation in Japan,
they have first-to-file and prior user. They have a weak patent sys-
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tern that does not reward the first inventor with a great reward.
It's winner take all.
There is great reward in our present system which has brought
us to the lead in technology and to kill that goose that lays the
golden egg for the sake of harmonizationSenator DECONCINI. You think that's a mistake?
Mr. WYATT. I think that's a mistake.
Senator DECONCINI. So in your opinion, we're better off not having harmonization if harmonization includes changing the first-tofile?
Mr. WYATT. Combined with prior user, yes, sir.
Senator DECONCINI. Mr. Bremer, how do you respond to the litigation explosion? Do you think this will cause one?
Mr. BREMER. We anticipate that problem. Keep in mind that
under the prior user right, the prior user only has to prove that
he has made effective and serious preparation for use. If you're
going into a discovery proceeding to determine what is meant by
effective and serious preparation by another, even if you're aware
of the fact he's doing it, I would tend to agree with Mr. Wyatt that
we could see a tremendous problem in terms of litigation, especially
in our society.
Mr. ARMITAGE. Could I maybe make a couple of comments?
Senator DECONCINI. Certainly.
Mr. ARMITAGE. NAM, in its written testimony and probably in a
later submission, will have a few additional suggestions of measures not in the bill that would deal with the litigation issue, one
of which is, for example, eliminating the best mode requirement
from the patent statute.
I have to disagree completely with Mr. Wyatt about his characterization of litigation with respect to prior user rights, particularly
relative to the Interference problems we have. I probably am aware
of about 80 patent interferences that the Upjohn Co. has had since
the early 1950's, many of which involved enormous expenditures of
money in the kind of interference litigation which you've heard
about all afternoon. We have had one and only one prior user right
situation arise, even though prior user rights exist in essentially all
countries outside the United States and as is typical with prior
user right situations, it really didn't lead to litigation.
It was a clear-cut instance of someone on a process patent we
happened to have in France, in this particular instance, already
manufacturing a product made by that process. So they continued
to manufacture it.
I think because they arise from trade secrets, and because typically you don't disclose to your competitor that you're using a trade
secret he's patented, that discovery is not possible, discovery of the
underlying use of the invention is not possible, and with the prior
user right provision, there-isn't any need or affirmative duty to notify the patentee that you have a prior user right.
Mr. WYATT. Your question to all the panel about why do you
need a patent lawyer, I don't think the will analogy is a good one.
Courts have said that the most difficult area of the law that they
have tackled is the question of obviousness.
Senator DECONCINI. Of what?

214
Mr. WYATT. Obviousness, whether an invention is obvious over
the prior right. It is because of that determination that an inventor
needs a lawyer to help him over that hurdle. It's a very difficult
issue and a layman writing claims on that issue is almost impossible to do. That's the problem, the obviousness to determine
whether or not an invention is obvious over the known prior right
and writing a claim that is not an obvious subject matter over that
right.
Senator DECONCINI. The old saying, a little bit of knowledge is
dangerous, and that's all I have, and it bothers me that it is so
complicated, for at least some inventions that even my small mind
can appreciate are rather simple, and yet, I know some inventors
who have felt that if they don't get a patent lawyer, they may miss
something. In fact, they wouldn't have missed it probably.
Mr. WYATT. Their gut instincts are right because it's a difficult
thing.
Senator DECONCINI. Yes, but they part with a lot of money.
Mr. ARMITAGE. Could I just make one comment because sometimes we can learn from our foreign brethren? Many countries, including the United Kingdom, have provisional application practice.
In fact, the United Kingdom had provisional application practice
going back many years. As a result of that heritage, in the United
Kingdom, many, many inventors file patent applications, even
inventors in big companies, provisional applications, without use of
a patent attorney.
For one thing, the difficult problem of drafting patent claims
doesn't arise in a provisional application because it's never examined by definition. Also, you get what you disclose and most inventors can be taught that you describe your invention and tell how
to make it, and tell how to use it. What is it, how do you make
it, how do you use it? We've, in fact, lost patent interferences in
the United States based on somebody's provisional application that
was never touched, I'm sure, by a patent lawyer.
Senator DECONCINI. Thank you gentlemen, very much, for your
very helpful testimony.
The subcommittees will stand in recess subject to the call of the
Chairs.
[Whereupon, at 4:22 p.m., the subcommittees adjourned, to reconvene at the call of their respective Chairs.]
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referred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL
To amend title 35, United State Code, to harmonize the
United States patent system with foreign patent systems.
1

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 ties of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
3 SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE; REFERENCE.

4

(a) SHORT TITLE.-This Act may be cited as the

5 "Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992".
6

(b) REFERENCE.-Except as expressly provided oth-

7 erwise, whenever in this Act a section or other provision
8 is amended or repealed, such amendment or repeal shall
9 be considered to be made to that section or other provision
10 of title 35, United States Code.
(215)

216
2

1
2

SEC. 2. FEES

Section 41(a)(1) is amended by adding at the end the

3 following:
4

"(C) The fees due on filing an application that

5

are required by this paragraph may be paid by an

6

applicant in 2 parts, with the 1st part to be paid at

7

the time of filing in the amount of $150. The bal-

8

ance shall be paid, if at all, to initiate search and

9

examination and shall be calculated based upon the

10

claims then pending in the application.".

11 SEC. 3. FIRST TO FILE PROVISIONS.
12
13

(a) CONDITIONS FOR PATENTABILITY.-(1)

Chapter

10 is amended by adding at the end the following:

14 "§ 106. Conditions for patentability; first to file, nov.
15

elty, nonobviousness, senior priority, and

16

right to patent

17

"(a) IN GENERAL.-An applicant shall be entitled to

18 a patent unlesss19

"(1)

the subject matter was disclosed in the

20

prior art, which for the purposes of this section

21

means that such subject matter was publicly known

22

or publicly used in the United States, or patented or

23

described in a publication in the United States or in

24

a foreign country, before the filing date of priority

25

date of the application for patent,

OS 2606 IS

217
3
1

"(2) through the subject matter is not identi-

2

cally disclosed or described in the prior art, the dif-

3

ferences between the subject matter of the claim and

4

the prior art are such that the subject matter as a

5

whole would have been obvious at the time the appli-

6

cation for patent for the invention vas filed to a per-

7

son having ordinary skill in the art to which such

8

subject matter pertains, except that patentability

9

shall not be negated by the manner in which the in-

10

vention was made,

11

"(3) the subject matter is described in an appli-

12

cation for patent of another applicant that has been

13

previously filed in the United States and has been

14

opened to public inspection under section 122, or

15

"(4) the subject matter-

16

"(A)

was derived from an inventor not

17

named in the application for patent, except that

18

subject matter representing an obvious variant

19

developed by an invented: not named in the ap-

20

plication shall not preclude patentability under

21

this subparagraph if such subject matter and

22

the claimed subject matter were, at the time the

23

application for patent is filed, owned by the

24

-same person or subject to an obligation of as-

25

signment to the same person, or
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1

"(B) was on sale in the United States

2

more than one year before the filing date of the

3

application for patent.

4

"(b) GRACE PERIOD.-Notwithstanding the provi-

5 sions of subsection (a), subject matter disclosed in the
6 prior art not more than one year preceding the filing date
7 or priority date of the application for patent shall not af8 fect novelty or nonobviousness under this section whenever
9 it results from a disclosure of information obtained di10 rectly or indirectly from an inventor named in the applica11 tion.".
12

(2) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter

13 10 is amended by adding at the end the following:
"106. Conditions for patentability- first to fill novelty, nonobviousness, senior
pricrity, and right to patent.".

14

(b) INFRINGEMENT.-(1) Chapter 28 is amended by

15 adding at the end the following:
16 "1273. Rights based on prior use
17

"(a) IN qENERA.-A person shall not be liable as

18 an infringer under a patent granted to another with re19 spect to any subject matter claimed in the patent that
20 such person has, acting in good faith, commercially used
21 or commercially sold in the United States, or has made
22 effective and serious preparation therefor in the United
23 States, before the filing date or priority date of the appli24 cation for patent.
*a .0 to
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1

"(b)

QUALIWICATIONS.-(1)

The rights based on

2 prior use under this section are personal and shall not be
3 subject to assignment or transfer to any other person or
4 persons except in connection with the assignment or trans5 fer of the entire business or enterprise to which the rights
6 relate.
7

"(2) A person shall be deemed to have acted in good

8 faith in establishing rights under this section if the subject
9 matter has not been derived from the inventor.".
10

(2) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter

11 28 is amended by adding at the end the following:
"273. Rights based on prior use.".

12 SEC. 4. APPLICATION FOR PATENT.
13

(a)

BENEFIT OF EARLIER APPLICATION WITHIN

1

14 YEAR; RIGHT OF PRIORITY.-Section 119 is amended to
15 read as follows:
16 "0119. Benefit of earlier application within 1 year;
17
18

right of priority
"(a) PRIORITY RIGHT IN PRIOR APPLICATIONS.-An

19 application for patent for an invention filed in the United
20 States by an applicant who has, or whose legal rep21 resentatives, agents, or assigns have, previously regularly
22 filed an application for a patent for the same invention
23 in the United States or a foreign country, if such foreign
24 country affords similar privileges in the case of applica25 tions filed in the United States or to citizens of the United
8mO 18
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1 States, shall be given the same effect as a regularly filed
2 application for patent in the United States filed on the
3 date of the prior application, if4
5

"(1) the application for patent is made within
1 year after the date of the prior application;

6

"(2) the prior application contains the informa-

7

tion with respect to the invention that is required by

8

the first paragraph of section 112; and

9

"(3) a claim of priority under this section is

10

made within 16 months after the date of the prior

11

application.

12

"(b)

REQUIREMENTS

FOR

PRIOR APPLICATIONS

13 FILED IN A FOREIGN COUNTRY.-If the prior application
14 is filed in a foreign country, an application shall not be
15 entitled to the right of priority under this section unless
16 a certified copy of the original foreign application, speci17 fication, and drawings upon which the claim is based is
18 filed in the United States before the patent is granted.
19 Such certification shall be made by the patent office of
20 the foreign country in which the prior application was filed
21 and shall specify the date of the prior application and of
22 the filing of the specification and drawings. The Comniis23 sioner may require the filing of the certified copy before
24 the patent is granted at any time not earlier than 4
25 months after the filing date in the United States, may re-
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1 quire an English translation of the papers filed, and may
2 require such other information as the Commissioner con3 siders necessary.
4

"(c)

REQUIREMENTS

FOR

PRIOR

APPLICATIONS

5 FILED IN THE UNITED STATES.-If the prior application
6 is filed in the United States, a specific reference to the
7 prior application contained in the application for patent
8 shall be treated as the claim fer a right of priority with
9 respect to such prior application if all other requirements
10 for priority that are set forth in this section are met.

11

"(d)

SUBSEQUENTLY

FILED APPICATIONS.-The

12 right provided in this section may be based upon a sub13 sequent regularly filed application in the same countiT in14 stead of the application that is filed first in that countY,
15 if any

application

filed

prior

to

such

subsequent

16 application17

"(1) has been withdrawn, abandoned, or other-

18

wise disposed of, has not been opened to public in-

19

spection, and has not left any priority rights-out-

20

standing under this title, and

21

"(2)

has not served, and does not thereafter

22

serve, as a basis for claiming a right of priority

23

under this section.

24

"(e)

RIGHTS

REGARDING

INVENTOR'S

CER-

25 TIFICATE.-Applications for inventors' certificates file(] in
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1 a foreign country in which the Stockholm Revision of the
2 Paris Convention is in effect and in which applicants have
3 a right to apply, at their discretion, either for a patent
4 or for an inventor's certificate, shall be treated in the
5 United States in the same manner and have the same ef6 fect for purposes of the right of priority under this section
7 as applications for patents, subject to the same conditions
8 and requirements of this section as apply to such applica9 tions.".
10

(b)

BENEFIT OF EARLIER FILING IN THE UNITED

11 STATES.--Section 120 is amended to read as follows:
12 "1120. Benefit of earlier filing date in the United
13

States

14

"(a) OTHER PRIORITY RIGHTS.-An application for

15 patent for an invention with respect to which the informa16 tion that is required by the first paragraph of section 112
17 is contained in an application previously filed in the Unit18 ed States shall have the same effect, as to such invention,
19 as though filed on the date of the prior application, if the
20 application for patent21

"(1) is filed before the patenting or abandon-

22

ment of or termination of proceedings on the first

23

application or on an application similarly entitled to

24

the benefit of the filing date of the first application;

as
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1
2

"(2) contains as filed, or is amended to contain,
a specific reference to the earlier filed application;

3

"(3) is filed identifying one or more inventors

4

identified in the previously filed application or is

5

filed by the same applicant for patent as in the pre-

6

viously filed application; and

7

"(4) is not entitled to assert a right of priority

8

in the previously filed application under section 119.

9

"(b) AMENDMENTs REGARDING PRIOR APPLICA.

10 TION.-An application for patent may be amended to
11 contain a specific reference to an earlier filed application
12 only if such amendment is made within 16 months after
13 the filing date of the application to which such reference
14 is made.".
15

(e)

DmsIONAL

APPLICATIONS.-Section

121

is

16 amended by striking the fourth sentence.
17

(d) OPENING APPLICATIONS.-Section 122 is amend-

18 ed to read as follows:
19 "§ 122. Opening of patent applications; confidential
20
21

status
"(a) CoNFDENTLATY.-Applications

for patents

22 shall be kept in confidence by the Patent and Trademark
23 Office and no information concerning such applications
24 may be disclosed without authority of the applicant or
25 owner, except as necessary to carry out the provisions of
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1 any Act of Congress, as expressly provided in this section,
2 or in such special circumstances as may be determined by
3 the Commissioner.
"(b) PUBLICATION.-The Commissioner shall publish

4

5 patent specifications and claims promptly at or following
6 the time provided in this section for the opening to public
7 inspection of the application for patent.
"(c)

8

OPENING OF APPLICATIONS.-Beginning

18

9 months after the filing date of an application for patent,
10 taking into account all claims for priority or benefit of
II prior applications, such application for patent shall be
12 open to public inspection and copies shall be made avail13 able to the public under such procedures as may be deter14 mined by the Commissioner.

"(d) OPENING OF APPLICATIONS BY REQUEST.-In

15

16 any case in which an applicant requests that his or her
17 application for patent be opened to public inspection, the
18 application shall be open to public inspection as of the date
19 of the applicant's request.
"(e) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS.-There

20

21 are authorized to be appropriated such sums as may be
22 necessary to carry out this section.".
(e) CONFORMING AMENDMENTS.-The table of sec-

23

24 tions at the beginning of chapter 11 is amended-

*s

2M

Is

225
11
(1) by striking the item relating to section 119

1
2

and inserting the following:
"119. Benefit of earlier application within 1 year; right of priority.";

3

and
(2) by striking the item relating to section 122

4
5

and inserting the following:
"122. Opening of patent applications; confidential status.".

6 SEC. 5. SEARCH AND EXAMINATION.
7

(a) SEARCH AND

ExAmiNATION.-Chapter

12 is

8 amended by adding at the end the following:
9 "§ 136. Search and examination
10

"A search and examination with respect to an appli-

11 cation for patent shall commence upon payment by the
12 applicant

of the balance

13 41(a)(1)(C).

of the fees under section

Such payment shall be made within 18

14 months after the earliest filing date of the application in
15 the United States.
16 "§ 137. Request for accelerated search and examination

17
18

"(a) REQUEST

AND

FEE.-Upon request accom-

19 panied by payment of the regular fee for search and exam20 ination and a special fee which the Commissioner shall
21 prescribe at not more than 25 percent of the fee for search
22 and examination, an application for patent shall receive
23 an accelerated search and examination.
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1

"(b) COMPLETION OF SEARCH AND EXAMINATION.-

2 Upon the request of the applicant, the accelerated search
3 and examination under this section, including any appeal
4 to the Board of Patent Appeals and interferences, shall
5 be completed with special dispatch if6

"(1) the request is made not less than 17

7

months before the date on which the application

8

would be opened to public inspection under section

9

122 if still pending at such time;

10

"(2) the applicant responds to any official ac-

11

tion under section 132 within the period for re-

12

sponse provided under section 133, and no extension

13

of time has been granted for such response; and

14

"(3) the applicant meets such other require-

15

ments for expediting prosecution as the Commis-

16

sioner may impose by regulation.".

17

(b) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter

18 12 is amended by adding at the end the following:
"136. Search and examination.
"137. Accelerated search and examination.".

19 SEC. 6. ISSUE OF PATENT.

20

(a) CONTENTS AND TERM OF PATENT.-Section 154

21 is amended to read as follows:
22 "1154. Contents and term of patent
23

"(a) CONTENTS AND TERM.-Every patent shall con-

24 tain a short title of the invention and a grant to the patasM8

I
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1 entee, and his or her heirs or assigns, for a term beginning
2 on the date on which the patent is issued and ending on
3 a date 20 years from the date on which the application
4 for patent is filed in the United States, excluding any
5 claims of priority under section 119 or 365 and subject
6 to the payment of the fees provided in this title7

"(1) of the right to exclude others from mak-

8

ing, using, or selling the invention throughout the

9

United States or importing the-invention into the

10

United States, and,

11

"(2) if the invention is a process, of the right

12

to exclude others from using or selling throughout

13

the United, States or importing into the United

14

States products made by that process,

15 referring to the specification for the particulars of the in16 vention. A copy of the specification and drawings shall be
17 annexed to the patent and be a part of the patent.
18

"(b) PATENTS BASED ON PRIOR PUBLICATION.-If

19 a patent is granted based on an application published
20 under section 122(c) before the patent is granted, and to
21 the extent the patent claims are substantially identical
22 with the claims in the published application, the grant to
23 the patentee shall additionally include the right to obtain
24 a reasonable royalty from any other person who, during
25 the period before the grant-
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1

"(1) makes, uses, or sells the claimed invention

2

in the United States, or imports the claimed inven-

3

tion into the United States, or

4

"(2) if the claimed invention is a process, uses

5

or sells throughout the United States or imports into

6

the United States products made by that process,

7 if the person had actual knowledge of the published appli8 cation.".

9

(b) EXTENSION OF PATENT TERM.-Chapter 14 is

10 amended by inserting after section 155A the following:
II "§155B. Extension of patent term in the case of se12
13

crecy orders
"Notwithstanding the provisions of section 154, the

14 term of a patent granted on an application which was or15 dered to be kept secret under section 181 shall be ex16 tended for the number of years equal to the number of
17 full years during which such order was in effect, but in
18 no case more than 30 years from the date on which the
19 application is filed, or from the priority date of the appli20 cation. In any such case, the Commissioner shall issue a
21 certificate of extension, setting forth the period of extern22 sion, together with the grant of the patent.".
23

(c) STATUTORY INVENTION REOISTRATION.--Section

24 157, and the item relating to section 157 in the table of
25 sections at the beginning of chapter 14, are repealed.
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1

(d) CONFORMING AMENDMENT.--ThIe table of see-

2 tions at the beginning of chapter 14 is amended by insert3 ing after the item relating to section 155A the following:
"155B. Extension of patent term in the case of secrecy orders."
4

SEC. 7. DESIGN PATENTS.

5

Section 173 is amended by striking "fourteeni years"

6 and inserting "17 years from the (late on which the appli7 cation is filed in the United States, Calculated in thei man8 ner provided in section 154(a).".
9

SEC. 8. INTERNATIONAL STAGE.

10

Section 365 is amended-

11

(1) in subsection (a) by striking "which des-

12

ignated at least one country other than the United

13

States"; and

14

(2) in subsection (b)-

15

(A) by striking "of the first paragraph";

16

and

17

(B) by striking "designating at least one

18

country other than the United Stat-s".

19 SEC.

9. NATIONAL STAGE.

20

Section 373, and the item relating to section 373 in

21 the table of sections at the beginning of chapter 37, are
22 repealed.
23 SEC. 10. TECHNICAL AMENDMENTS.

24

(a) APPLICATION FOR PATENT.-Section

25 amendedes SMO IS

111 is
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1
2

(1) by amending the section catchline to read as
follows:

3 § 111. Application for patent";
4
5

(2) in the second sentence by striking "an
oath" and inserting "a request"; and

6

(3) by striking "oath" each subsequent place it

7

appears and inserting "request".

8

(b) JOINT INVENTORS.-Section 116 is amended in

9 the first paragraph by striking "and each make the re10 quired oath".
II

(c) COMMENCEMENT OF NATIONAL STAGE.-Section

12 371 is ,mended13

(1) in subsection (c) by striking paragraph (4)

14

and redesignating paragraph (5) as paragraph (4);

15

and

16

(2)insubsection (d)-

17

(A)inthe first sentence(i)by striking ", the translation" and

18
19

inserting "and the translation"; and

20

(ii)
by striking ", and the oath or dec-

21

laration referred to in subsection (c)(4) of

22

this section"; and

23

(B) in the fourth sentence by striking "or

24

the oath or declaration referred to in subsection

25

(c)(4) of this section".
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1

(d) CLERICAL AMENDmNT.-The item relating to

2 section 116 in the table of sections at the beginning of
3 chapter 111 is amended to read as follows:
"116. Inventors.".

4

5

EC. 11. zFFCTwV

DATE AND APPLICABIITY.

(a) IN GENERAL.-This Act and the amendments

6 made by this Act shall take effect 6 months after the date
7 on which the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks
8 certifies to the Congress that an agreement among at least
9 Japan, the countries of the European Patent Convention
10 that are members of the European Community, and the
11 United States has been executed and will come into effect
12 on or before the expiration of such 6-month period, provid13 ing for the substantial harmonization of the laws relating
14 to patent filing and examination procedures arnd patent15 ability standards among such countries, including the doc16 trine of equivalence.
17

(b) PROVISIONS SUPERSEDED.--On the effective date

18 set forth in subsection (a), the provisions of sections 102,
19 103, and 104 of title 35, United States Code, are super20 seded with respect to all patents and applications for pat21 ents containing one or more claims entitled to an effective
22 filing date that is on or after such effective date.
0
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102D CONGRESS

2D SFsION

H.R. 4978

To amend title 35, United States Code, to harmonize the United State.
patent system with foreign patent uyutena.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
APRIL 9, 1992
Mr. HUOHES (for himself and Mr. MOORHEAD) introduced the following bill;

which was referred to the Committee on the Judiciary

A BILL
To amend title 35, United States Code, to harmonize the
United States patent system with foreign patent systems.

I

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 ties of the United States of Americoa in Congress assembLed,
3 SECTION 1. SHORT TlrL; REFERENCE.

4

(a) SHORT TITLE.-This Act may be citee as the

5 "Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992".
6

(b) REFERENCE.-Except as expressly provided oth.

7 erwise, whenever in this Act a section or other provision
8 is amended or repealed, such amendment or repeal shall
9 be considered to be made to that section or other provision
10 of title 35, United States Code.

283
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1
2

SEC. 2. FEES

Section 41(a)(1) is amended by adding at the end the

3 following:
4

"(C) The fees due on filing an application that

5

are required by this paragraph may be paid by an

6

applicant in 2 parts, with the 1st part to be paid at

7

the time of filh'g in the amount of $150. The bal.

8

ance shall be paid, if at all, to initiate search and

9

examination and shall be calculated based upon the

10
11
12

claims then pending in the application.".
8EC. . FIRST TO FILE PROVISIONS.

(a) CONDITIONS FOR PAT NTABIU-.-(1) Chapter

13 10 is amended by adding at the end the following:
14 "1106. Conditions for patentability, first to Me, nov.
15

elty, nonobviousness, senior priority, and

16

right to patent

17

"(a) IN GENERAL.-An applicant shall be entitled to

18 a patent unless19

"(1) the subject matter was disclosed in the

20

prior art, which for the purposes of this section

21

means that such subject matter was publicly known

22

or publicly used in the United States, or patented or

23

described in a publication in the United States or in

24

a foreign country, before the filing date or priority

25

date of the application for patent,
*HR 4978 [H
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1

"(2) though the subject matter is not identically

2

disclosed or described in the prior art, the dif-

3

ferences between the subject matter of the claim and

4

the prior art are such that the subject matter as a

5

whole would have been obvious at the time the appli.

6

cation for patent for the invention was filed to a per.

7

son having ordinary skill in the art to which such

8

subject matter pertains, except that patentability

9

shall not be negated by the manner in which the in-

10

vention was mc4e,

11

"(3) the subject matter is described in an appli.

12

cation for patent of another applicant that has been

13

previously filed in the United States and has been

14

opened to public inspection under section 122, or

15

"(4) the subject matter-

16

"(A) was derived from an inventor not

17

named in the application for patent, except that

18

subject matter representing an obvious variant

19

developed by an inventor not named in the ap-

20

pilcation shall not preclude patentability under

21

this subparagraph if such subject matter and

22

the claimed subject matter were, at the time the

23

application for patent is filed, owned by the

24

same person or subject to an obligation of as.

25

signment to the same person, or
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1

"(B) was on sale in the United States

2

more than one year before the filing date of the

3

application for patent.

4

"(b) GRACE PERIOD.-Notwithstanding the provi-

5 sions of subsection (a), subject matter disclosed in the
6 prior art not more than one year preceding the filing date
7 or priority date of the application for patent shall not af8 fect novelty or nonobviousness under this section whenever
9 it results from a disclosure of information obtained di10 rectly or indirectly from an inventor named in the applica.
11 tion.".
12

(2) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter

13 10 is amended by adding at the end the following:
"106. Conditions for patetabilitr, first to fill aelty, nonobviousne
priority, vad rigt to patnt.".

14

senor

(b) INFRINO EMENT.-(1) Chapter 28 is amended by

15 adding at the end the following:
16 "1273. Rights based on prior use
17

"(a) IN GENERAL.-A person shall not be liable as'

18 an infringer under a patent granted to another with re19 spect to any subject matter claimed in the patent that
20 such person has, acting in good faith, commercially used
21 or commercially sold in the United States, or has made
22 effective and serious preparation therefor in the United
23 States, before the filing date or priority date of the appli24 cation for patent.
*HR 4978
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1

"'(b) QUALFlCATIONS.-(1)

The rights based on

2 prior use under this section are personal and shall not be
3 subject to assignment or transfer to any other person or
4 persons except in connection with the assignment or trans.
5 fer of the entire business or enterprise to which the rights
6 relate.
7

"(2) A person shall be deemed to have acted in good

8 faith in establishing rights under this section if the subject
9 matter has not been derived from the inventor.".
10

(2) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter

11 28 is amended by adding at the end the following:
"273. Rights b&ad on prior ue.".

12 SEC. 4. APPLICATION FOR PATENT.

13

(a) BENEFIT OF EARLIER APPLICATION WITIIIN

1

14 YEAR; RIGHT OF PMRioTY.--Section 119 is amended to
15 read as follows:
16 "1119. Benefit of earlier application within 1 year;
17

right of priority

18

"(a) PRIORITY RIOHT IN PRIOR APPLICATIONS.-An

19 application for patent for an invention filed in the United
20 States by an applicant who has, or whose legal rep21 resentatives, agents, or assigns have, previously regularly

22 filed an application for a patent for the same invention
23 in the United States or a foreign country, if such foreign
24 country affords similar privileges in the case of applica25 tions filed in the United States or to citizens of the United
41H
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1 States, shall be given the same effect as a regularly filed
2 application for patent in the United States filed on the
3 date of the prior application, if"(1) the application for patent is made within

4
5

1 year after the date of the prior application;

6

"(2) the prior application contains the informa.

7

tion with respect to the invention that is required by

8

the first paragraph of section 112; and

9

"(3) a claim of priority under this section is

10

made within 16 months after the date of the prior

11

application.

12

"(b)

REQUIRqmMNTS FOR PRIOR APPLICATIONS

13 FILED IN A FOREON COUNTRY.-If the prior application

14 is filed in a foreign country, an application shall not be
15 entitled to the right of priority under this section unless
16 a certified copy of the original foreign application, speci.
17 fication, and drawings upon which the claim is based is
18 filed in the United States before the patent is granted.
19 Such certification shall be made by the patent office of
20 the foreign country in which the prior application was filed
21 and shall specify the date of the prior application and of
22 the filing of the specification and drawings. The Commis.
23 sioner may require the filing of the certified copy before
24 the patent is granted at any time not earlier than 4
25 months after the filing date in the United States, may re,Ei 471 I
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1 quire an English translation of the papers filed, and may
2 require such other information as the Commissioner con.
3 siders necessary.
4

"(c)

REQUIREMENTs

FOR

PRIOR APPLICATIONS

5 FILED IN THE UNITED STATES.-If the prior application
6 is filed in the United States, a specific reference to the
7 prior application contained in the application for patent

8 shall be treated as the claim for a right of priority with
9 respect to such prior application if all other requirements
10 for priority that are set forth in this section are met.

11

"(d) SUBSEQUENTLY FILED APPLICATIONS.-The

12 right provided in this section may be based upon a sub.
13 sequent regularly filed application in the same country in14 stead of the application that is filed first in that country,
15 if any application

filed

prior

to

such

subsequent

16 application"(1) has been withdrawn, abandoned, or other-

17
18

wise disposed of, has not been opened to public in-

19

spection, and has not left any priority rights out-

20

standing under this title, and

21

"(2) has not served, and does not thereafter

22

serve, as a basis for claiming a right of priority

23

under this section.

24

"(e)

RIGHTs

REoARDINo

INVENTOR'S

CEP-

25 TIFICATE.-Applications for inventors' certificates filed in
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1 a foreign country in which the Stockholm Revision of the
2 Paris Convention is in effect and in which applicants have
3 a right to apply, at their discretion, either for a patent
4 or for an inventor's certificate, shall be treated in the
5 United States in the same manner and have the same ef.
6 feet for purposes of the right of priority under this section
7 as applications for patents, subject to the same conditions.
8 and requirements of this section as apply to such applica.
9 tions.".
10

(b) BENEFIT OF EARLIER FLING IN THE UNITED

11 STATES.-Section 120 is amended to read as follows:
12 "1120. Benefit of earlier filing date in the United
States

13
14

"(a) OTHER PRIORITY RIOHTS.-An application for

15 patent for an invention with respect to which the informa16 tion that is required by the first paragraph of section 112
17 is contained in an application previously filed in the
18 United States shall have the same effect, as to such inven.
19 tion, as though filed on the date of the prior application,
20 if the application for patent21

"(1) is filed before the patenting or abandon-

22

ment of or termination of proceedings on the first

23

application or on an application similarly entitled to

24

the benefit of the filing date of the first application;
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1
2

"(2) contains as filed, or is amended to contain,
a specific reference to the earlier filed application;

3

"(3) is filed identifying one or more inventors

4

identified in the previously filed application or is

5

filed by the same applicant for patent as in the pre.

6

viously filed application; and

7

"(4) is not entitled to assert a right of priority

8

in the previously filed application under section 119.

9

"(b) AMENDMENTS

REOARDINO PRIOR APPLICA.

10 TIONS.-An application for patent may be amended to
11 contain a specific reference to an earlier filed application
12 only if such amendment is made within 16 months after
13 the filing date of the application to which such reference
14 is made.".
15

(c)

DmVSIONAL

APPLICATIONS.-Section

121

is

16 amended by striking the fourth sentence.
17

(d) OPENING OF APPLICATIONS.-Section

122 is

18 amended to read as follows:
19 "0122. Opening of patent applications; confidential
20
21

status
"(a) CONFIDENTLITY.-Applications for patents

22 shall be kept in confidence by the Patent and Trademark
23 Office and no information concerning such applications
24 may be disclosed without authority of the applicant or
25 owner, except as necessary to carry out the provisions of
HR 4978 IH-2
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I any Act of Congress, as expressly provided in this section,
2 or in such special circumstances as may be determined by
3 the Conunissioner.
4

"(b) PUBLICATIO.-The Commissioner shall publish

5 patent specifications and claims promptly at or following
6 the time provided in this section for the opening to public
7 inspection of the application for patent.
8

"(C)

OPENING OF APPLICATIONS.-Beginning

18

9 months after the filing date of an application for patent,
10 taking into account all claims for priority or benefit of
11 prior applications, such application for patent shall be
12 open to public inspection avid copies shall be made avail.
13 able to the public under such procedures as may be deter.
14 mined by the Commissioner.
15

"(d) OPENING OF APPLICATIONS BY REQuEST.-In

16 any case in which an applicant requests that his or her
17 application for patent be opened to public inspection, thb
18 application shall be open to public inspection as of the date
19 of the applicant's request.
20

"(e) AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIO.NS.-There

21 are authorized to be appropriated such sums as may be
22 necessary to carry out this section.".
23

(e) CONFORMING AMENDMENTS.-The table of sec.

24 tions at the beginning of chapter 11 is amended-

• 15 4978 1H
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2

(1) by striking the item relating to section 119
and inserting the following:
and
"119. Benefit of earlier applieAtion within year riot of priority.";

3
4

(2) by striking the item relating to section 122
and inserting the following:
"122. Opening of patent applications; ofidential status.".

5 SEC. 5. SEARCH AND EXAMNATION.

6

(a) SEARCH AND ExAMATION -Chapter

12 is

7 amended by adding at the end the following:
8 "1136. Search and examination
"A search and examination with respect to an appli.
9
10 cation for patent shall commence upon payment by the
11 applicant of the balance of the fees under sectio-.
12 41(a)(1)(C). Such payment shall be made within 18
13 months after the earliest filing date of the application in
14 the United States.
15 "1137. Request for accelerated search and examina.
tlon

16
17

"(a) REUEST AND FEE.-Upon request accom-

18 panied by payment of the regular fee for search and exam19 ination and a special fee which the Commissioner shall
20 prescribe at not more than 25 percent of the fee for search
21 and examination, an application for patent shall receive
22 an accelerated search and examination.
23

"(b) COMPLErION OF SEARCH AND FXAMNATION.-

24 Upon the request of the applicant, the accelerated search
oHR 4018 IH
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12
I and examination under this section, including any appeal
2 to the Board of Patent Appeals and interferences, sh&'
3 be completed before the application is opened to publh
4 spection under section 122 if5

"(1) the request is made not less than 17

6

months before the date on which the application

7

would be opened to public inspection under section

8

122 if still pending at such time;

9

"(2) the applicant responds to any official ac-

10

tion under section 132 within the period for re-

11

sponse provided under section 133, and no extension

12

of time has been.granted for such response; and

13

"(3) the applicant meets such other require-

14

ments for expediting prosecution as the Commis-

15

sioner may impose by regulation.".

16

(b) The table of sections at the beginning of chapter

17 12 is amended by adding at the end the following:
"136. Search and examination.
"137. Accelerated search nd examinatio.".

18 SEC. 6. ISSUE OF PATENT.

19

(a)

CONTENTS AND TERM OF PATENT.-SeCtion

154

20 is amended to read as follows:
21 " 14. Contents and term of patent
22

"(a) CONTENTS AND TERM.-Every patent shall con-

23 tain a short title of the invention and a grant to the pat.
24 entee, and his or her heirs or assigns, for a term beginning
.1K 4975 Df
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1 on the date on which the patent is issued and ending on
2 a date 20 years from the date on which the application
3 for patent is filed in the United States, excluding any
4 claims of priority under section 119 or 365 and subject
5 to the payment of the fees provided in this title6

"(1) of the right to exclude others from mak-

7

ing, using, or selling the invention throughout the

8

United States or importing the invention into the

9

United States, and,

10

"(2) if the invention is a process, of the right

11

to exclude others from using or selling throughout

12

the United States or importing into the United

13

States products made by that process,

14 referring to the specification for the particulars of the in15 vention. A copy of the specification and drawings shall be
16 annexed to the patent and be a part of the patent.
17

"(b) PATENTS BASED ON PRIOR PUBLICATION.-If

18 a patent is granted based on an application published
19 under section 122(c) before the patent is granted, and to
20 the extent the patent claims are substantially identical
21 with the claims in the published application, the grant to
22 the patentee shall additionally include the right to obtain
23 a reasonable royalty from any other person who, during
24 the period before the grant-

sHR 4978 KB
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1

"(1) makes, uses, or sells the claimed invention

2

in the United States, or imports the claimed inven-

3

tion into the United States, or

4

"(2) if the claimed invention is a process, uses

5

or sells throughout the United States or imports into

6

the United States products made by that process,

7 if the person had actual knowledge of the published appli8 cation.".
9

(b) EXTENSION OF PATENT TER.--Chapter 14 is

10 amended by inserting after section 155A the following:

11 "§15B. Extension of patent term in the case of secrecy orders

12
13

"Notwithstanding the provisions of section 154, the

14 term of a patent granted on an application which was or15 dered to be kept secret under section 181 shall be ex.
16 tended for the number of years equal to the number of
17 full years during which such order was in effect, but in
18 no case more than 30 years from the date on which the
19 application is filed, or from the priority date of the appli.
20 cation. In any such case, the Commissioner shall issue a
21 certificate of extension, setting forth the period of exten.
22 sion, together with the grant of the patent.".
23

(c) STATUTORY INVENTION REOISTRATION.-Section

24 157, and the item relating to section 157 in the table of
25 sections at the beginning of chapter 14, are repealed.

•HK 4575 IM
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1

(d) CONFORMNO AMENDmENT.-The table of see-

2 tions at the beginning of chapter 14 is amended by insert.
3 ing after the item relating to section 155A the following
"155B. Extension of patent term in the case of eerecy orders."

4

5

SEC. 7. DESIGN PATENTS.

Section 173 is amended by striking "fourteen years"

6 and inserting "17 years from the date on which the appli7 cation is filed in the United States, calculated in the man8 ner provided in section 154(a).".
9
10

SEC. 8. INTERNATIONAL STAGE.

Section 365 is amended-

11

(1) in subsection (a) by striking "which des-

12

ignated at least one country other than the United

13

States"; and
(2) in subsection (b)-

14

(A) by striking "of the first paragraph";

15
and

16

(B) by striking "designating at least one

17

country other than the United States".

18
19

20

SEC. 9. NATIONAL STAOL

Section 373, and the item relating to section 373 in

21 the table of sections at the beginning of chapter 37, are
22 repealed.
23
24

SEC. 10. TECHNICAL AMENDMENTS.

(a)

APPLICATION

25 amended*HR 468 IH

FOR PATENT.--Section

111 is

247
16
(1) by amending the section catchline to read as

1
2

follows:

3 "1111. Application for patent";

(2) in the second sentence by striking "an

4
5

oath" and inserting "a request"; and
(3) by striking "oath" each subsequent place it

6
7

appears and inserting "request".

8

(b) JOINT INVENTORS.---Section 116 is amended in

9 the first paragraph by striking "and each make the re10 quired oath".
11

(C)COMMENCEMENT OF NATIONAL STAE.-Section

12 371 is amended13

(1) in subsection (c) by striking paragraph (4)

14

and redesignating paragraph (5) as paragraph (4);

15

and

16

(2) in subsection (d)(A) in the first sentence--

17

(i) by striking ", the translation" and

18

inserting "and the translation"; and

19
20

(ii) by striking ", and the neth or tlec-

21

laration referred to in subsection (c)(4) of

22

this section"; and

23

(B) in the fourth sentence by striking "or

24

the-oath or declaration referred to in subsection

25

(c)(4) of this section".
9RR 4M Of
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1

(d) CLERICAL AMENDMENT.-The item relating to

2 section 116 in the table of sections at the beginning of
3 chapter 111 is amended to read as follows:
"116. Inventors.".
4 SEC. 11. EFFECTIVE DATE AND APPLICABILITY.

5

(a) IN GENERAL.-This Act and the amendments

6 made by this Act shall take effect 6 months after the date
7 on which the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks
8 certifies to the Congress that an agreement among at least
9 Japan, the countries of the European Patent Convention
10 that are members of the European Community, and the
II United States has been executed and will come into effect
12 on or before the expiration of such 6-month period, provid13 ing for the substantial harmonization of the laws relating
14 to patent filing and examination procedures and patent15 ability standards among such countries, including the doc.
16 trine of equivalence.
17

(b) PROVISIONS SUPERSEDED.--On the effective date

18 set forth in subsection (a), the provisions of sections 102,
19 103, and 104 of title 35, United States Code, are super.
20 seded with respect to all patents and applications for pat.
21 ents containing one or more claims entitled to an effective
22 filing date that is on or after such effective date.
0
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CORRESPONDENCE

IMTO

MARXBTNETWORX

327 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20010
Attention: Mr. Dennis Burke
Counsel for the Subcommittee on
Patents, Copyrights and Trademarks

_ W
ITH NEWSLf?'rR
463 Harper Court
Windsor, Ca. 95492
April 27, 1992

Dear Mr. Burke:
This letter concerns the impending Patent Law Harmonization
legislation that is coming before the House and Senate in the very
near future.
I am editor of an inventors' newsletter, the "Ide,. to Market
Network News" in Northern California. We have published information
regarding the Harmonization Treaty in our last few new' etters, and
inventors are beginning to take notice and ask questions. However, I
have just become aware of the recent Patent System Harmonization Act
of 1992, the bill being introduced into Congress and the Senate. which
plans to harmonize our patent laws with those of the international
community.
It is my understanding that the majority of inventors still
do not know about Harmonization and how it will affect them. I am therefore humbly requesting that your discussion and vote on this bill be
postponed for thirty to sixty days, if possible, so that the many inventor clubs throughout the U.S. can inform their members, and you can
fairly consider the inventors' concerns regarding Harmonization of our
patent laws.
I am all for improving the protection of intellectual property
world wide, and I can appreciate the need for it. When considering
these changes, the focus needs to be on how to best keep the creative
minds of America encouraged so they will keep inventing. I believe
in the good intentions of Harmonization, however I am concerned that
special interests may be coming into play that do not reflect the
general community of American inventors.
In Congressman William J. Hughes' letter to the House of Representatives, dated April 9, 1992, it states that "the Patent and Trademark Office estimates that, in most cases, it issues the patent to the
inventor who is not only the first-to-invent, but who is also the firstto file." I question that this ,ould, in fact, be the case if firstto-file becomes law. What is to prevent some unscrupulous person or
firm from using someone else's idea and quietly filing a patent on it?
Does the original unprotected inventor have any recourse in this event?
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With regard to the grace period which the U.S. currently has,
which would be adopted by foreign countries as a result of Harmonization, I wonder how comfortable inventors would feel divulging their
intellectual property within that grace period with no protection on
their ideas? Since documentation of the idea and proof of diligence
in reduction to practice would no longer be legally acceptable protection, how many inventors would risk exposure without a patent
pending?
The proposed provision in the bill which would "allow inventors
to file an inexpensive provisional application, whereby an inventor
could pay a partial application fee to hold his or her place in line
and secure an early priority date." (quoted from Congressman Hughes'
letter to the House), sounds like a good compromise. Presently, the
PTO's Disclosure Document Program functions in a somewhat similar way,
in that it documents inception and development of an invention and
remains on file for two years. The cost is only $6.00. The proposed
"provisional application fee" should likewise be low, and the paperwork involved should be easily executed by the inventor, not his or
her lawyer.
The "prior use rights" sound appropriate. It will be interesting
to see how these rights will be incorporated into the law.
It has been discussed that a change to first-to-file will eliminate interference cases. However, the amount of patent interference
cases is extremely low, somewhere between .4% and .1%. Do these small
percentages constitute a major reason to change our first-to-invent
system?
Congressman Hughes also wrote that "American inventors do not
have the same access to scientific and technological information that
our foreign counterparts enjoy." as a reason to publish patent applications after 18 months. This would be another provision of the Harmonization Act. I take exception to that quote. I feel that public disclosure of applications before the patent has been granted will indeed
jeopardize trade secret protection on inventions that turn out not to
be patentable. Will all patent applications receive the expedited
review and exam procedure as is mentioned in the proposal, so that an
individual could learn whether the invention is patentable before the
application is published? It is also proposed that the applicant could
withdraw or abandon the application before it is published if the invention is not patentable. Will an inventor have to pay more for this exped
ited service? How can the PTO favor one inventor over another in a fair
manner concerning this expedited review? Finally, will access to the
scientific and technological information in U.S. patent applications
benefit U.S. inventors as much as it would benefit foreign competitors?
I wonder what the benefit is in extending the patent terms to
20 years? Since the oatent term would begin when the patent is filed
as opposed to the current starting date of when it is issued, and it
can take up to several years for a patent to be issued, the additional
coverage would only be about one year. This is a relatively minor poin',,
but what concessions do ve have to make in order to gain that extra
year of coverage?
Maintenance and filing fees have taken a drastic jump in the
few years. Is this fair? If the inventor is forced to file quickly
after developing his or her invention, and in many cases may need to
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file additional applications for evolutionary development of the idea,
should not the fees be kept relatively low?
Inventors need all the help and encouragement from the government that they can get. Inventors and innovators keep America strong.
The development and marketing of intellectual property employs millions
of Americans. Many companies are cutting back on research and development departments to save money, and it is the independent inventor who
is playing an increasingly important role in feeding new ideas to U.S.
companies. Let's keep these inventors encouraged by rewarding their
creativity and their contributions.
The inventors have been slow to respond due to lack of information and clarity on this subject. Please give us more time to spread
the word, so we can further respond about this matter that will affect
us all.
Sincerely,
Sidnee A. Cox

P.S.

I have one final question and comment regarding the proposed
20 year patent term which would commence on the filing date of
the patent application. If the proposed change would provide
"provisional rights" during the patent pending period, what sort
of rights would be provided? I feel that many inventors would
desire protection of their intellectual property during the patent
pending period, as there ic currently no protection until the
patent is issued.
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The above article appeared In the April 24th Edition of the LA Times
Plase notice the statements above and m the following larger portion of the Los Angeles
Times 'Column One" article -- "Patentsare like bombs." said a Pujitsu trainer. And "In
the long run, Japan'smost powerfid weapon may be Its growing portfolio of patents."
said the Japan based LA Times writer. And further, said one of Pujitsu's lawyers, "we
think ofpatents as our defense, as strategicweapons. Since we are spending a lot of
money and have the rights, It may become inevitable that we will file more lawsuits."
'exas instrument did not receive its basicpatent on the Integratedcircuit in Japan until
1989,29 years after It was filed."
'Japanese companiesalso aggressively lobby for their views on patent issues in
Washington." *They are actively Involved in controllingpublic policy on lntellecual
property issues. They know far more about ourpatent system than the U.S. does about

Japan.N

It sounds like 1941 all over again, doesn't it? "Bombs -- strategic weapons-- our
defense" Sitting on American patents for GENERATIONS. And patent mills churning
out miles of trivial but obstructive patents.
To paraphrase a famous but too graphic stalement
Bomb we twke - SHAME ON ME!"
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May 12,

1992

Hon. Senator Dennis De, oncini
Chairman: Senate Judiciary Subcommittee
Patent, Copyrights, and Trademarks
UNITED STATES SENATE
Room 224 Dirksen Office Building
Washington, DC 20510
Re: Proposed Patent System Harmonization Act
Hon. Senator Deconcini;
The Houston Inventors Association is a Texas Non-profit
Organization
comprised
of
approximately
300+
taxpayers,
inventors, and small business owners.
Our group is one of the
largest inventor groups in the U.S.
We are very concerned about the long-term implications of
the recent proposal to amend Title 35, United States Code, to
harmonize the United States patent system with foreign patent
systems, and feel that the proposed amendment is counterproductive to stimulating economic growth and technological
advances of the country. We believe that the proposed amendment
will overburden the Patent Office and will be the death of the
"independent inventor".
As you know, the Paten~t Office distinguishes between "large
entities" (companies having more than 500 employees), and "small
entities"
(independent inventors,
universities, and
small
companies).
It is important to recognize the historical
contributions made by "independent inventors", ar
how this
legislation will affect them.
In 1990, 56% of all U.S. patent applications were filed by
U.S. citizens, and 44% were filed by foreign citizens. Out of
the U.S. patents, 45% were filed by "small entities" and 55% by
large corporations. Thus, size and market power has no direct
relationship to the process of innovation, nor to the value of
the invention to society.
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Independent inventors are responsible for a remarkable
percentage of the most important innovations and inventions of
this century, for example; Air Conditioning, Airplane, Heart
Valve, Polaroid Camera, Xerography, and the Personal Computer.
The independent inventor typically pays the government
patent fees, attorney fees, development costs, etc., out of his
or her earned income from a regular job.
The independent
inventor goes through different developmental steps from a large
company in order to bring his creation to fruition.
The independent inventor relies heavily on the U.S. "first
to invent" system to prevent loss of his invention during the
long and difficult development stages. The first step in the
process is to establish the date of conception by keeping a
logbook and having his records and development witnessed by
other persons.
In the early stages, the independent inventor
must discuss his concept with buyers and retailers to determine
if the concept has market potential. He will usually conduct a
patent search to determine if the invention is patentabloi.
Another preliminary step is to build a prototype or have one
built in which case he must disclose it to the prototype
builder.
If the inventor is going to produce the product
himself, the invention must be disclosed to manufacturers in
order to obtain a cost estimate to manufacture the invention
and/or disclosed to investors to raise capital to finance its
production or to form a company based on the product.
If the
product is patentable, he will usually have his attorney make
the patent application after the patent search or after
investigating the market and manufacturing costs.
Many independent inventors are not equipped to manufacture
and market their invention, and prefer to find a company willing
to manufacture and market the product in exchange for a royalty.
In this case, the inventor must disclose the invention to other
companies who are already in the market and are looking for new
ideas. Most companies will not sign a confidential disclosure
form, but the independent inventor has no choice but to sign the
company release form in order to just get them to evaluate the
idea.
The bottom line is that independent inventors have no choice
but to disclose their concept to others in order develop the
product and they rely on the U.8. "first to Invent" system for
their ultimate protection.
In contrast, changing the system
would have little effect on large companies, because they do not
need to disclose their concept to others since they are equipped
to handle these developmental steps in-house. They invent for
their own use and can work in confidence.
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Under the present "first to invent" system, if the inventor
can prove he was the first to conceive and was dilligent in
reducing the invention to practice, he has the legal right to
the patent, even if someone else applies for the patent before
he does.
Under the proposed "first to file" system, 35 U.S.C. Chapter
28, new Section 273 provides "Rights based on prior use" which,
in effect, says that a person making, using, or selling a
product will not infringe a patent granted to an inventor if
that person has commercially used or sold the product or has
made "serious preparation" to do so before the filing date of
the inventor's patent application.
If the "first to invent" system were changed to the "first
to file" system, the independent inventor would risk the loss of
his invention at each step in the development process, even
under the "prior use rights" of Section 273.
Under this
provision, the independent inventor runs the risk that a person
to whom he disclosed the invention will begin to make, use, or
sell, his invention before he has a chance to file his
application, and thereafter the "prior user" would still be able
to manufacture and market the product without accounting to the
true inventor, even after he obtains his patent.
Section 273 would only encourage a larger company to pirate
the invention disclosed to it by one less able to commercialize
it.
The independent inventor who discloses his invention to a
large company would have no legal recourse to stop "prior users"
from competing and would have little chance of licensing his
patent rights tc anyone else.
Changing to the "first to file" system will result in the
independent inventors filing very sketchy hastily prepared
applications on just something that resembles the product in
order to get the filing date, letting the patent office conduct
a patent search and issue a rejection, then following up by
filing a more complete "continuation-in-part" application which
has benefit of the filing date of his original application.
This process will
overload the Patent Office with bogus
applications, double or triple the work efforts of the staff,
require more personel, and extend the time it takes to issue
viable patents.
Currently, nearly half of all U.S. patents are issued to
citizens of foreign countries.
If the independent inventor is
eliminated, the majority of U.S. p-tents issued will be to large
foreign companies, rather than U.S. citizens or companies.
In
other words, the U.S. will drop to a minority position and
foreign companies will hold the U.S. patent rights which will
give them the right to prevent others from making, using, and
selling, the majority of U.S. patented products. This will also
result in even more companies and jobs going overseas.
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The framers of thi Constitution recognized the value of the
inventor and provided for them Jn the Constitution. The purpose
of the patent system was to stimulate commerce by rewarding the
"true" inventor for creating new useful products by granting his
a monopoly on his invention for 17 years, and after which the
inventor would dedicate his invention to the public for all to
use. However, somewhere along the line Congress has lost eight
of the objectives and the purpose of the Patent system.
Congress must recognize that to stimulate the economy and
grow new companies, the patent system should encourage, rather
than discourage invention.
In their search for methods to
stimulate economic recovery and competition with Japan, Congress
has overlooked the Patent Office, and independent inventors as a
resource. The Federal Government must preserve the unique U.S.
"first to file system" which stimulates and encourages the
invention process and is the basis of the "Yankee Ingenuity"
that revolutionized our Country.
Small businesses are formed around a new product, and as you
know, small business employs more people and pays more taxes
than large companies.
If the number of independent inventors
decreases, so will small business.
The result being more
unemployment, more taxes for the middle class, and an increase
in the national deficit.
At the same time, foreign countries
will move in and tilt the trade balance even more in their
favor.
Taxpayers, inventors, and small business will never recover
from the aftermath nor forgive those congressmen responsible for
ruining the system that rewards innovation and technological
advances, and creates new products, new small business and
increased employment.
Respectfully Submitted,

61&44-'1

Charles F. Mullen
Chairman, Board of Directors
Houston Inventors Association

CC:

Senator
Senator
Senator
Senator
Senator
Senator

Edward M. Kennedy
Patrick J. Leahey
Howell Heflin
Orrin G. Hatch
Alan K. Simpson
Charles E. Grassley

Kenneth A. Roddy
"4
Board of Directors,
Houston Inventors Association
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-norble Dennis DeConcini

Su.o.-.tee on Patents,
Copyrights And Trademarks
Senate Hart Offico Building

Room 327
W shington, P.C.

20510-6286

Dear Mr. Chairman:
The Chemical Manufacturers Association (CMA) is pleased to provide
the following comments on Patent Harmonization Act of 1992 (S. 2605 and
H.R 4978). Assuming the appropriate concessions are sought and
achieved from foreign countries, CNA strongly supports the
harmonization goals of the legislation.
CMA is a nonprofit trade association whose member companies
represent 90 percent of the productive capacity for basic Industrial
chemicals in the United StateA. CHA's member companies are among the
PosL frequnt users of the U.S. and foreign patent protection systems,
primarily As a means of recovering and protecting the considerable
''eearch and development investment in our Industry's products. CKA
consequently has an interest in legislation that will promote
additional harmonization of the U.S. patent system with foreign systems.
CNA supports the concept of harmonizing U.S. patent law to promote
the -fficloncy and compatitivness of the Industrial users of the
system. All business sectors -- large and small companies, indJvldal
inventors, and research organizations -- should benefit from hareon.xnd
changes in U.S. patent law. The proposed eSisJation, the ongoing
Advisory Commission on Patent Law Ref6rm, and multilateral and
bilsteral intel)ectual property negotiations will, taken together, help
promote the purposns And goals of broader patent harmonization
throughout the world. CMA particularly supports creating a twenty year
patent term And "first-to-file" system, as these steps will most
directly harmonize the U.S. system with those in effect in moat foreign
counttries.

C"A'm support fov these chAnges Is dependent on the concessions
U.S. trading partners are willing to grant to the United States in
return for harmoeixation. Issues ouch as prior user rights,
provisional P.lpliC.Ation, pnL-ntablo subject mattnr and scope of
protection, publication dates anl effect, enforcement rights, and
opposition practice duut all be considered, snd resolved, before the
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The Honorable Dennis DeConcini
Mar 18, 1992
Page 2
United States undertakes a unilateral effort to harmonize its patent
system with others.
Continued progress in the development of international
intellectual property disciplines will be critical if U.S. industry in
to maintain its competitive position In the global market. CHA looks
forward to working with you, and the meabers of your Subcommittee, as
patent harmonization legislation receives further consideration.
If we may provide any additional information on CHA's position,
please have your staff contact Ms. Rose Marie Sanders, LeSislative
Representative, Patents (202/887-1123), or Michael P. Walls, Assistant
General Counsel (202/887-1170).
Sincerely,

William H. Stover
Vice President
Federal Government Relations

*

*

.***~**
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702-8.2-0250
702-f12-306 FAA

May 28,

1992
VIA

FEDERAL EXPRESS

Senator Dennis DeConcini
United States Senate
SH-328 Hart Senate Office Building
Washingtoii,D.C. 20510-0302
Dear Senator

DeConcini:

I am writing you about your proposed legislation S-2605
on changes in the United States patent laws which I strongly
oppose as an inventor and businessman for many reasons.
I am one of the leading inventors in the United States having obtained over 500 U.S.and foreign patents over the past 43
years, many -f which patents are for inventions which have been
licensed and are in use throughout the world. The attached magazinc article describes some of my patented inventions.
In my opinion,it S 2605
becomes law it will not only greatly reduce the incentive for individual inventors ,small and modium size businessmen to invent, patent and market new products
buL will also increase the potential for fraud in patenting new
inventions and technology which will be detrimental to both large
and mall corporation as well as to individual inventors.
Industrial espionage is a multibillion dollar business. If
S- 2605, with its 'firat-to-file" provision becomes law, I believe there will be numerous patents issued in the names of so
called inventors who are not the inventors of the inventions patented. Valuable intellectual property rights in the form of patents will be lost to the true inventors thereof by word of mouth,
illegal wire tapping and other means to the detriment of the system and the country. There is no doubt in my mind that the phone
lines between corporate and private patent attornies, engineers,

scientists and inventors will be systematically tapped for the
latest in ideas and technology wherein "straw men" inventors will
be named in patents for inventions that were first made by others
if the "first-to-file" provision of your bill become law. it is
virtually impossible to prove idea piracy by word of mouth.
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Other provisions of the proposed pocent bill will be detrimental to the individual inventor as well as many U.S.companies
such as AT&T,IiM, Texas Instruments,Honeywell,GE (RCA) and others
who develope, patent and license new technologies. The 20-year
(from the filing date of the patent application) term restriction
of the proposed patent bill may result in the issuance of patents
with very short effective life terms due to time lost in the proposed opposiion procedures and licensing roadblocks caused by
reexamination procedures. Licensable inventions and patents cover
ing same which are owned by inventors and corporations would thus
be effectively destroyed or greatly reduced in value by clever
legal maneuvering if the proposed hill becomes law, thus greatly
reducing the incentive to invent, patent and introduce new patent
ed technology to the marketplace.
Finally, I would like to express my opinion that if the management of the National Manufacturers Association whom, I have
been informed. proposed this bill to both Houses of Congress, had
poled the membership of the NAM ai.d had informed them of its down
side features and the harm it could cause to innovation in America with a resulting decrease in productivity, the proposed bill
may never have been presented to Congress.
In addition to the loss of substantial licensing income by
inventors and corporations who patent and license their new technology, have you considered other negative effects of the proposed bill such as the loss of large amounts of federal income taxes
on lost royalty incomes and the reduction in gross national product resulting from the premature disclosure of product information (.e.g. the basic inventions and technologies which define the
new products and product lines) to the world which would occure
if the proposed legislation become law.
I sincerely hope that these and other downside ramifications
of your bill which are presented above will be given serious consideration by you, the members of your committee and members of
Conqressr who will vote on the bill and request that this letter
be entered iii the record for future reference.
Thank you for your consideration of the matters I have presented in this letter.

Very tr;iy you
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U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION
WASHINoTOw. 0.C. 20416
"Fle
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Honorable Dennis DeConcini
Chairman, Subcommittee on Patents,
Copyrights and Trademarks
Committee on the Judiciary
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510
Dear Mr. Chairman:
I am writing to comend you and Cnairman Hughes for the recent
joint hearing of your respectivfj Subccnmittees on the Patent
System Harmonization Act of 1P2.
While unable to attend, I did review the testimony. Judging from
the rage of opinion and comment, it is clear that further debate
is warranted before legislation concerning intellectual property
protection and patent harmonization is enacted. However, you are
to be applauded for including as witnesses individuals offering
conflicting views. You have set the stage for an ongoing
exchange of thoughts and ideas that I believe will lead to the
enactment of meaningful legislation.
For the record, I want to bring to your attention findings
contained in a study conducted for the Small Business
Administration by the NO-SC! Corporation of Rolla, Missouri.
This study, entitled Survey of Small Business Use of Intellectual
Prooerty Protection, is based on responses to a mail survey from
322 small firms (0-499 employees) and 54 large firms (500+
employees) chosen randomly from the Corporate Technolocy
Directory. Copies of the complete report have been forwarded to
your staffs.
Although the primary objective of this comprehensive study was to
learn more about how large and small businesses interface with
the intellectual property protection system, questions about the
harmonization issue were included. In response to a question
concerning the desirability of converting from the current
"first-to-inventm patent system to the "first-to-file" system,
66 percent of small enterprises disagreed with the proposed
change, while only 20 percent registered approval. Among large
enterprises, 47 percent disagreed, while 41 percent agreed.
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I vent to stress that the Small Business Administration's Office
of Advocacy is not taking a definite position on the patent
harmonization issue at this time.
But, our findings suggest
that, contrary to the claims of some of the hearing witnesses,
small businesses would not necessarily view changes in U.S.
patent law as a positive development.
Again, I an encouraged and pleased by your efforts in the
intellectual property protection area. The differences in
opinion indicate a need for further investigation to determine

what is truly best for small and large American companies.
Please do not hesitate to enlist the aid of the Office of
Advocacy as the discussion on this issue continues.
Sincerely,

Thomas P. Kerester
Chief Counsel for Advocacy
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June 26. 1992

The Honorable Dennis DeConcini
Chairman
Subcommiuee on Patents, Copyrights
and Trademarks
327 Hart Senate Office Building
Washington. DC 20510
Dear Mr. Chairman:
The Computer and Business Equipment Manufacturers Association (CBEMA) appreciates the
opportunity to present comments for your consideration regarding the World Intellectual Property
Organization (WIPO) Draft Treaty Supplementing the Paris Convention for the Protection of
Industrial Property as Far as Patents Are Concerned (Patent Law Treaty) and request they be
included in the Subcommittee's hearing record on the subject.
CBEMA represents the leading U.S. providers of information technology products and services.
Its members had combined sales of $234 billion in 1991, representing nearly 5%of our nation's
gross national producL They employ over I million people in the United States.
CBEMA provides leadership for the industry on key public policy issues. CBEMA seeks
international trade policies favorable to its members and acts to promote increased trade through
improved protection for the intellectual property of its members. CBEMA has historically
supported U.S. and other similarly strong foreign patent laws as a major means both to protect the
intellectual property of inventors and to provide a firm, well-understood basis for increased trade
in high-technology products.
Accordingly, we support the broad objective of the WIPO Draft Patent Harmonization Treaty to
achieve the international harmonization of patent laws. We especially appreciate the opportunity
this project presents to eliminate certain practices and to introduce other practices in some
national patent systems in order to achieve protection for the inventions of Americans and others
at adequate and effective levels. Current practices that do not provide adequate and effective
:protection have a direct, immediate, negative impact on the ability of U.S.firms and others to do
siness in certain foreign markets.
CBEMA takes note of the fact that many countries in the world consider the United States Patent
System to be inconsistent with prevalent international practices, and indeed, many countries view
some of our practices as unfairly discriminatory against foreign companies and inventors. In this
regard, the aspects most frequently cited by foreign interests include:
.
-

the U.S. "first-to-invent" priority system;
35 U.S.C. 104 (inventor activity in a foreign country cannot be
used to prove a date of invention);
the Inr lme doctrine (the U.S. patent of a foreign inventor
can only be used as prior art against U.S. application as of its
U.S. filng date rather than its foreign priority date).

Further, we are aware that countries critical of U.S. patent law continue to exert political pressure
to change these aspects of the U.S. system, not only here in the United States, but in foreign
countries and in international arenas, including the present WIPO draft treaty. and the General
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade/frade Related Intellectual Property Rights negotiations
(GATTfRIPS) in the Uruguay Round discussions.
CBEMA will actively support the "harmonization" of the aforementioned aspects of U.S. law
provided that the Treaty forces the abolition of certain practices and laws which are used in other
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countries to prevent U.S. companies from obtaining adequate and effective protection for their
inventions. Among these are the extensive periods of deferred examination in such countries as
the European Economic Community (EEC) and Japan. The EEC is in the process of attempting
to correct tds problem.
With this perspective in mind, and with the additional explanation that we consider the recent
(March 1. 1991) proposals by the United States on Draft Articles 9. II, and 13 to be unworkable
due to the impracticality of worldwide interference proceedings, CBEMA offers the following
positions on selected items contained in the proposed Draft Patent Law Treaty:

Arcle9

ighl to a Patent:, CBEMA supports a first-to-file patent system in the. context of a
harmonization treaty that includes a qaid pro quo of changes in foreign patent systems
eliminating unfair practices that impede the adequate and effective protection of U.S. inventions
abroad.

Ar:icl1Il Conditions of Patentability: CBEMA supports the harmonization definition of

"prior art" as that which consists of everything "made available to the public anywhere in the
world," with appropriate exclusions for oral disclosures, uses and displays made outside of the
United States. We strongly support removing secret offers for sale and secret use by others as
bars to the grant of a patenL
Aie2o
Grace Prid-, ESSENTIAL TO INCLUDE: CBEMA views the 12-month grace
penod for disclosures by. or derived from. the inymtor agimLL'i. non-negotiable element in
any final WIPO Patent Harmonization Treat.
Artiel13: Prior Art Effect ofCertain Apijgj "g The provision in this Article dealing
with self-collision preve,-on for commonly.assigned applications must be mandatory.
Article IS. Publication foAnpliation. ('BEMA strongly supports the publication of patent
applications at 18 months after filing, but we would not oppose a 24-month publication practice.
A
Time Limits ror Search and ExaminaEion S SENTIAL TO INCLUDE:
CBEMA vigorously endorses a ban on ptelIt examination deferral beyond three years. Unduly
extended examinations create mischief and confusion about the scope of a patent's applicability
and effect, which unfairly Impact on competitors.
1jicz 1L Administrative Revocation: ESSENTIAL TO INCLUDE: CBEMA considers the
ban on re-Srant opposition tObe a mandatory and non negotiable element in any final WIPO
Patent Harmonization Tray. Further, we oppose the allowance of a I0-year reservation against
the application of this Article for countric; that currently have a pre-grant opposition practice.
Pre-grant opposition gives an unfair tool to competitors .o delay the granting of a patent to the
original Inventor, thereby reducing the period during which the inventor has full rights. Note that
we also support a greater role for the opposer in any post-grant opposition proceeding to insure
procedural fairness.
Arkik20
r
Right* CBEMA firmly supports a a W= prior user right in a final
Treaty. Such a mandatory right is critical to ptect domestic U.S. inventors and their research
and development investments in the situation where they have made a substantial effort to bring
an invention to market. But, no prior use rights should be granted where the prior user based his
use on information obtained from a patented's grace period disclosure. The prior user right should
be limited to inventors.
Article 21., Doctrine of Equivalent;- ESSENTIAL TO INCLUDE: CBMA= u2Ysupr
the mandatory doctrine of eWuvalents provisions in this Article as a retired. non-agdji
element of any final WIPO Patent Harmonization Treaty. This is essential to prevent the taking

0
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of US. inventions through the practice of narrow claim interpretations. U.S. law that requires
equivalency be determined at the time of the infringement must remain unchanged. '

Article 2Z PatntTem* CBEMA supports a 20-year patent term counted from the date of
filing of the application.

Article 23: Enfore,
gle
CBEMA firmly supports the application of certain specified
mandatory minimum remedies to be made available for patentees in all countries. However, a
claim scope correspondence between a published claim and an issued claim should be required
before there is entitlement to pre-grant damages.
&Uikle
Obligation of the Rightholder: ESSENTIAL TO DELETE: This Article. which
includes (1)a positive retirement to work the invention in each Contracting State in which a
patent is gLanted. (2) a requirement to refrain from restrictive practices that adversely affect the
transfer of technology, and (3) a requirement to comply with any other obligations established by
the Contracting State in connection with itli acquisition and the exercise of rights c.unfrred by
the exploitation of the patented invention, must be eliminated. Such
the
patent and
provisions
servewith
only to derogate from the traditional dghts of the pttent owner.
ArtIcl26 Remeditl Measures Under National .egislation! ESSENTIAL TO DELETE:
This Article must be deleted in its entirety, The Article allows Contracting States to provide
"appropriate" measures to ensut compliance with Article 25. as well as measures to remedy nonthe revocation
or forfeiture of the
including
grant ofContracting
non-voluntara
licenses
and right
compliance.
to grant non-vohunta
States
with the
p~ent. The Article
alsothe
provides
licenses, at any time. on the grounds of the publicc interest or "the development of other vital
sectors of national economy." Such rights are anithetical to the protection of intellectual
We conclude our comments by reiterating CBEMA's position that efforts to achieve international
patent law harmonization that result in the elimination of practices harmful to U.S. industry must
remain one of the highest goals of U.S. industry and the U.S. government.
A final Treaty which removes patent practices that unfairly impact U.S. enterprises and which
installs worldwide practices that enhance U.S. trade and competitiveness can only benefit all, We
encourage you in your efforts to achieve such a final WIPO Patent Harmonization Treaty, and
stand ready to assist you in any way that we can.
Thank you for you consideration.
Sincerely,

J
Pickitt
President
cc: Senate Judiciary Committee
House Judiciary Committee
Eugene J. McAllister, Assistant Secretary for the Economic & Business Affairs Bureau
Douglas B. Comer, Acting Commissioner, U.S. Patent and Trademark Office
Timothy J. Hauser, Acting Under Secretary of Commerce for International Trade
Julias L. Katz, Deputy U.S. Trade Representative
Ralph Oman, Register of Copyright
Roger B. Porter, Assistant to the President for Economic & Domestic Policy
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April 20,

1992

Honorable Senator Dennis DeConcini
328 Senate House Office Bldg.
Washington, D.C.
20510-0302
Dear Senator DeConcini:
Enclosed Is a copy of my intended testimony before the
April 30th hearing of the Subcommittee on Patents, Copyrights and
Trademarks; Committee on the Judiciary.
As much as I regret not being able to submit oral testimony before the Subcommittee, I welcome the opportunity to submit
my remarks for the record.
The Independent inventor is not well
represented in Washington, nor at the Patent and Trademark Office.
Thank you for accepting my written testimony, and for
considering the important points I have outlined.
At this time
of global harmonization decisions, the inventor needs a friend.
Without considering us, our rights may be lost forever.
Again, thank you for your help.
Very sincerely,

1'k
ri0:

o tar
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Statement of
DONALD 0. COSTAR,

Independent Inventor

Before the
SUBCONXITTES ON PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS AND
TRADEARKS
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
U. S. SENATE
April 30, 1992

Speaking time,

15 minutes

Good morning Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcomittee,
Thank you for this opportunity to present the observations of
an independent Inventor regarding patent law reform.
Through association with other independent inventors, and
through correspondence with inventor organizations, I am confident
that I speak for many, many inventors, a body not well represented
in Washington.
I will focus on a few inventors' problems and offer constructive suggestions.
We are fully aware of your immense task, offering wise council
to the delegates who are charged with harmonizing the inequities in
global patent laws.
We are also aware that America cannot simply
turn Its back on the demands of foreign treaty representatives.
American inventors don't want to be isolationists, but we do wish
to remain world leaders in creating technology and new products.
Inventors also understand the need for global harmonization,
but we want to insure we don't lose our rights If they are treated
as bargaining chips in the game of "negotiating."
Of course you know that according to the Patent and Trademark
Office (PTO), an inventor Is the one who files a patent application,
then he, or she, is further categorized as a small entity, (having
500 or less employees) or a large entity. (having more than 500
employees.)
Very simple, and easy for the PTO to classify .....
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Unfortunately for the Independent inventor, who Is hoping to
cash in on an Idea and make life better for himself and his family,
it is very difficult to identify with businesses of several hundred
employees, who consider a few thousand dollars for a patent very
reasonable market protection.
One flash of genius may alter the way we live, but that genius,
It Is more likely to come from
may not be "500 employees or less0.
one who Is not a corporate executive, but rather more closely related
to the American pioneer.
Inventing Is n9 a business, but you have been led to believe
that 11k a business, fees are only paid from profits.
Inventing
can njt be done on command, or by coe'vttee, nor can it be done by a
business plan. It Is from the mind of man... Not for everyone; it
requires a very special ability and the gift of problem-solving insight.
Only special people can invent .....
Creative people, of
any age, any color, any geographic location.
In-entIng, and filing the application "pro-see, is an act of
genuine creativity...
An art form no less creative than the text
produced by a skilled author, or the haunting composition of a song
writer.
Inventors have long and frequently contributed to technical advancements in cultural ontoyment, but there is no *National Endowment
for the inventlons.THE PROBLgS
There Is no lobbyist to speak for the inventor.
There
are no Offices of Inventors Advocates where an inventor who Is Ignorant of patent laws or regulations can ask questions.
SUOGLsTION:
Authorize an Office of Inventors' Advocate at the PTO, or
authorize Inventors' Advocate positions at the Small Business Development Center (SBDC) offices throughout the country, or both.
There was a time when ajU patent applications were from independent inventors, but our ranks have now diminished to less than 1/3.
we are in danger of slipping into the void of extinction while no one
notices.
Even the Spotted Owl has representation in Washington.

L
The Patent Office used to be financially accessible to
the independent inventor, but no longer is this so.
SiOOESTIOu
We propose taxing the "prod S" rather than the inventor.
It is a feeling among inventors that It would be more appropriate
to pay a percentage of the income from, a product covered by patent
protection, than pay for the privilege, of doing business with the
Government, regardless of benefit.

kn411 I. Collar, Is", ItP
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Inventors would prefer a reduced fee to enter the system, then
pay a tax on the product when it Is coumercialized (as long as the
patent is in force.)
There are some studies that indicate income to
the PTO would far exceed the income from the present fee system.
Anticipating a tax short-fall concerning foreign owners of U.S.
patents, all products covered by those patents, and sold in the U.S.
market would require a surcharge on the duty, equivilant to what the
American taxpayer would pay as a product tax.
A schedule attached to the IRS forms pertaining to products that
are protected by U.S. Patents could be used to identify, and tax, the
product's income, keep track of the statistics generated, yet be a
very small part of the income itself. By earmarking that income for
the PTO, the amount realized could be enormous, yet be easier for a
business or Inventor to pay, than the present fees, because the tax
would be on revenues generated from the patent. Some have suggested
a tax on royalties may be appropriate also.
Statistics generated by a "product tax* would provide far more
information about patent commerolelization than is now available
The type of product.... who is successful..., the pendency time for
commercialization.... what part of the ONP is new technology...,
what share we have in the global market..., etc. All statistics we
do not now have under the present fee system.

3.

Patent maintenance fees are an unfair burden on Inventors
with an uncommercialized patent.
His only alternatives are pay up
or abandon it.
SUOGKSTIONm
According to the March 24, 1992 issue of the PTO Official
Gazette, the 12 month total of expired patents due to nonpayment of
maintenance fees is 22,543.
I submit that Is a dangerously high
figure, and an indicator of something very wrong. It appears to be
in excess of 251 of the patents issued annually.
The suggestion again, is tax the revenue producing product,
not the inventor.
It will bring in more money, and allow the unfair maintenance tax to be replaced with one more easily accepted,
because of it being linked to commercial activity.
4L
There is a cancer In the invention community, in the form
of bogus product development companies.
An Inventor victim who
has been drained of his finance& Is in no position to pursue civil
actions.
Znventore and inventor organizations make a valiant effort to educate the public about this danger, but we need the help
of our Government to broaden our co
ication channels.
SUGSTI01,

We feel this may be a problem that is unique to America,
so it is feared that if the "first-to-file" system Is adopted by
our Patent Office, Oas is," it may add a new and devastating dimenkiall 9. Costu, la , I 11121121-116H
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sion to an unscrupulous scam operator who recieves a confidential
disclosure from an unsuspecting inventor.
We inventors are not comfortable with the idea of a "Harmonization Treaty" (that demands basic changes in our Constitutional
rights,) to make life easier for big business. But, the reality is,
that big business has far more influence than we do, so it may be
in the inventor's best interest to ask for concessions rather than
advocate isolationism.
We suggest the existing "Patent Office Disclosure Document Program" be revised, to allow a filing date, for a nominal fee.
If "first-to-file" becomes a point of necessity, the entry application could be called a "DISCLOSURE" application, and then the
subsequent, fully completed, application could be called an "ACTIVE"
application.
The "DISCLOSURE" application could then serve as the
first-to-file compliance demanded by foreign interests.
A revised Disclosure Document Program would then allow inventors
a reasonable period of time in which to decide whether to file the
"ACTIVE* patent application or abandon the idea.
There would not
be any time spent on examination of a "DISCLOSURE" application, but
the inventor would still have the option of filing an *ACTIVE" application at any time, (similar to the present system.)
Again, as in suggestion 01, having inventor advocate personnel
at the level of SBDC's, and regular free public seminars to educate
the public about the scams and rip-offs would go a long way to not
only help inventors access the PTO properly, it would raise the level
of public awareness considerably.
Undoubtedly, it would Increase
the number of patent applications by at least the number lost to scams.
i.

Inventors feel there are ample lines of communication between the Patent Office and corporate council or Congress, while the
inventor Is mostly Ignored... (tolerated because he pays the bills.)
SUGGESTIONs
Inventors would welcome the opportunity to share opinions
and suggestions with the Patent Office.
We need communication with
the agency for which we pay the operating costs.
There is a publication of the Department of Energy. It is
called the IUVETOR-ASSISTANCE PR GAM NEWS and is the main information transfer mechanism of the States Inventors Initiative.
Conducted by the staff of the Pacific Northwest Laboratories, and located
in Richland, Washington, its purpose Is to communicate information
among, and with, inventors' organizations.
The Inventor-Assistance Program News has a present readership
of 35 to 40 thousand, and it is available to the PTO free of charge
If they wish to communicate notices and announcements to inventors'
organizations.
The PTO has not used this dynamic newsletter to request input from independent inventors or from their organizations.
kialdG.coaltr,
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6.

Inventors feel the that spending at the PTO is out of
control.
We feel that $48 millIJon a year for rent, plus hundreds
of millions for an automation system for the future, should not be
dumped on our backs all at once.
It has resulted in exhorbitant
fees for patents whether or not they are ever commrcialized.
SUGGESTION
The Pentagon has been publicizing a desire to shut down
military bases for years.
We feel that moving the PTO onto one of
those bases should be considered. It would seem to be much cheaper
to operate outside Crystal City, on Government property.
Inventors have created a communication system that is so very
sophisticated, it allows de-centralization of military technology,
the "work-at-home" system businesses are adopting, to combat traffic
gridlock problems, and access to computerized data from anywhere in
the world.
This comunications network may already be in place In
some of the military bases scheduled for mothball&.
Perhaps If the PTO were a government corporation, having a Board
of Directors and bonding capacity, it might accomplish a method of
paying for its automation program other than with current fees.
In conclusion, I wish to say that If the 'product tax* system
is not adopted, and the present fee system is retained, this Subcommittee must seriously consider a TIRD category of patent applicant.
That third cateqory would be the INDXPIDIT INVZW O category,
where a patent applicant who Is unemployed, or self employed, not
Involved in Federally funded companies, or having approximately five
employees or less could enter the system for a substantially reduced
fee.
It would seem far better to encourage creativity In new technology, than stifle the Independent Inventor through inappropriate
and exhorbitant fees.
Again, I thank the Subcommittee for an opportunity to submit the
thoughts of an independent inventor.
My concerns for the preservation of the free thinking American are passionately sincere; I fully
believe It Is in the best interest of our Country,
and I quote from the U.S. Constitution. (article 1, section 8)
"...to promote the progress of science and useful arts by securing
for limited times to authors and inventors the exclusive right to their
respective writIngs and discoveries."
Thank you
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Patent-LawProposalsIrk Small Inventors
By JoH. R EMHwwnJ
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.-Independent riventors Create a-Stir
Involving Proposals in Patent Law
Continued From Page B'I

larger companies" to support the first-tofile system, says William Morin, director of
the council on high-technology of the Na-.
tional Association of Manufacturers. The
12,500-member trade group, which Includes
almost all of the nation's largest compa-

nies, backs the switch.

Mr. Morin says U.S. multinationals are
already having to operate 6n a flt-to-file
patent system in the rest of the ilndumtralIzed world, so shlftlng to I here wouldn't be
a problem. In return, the U.& companies
are looking for the treaty to make It easier
for them to get patents and protect their
Inventons In Japan and Europe, he adds.
However, support falls off sharply as the
size of companies shrinks. A survey released this month by the U.S. Small Busness Administration found that among
companies with 500 or fewer employees,
66% were against changing the current
system, while only 20% favored a change.
Individuals and smaller concerns worry
that big companies have the resources to
simply shower the patent office with applicatlons, knowing that most of the patents
will never turn into viable products. Small
companies and Individuals don't have that
luxury, says Donald Banner, a patent attorney and commissioner of patents and
trademarks during the Carter administration.
"The question Is, do you want a system
that emphasizes filing papers or a system
that encourages people to make gadgets
that work?" asks Mr. Banner.
B. Edward Shlesinger, Jr., an Arlington,
Va., patent attorney says he istroubled by
the fact that foreign countries and comWpanie, which already account for nearly half
the U.& patents granted each year, are
pushing hard for the change. "It make me

.suspet I&the ihan! Iwill work to their
advantage and not ours," he says.
Advocates of the change say the Dew
system would protect an individual by
allowing him to make a preliminary application for S150 and then have a year before
having to make a full-blown application.
During that period. the Inventor "can go off
and do the reality tests" of his invention in
public without fear of having It filched by
others, says Robert Merges, a Boston University law professor.
Supporters of the current system say
such protections are inadequate. For one
thing, they argde, It can often take years to
develop an Idea Into a patentable producL
"We realize there should be harmonization" with the rest of the world, says
Donald G.Costar, founder of the Nevada
Inventors Association. "But why give up
our constitutional rights to satisfy a foreign
country?"
Alan Tratner. executive director of Inventors Workshop International of Camarillo. Calif., suggests a different version
of harmony. "The rest of the world should
go to first-to-invent," he says.

Boston Edison Holder Proposal
BOSTON - Boston Edison Co. said a
non-ndling shareholder proposal to dose
its Pilgrim nuclear power plant was defeated by a wide margin.
About 94% of common shares voted at
the company's annual meet Tuesday
wer opposed, a spokesman said.
The resolution, the first of its kind Inthe
utility's history, recommended that company drecto copdr shutting down the
plant for health add safety reasons. Resolution proponents cited a series of technical
and maagment dIfficulties at the plat

I
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Canada amended its Patent Law in 19871 in order to,
among other things,
fundamentally change its lay from a
first-to-Invent system to a first-to-file.
At the same time, It
introduced many other features borrowed from other countries
including provisions wh ch at least on the surface,
bring the
Canadian Patent Act closer to the V.Z.P.O.
sonsored Draft
Patent Harmonization Treatya.
My coments today, however, will be restricted to the
=first-to-fi e" provisions but if there Is time, I would like to
coinent on two other closely related provisions,
namely the
Grace Period and Prior User Rights.
One of the reasons the Canadian experieLve may be of
interest to you Is that,
in changing its law
from a
"first-to-Invent" to a Ofirst-to-fiLe • systmo Canada wds unique
in modern patent law history. It is in fact the only experience
that United States legislators can examine to determine what the
consequenoes of such a change might be.
Given that the volume
of patents granted In Canada is about one fifth (1/5) the volume
of patents granted in the United States, the C.nadian experience
can be viewed as a pilot project.
If
the United States Congress uare to draft new
legislation to introduce a first-to-file
system,
it would,
no
doubt, be influenced by the Draft Patent larmonization Treaty.
Subparagraph
(1) of Article
9,
of the
Draft
Haraonization Treaty, proposes that t2 patent right belongs to
the inventor.
Subparagraph (2) proposes that in the event that two
or more inventors file applications for the same invention,
the
stent rights would go to the inventor vho filed first,
including the earliest priority date.
Article
13 of the Draft Treaty proposes that in
determining who is entitled to a patent right,
applications
filed
before the effective
filing
date
of
the subject
application can be cited for novelty purposes.
An option is
left
for countries,
i.e.,
the U.s.,
to cite these earlier
appliostions for purposes of non-obvLousnes.
Of course, if an
earlier application is
not published by reason that It
is
rejected or withdrawn,
It will not be considered prior art.
In
this context when I refer to "effective filing date', I mean the
earliest of the actual filing date or the priority date.
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IUt Canada, Section 27(l) of the Patent Act, provides
that any inventor or legal representatLve may obtain a patent,
on filing an application,
unless an earlier
ITplicattio
is
pending In Canada with an earlier effective filing
to, for the
sum invention that is for novelty only, or before the effective
filing date that the invention was disclosed by a third party
and such was made known to the public In Canada or elsewhere.
section 27(1)(d) provides for a one year grace period
from the actual filing date in Canada for publications made or
derived from the inventor.
Certain
present law.

problems

have

nov

been

identified

in

the

For Instance,
let us assume a situation where
inventor A makes a basic invention and discloses it in a trade
journal before filing a patent application,
taking advantage of
the grace period.
a coade the disclosure of the invention in
either
the trade journal and files a patent application,
fraudulently or vith a bona fids LaprOVOi nt, before inventor A
has a chance to file an application.
Inventor A will be barred
from protecting his basic invention. This is a& unfair situation
in the mended Canadian Patent Lay &aM It, is
in
need of
legislative correction.
For
Instance,
in
the
event
of
a fraudulent
application,
inventor A may be able to have the earlier
application rejected by the Office by filing evidence of his
earlier disclosure,
but
once the earlier application is laid
open under Section 10,
it remains a prior application for the
purposes of section 27(1).
What is
more complicated is the situation where
inventor B files a patent application with claim
to an
iaprovemnt over the bacic Invention disclosed by inventor A but
describing the ba-sic Lnvetion disclosed by first
Inventor A,
before Inventor A has a chance to file an application.
In such
a case, the Ltprovemant" application, which sight be legLtmate
In the hands of inventor 3,
will be a bar to lventor A getting
a patent on the basic iavetion.
Under Section 2M(UM(€
and (d1 public disclosures
derived from the inventor
ad made by other
or made by the
inventor during the one year grace period are not citable,
against the later-filed application but any earlier application
describieg the sm Invention Is citable.

218
"--

It would be a simple matter to include derived paten t
applications in Section 27(l)(d) of the Canadian Patent ActIn fact the Draft Treaty does provide for ths vary situation in
Article 12(1)(11).
Another problematic area to deal with is the case
where two ayplications for the same invention have the same
effective fihlng date.
We have our own Canadian solution under
Section 27(1.5),
that is to examine both applications and to
issue two patents without regard to the existenoa of the other.
The ch-nces of the problem occurring are slight. Query whether,
in the United States, a solution will have to be found to deal
with the problem which will be more sophisticated than Section
27(1.5) of the Canadian Patent Act.
In an earlier draft of the
bill that matured to the amended Canadian Patent Act, a
provision was included which caused such a conflict to be
resolved on the basis of a first-to-invent solution.
Under Sectiqn 27(1.1) to (1.4) of the Canadian Patent
Act an internal priority system has been Included which
purported to be similar to what exists in @me European
countries.
What was intended was to allow a C.I.P. procedure
which would have to be completed within 12 months of the first
filing date in Canada. Subparagraph (1.1) reads
•Any inventor or legal representative of an inventor of
an invention may, within twelve months after the filing
of an application for a patent for an invention, file a
second application for a patent describing the same
invention.,
In such a case the second application would be demed
to have been filed on the same date as the first application
under Section 27(1.2).
The reference to same Invention' in
this paragraph moane that no new subject matter may be added in
the second application.
This makes sense in the context of the
paragraph since the second application in said to have the sme
filing date as the first application.
Bo0evir, this paragraph
is useless as an internal priority provision.
The
main
concern
for
practitioners
under
a
first-to-file system is to file the application as soon as
posible in the Patent Office In order to minimise exposure to
ability
and to do beet by the applicant.
The inventor might
also vant to rush an application on an earlier version of the
invention and ake an early filing before the invention has been
fully developed,
In most first-to-file countries, there exists
otrvisional filing system or an internal priority system.
n
ot~er words, an earlier application can be filed followed by a
more elaborate application with a ore mature speoification
sometimes adding new matter, which may be filed later, replacing

I
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the earlier application but retaining the earlier filing date
for that subject
application.

matter

that

wva

disclosed

in

the

earlier

In the United States, there exist, as you know,
a
Continuation-In-Part system which is sLilar
but is not limited
to a time period other than the issue date of the earlier
application.
Under a fixst-to-file
system,
we have quickly
learned, in Canada, that such a feature is indipensible.
Recently,
I left the office to attend the AMPPI
Congress and other matters.
I was to be avay for almost three
weeks.
Prior to my departure,
I had two rather major patent
applications in the works.
Z felt
that I had to file these
applications before leaving.
Uowever,
I did not have time to
sand the drafts to the respective clients for review let
alone
getting
the
formalities
completed.
Under
our
old
first-to-invent system, I probably would have sent the drafts to
the applicants before leaving and the applications would have
been
filed
soe
time
after
I returned.
Because
of
"first-to-file',
I filed both applications without signatures or
formalities before leaving and without the applicants having
reviewed the drafts.
I sent the drafts to the applIcLnts
before leaving.
Since my return, I have now had the inventors'
comments In both cases and I am completing the applications and
formalities,
but In a more relaxed atmosphere since I have
established filing dates in both cases.
For the practitioner, this is excellent dlsciplLne.
The filing dates are earlier than what would have been the case
under our old first-to-invent law and I have minimized the risk
to the applicant of missing out in the rest of the world,
which
Is literally a first-to-file world.
Incidentally,
because of the unfortunate state of
present subsections 27(1.11 to (1.4) in the Canadian Law,
I
filed the applications In the U.N.
Patent and Trademark Office,
taking advantage of the 2 month completLon period.
I Will file
In Canda claiming priority on the 0.S. filing dates.
Another problem we have encountered is the mandatory
delays in examination.
In order to cite a senior application
against a junior application,
the Canadian Patent Office's
practice is to delay the prosecution of the junior application
until the senior applicatioA has been laid open under Section 10
of the Caadian Patent Act and then cite the senior application
against the Junior applicetLon.
This mans, in practice, that
an applicatio
cannot be allowed before 20 Monthe from the
filing date or priority date,
in order to permit the Office" t
review amy possible seitor applications co"in
jr
abroad
under the Paris Convention,
or the PCM Treaty.
Thue in
practice, if a request for an aoelerated examination is filed

&A-
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in the Canadian Patent Office,
the Office will advance the
prosecution but will not allow the application until the
20-month delay period has passed.
This is Unfair since the 20
year term of the Patent is counted from the filing
date.
The
Canadian Patent Office,
in my opinion,
is being overly
conservative.
From a practical point of view,
the junior
application should be all owed to issue and if there exists a
senior application, the junior application could be hauled back
for re-examination under Section 48.1.
There Is a bill presently being drafted which will
presumably correct certain of these anomolis in the Canadian
Patent Law which will make our work a little easier under
first-to-file.
The various problems which I have mentioned above are
avoidable by proper legislative drafting in order to minimize
the difficu.:ies inherent in adapting from a "first-to-invent"
to a "first-to-file* system.
if the United States is to proceed
with a change in its law to a 'first-to-file" system,
it would
do well to keep in aLnd the flaws which have
occurred as a
result of the drafting of the amendments to the Canadian Patent
Act.
All in all,
as a Canadian Patent Agent,
I can tell
you tl-st the experience has not been painful.
In fact it has
forced us,
at least in our firm,
to be more diligent.
The
turn-around time in preparing and filing
patent applications,
has improved, without affecting the quality.
It is difgLcult to talk about first-to-file
without
considering the impact of grace period and prior user rights.
Article 27(l)(d) of the Canadian Patent Act provides a one year
grace period to the applicant from the date of filing
in Canada,
rendering uncitable any public disclosures made by ths applicant
within the year or made by other parties who obtain knowledge of
the Invention, directly or indirectly from the applicant.
6

Article 12 of the Draft Treaty proposes
a 12 mouth
grace period from the filing
date or the priority date for any
public disclosures made by the inventor, by third parties which
obtain the information directly or Indirectly from the inventor
or in an application filed without the knowledge or consent of
the Inventor by a third party which obtained the information
directly or indirectly from the inventor and by an Office who
might publish in another application filed by the inventor which
should not have been disclosed by the Office.
As you can see,
the Article 12 of the Draft Treaty
avoids the problem faced by Canadian applicants with the problem
of derived applications, discussed above.
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Under Article 20 of the Draft Treaty, 7 pripr user
rights are provided as en exception to Article 19 . The prior
user is said to,
when he has made serious preparations or yam
before the effective filing date of the
using the invention,
application, have the right to continue to use the Invention as
Article 20 is
envisaged in the 'use or nexious preparations".
silent on the quation of derived knowledge resulting in the
'use or preparations" but the debate has recognissd this issue.
tat
it moans Is that under Article 20 of the Draft Treaty,
who has read about the invention In a disclosure
smene
published by the inventor can begin preparations for using the
the
etion and if those preparations were in advance of
filing date of the application by the Inventor, the prior user
can continue to use the invention regardless of the lesuance of
the patent and therefore be imune from an action for
Such a prior user provision night work well in a
Lnfringement.
first-to-file system with absolute novelty, but when cc@bined
with a grace period, the prior user rights take on a scope which
is such greater than what was Intended in terms of protecting
the Innocent infringer.
The very conoept of protecting the innocent infringer
who is a prior user presumes that the prior us
has used and
developed him project independently of the inventor aad has not
seen the inventor 'a disclosure. Axticle 20 of the Draft Treaty
as presently proposed, would provide the unscrupulous with a
mas Sardehle,
in an eoellent
right they do not deserve.
Paper fatitled Tat
WIPO SAIMNMUISA?0W TREATY AND TE GRACZ
PEIO , advances the argument that the Zuropeans ere so opposed
to grace period that a broad prior user right such as in Article
for them to accept a grace
30 met be part of the package,
period.
Many
Zuropean
delegates
at
the
laruonisaUAofc
and Mr. sardahle bas
Cmwittee of Impes Meetinge have argued,
that to not pride
taken up this argument in his Paper,
so-c aled derivation with prior user rights would in fact
provide the aplicant with a firet-to-publieb system rather than
a first-o-file system.
Thim arginnt, in my view, does not
bold,
since the only persons affected by ech pro-filMin9
dieclosure by the inventor, are thoe pereons who have derived
knowledge from the Inventor through the disclosures ed not
someone who might indpendently invent something which would
fall within the scope of the claims of the patent application.
That independent or innocent infringer has the option of filing
a patent application,
in which case be might even file before
the subject inventor,
or to use his invention under the
protection of a reasonable prior ner right that respects the
grace period.

70-655 0 - 93 - 10
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The Europeans are concerned with

the long period of

tincertainty which results from dating the grace period from the
effective filing date or the priority date.

Presently,

both

Canada and the United States each counts its grace period from
the actual filing date in the respeotLve countrie.
The
argument which Is raised is that given an 18 month publication
period, the public is left with a 30 month period from a first
public disclosure before having any certainty as to whether a
patent has been filed on the basis of the disclosed invention.
From what
I have
read and heard,
American
practitioners are against any rearlctions to the grace period
and. this was clearly expressed in the debate leading to the
Resolution taken by the ABA at its Mnnul Meeting in Atlata
Auhgust of 1311.
In Canada.
Yoe contin
o ha
antodifiedAct.
prior Under
user right
5
Patent
Sectionunder
56, (the tion
c

-honoureo

Canadian
-A- th
C^A.I.
,,l ,

A

r words,
during the station
kept
oc et, anyone hu the right to asks, useand pell products and
a
process
vhlch
is
.0
ect
of
a
pending
secret
application,
-ado
*r

t_

40:
'ire the laid

-

U,

toQ
, has therihtodsseo

f A%*n

a
_Jac"BpI UIOe ¢annt placeO

any now orders or make new products whioh yowl
n r ng
Canadian _gaJuan, under Section SI might em *to be a bit
rough, but it has a dogree of fairness and has been part of our
law for some time nw. and appears to have served us well.
causes of the liited
nature of the prior user rights,
tjhe
question of derivation becomes academic in this context.
AIPPI studied the qua'e,
ofe prior user rights as
proposed In the Draft Treaty, no&
. D , uad a resolution ows
adpted by the gxscitive Comittes
the Amsterdam Congress In
1133.
The proposed drafting of Article 30 (then Article 1
sted in the Resolution by AIPPI, included a Subsection
which reads

woere the prior user engaged in sctivit ie
preparations. theretCo:,
obtained knowledge
of
invention,
protected by the patent,
from or
n
ent
conseqme of acts performed by the owver of the
or his predecessor in title, subparagraph (a) she I not
apply In respect of such actIvitles"'.
paragraph (a) sets out the prLor user rights.
studied the

prior

user

rights

propeal

of

refued to support the W.1.P.O.
Draft on
derivation in terms of prior ueer rights.

I s.

-

After hsa

W.16P.O.,

AIPPI

the question of
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Australia vhif6 has a first-to-file
amended Its Patent Act
provision under Section

In
24

which there is
and a prior user

system recently
a grace period
provision under

Section 119. Section 119(2)(a) states that prior user rights do
not apply where the prior user derived the subject matter from
the patentee.

I am of the fir. opinion that the prior user rights
provisions must be pert of the package with a ftirt-to-file
*derivation,
system ccbined vith a race
period provision tut
must not be a basis to entitle one to a prior user right.
continue to
I sincerely hope that a consensus viii
on a Rarmonization package
develop in the United States,
from a Canadian point
including the principle of first-to-file.
The other country
only in Canada.
of view,
few applicants file
if
two applications are to be filed is of
of their choice,
The CanadiLn Patent Agent is now
course the United States.
faced with trying to explain and guide the applicant through tvo
fundamentally different sets of patent laws and procedures vhich
I en sure that in
ls quite contusir.g for evezyome concerned.
is
suspicion that the
the typical inventor's mind there
confusion is planned In order to secure our profession.
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1.

Patent Act
Supp.)

2.

Raocordi of the Diplomatic Conference for the Conclusion
of a Treaty Supplementing the Paris Convention as far
Text of the Draft Treaty as
as Patent@ are concerned
the Rague,
presented to the Diplomatic Conference,
1991, W.I.P.O. Publication No. 351(), (also referred
to as the Basic Proposal Docent PLT/DC/3).

3.

Derived Znventions and the First-to-Fila Syatet
Jams W. Carson and M. Craig Arawtronq
Canadian Intellectual Property Review (CIPR)
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Protecting Canadian Inventions under Canada's Amendad
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Patent Lawi
(CIPM)
Canadian Intellectual Property Review
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Patent,
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patent
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OVZRVIRW:
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Tone

* IFew FirstToel'ent
" Firnt To File hs Comupuible WVith The Plillosophy OfPatentis.
*icrese Appications Under FirstTo Fib IsA Red Herring.

*Rolte fi Prior s Are Contrary lo OneBed [aleru of Sodety.
39Kndunt Piont How - Lleaamw a Just Say Net
IMsmubdure For Expout Sbmul Not ifb
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1 Favor First To ile.
I amnl ndivda Inventor. Iown twO pents. Wd I haveonemorpending. Ilalso bave seval other Wes
cventually ssue asPaeats.
upon which I am currency working, and w~Ih a codide will
Ife
o y
ile rulof dI d y fet dfelrs toInvent roe.Let m
Iserly fr thefirs to
his way.
match the
As you know, m mall inventor oppose the fi o file rule. They bilo Mat dicym moo
.- corporations in the ace" todevelop an Invention. And coursethtisee. Neidterl.
R&D rues o larg
tons orudverty reseah labs In"races" to
mr any Indlykid Inventor, will beat Urge muldnadonal cor
spliced thrapeotim or my alAfothe Inventces that
os
develop HDV, higl temperature
to
selowil frni d "W fields of modern tcumlg. 7hu Istrue wheder the United States, mov to a first
am
file rule crcooelues with the first to Invent nul.Any indiviual lovenwr whodlrecsly compees wkh large
orpo aoes an dichif Istom aswise.
Ido not ew th firm so file rule. I filed first I went head to head aptrin AT&T, DuPont. Sony, Mrr.
H av , and every other corporadon and univesmiy. I woe timee"mm. I won because my idea and
Iwu the only eanL.
invetons ame
for things dat tey did moconsider. I wou be use
I Fer First To Invest.
IJhv.ust boldyou whyldo et few theflt ofilerule Nowpermit metotell you whyIfearthe flrstO
tW sommeonewil
first Now lam afld
e Inf
Invent rule. Te bls of my few isqui simple. I
ppear a

h me f rmy ventio by decladSa tha he Is he "ue"

r
My fling den would i;p
Inventor.

Ilajeoped of losing my ptent.
me f the Unted Saes ha ftrs to fie system Under the pesemtsystem lam
Flrst.owfile will reduce litgationcosts. Bye ifI wer o win an Iterfeence proceeding I wu be quired
tHem
fetdvage dehifety Ie with th lorge corporationh at deep
mschh eeeng Hee
obwodwcowf
i is a fimduleclsalmc fpi siy basdan manabwcured
Now let us coaider ds worstcsesconad Tls
Swely Van Iaventios of wi e*firt
prcho4hlventlon. I rsn dthtsis unlikely. btklan oiuaWlbt.
old. I
value, thmre #oe who would consider stelongI lt mclhentooesMhcyltheoresn'mlp
do no thk da any Isols o steal my Iaveedons. Ncvertess I iki obligswsy topoin ot Ow the first
ifle ne lprcelo aanWiodulenlakaoprioriky.

k Couspelbie With The P ilosopy Of Famls.
FbO Fotle
Ap atvka monopoly, ad monop les w l"odlos." Yet paten am issued by almost evey mado. They
Ima. A potim o m-rerdo
areised beme society benefit from dthpl lcknowlodeofusct hu
k1nwfty somelhing upIfl"boafonrNwMq X ItIllows aacorollary dha th more qwalcinfornmios
glLIP*owl
eenoftwedkilim
wads poblItebeter. Thefirtofltrl uladibecons'IFe uthefoin r
soceyw hhuomorewo'elfoimistheplicorthe iventin
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Inceasd Appfcslons Under FIJ* To fl. Is A Red Hering.
71e agwuem has been made dimi the fa lo, fie rule will increase the numbe cown
asca
icadoas loan
iniolerable level. blcked that laop corporsdons wkh ther
w peat rasoivoes wifi Good doe
UWie Stems FT
wkh paeatqppliosdonsl rop ir bntrost 7bre =m&w eneroin Ohs wpmmnL
Iftfsew bste Mum to madon
1 ta melilc dislom wrepiusceon esewThvla invmedouw can be
disckosd by technical dbclosure with no bapactan doe
PW1.
Tweseoed mwubsiofall io mallzdt hirad apl~aos may beaCood lag. Paa applications ame
tie nodisof pua,and pusats amea mu by which asocdety liuw how wdose
idags.
The A b1 enur b go &il sDacknowledgeO dw ed St=sisaewMaporlaS In &asemaiporlaS
pwAte
system, ant
Inceas in die numter appllcadona wll not clog dueaysan.. If each talaepays frmeli,
it Will pay for moucaxaers aOdcdia reswes
Righ

of Prior UnsAre Cessuary to TheBegt Intee

of sociey.

I abueglyoppose rdghsso(pWow M
Tee bsnotdaS fa Owe
notdo of fimsto filb whkch #wfac compels a
diftof prior am Rlgtof por use ancourae trade oms
Tpior saa Unt olowe Until bitswucrb
7Uts
reInventd, helies a monopoly boned
on die public's gnmce, Aftkr te re-hwentoor file aid asak diepior
se ba slimed monopoly bmad upon patew lkw.
Trade seu bsanwiilestdon of sefishess Pot Mie
price use, afxed duration monopoly batotufficwLr
e desire an esea mwoopol based on die publc's l1ioswce The person who hasopsd tferee deves

Tbfwowaafofby. it lacutwy tothebealw
Itrswofoclety udeshebaicaswipdosofa
p t

sst

et

ms make a bypod

esTrfwa
VVpo~p

W o &a*noia ouwO,

uale6 rat"m Mime. Icese can Jugt Say Not
My pawuIss0nonopoly. Itlwssgrwied00meu"arCwxfo arveadna anewmdOWeOWNlappwaus f
givesme te righ lopevent ay otiepens
w hmakM&g
t
seliagorudlag wlftsneypermssom the
appiratu descibed by nVy
pasteL
Now, wAt is my puuwtuuh? I aUggei tat doe
pro alue as 0dbe .ewill ber.w Y do so
cusreri she case. berli Iv
lega aiac
*
amCawpsmwime"
Las~~~ ~ ~ ~ ~ me
~~~w
ups h developa newb
gieyuayoidseape
fork Ow
arafood wkh 1% eaaw
edficlency. I walk b"s areataant with my uanile case offb an*smd
sat to oen "Mawdieptpeewo.

Wet,"be
prhpsfrengycsones
ay,
airporvedfwkw wilaipm ybufnews Whatdo you
wan ft der "You mut buy all your victuals finm me." Ireply. "Thaks, bet so ftim be rapies and
anemsins
a the door. The ressauvwi merb ad the power and will io J= Say Nof
Suppos Owerather dhart anew yp of ftik, lIehd anew mid betorcooking poces Suppose dot food
cooked with s new proces; ssldesrfbsby dellclo Omurtme dot diW res is vesy, very, pood ad tha I
Ow the pteat forIL Now die ptopriewc has a much bem season
scooslder my offer. ffis business will gro,
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and hs profits increase. He hU good reason to AgrS my Wms. Why should I ot be allowed tokvagnpmy
invention? itisnotoauy to tie interst of de rcstaturntowner. Irebefore, hem alwaysga
My use of de paWN Is ofcourse a monopoly. I want so resrictlnSg Ucosees io thon who buy victuals from
me. Yet this, as Iunderstand it, Is"Palent misuse." I would be hrSed with exuadn
y monopoly. u so
wh? Is merely maximiziS therewards ftom the monopoly that society has wanted me. Asforthe
competin food suppliers, dctwould of"course mfer. But iIs in the nature of a pent thatompetion suffer.
indeed, they would have vey sung ream io lwem aoundr my process and pedup developaneves better
U a pent Is a monopoly, Jet us reopliz that fat Let us remember diot the lcesee can always Just say nol
My reward for my Invetion should beafl ta lean reale. oress shu fomd Ize the bsolute oatwumcf

pa
W

monopoly, and elminate completely he notice of "ptent mise."
qf
L

e or Dedth Drugs,and Silar Sf adonv?

Suppose. however, that I develop a lifo saving dr & and I capdicouly choose so wf*oMl It from thoie
whomit would save. Ido not suest that the monopolyshold end to this situation. Whatcubedone ffw

am so eactode patent msue.
Think that the answer is simple. Eminent domain allows a political entity to acquire prl.eproperty for the
general ood. COonress should empower die Federal Ooverumo to auib
eminent doma patts forife
savIng prodcts orpocesses a armwithheld hrom those who need them.
Manurfatum For Export Should Not Infringe.
My final comment may seem conary so my InteM an an invatft. I believe that a Unied Sta patent
should notpraclude manfactuas In thoUnled States forexpom WhydolsaythMi? Icame othnvlew while!
eontemplated marketing admes for my Invention.
My ptent Is fo a Impvvement Inpen oonrws. I haow only a United Statesapent on It thoughh I am

seeldnlnerndonal proection on my pWn

potent . One maktinSg ploy which I cosdered ws tolase

lapwese computer manufacture In my invention. Idid

t necessarily want them to buy rights to the punI

merely wanted them to manufacture them fbr lafntsal (external sodthe United Staes)sde. Iha would give
maaourcce of the pea computers which I oould purchase for saein e Unioed asis.
I do wat so tell my nveaon to Unted Staseg manaacess for sle in he Lisied States Yet I raed
dt
tey could aufactue the pee compute overseas Itr sae ovesea
seemed tome da theonly
ooemequea c eofcodlnugmanufs mw the Ua! Sausksocost Amerlcan)
hois of oasequence so
me WAmricn computer mnufaures build hditaglng pea ccn ms Inth United Stus ~wJbeapotcorbuwild
e oese
h k ony
o* f onsqu en o my flow Ammicas wo m depved (jobL.
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Position Papers on the
Patent Law Treaty:

* Executive Summary
* U.S. Priorities for a Patent Law Treaty
" First-to-Invent, Section 104 and First-to-File
* 18-Month Mandatory Publication
* Senior Right in a First-to-File Patent System
* Article-by-Article Analysis of the Patent Law Treaty
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Executive Summary
The National Association of Manufacturers (NAM) strongly supports the efforts
of the U.S. government to negotiate a Patent Law Treaty (PLT) as a special
agreement under Article 19 of the Paris Convention for the Protection of Industrial
Property. NAM supports the general framework of the "Basic Proposal" for the
Treaty and Regulations as prepared by the World Intellectual Property
Organization (WIPO). NAM's support specifically extends to treaty provisions
that would require the United States to adopt a mandatory system of pre-grant
publication of patent applications at 18-months from filing, the principle of
awarding patents on the basis of "first-to-file" in circumstances where rival
inventors seek to patent the same subject matter, and a minimum patent term from
filing. NAM's support is, however, linked to satisfactory resolution of several
issues.
Specifically, the treaty must mandate elimination of (1) various
deficiencies affecting patent grant, (2) various deficiencies affecting patent
enforcement, and (3) exceptions from uniformity in patentability determinations
that undermine the value to U.S. inventors of non-U.S. patents.
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U.S. Priorities for a Patent Law Treaty
Background
While these issues continue to be discussed in various fora, including the GATT, PLT
negotiations now represent a singularly important opportunity for global improvement in the
level and extent of patent protection. Such an improvement in patent laws would enhance the
international competitiveness of U.S. inventors. After a careful study, NAM's support for the'
PLT,' which will mandate fundamental changes in the U.S. patent law, is considered to be
consistent with the best interests of U.S. inventors making use of the U.S. patent system.
Moreover, the willingness of the United States to support sweeping changes in U.S. law clearly
provides an adequate quid pro quo for the improvements being sought in the level of patent
protection in industrialized countries.'
Finally, NAM's analysis of the draft treaty provisions has taken into consideration the interests
of universities, non-profit research institutes, individual inventors and U.S. business enterprises
of all sizes. The major changes likely to be incorporated into U.S. law should, in practice,
prove beneficial to universities, individual inventors and small businesses. This includes, for
example, both the "first-to-file" system' and the 18-month publication requirement. The
benefits to small enterprises of more accessible and more effective foreign patent systems should
enhance the value of U.S. inventors' rights and, overall, further the interests of U.S.
international competitiveness.
Principal Priorities
Eliminang DeWcknci Reting to Patent Grant
Many provisions exist in foreign patent laws that unduly diminish the economic value of the
patent system, including provisions limiting when and how patent applications are examined and
issued. An effective PLT must eliminate such limitations on a patentee's ability to protect an
invention.
I.

The PLT must mandate that protection be equally available for all fields of technology.
a.

Subject matter exclusions fzor protection should be eliminated. Especially
important is the elimination of exclusions for chemical substances, pharmaceutical
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Becmse HAM's pniciW intet is the PLT re
indwsualzad counftiri4 HAM u as rmed to sa

with the quality and hammy of psat system i

provsoma in the tresty perinM tiam.lizeed renervetiom

for
dveloping coumies. NAM's position as tesvatiom is explained mre fully
'NAM's posbiio os tn4o-file is do

u

as this paper.

fuiy in a pa pasision pqer. NAM would suppose
a esty
fim.irav
syala. but only if 35 U.S.C. 104 cm b
muntained. NAM money opposes my ptovsia in the PLY thet would amnide that tde United states elimf
1104 under a ooation ofmafiuatfo-iuow" system

pemnttig the United Slates so mi-ites exsi

3

302
compositions, medicinal uses, pesticidal compositions, biological entities and
computer software-related or computer-implemented inventions.'
b.

2.

Subject matter should not be excluded from protection through a narrow
interpretation of the requirement that the invention demonstrate "utility." The
requirement that an invention be useful for some practical purpose should be
sufficient to qualify claimed subject matter as "industrially applicable" or having
patentable "utility."

The PLT must mandate an adequate minimum patent term from filing, with provisions
for patent term restoration.
a.

The international norm for adequate protection of 20 years from the earliest filing
date, exclusive of priority claims,' should be the mandatory minimum term.

b.

Patent term restoration should be available for inventions requiring extensive
regulatory review prior to granting approval for marketing.

3.

The PLT must mandate elimination of procedures delaying patent grant once examination
is complete, including pre-grant opposition procedures.

4.

The PLT must otherwise mandate administrative procedures assuring a prompt patent
grant, and, where examination is undertaken, prompt issuance of a search report and
prompt commencement of substantive examination.
a.

To assure a prompt examination is complete, 18-month publication should be
mandatory.'

b.

Applicants should be provided at least a complete search report by the time of the

'NAM supports U.S. law as it pertains to computer software-related ad computer-implemented inventions.
nThe patent term provision envisioned by NAM would require theUnited States to institute a 20-year patent term
from filing, probably as a replacemew (intead of a guaranteed minimum) term for the existing 17-year term from
grant. As required under the Paris Convention, the 20-year term from filing would be exclusive of priority claims
(but inclusive of all other claim to benefit of pric-filed applications). Because of this exclusion. NAM amis

that the United States would instim ean internal priority system, i.e.,
35 U.S.C. f 119 would be ameded to permit
U.S. applicants to obtain priority rights in prior-filed U.S. applications in precisely the am nmwer tha prior-filed
foreign applicationscan represat the basis for a priority claim. Obviously, U.S. inventor should not be unduly
burdened by the oeed to perfect both a priority filing and a regular national filing, one year part, in order to gain
- equivalent pae term to koeign spplcnts. National implementing legislon presunably would provide a
simplified, low-cod, sigl file wrappe (e.g., 37 CFl 1.62) procedure that could be available of mmina cost.
where an applicant could transfom a priority application into the regular national filing that initiates the 20-yar
NAM does ot mppot fusion of the bty or implementation into U.S. law of a 24-mooth publication
option, a indicated in the separate postim paper on this Mec
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18-month publication.
C.

Substantive examination should begin not later than 36 months from the earliest
filing date or, when applicable, priority date.

d.

Applicants should be assured an I 8-month pendency, on average, from the time
substantive examination begins.

ElininatingDqldmes Reltig to Paru E rcmmem
Even when foreign laws provide adequate means for promptly and effectively granting patent
protection, enforcement mechanisms can be ineffective or can be readily circumvented. The
PLT must mandate that patent rights provide full, fair and equitable protection of the interests
of the inventor once the patent has been granted.'
1.

The PLT must mandate that the scope of protection shall extend sufficiently beyond the
literal scope of the claims so as to assure equitable protection, taking into account all
circumstances involving the prosecution, grant and enforcement of the patent.
a.

The treaty should be sufficiently carefully crafted to assure that European and
U.S. claim interpretation doctrines can be continued without change.'

b.

The treaty should provide that countries with seldom-applied or non-existent
equitable doctrines for claim interpretation, including Japan, be obliged to make
substantive changes in law.

2.

The PLT must mandate that compulsory licenses cannot be granted to private parties,
except in truly extraordinary circumstances and with full compensation being given to the
patentee. Such circumstances would be limited to adjudicated violations of antimonopoly laws, overriding national security interests, prolonged and unexcused failure
to supply the local market (i.e., by importation or the patentee's or licensee's local
manufacture, or by any combination thereof), or, for the duration thereof, during a
declared national emergency.

3.

The PLT must mandate that government use of the invention be limited to noncommercial uses during a declared national emergency or for national security purposes
and, again, provide the patentee with full compensation for the use of the patented
invention.

'mmw negoti6ag pnontice for the PLT do not deW wi thdaiam of th adequwy of the ju&cia p ac
available in foriga oosmwriealthough inoitatn
o diwovay and the lack of readily aval"alriay
iqjimeve rlefm
en
iouay cor npo the .fchvemn of odwrwo mhoqmy ,lgl @ata
for
forc
Aldmough t added in the aouaet of de PLT. dm ias. rpr
leidOe U.S. pwoioiee
for dimcumio in thodfoa..
NAM's smlysia of Aitce 21 of the cumem PLT dre indiae da it bm bee caeoy cafted fo m N
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4.

The PLT must mandate that patentees have the right to exclude others from making,
using, selling, or importing the patented invention, without exception or exemption,'
provided that a country could elect to exempt one or mor-e of the following:
a.

compulsory licenses, as specifically authorized tauler the PLT;

b.

government use, as specifically authorized under the PLT;

c.

experimental use, when practiced solely for non-commercial purposes; and

d.

personal prior use rights, based on an independent inventor's (or other good-faith,
bonafld user's) actual use in the country, or substantial preparation for such
use, before the patentee's filing or priority date.

Except for prior user rights, the PLT must mandate that no country shall be required to
enact any or all of the exceptions or exemptions above.*
&cgptioe to Unybon~y In PAtmabiHQj Ddemnadkw
U.S. inventors can most effectively use foreign patent systems when all patent systems employ
common standards for determining patentability. NAM supports the folJowing points:
I.

The PLT must mandate that the acts of the inventor in the year preceding the inventor's
priority (filing) date shall not affect the entitlement to a patent (a comprehensive one-year
"grace period" mandated).

*Tb. exeption se forth herein re intended to be a complete a tof exceptions to the enforcement of a valid
reeno yes, however, several I"ji World countries
and validly procured pateet trugh a Conbucting Party. Ia,
ha provided an exception to eafoemen by invokiug a4octine of internadona exhaustion of th patent right.
.,c,
the placing of an article on the ItI by the patA hoMr in a country wbe one or more patents exist
to the
exhaustt* te patnt Iolders right to enforce corroqnd" pateat in al other countries with respect
in suchboroountuies. Obviously. to provide adequate protection.
importation and/or ale of the purc ed a l
an inventor must have the right to enforce patents on a basis of its activities within a national msz'.t or, whore
, within acommot mrkat, without regei toextra-maoet coductsuderco, espedingbut iodepadently
applic
granted, patents outsidethe market. NAM would spport amendment of the PLT to make clea that internatioa
exhaustion of patent rights does at constitute an oceptable exception or exlusion from protect.
"Each of the ezceptioes noted above would, in NAM's view, be acceptable as an elemet of domestic law.
albeit in more limited form that the PLT might permit. To a greater or lesser extent, the exceptions-save for prio
user rights-dready exist in U.S. h. Although the United States does not now have and NAM would not support
a statutory compulsory licensing scheme anywhere in the wordd U.S. courts have historically exercised discretion

circumstances
general concepts of equity (e.g., defao., ce-stuory
todeny injunctive re in ext
compulsory licensing); the federal government has statltoatbority to ae pefted inventions, with compensation
for such an. ailable in the U.S. Court of a--en d U.S. comm law recognizes experimewal use," which
was supplemented in I4 by a statutory provision (35 U.S.C. 127(eXt)) forexperimental u sole y directed at
(o simoy permitting) prior User
developing reguatory d. NAM
mwoud a tay prvisi mad
right on he ground tha implementation of a limited formtof persal right, available only to investors,would be
in the interest of patios who undertake manufacturing activities in thesUnited States. Mat other corstriftincloding All other indusrilkd countries-provide simila protectiont to Othi home-ountry invetos
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2.

The PLT must mandate that the applicant's prior-filed, unpublished applkAiom shall not
negate the novelty of claims preseted in such applicant's later-filed aplication ('selfcollision- prohibited).

3.

The PLT must mandate that the publication of a PCr application desiguting a country
shall have the same effect on patentability in such country as a national application
published in such country.

4.

The PLT must otherwise mandate uniformity in patentability and prior art assessments,
including:
a.

publication at 18 months from the priority date (unless earlier requested by the
applicant).

b.

prior art based on all pre-priority information publicly known or used or
published, except for information disclosed by or on behalf of the applicant.

c.

determination of priority between rival applicants for the same invention on the
basis of the first-to-file principle, employing prior-filed, unpublished patent
applications under a modified" novelty-only (not both novelty and nonobviousness) bar to later filed applications.

d.

using non-obviousness as the criterion for patentability.

EUmhnmiq Raenuioeu, E
jr Dewopin Cosavfa
If the PLT is to reach its goal of harmonizing the important elements of global patent systems,
it must not allow any country to opt for an inconsistent or less effective form of protection of
invention. Special provisions on reservations should apply only to developing countries and only
for a transition period. Where reservations made by developing countries are problematic, they
will presumably continue to be the subject of bilateral or multi-lateral efforts, e.g., GATr and/or
§301 of U.S. trade law. Accordingly, NAM supports that:
I.

The PLT must mandate that no reservations are available, except for developing
countries.
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2.

The PLT must mandate that a developing county shall be entided to make reservations
only where the statement of reservation is deposited ,ith the nsument of accession and
is so deposited within a defined, limited period from the date the treaty goes into effect.

3.

The PLT must mandate that any reservation made by a developing country shall be for
a reasonable period based, inter alla, on the practicalities of conforming national law to
the treaty provisions. The term, therefore, shall be stated in the reservation, and shall
not be for a period in excess of the maximum permitted as specified in the treaty.

4.

The substance of the reservation must not otherwise be limited.

5.

Ar provision for reservations in the PLT must be lnked to the U.S. negotiating position
in the GATr in such a manner as to fully accomplish the overall U.S. objective of full
protection for American inventors. PLT reservations must be consistent, therefore, with
U.S. negotiating provision in the TRIPs negotiations.

Relationship of PLT Dimsons to the TRIPs Negotiatlons
The U.S. government is concrntmdy involved in negodtim within the fraework of the
General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (OATT, extension of the Uruguay Round negotiations),
which has as an objective the conclusion of an agreement on the Trade-Rela
Aspects of
Intellectual Property (TRIPs). To some significant extent, the articles contained in the existing
PLT draft and issues raised in TRIPs discussions ovalap. Ovrlapping issues include.
* subject matter exclusions from patentability,
minir'.m patent term, and
* compulsory licensing and government use exclusions.
Current pr oosals in both TRIPs and the PLT could require that the United States make very
fundamenmi changes M'its patent system. In pardcular, the Eunopeans have linked progress in
TRIPs to the willingnes' of the United Stw,.s to eliminate 1104, precisely the same change in
U.S. law that Uh existing PLT draft woj'd implicitly require.
The United States faces obvious risks in proceeding in two fora to accomplish similar negotiating
objectives. Issues important to U.S. inventors could be lost "between the cracks' of the two
sets of dicussions. Issum could be treated inconsistently as between the final agreements
ultimately achieved. Perhaps most impotandy, the United Sta will be faced with dife t
negotating lvers in each form and must, in effect, apportion its concessions in ech forum to
accomplsh the maximum oveal benefit of U.S. inveMs. In this regard, by far ft most
Significant negotiating lever available to the United States in the PILT context involves the fae
of §104.
NAM's negotiating priorities for the PLT are deiged to be wbolly const
with the
negotiating priorities that NAM would apply to TRIP. Likewise, te apositdon
which NAM has
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takfen on the willingness of the United States to adopt fundamental changes in its patent law in
the course of accomplishing these objectives is the same in the context of TRIPs as it is in the
PLT. NAM would consider supporting a PLT that meets overall negotiating objectives outlined
herein.
NAM's goals in the TRIPs negotiations are not affected by the PLT negotiations.
Dealing with the Dynamics of Negotiation
As a final matter, NAM recognizes that any treaty that is successful must involve a willingness
on the part of all involved parties to negotiate. While certain principles involving fair protection
for inventors must be satisfactorily addressed in the PLT/TRIPs negotiations, NAM is
nonetheless eager for a final set of agreements which-overall--will be advantageous to U.S.
inventors. NAM would hope to work constructively with U.S. negotiators as they face the
practicality of working necessary compromises that the PLT negotiations are certain to bring.
Given the enormous stake of U.S. inventors in adequate access to and protection from
intellectual property systems outside the United States, the PLT negotiations represent an historic
opportunity. The PLT negotiations have reached a critical stage that requires firmness and
resolve, coupled with flexibility and realism.
Conclusions
Accomplishing the priorities above should define-from a U.S. industry perspective-a quidpro
quo for United States participation in a harmonization of the global patent laws. Insummary,
the United States should be prepared to adopt both an ',8-month publication provision and a firstto-file priority rule. In return, both European countries and Japan should be obliged to accept
major modifications in their respective laws on key issues such as a grace period, "selfcollision," compulsory licensing, exclusions from protection, deferred examination, pre-grant
opposition, limited and literal claim construction doctrines, and other provisions that diminish
the effectiveness of the patent grant.
Given that a treaty could be negotiated on the above basis, its most important beneficiaries
would almost certainly be small businesses and individual inventors. To the extent small
enterprises suffer the most from the uncertainties and complexities in current U.S. practiceespecially the first-to-invent system-and from the relative inaccessibility of foreign patent
systems, the PLT's mandated haruizatio could prove of particularly significant importance
and immeasurable benefit. Properly crafted, for example, U.S. inventors would have easy and
efficient access to a Japanese patent system that operates on harmonized principles intimately
familiar to U.S. inventors operating under the U.S. version of the very same harmonized patent
system.
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First-to-Invent, Section 104 and First-to-File
Background
The existing U.S. patent law provides that the right to a patent resides with the inventor
determined to be the "first inventor" to make the invention in the United States,' who has not
abandoned, suppressed or concealed the invention. Presumptively under U.S. law, the first
inventor to file a patent application is considered to be the first inventor to make in the United
States." Outside the United States, the right to a patent almost universally resides with the first
inventor to file, not necessarily the first to make the invention.
The current draft of the PLT would mandate that the United States change its patent law to
determine the right to a patent solely with reference to the relative filing dates of the respective
patent applications of two (or more) independent inventors. In effect, the U.S. system would
change from the modified" "first-to-invent" rule to a "first-to-file" rule. An alternative proposal
has been discussed under which the United States would maintain its modified first-to-invent
system, but remove the limitation in the patent statute (35 U.S.C. §104' ) prohibiting proof of
acts of invention taking place outside the Uaited States.
The elimination of existirr §104 is not the only statutory change that would be required in order
'1 order "to make" an invention. the law requires that the invention be "reduced to practice." that is,
actually
contrced and tested until itis demonstrated to be practically useful. The due of invention is the reduction to
practice date, except in circumstances when an inventor can demonstrate a prior, complete "oception" of the
iavention. coupled with reasoned diligence awardss the actual reduction to practice. The date after conception
where continuous diligence can be shown become the invention date." To be a complexf" caoception. the
invention must be described in suffcent detail that it can be ade and used without the need to resort
to father
inventive activity.
"Determination of the first inventor to make in the United States (first-to-invent) is accomplished in the United
States through a patent interference proceeding wbAver two or more applications are filed that claim the me
inventive.
"Current U.S. practice can be regarded a a 'modified" firs-to-invent system because the first inventor can
forfeit the right to apatent r-a--s
the first invento to file ina nm of circuaces. including where the first
inventor (a) makes the inventos outside the United State; (b) fail: to obtain reasonable, independent
corroboration; (c) is found to have abandoned,

appresed or oosceeed the invent ; (d) was not the firt
to

concave. where the first t conceivecouphs the porconception with masona diligen nm ki
and (e) fail to opy claim to
invention withi em year of a patent grant to another.
11041
"

the invention;

nventin made abrad

In proceedings in the Paned Tradsark Office end in the courts, an appicnt for a pet, or a
pasente, my nt establish a dds of invention by efeence to knowledge or an theef, o othe- activity with
respect derto, in a foreign comay. scept a provided in aectioe 119 and 365 ol this title. Wbere se invention
was made by a psoa, civil or military, while domiciled is the United Sas md serving ins fmrp country in
connection with operation by or b alf of th Uted Stis, he shell be titled to the sarn riShts of prior
with respect tomato invtiee a if te
has
d been made in the United Stat.
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to modify U.S. law to permit the use of foreign acts of invention. Closely linked to §104 is 35
U.S.C. §102(g)", mquiring th&, a prior- invention "in this country' defeats another's right to
a patent. The limitation in this country must be eliminated so that the elimination of §104 is
rendered. meaningful. However, when this is done, it has effects both in terms of determinations
of the right to a patent (priority among rival inventors) and In the underlying patentablilly of
inventions. The latter is the case because of the use of §102(g) prior art in patentability (nonobviousness) determinations (35 U.S.C. §103).

Summary of Position
After careful consideration of the alternatives as outlined above, NAM urges that the United
States adopt the following in Patent Law Treaty (PLT) negotiations:
1.

If the PLT permits any Contracting Party to maintain an existing first-to-invent system,
it must afford that Contracting Party an option to retain a provision limiting proofs of
invention dares to activities taking place in the territory of the Contracting Party. In
other words, if the United States can keep first-to-invent, it must be able to keep §104.

2.

If the only acceptable provision on priority would require that a Contracting Party with
a first-to-invent system recognize activities taking place outside the territory of the
Contracting Party, the United States should be prepared to accept a PLT that mandates
use of the first-to-file system.

Discussion
The UnitedStates Mast Not Offer to Ebimine §104.
The current modified first-to-invent system in the United States suffers from many deficiencies,
which are avoided under a first-to-file system. Offsetting these liabilities to U.S. inventors has
been the provision of §104, essentially preventing foreign inventors from taking advantage of
pre-filing home-country conception and development in the manner U.S. inventors are able to
take advantage of such activities." Were §104 to be removed from U.S. law, this advantage
under the first-to-invent system would be removed completely. The impact on U.S. inventors
would be significant and adverse:

1it 14.

Condtiom for paieal~ity; movatted
& IIm

d to pmtat
riof

A pmn shaH be eautid t a pet.k ukm -

Ug)before th applicam's uwc thereof the umaouwu made wm
this comay by father who had mot
abedoed. mappreud, or ao
it. Indwmmiq priority of un o the shall be condered nat ely the
resqectie dio of coecepticm d neto lo practice of devaintio. ui also th rawobl dffigwaeo am
whaowa fine lo coecaive sod hi so ,uhce
r to practice teem a tim prior to cocpieby the odier.
"?F=Wi ="vownr are oWaged lo physicil wms it the Umisad Sw. evideeoeofccmqaeic.
diligecemd
ulmtiedtabon to practice, of th invetim md Meycmthe dae of uqpowce m s ali"
anvow= dies.

II

310
U.S. inwors w w oa m/east swe patre ighu toforeign imewntors. Although the
number of situations in which this would arise is admittedly small, not all foreign
inventors take advantage of the opportunity to import conception and/or reduction to
practice information into the United States so that such documentation is available for use
in patent interferences. When these foreign inventors are involved in interferences, they
will be able to obtain patents they now lose to U.S. inventors based upon heretofore
unusable home-country invention dates.
2.

3.

U.S. patentees MlH be subject to vastly increased im
defenses based on prior,
foreign conceptions ofthepattmed inventions. Under current U.S. law, the only Oprior
inventions of another" affecting patentability are those "in this country." Once the
limitation "in this country" is removed from the statute, a patent may be proven invalid
by proof of a prior conception-anywhere on the face of the earth-that is coupled with
diligence to a later reduction to practice-again, anywhere on theface of the earth. Even
in those situations where patent rights are not actually lost (i.e., the prior foreign
conception does not defeat either the novelty or the non-obviousness of the patent
claims), the cost of both making a patent defense and pursuing a patent invalidity attack
will be substantially increased. Alleged infringers are certain to pursue overseas "fishing
expeditions" for this new lode of 'secret prior art."
Earyfiling dates woud beowne ofparmnowbiyporaweto U.S. inventors. One of the
alleged advantages of the current first-to-invent practice in the United States is that the
filing of patent applications can be delayed until the inventor's continued development
justifies the effort and expense. Regardless of the reality behind this asserted advantage,
it is greatly diminished in the situation where every inventor-U.S. or foreign based-has
an equal opportunity to demonstrate a pre-filing invention date. Foreign inventors will
prove invention dates in virtually every interference where an economic incentive exists
to do so. This availability of foreign proofs of inventon will raise the costs, risks and
duration of interferences to U.S. inventors. Because of the increased costs and risks, the
procedural advantages to U.S. inventors of being the first to file will increase
substantially. Being first to file or "senior party" in the interference affects burden of
proof, order of presentation of evidence, and post-interferenoe estoppels. U.S. inventors,
now sanguine about the need for securing an early filing date, will be obliged to consider
the heightened adverse costs and other consequences of delay, leading to an enhanced de
facto need to be first to file.

If first-to-invent practice is continued in thc United States, sans §104, U.S. inventors will
contin ,-.to bear the burdens associated with the first-to-invent system, and the cost and effect
of those, burdens will be amplified. In return, the chief (and, perhaps, only significant)
advantal. of the current modified first-to-invent system will be lost.

18"Sece prior art" refers to inafon ta
"c is at realy ava
(or aaiLale .4 all) lo the public, but
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become more functionally a first-to-file
Moreover, the first-to-invent system that remains will
system than the current nearly defacto first-to-file system. With §104 intact, more than 99.9
percent of the applicants now determined to be the first to invent (and entitled to a patent under
current U.S. law), are additionally the first to file. Added to this 99.9 percent will be foreign
applicants who are now first to file, but are barred under 1104 from demonstrating they are also
first to invent. What, conceivably, can it be worth to U.S. inventors-particularly small
businesses and universities-to support an interference-based, first-to-invent system-so that less
than a 'one-in-a-thousand" difference in patentability outcomes is maintained? It is a burden
without oompetitive advantages vis-a-ws foreign competitors.
f §104 Cannot Be Maintained, the United States Shoud Accept First-to-F7le.
Most of the support for the existing first-to-invent practice is inseparable from support for
maintaining 6104 of existing U.S. law. NAM is strongly of the view that, if U.S. negotiating
priorities are met elsewhere in the PLT, the United States should accept a first-to-file system as
an alternative to removing §104 from existing U.S. law. As expressed above, the only
conceivable benefit of significance to U.S. inventors in maintaining the current first-to-invent
system cannot be dissociated from §104.
Given that NAM's chief priority in negotiation would be to retain §104 if the PLT permits a
first-to-invent option, the alternative position of accepting a first-to-file treaty mandate is
grounded in the following considerations:

I. Ieiferfice praie in the United States is rdkaac and has been conveely resimmt to
meannW/rrjnm. Interferences have become extremely specialized proceedings that have
developed far outside the mainstream of contemporary patent practice. The last major effort to
reform interferences occurred in 1982-1984 and resulted in a complete overhaul of all the
regulations governing the conduct of interferences in the Patent and Trademark Office. In spite
of (or, perhaps, because of) this effort, interferences have become progressively more expensive,
more time-consuming, more technically-oriented and more specialized as an area of the law.
Many interferences continued to be decided on technicalities unrelated to the determination of
which party made the invention first. Uile likelihood exists that the problems )ith current
interferencepracticecan be resolved so that a cost-effective, time-effective procedurefor settling
first-inventorissues before the Patent and Trademark Office can be developed.
2. Intferences ar espedally bwdex= e to indivdwl invswnr and awla buwnesse. 7he
modem cmestW ed
In bol
cwm ur edso
of &dwaros
of dollars
reqreyea to
finalMy restw
Individual inventors and small business are often unable to *wait out' a
determined, well-financed opponent-even when winning is likely. Moreover, even where the
small enterprise might have the financial resources at its disposal, any legal proceeding in which
the costs of contesting for rights involves six-figure attorneys fees is simply non-functional for
all but inventions of major oommerci potential. A small enterprise with an annual patent
budget of $200,000 should not be faced with the choice of filing 10 new. patent applications
during the year or funding one patent interference. Under existing U.S. law, first-to-Invent
practice has lagely become counerprodsaiwt to U.S. compedveness.
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ldoakemmwvsojWg quwkky. One of the
3.
rm-lo-yew prace does iw offer a w
oft-touted, but never documented advantages of the firt-to-invent system is the ability to delay
the expense of filing until an invention is sufficiently developed to justify the expense of filing
a patent application." Any careful analysis of this contention indicates that inventors using the
current U.S. first-to-invent system have no significant incentives to delaying filing for any

reason:
a. De yn fMg %u often cmpe se fimn iwnw

too wmeu

expeg iw, prokngM

imemfereie, Mich proevgmflbng wmUW haw awdked a/Wgeher. The first inventor typically
has the advantage of being the first to file. Filing promptly can often mean that subsequent
inventors who file later will not be able to initiate an interference. Patent and Trademark Office
rules permit the Office to issue a patent to the first to file and force later-filing inventors to
prove an invention d z prior to the patent filing date before the interference will be declared.
Even in situations where the prompt filing does not avoid the interference altogether, the first
to invent who is first to file will have a key advantage: the junior party will have the burden
of proof in establishing a prior invention date. The senior party can, in many circumstances,
not even be put to the proof of an earlier invention date.
b. Delyingfiling for cam reuz
Is tykily afjz
cotM, If as much as a one
percent chance exists that an interference will be declared and if the inventor (as junior party)
will be exposed to legal bills on the order of $250,000 (present value) to prove "first inventor"
status, that inventor might better invest $2000 in a basic patent application with at least a
rudimentary disclosure of the invention. Not only would expending less than one percent of the
cost of the interference assure that the first inventor enjoyed the proceduraf advantage of being
the first to file (and senior party in the interference), but the first inventor kho does not use that
advantage to become the first to file will lose all patent rights outside the United States.

c. Deayiq fiing, ewn VaMe Wfiai awW die aevsw4. u of doing so it*
raspec to potent U.S powi ngFr, c
tanly deavy dwe ability to o b fregn paw
on de hnwm Given that much of the potential economic value of inventions in many fields
of technology lies in outside the United States, all but the most unsophisticated inventors (or
those with access only to the most unsophisticated patent counsel) cannot rationall) delAy filing

"One oft-cited drawbec
erted For first4o-file system compared with currmt U.S. law, is that it encourage
the filing of a proliferation of patent applications& Te Japanese patet systs is cited aa can in point. While
Japan does have a firt-to-file systm and does have a enormous application Aling rate compared with the United
States, the concurrence of these two facts does not mecessay imply any local relatioW
hip between the two.
Indee. were Japan to witch o a first-t-inent syMRm tomorrow, it seem iW0Mceivable that Japanese inve34os
would file leeisfrequently than they do at present. lbs high naube of(Japanese filings reflects cultersi fact. sack
as encouraging tangible evide
oinvtiveness, low Wtial-filing requovants, a high ien o(pro se filing.
employer cash natives ted to h qmtity of m appbcs
Wd denf d examinetion paces, (uat
recently) the lac of Mltiple c'sin practices, madtheI roinenc of filing far utiity models Just ns the
Japanese are unlikely to stop or defr Ming with a fiut-to-invent system, U.S. invenint we unlikely to file
u
applications, or even accelerate filing sbstantially. The only U.S. inventors whom filing prices could
cocaeivably be affected ae those for whom foreign pt rights we iicnifiw or work in fiels msu ienly
dvoid of competitive inventive activity du
urgency xis to file rapidly under my system for priority.
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for strategic purposes.
Apart from the tangible importance that can be attached to §104 in the context of a first-to-invent
system, the actual operation of the system provides no particular benefits to U.S. inventors and,
to a very substantial degree of precision, a first-to-file system would simply operate to grant the
same patents to the same inventors at considerably less cost.

Conclusions
The United States should not offer a first-to-invent compromise that would eliminate § 104. Such
a compromise between first-to-file and first-to-invent offers nothing for U.S. inventors and
would impose significant disadvantages. If first-to-invent as currently practiced in the United
States is untenable, the United States should accept a first-to-file provision in the PLT. Given
that the PLT otherwise accomplishes NAM's negotiating priorities, NAM would vigorously
support ratification and implementation of the treaty.

15
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18-Month Mandatory Publication
Background
Under Article 15 of the PLT, certain Contracting Parties would be obligated to publish pending
applications no earlier than 24 months from filing (or the priority date, if earlier), while other
Contracting Parties would be required to undertake publication at 18 months. The United States
should oppose the national option of extending publication for any Contracting Party from 18
to 24 months. Delaying the publication by six months-either in the United States or by foreign
patent systems-would not serve the interests of U.S. inventors. Further, as is the case with
several treaty provisions, allowing a national option defeats the overall effort to achieve
uniformity.
Discussion
If Article 15 of the current PLT draft were accepted into the final treaty, "early publication"
provisions of the major foreign patent systems would not be affected. The European Patent
Office (EPO) and Japan Patent Office (JPO) would not be able to change from their current
practice of publication at 18 months after the earliest priority or filing date. More significantly,
neither has expressed any interest in a treaty provision that would provide to them the latitude
to change existing publication practices. Thus, uniformity in application publication practice
among the patent systems of industrialized countries could not come about unless U.S.
implementation of the treaty results in mandatory publication by 18 months from priority.
To the extent that a 24-month publication option is selected in the United States (and, possibly,
some developing countries not currently providing for publication of applications), it would
create considerable disadvantages for U.S. inventors. In particular, the U.S. adoption of
publication at 24 months would be problematic for the following reasons:
1. The United State %411 need to publ.h bore grant de mwst majority of U.S. patent
appicadons, regardless of weher 18- or 24-moh pubicatim s Jbllowed. While the U.S.
Patent and Trademark Office (PTO) has taken the position that a 24-month publication system
would eliminate the need to publish the vast majority of patent applications (because of the
PTO's 18-month average pendency), only a very small minority of patent applications are
actually issued within 24 months from the earliest effective filing date, i.e., foreign priority date
-inthe case of foreign-origin inventions. Approximately 40-50 percent of all applications filed
in the PTO are foreign-origin. These applications are typically filed at about 12 months from
their first priority; only a very small percentage are actually granted within 12 months from U.S.
filing. Similarly, under a 20-year patent term from filing, many U.S. applicants would elect to
take advantage of a 12-month (internal) priority period so as to take maximal benefit of the 20year term (which, under the Paris Convention, excludes, and only excludes, the priority year).
In effect, these U.S. applicants, like the foreign patent applicants, could choose to begin active
U.S. prosecution with a U.S. patent application filed at 12 months from the priority date.
Likewise, continuation, divisional and continuation-in-part applications do not typically grant as
patents within 24 months of the earliest effective filing date, inclusive of the priority claims.
In short, the practical difference in the nwnber of pre-grantpublicationsIn de United States
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under a 24-month system versus he 18-month system is lik.y to be insignificant. At most, a
very small percentage of patent applications will be issued before the publication would be
mandated, regardless of the timing of the publication.
2. Publicationat 24 months %ll result in a greater net cost to applicants than publicationat
18 months. Current PTO estimates have suggested that the publication of all pending
applications at 18 months would cost about $30 million annually." However, the planned
implementation of a "paperless filing system" in the United States is expected, using PTO
figures, to reduce the publication costs by 90 percent, i.e., to about $3 million per year. Still,
the actual cost of publication to patent applicants must be offset by the PTO's sale of copies of
published applications.
Publications of applications appearing at 18 months-all in
F iglish-would represent an extremely valuable collection of technical information. Such a
timely collection of English-language technology is certain to generate substantial sales of copies,
both in paper and electronic form. In contrast, delaying publication for six months is almost
certain to result in continued resort to corresponding published materials that will be available
at 18 months through foreign patent offices, e.g., the EPO and, to some extent, the JPO.
Conceivably, the revenue from sales of timely patentpublicationsat 18 months could more than
offset the cost of publication; sales of 24-month published applicationscould be virtually nil.
To the extent this is the case, publication at 18 months could be a profit center to a degree
unlikely if the United States were to delay publication until 24 months.
3. U.S. scientists and engineers will be disadwntaged by not having prompt accem to the
English-languageversion offoreign counterpartsfiled in the EPO and/orJPOand published in
foreign language. For example, for a German electronics company filing in the United States,
the EPO and Japan, both a German and Japanese-language version of the application would be
published and available at 18 months. The English language translation filed with the PTO
would, however, be kept in secrecy for an additional6 months should the United States adopt
the 24-month option. U.S. scientists and engineers should not be disadvantaged by the lack of
access in English to state-of-the-art technological developments that the. JPO makes promptly
available in Japanese through its 18-month publication system.
4. U.S. industy wilbe disadvantagedby the longer periodof wicenainty as to the ema scope

and content of copttors'

pcatons-cedl foreign ,pl

tions-pending before the

PTO. U.S. businesses, unlike their Japanese and European counterparts, will not have prompt
access at 18 months to all potentially interfering applications and applications creating issues of
potential infringement in their home-country market. No rationale exists for creating such a
disadvantage for U.S. inventors seeking to make home-country investment decisions.

Irbe $30 million figure represents approximately the current annual coat of printing issued patens in the United

States. The PLT currently does not require o then that paper copies be made available. The coat for publication
could b<-greatly reduced if the United State, wre to mke published applications available by
king available

facsimile copies of the application as filed, rather than a typese, printed pubtication. The value to the public would
be equivalent to the printed version and the revenue from copy sales would presunably be equivaent. Clear
international precedent exists for the fdcsimzle copy alternative. It is used both by the Europea Patent Office and
for Patent C4operation Treaty publiaions.
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5. The -24-wnt "atenadw does not address, in any signcnt my, the cncu erspreas
by prdste pracoulcat dat the mmidatoey p bwci
of paut oplk ons uilf desary due

current oprion of potn applo mq
i to aboidon a newi-pbl

patew Wilatitn and rely

instead on trade sece protection. In spite of the 18-month average pendency for patent
applications, many patent applications in which patentability has not been finally determined at
18 months from the earliest effective filing date will not be determined 6 months later. This
problem is, presumably, most pronounced in those situations that involve close questions of
patentability, such as where appeals are necessary. It is in precisely these situations where the
tension between seeking patent protection and maintaining a trade secret option is least
effectively resolved by merely deferring publication for an additional six months. As a means
of resolving this tension between patents and trade secrets, 24-month publication represents less
than "half a loaf," and will not satisfy the critics of mandatory publication. Should the PTO
become convinced that this tension must be addressed, consideration should be given to
alternatives to the current examination system, such as the American Intellectual Property Law
Association's proposal for a "flexible examination" procedure, which is precisely targeted at
preservation of the trade secret option until an accelerated form of examination is complete.

Conclusions
No significant advantages-and many significant disadvantages-are present in creating a twotiered system in which some countries observe an 18-month system, while others adhere to a 24month period. The interests of harmonization would be best served by a uniform 18-month
publication system.
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Senior Right in a
First-to-File Patent System
Background
The "senior right" provision in Atcle 13 of the PLT has been the source of much controversy
within the United States concerning its scope of application.' NAM believes that the pubic
interest and the best interests of domestic inventors would be served by a modified "noveltyonly" senior right effect. The senior right should not be extended to encompass non-obviousness
considerations.
NAM's support for a novelty-only senior right provision is, however, a conditional one. Under
current U.S. law, the demarcation between prior art which is novelty-defeating and that which
merely raises an inference of obviousness is often technically defined-that is, novelty is
determined based on absolute identify with a disclosure from a single prior art reference. NAM
would not support a senior right provision that would result in multiple patents issuing to
independent applicants with insubstantially different claims. This situation could be avoided if
the novelty of a later-filed application were determined with respect to the state of the art to
which an invention pertains,n i.e., if the senior right application substantially discloses or
describes the invention, taking into account the state of the art (disclosures in secondary
references) to which the invention pertains."
21

Senior" right refers to the effect of eslier-fded, unpublished applications as against all later-filing applicants.

Inthe overwhelming majority ofcircumstarces, the senior right effect, without more, determines priority as between
two or more independent inventors. Under current U.S. law, two or more independent inventors who disclose the
sam subject matter typically must be placed in a patent interference to effectively determine priority. Although

35 U.S.C. 102(e) provides a senior right effect for earlier-filed issued U.S. patents as against later-filed applications,
the effect is limited to the U.S. filing date only (not an earlier priority date) and can be overcome by proof of prior
invention in the United States. Hence, the limited senior right under §102(e) does not function primarily to resolve
priority issues.
'Under NAM's proposal, the Lasssentence of Article 13(1) would be changed from:
Any Contracting Party may consider the whole contents of the former application to be prior art
also for the purpose of determining whether the invention satisfies the requirement of invention

step (non-obviousnesa).
to the following:
For the purpose of preventing the issuance of multiple patents with insubstatially differmt claims,
any Contracting Pasty may consider that an application lacks novelty where the whole contents of
a former application substantially discloses or describes the invention, taking into account the state

of the art to which the invention pertains.
'If "A is the senior right application, a proper rejection for tack of novelty under senior right could be the

presence of a substantial dLosmur of the claims in the latr application in "A"in view of any properly combinable,
prior an reference "B.* This situation is. however, asymmetric. Accordingly, the rejection for lack of novelty
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Discussion
While any discussion of senior right necessarily involves many technical considerations, the
following considerations ought to dominate the U.S. position on this issue:
"y-only
ff,
biliy ca emerge frm the treuuy unks the how
1. to wu
stda
The European and Japanese patent systems
seniorrightsimdardism dated dimpleme
will continue to adhere to the novelty-only rule, as permitted under the PLT draft. The United
States will presumably adopt a modified novelty-only rule, as proposed above, providing.
substantial harmony among the three major patent systems.
2. Nocontanporarymodel exists that uses the senior rightforboth novelty andnon-obtoumws
ban. Any country adopting such as system would stand alone. It would bar patents on
otherwise completely patentable inventions that would be-and currently are-readily patentable
in other major patent systems. Given that most inventors disproportionately benefit from the
home-country patent system, the more restrictive U.S. rule on patentability would represent a
disproportionate burden on U.S. inventors. Why should United States inventors be faced with
a less effective home-country patent system than their European and Japanese competitors?
3. The acualpractice under the nowely-only standard in Europe and Japanhas riesua In
none of the siqposed, theoretical or conjedu abuses tha propomnts of the broadersenior
righ docnine have raised. The rule is not controversial in Europe. An apparently complete
consensus among government and industry exists that a novelty-only standard represents the
optimal rule for deciding patent priority questions under a first-to-file system. Given that the
United States could have some flexibility in applying a novelty-only standard to prevent multiple
patents from issuing with inconsequentially different claims, it should represent good public
policy here as it does overseas.
4. The effect of prior-filedpublished applicauions wder a firt-to-file system has no exact
the cunt use ofpnior-filed U.S. patents
counterpartundertesting U.S. law and, party,
under 35 U.S.C. 102(e) does not represew a useful guide to the application of aftrst-tw-filk
senior right rule. Although prior-filed issued patents are now used under 35 U.S.C. 102(e) for
both novelty and non-obviousness defeating purposes, current U.S. practice limits the §102(e)
effect to the U.S. filing date, not the earlier priority date, and allows use of evidence of a prior
U.S. invention date to avoid the earlier patent's U.S. filing date. Neither of these exclusions
will apply to the senior right. This means that much more art will become "prior art' than is
currently the case under the §102(e) provision of existing law. Making the senior right effective
only for novelty-defeating purposes provides a counterbalance to the substantial increase in
patentability-defeating prior art that will accompany the change to a first-to-file system. What
reac,,ing back to the priority date and cutting off the prior U.S. invention date proofs takes away
from U.S. inventors should be compensated for by limiting senior right to novelty purposes
only.
basedon senior ngt could not be basedon sAdbaniil diclome in prior an reenem - "Bin view of the
motivation provided in 'A." FoRa pricesatrefermcs B" to stcipte cliiaw i tfe later-filed pplicatika "B"
would needto discloseor describe identically the invention.
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5. The novelty-only senior right i in no way inconsisent with the public policy objective that
only non-obvious inventions should be patentable. Except for a "grace period" limited to the
inventor's own disclosures, a first-to-file system prevents a patent from being granted if any
disclosure before the application date renders an invention obvious, regardless of the extent of
the senior right bar. Because of the current U.S. grace period, many inventions that are
"obvious" at the time a patent application is filed can nonetheless be patented under existing
U.S. law because the obviousness-creating art can be overcome by resort to an earlier U.S.
invention date. Hence, a first-to-file system would remove this possibility of recouping obvious
subject matter from the public domain more completely than current U.S. law. Any argument
that the limitation of the senior right to a novelty-defeating effect would allow obvious subject
matter to be patented represents a semantic rather than a substantive argument. Relative to the
application filing date, the other features of a first-to-file system unequivocally guarantee only
non-obvious subject matter can be patented-a guarantee not matched by existing U.S. law.
6. Even without the modificationproposedabove, the novelty-only senior rightprevents multiple
patents from issuing on the same subject matter to roughly the same extent that existing U.S. law
does. Public policy considerations obviously support limiting the grant of multiple patents to
different parties for the same subject matter. A novelty-only senior right bar avoids this
possibility in almost every practical context by barring a later filing applicant from claiming any
feature disclosed in the senior right application. Where the senior application contains a
disclosure of the best mode, no disclosed feature of the best mode can be subsequently patented,
either under a strict novelty-only or the proposed modified novelty-only standard. Where the
senior application discloses a particular structure, no function claim reading on the disclosed
structure can be subsequently patented. The only escapes from the strict novelty-only bar are:
(1) specific embodiments or features not specifically disclosed in the senior right application, and
(2) obvious variations outside any generic or functional disclosure of the senior right application.
Given these possibilities, the claims of the junior applicant will typically be dominated by the
senior right applicant and/or limited to commercially insignificant (or less significant) modes.
In other cases, where non-overlapping generic inventions are disclosed, the two patents may
issue that allow each inventor to practice a distinct (although possibly not patentably distinct)
invention.
U.S. interference law-at great expense and sometimes even greater
complexity-often reaches exactly the same result. Interference jurisprudence is filled with
examples of a species claim being awarded to one inventor with a generic claim being awarded
to another. Moreover, given that many interferences cannot be declared, patents can claim the
same subject matter whenever a foreign applicant who files first outside the United States faces
a U.S. applicant who files first in the United States.
7. Consistent wth public policy, the scope of the rival inventor's patent claims that can be
granted to both such inventors under the novelty only rule is no greater than had the two
inventors elected to pool their respective activities adfile ajointapplicmon. Hence, the public
interest in limiting patents to genuine innovations over the prior art is never adversely impacted.
As indicated above, the guarantee of a first-to-file system with the limited "grace period" is that
only subject matter non-obvious as of the application filing date can be patented.
8.

The novety-only bar should affea only a small number of patent applications, perhaps
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millerd= the nwnber of applicaiows in the United Sta eventualy placed in an imerferesce
under arrenmlaw. Only co-pending, unpublished applications (i.e., applications filed within 18
months of one another) come within its purview. For this small number of applications, the
possibility that two patents might issue on inventions where the later-filed patent is obvious over
a secret disclosure in a first-filed application must be counterbalanced against the extended patentability (non-obviousness) determination that would be required in the course of assessing the
non-obviousness of one over the other.
9. To the etent a U.S. hnientor is concerned aboit the pote
for laterfig opplicmt to
obtain obios wunt f an inenton disclosed in a pending applicawn, a sbnple remedy is
ailable. The provisions of Article 15 of the PLT allow such an inventor to elect immediate
publication of a pending application. Alternatively, the inventor can otherwise publish the
invention. Because of the limited first-to-file grace period, any publication automatically
becomes prior art for all patentability purposes, instantly posing a non-obviousness bar to laterfiled applications.
Conclusions
The senior right provisions under a first-to-file system have no counterpart under existing U.S.
law. Moreover, the patentability rules are substantially different and work more effectively to
prevent the patenting of "obvious" subject matter than the current first-to-invent system does.
Public policy and the interests of inventors should, therefore, support adoption in the United
States of the novelty-only approach to a *senior right provision along the lines of existing
Japanese and European patent law. To the extent that such a approacLmight be viewed as
problematic on account of a restrictive U.S. law on novelty determinations, the PLT should
expressly permit a less technical assessment of novelty to prevent multiple patents from issuing
with insubstantially different claims.
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Article-By-Artide Analysis of the PLT
Analysis:
Preamble
Two alternatives are presented, the first of
which provides two additional recitations,
one referencing public policy objectives
under national law and a second mentioning
the role of the public interest in the patent
system.

Proposed Treaty Revisions:

Maintain "Alternative A" with references to
public policy and public interest.

Either alternative is acceptable, although the
second reservation ought to make clear that
the substantive provisions mandated by the
treaty are consistent with public policy and
advance the public interest.
Article 3. Disclosure and DesopionL
The mandatory requirement to deposit
biological materials should be redrafted to
be a right of the applicant to so supplement
the written disclosure of the patent
specification. This change is completely
consistent with existing U.S. patent law and
follows the substance of the recently enacted
PTO rules on deposit.
Arricle 6. Identificion and Mention of the
Inventor; ...
Remove paragraph (2), providing the option
for not mentioning the inventor. Although
this option exists in existing European
practice, a mandatory rule that all countries
mention the inventor is preferable.
of ltority.
A ricle 7. Belated Cti
Pragraph (2) is bracketed, indicating that it
The
is subject to further discussion.
brackets should be removed. The provision
in paragraph (2) provides for the extension
of the priority period in extraordinary
This provision ought to
circumstances.

In place of the language in (1)(b), under
which "the application shall be supplemented by a deposit of such material...,"
state "the applicant shall be entitled to
supplement the written disclosure with a
deposit of such material...."

Eliminate Article 6(2).

Remove brackets surrounding paragraph (2).
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PROPOSED TREATY REVISIONS:
preserve rights in those very rare
circumstances where a timely filing was
impossible.
Anick & Filg Date.
In paragraph (4), two alternatives are
presented: one permissive, the other
mandatory. Alternative A, the mandatory
version, should be retained. Alternative A
provides for the mandatory adoption of an
incorporation by reference procedure where
the specification, drawings, and/or claims
can be replaced by reference to a prior-filed
application. This procedure is useful in a
treaty context only if it is a universal
provision, available in all PLT countries.

Delete "Alternative B."

Anc

10. Relds of Tedology.
Two alternatives are presented. Alternative
A, allowing manifold exclusions from

Delete "Alternative A."

protection for a variety of technical fields is
categorically unacceptable. Alternative B

provides a plain statement of the simple
principle that patents be awarded for all
fields of technology. This issue is, of
course, separate from the issue of whether a
country can impose pre-marketing regulatory
approval requirements (e.g., pharmaceuticals
and agricultural chemicals) or prohibit all
private uses of certain inventions (e.g.,

fissionable nuclear materials).

Anie 11. ConMom of Patenay.
In paragraph 1, "inventive step" is stated as
the standard for patentability.
This
paragraph should be amended to reverse the
roles of "non-obviousness" (now referenced
only parenthetically) and "inventive-step'
(now stated to be the objective criterion for
patentability.
Further, paragraph (1) requires that
inventions be "industrially applicable" in
order to be patentable. This paragraph must
be amended to eliminate all references to a

Amend the article as follows:
(1)
[Patentability]
In order to be
patentable, an invention shall be novel, shall
(involve and invention step) be non-obvous
(shall (be non-obvious) Involve an
inventive step) and shall be (at the option

of the Contracting Party, either) useful In
some practal sense (or industrially
a-ticable).
(2)...
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PROPOED TREATY RiEISm S:

requirement for industrial applicability and
require only that the invention shall be
useful in some practical sense.

[(Inventive Step (Non-obviousness)
(3)
Non-obviousness (Inventive Step)] An
invention shall be considered to (involve an
inventive step () be non-obvious{)} if ....

The first change conforms the recitation of
the patentability standard in paragraph (1)
with the actual definition for nonobviousness/industrial
applicability in
paragraph (4) ["not be obvious to one of
ordinary skill in the art..."]

Changes in language are also
(No!e:
required in other articles of the treaty, e.g.,
in Article 18(1) "inventive step" must be
changed to "non-obviousness."]

The second change is intended to prevent the
exclusion of certain commercially important
inventions from patent protection on the

ground that the commercial use is not
"industrial."

As one example, methods of

treating the human body may not be deemed
to be "industrially applicable," but are
nonetheless represent
commercially
important inventions that are "useful in a
practical sense."
Article 12.
Disclosures Not Affecting
Patentability (Grace Period).
The scope of this article should be enlarged
to assure that no act of the inventor within
the "grace period" can be used to defeat
patentability, whether or not such act can be
formally denominated as a "disclosure."
Article 11 makes clear that anything made
available to the public constitutes a part of
the prior art, presumably including placing
the invention in public use or on sale.

Amend the article to read as follows:
(Disclosures)
Acts Not
Patentability (Grace Period)

Affecting

(I) [Circumstance of (Disclosures) Acts
Not Affecting Patentability] (Disclosure of
information) Acts which otherwise would
affect the patentability of an invention
claimed in the application shall not affect the

patentability of that invention where the
(information was disclosed) act was
undertaken, during the 12 months
preceding the filing date or, where priority
is claimed, the priority date of the
application,
(i) by the inventor,
(ii) by an Office and the act consists
of disclosure of information (was)
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contained (a) in another application filed by
the inventor and should not have been
disclosed by the Office, or (b) in an
application filed without the knowledge or
consent of the inventor by a third party
which obtained the information directly or
indirectly from the inventor, or
(iii) by a third party acting on
(which obtained the) information obtained
directly or indirectly from the inventor.
Arckle 13. Prior An Effed of Certain
Applications.
This article contains three important
substantive provisions that should be
changed.
First, the last sentence in paragraph (1)
would permit a country to employ a priorfiled,
unpublished application for
determining non-obviousness as well as
novelty. The current European practice on
non-obviousness, limiting such applications
to novelty-defeating only, should be mandated in the treaty. The operation of this
novelty-only bar in Europe has proven
highly successful in resolving priority
among interfering applications and has been
extremely efficient in doing so.
To provide the United States flexibility in
national implementation, the last sentence of

Paragraph (1), delete the last sentence,
permitting prior-filed,
unpublished
applications to be used to defeat nonobviousness as well as patentability and
substitute the following:
For the purpose of preventing the
Lssuance of multiple patents with
Lnsubstutlally different claims, any
Contracting Party may consider that an
application lacks novelty where the whole
contents of a former application
substantially discloses or describes the
invention, taking Into account the state of
the art to whIch the invention pertains.

paragraph I (now permitting both novelty
and non-obviousness effects to be accorded
senior-filed applications) should be replaced
by a provision that prevents the issuance of
multiple patents where only insubstantial
differences exist between the whole contents
of a prior application and claims in a laterfiled application.

Second,

published

PCT

applications

designating a country should be treated as

Paragraph (3), replace the language 'only
if" with *irrespective of whether* in
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the precise equivalent of a national
publication following a national filing of the
application. To do otherwise would (1)
prevent a complete examination until all
prior-filed PCT applications reached the
Chapter [1 deadline (i.e., currently 30-32
months from priority) and (2) require U.S.
inventors to enter the national phase in all
countries for purely defensive purposes,
even if the commercial significance of the
invention does not warrant it.

defining the relationship between erary in
the national phase of a PCT application and
the prior art effect of prior-filed,
unpublished applications.

Third, the "self-collision" option should be
eliminated and self-collision mandatorily
eliminated.

Paragraph (4), delete the sub-paragraph (b)
which permits "self-collision" in certain
circumstances.

Article 14. Amendment or Correction of
Applications.
Paragraph (2) mandates that each country
allow an applicant to amend an application
"up to the time when the application is in
order for grant," but thereafter states a
proviso that a country may provide that an
amendment made on the applicant's own
initiative must be made at or before the time
of the reply to the first substantive
communication from the patent office. The
proviso is clearly an undue restriction on the
ability of an applicant to correct laterdiscovered errors that do not introduce new
matter into the patent specification.
Article 15. Publication ofApplicatioL
The option of a country to publish at 24
months, rather than at 18 months, should be
eliminated fr..a tOe treaty. This was placed
in the treaty at the behest of the U.S.
delegation.
Since it makes publication
before grant inevitable for a substantial
number of applicants, it does not address the
tension associated with the loss of a trade
secret option before a patent grant is certain.
Since the United States intends to greatly

Eliminate the proviso in paragraph (2),
beginning with the word "however" and
continuing to the end of the paragraph.

Eliminate sub-paragraph (l)(b), providing an
option for countries not now publishing
patent specifications to defer publication
until 24 months from the priority date.
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reduce the cost of publication of patent
specifica tions by about 90 percent through
an electronic filing system, the net cost of
publication at 24 months will be insignificandy different from that at 18 months.
Deferring the publication for the additional
six months will reduce the revenue to the
PTO from purchase of published application

copies. Lasty, and most importantly, the
sir-month delay in publication will delay the
access of U.S. industry to English-language
translation offoreign (e.g., Japanese and
Gennan-olginpatent specyfiations).
A
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and

In sub-paragraphs (2)(a) and (2)(b), providing time limits applicable to the start of
substantive examination, the three-year time
limitation on requests and/orcommencement
of substantive examination should be inclusive of the priority date, not just the application filing date. This would cause the
start of substantive examination to roughly
coincide with the commencement of the
national phase of prosecution for PCT
applications.

Restate the limitation commencement of
substantive examination in paragraph (2)(a)

and (2)(b) from 'thre years from the filing
date' to 'three years from the filing date or,
where priority is claimed, the priority date."
Restate the limitation on completion of
substantive examination in sub-paragraph
(2)(c) from 'not later than two years" to
'not later than 18 months" from the start of
substantive examination.

Similarly, the period in sub-paragraph (2)(c)
should be shortened such that a final
decision on patentability is reached within
18 months from the start of substantive
examination, not two years.

AM&id I& Adm~lnlt

w Revocadomu

Although the article clearly prohibits the
continuation of any pre-grant opposition
system, it provides a ten-year reservation
period for doing so in sub-paragraph (2)(b)
and (2)(c). Clearly, for applications filed
and substantive examinations conducted
under this treaty, no pre-grant opposition
proceeding need be maintained. A transition

Eliminate sub-paragraphs (2)(b) and (2)(c),
providing for a 10 year reservation period
on the adoption of a post-grant opposition
system.
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or reservation period for a treaty provision
of this type is not rationally connected to
any administrative or other reason for
delayed implementation.
Article 19. Rights COmrW by the Patew.
This article is proposed in three alternatives:
Alternative A (no article) and Alternative B
(a "maximalist" interpretation of the rights
conferred), and Alternative C (a more
"minimalist" approach to the rights
conferred). None of the above alternatives
is sufficiently protective of the rights of the
patent holder. In order to discuss fully the
changes needed to arrive at an adequate
expression of the concept of Article 19, the
starting point for further analysis will be the
changes needed in Alternative B to render it
an acceptable draft.
Paragraph (I). Products.
This article would require amendment of
U.S. law to make the "offering* for sale of
a patented product an act of infringement.
Similarly, to the extent importation is not an
act of infringement under existing U.S. law,
it would become one. The extensions of
U.S. law that would be required under the
treaty are important ones in that they would
permit the "offshore madrl-ing" of a
patented product through mail order catalogs
and the like.
Paragraph (2). Processes.
The current draft treaty provides that only
products resulting directly" from the use of
a process are protected under a process
patent. This would be unduly restrictive,
especially in view of changes in U.S. law
that provide a completely different formulation for the protection of process
inventions. In order to provide a broader,
more flexible approach to the protection of

Use "Alternative B' as a basis for further
consideration.

No change.

Amend clause (2)(ii) to provide:
"(ii) in respect of (any) prescribed
products (directly) resulting from the use of
the process, any of the acts referred to in
paragraph (IXii), even where a patent
cannot be obtained for said product.*
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process inventions, the scope of protection
should be defined in the rules rather than the
treaty. The rules should permit either the
U.S. or the European formulation for
process protection to be adopted.
Paragraph (3)(a). Exceptions to Paragraphs
(1) and (2).
This paragraph provides four exceptions to
the acts of infringement defined above:
exhaustion, private use on a non-commercial
scale, experimental use, and individual
pharmacy use.
Two of these are
categorically unacceptable: private use and
pharmacy use.
Of the remaihing two
provisions, the experimental use provision
needs to be limited beyond the current draft.
Finally, the article should recognize
expressly that 'prior users" can acquire
personal rights to use an invention. Such
recognition of prior user rights here should
be further defined in Article 20.

Paragraph (3)(b). Exceptions to Paragraphs
(1) and (2).
This provision deals with the relationship
between the provisions in this Article and

Delete clauses (3)(a)(ii) and (3)(a)(iv)
pertaining, respectively, to private, noncommercial-scale activities and pharmacy
use, respectively, and amend clause
(3)(a)(iii), as follows:
-(ii)

where the act (consists of

making or using exclusively) Is undertaken
for the sole purpose of experiments that
relate to the subject matter of the patented
invention [or solely for the purpose of
seeking regulatory approval for marketing];"
Add a new clause (3)(a)(ii):
"i)
where the act is done by any
person for the purposes of such person's
own enterprise or business, and (A) such
person, acting in good faith, before the
filing date or, where priority is claimed, the
priority date of the application on which the
patent is granted, and within the territory
where the patent produces its effect, was
using the invention or was making effective
and serious preparations for such use, or (B)
such person is the transferee or devolvee of
the entire enterprise or business, or that part
the enterprise or business in which the use
or preparations for use have been made, and
such transfer or devolution expressly
encompasses the right to of the transferor or
devolvor to undertake the act.

"(b) The provisions of paragraphs
(1) and (2) shall] (not be interpreted as
affecting) affln alvey lint the freedom
that Contractn Parties have under the Pais
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the right of countries to adopt compulsory
licensing laws consistent with the Paris
Convention.
This sub-paragraph, as
drafted, is totally unacceptable because it
would maintain all compulsory licensing
provisionscurntly allowed under Ohe Pans
Conwntion.
The sense of this subparagraph should be completely reversed.

Convention for the Protection of Industrial
Property to allow(, under certain
circumstances.) the performance of acs
without the authorization of the owner of the
patent. Except as provided In Article 26,
no Contracting Party shall otherwise limit
the rights conferred on the patent holder.

Anide 20 Prdor User.
This article exists as' two alternatives:
Alternative A makes a prior user system
optional, while Alternative B requires that
patent rights shall not be enforceable against
prior user. U.S. implementation of the
treaty is likely to incorporate a prior user
provision. At a minimum, the PLT should
contain an optional provision for prior user
rights. Preferably, and in the interests of
more complete international harmonization,
the treaty should mandate a uniform prior
user system that recognizes acts of prior use
undertaken in good faith, as expressed in
Alternative B.
Aridce 21.

Maintain "Alternative B" (mandatory prior
user rights).

&wu and Interprebaion of

This article essentially mandates that no
changes be made in the claim interpretation
practices of the United States and the major
EPO countries.

Make no changes in article.

On the other hand, the language in the
article should work a major change in
Japanese law, which does not appear to
recognize consistently the existence of
equivalents in determination of the extent of
equivalents.
Antke 22. Tenn of Pamr.
This article contains two alternatives:
Alternative A (no article) and Alternative B
(20-year minimum term from filing). Alter-

Eliminate "Alternative A."
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native B Is an essentalfeature ofthe treaty.
Anrke 23. E*romw of'Rghts.
This is an important provision of the treaty
in that it categorically recognizes the patent
holder's right to injunctive relief and
monetary compensvlon.
The article further provides for
compensation for pre-grant, post-publication
infringement, based on activities infringing
both the published application claims and the
patent claims. However, the article does not
allow a doctrine of intervening rights to be
applied in circumstances where no published
application claim is of substantially the same
scope as a patent claim. For example, an
unpatentable "omnibus'
published
application would not give reasonable notice
of the extent of protection ultimately to be
granted but, nonetheless, would permit
recovery based on any claim ultimately
issued in the patent. The article should be
limited to cover the intervening right
concerns.

Add to the end of subparagraph (2)(c):

A Contracting Party may further require as
a condition for protection based on a
published application that at least one
published
application
claim be of
substantially the same scope as a patent
claim with respect to which compensation is
being sought.

Second, the treaty draft fails to preclude a
Contracting Party from allowing enforcement of rights prior to the time the patent
examination is completed. In order to prevent undue and, ultimately, unjustified
harassment of innocent parties, patentees
should be precluded from pursuing enforcement prior to the definitive assessment of
patentability.

In paragraph 2(b), change "may" to "shall,"
thereby precluding institution of pre-grant
enforcement actions.

Third, the treaty fails to preclude the
possibility that a patentee's enforcement
rights will be unreasonably limited through
application of a doctrine of "international
exhaustion" of rights. In order to prevent
this outcome, a definition of the term "...by
any person without his [the patentee's]

Add to Article 23 a new paragraph (3), as
follows:

(3) [Authorization by the Owner of the
Patent

For the purpose of this article, a

Contracting

Party

shall

provide

that

exhaustion of the patent right as a result of
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authorization ... " in Article 23(1)(i) must be
provided to limit exhaustion to the territory
of the Contracting Party.

Ankle 24. Revenl dq e wd

oofrx

This article contains two alternatives:
Alternative A (no article) and Alternative B
(mandatory reversal of the burden of proof).
The burden of proof would apply strictly to
process claims. A mechanism for shifting
the burden of proof is part of U.S. law and
operates as a matter of law in most
industrialized countries. Accordingly, an
article mandating continuation and expansion
of burden shifting is desirable, especially in
view of the limited provisions for discovery
in many foreign jurisdictions.
Amicl 25. Oblgauions of the Right Holder.
This article contains two alternatives:
Alternative A (no article) and Alternative B
(substantial recitation of a patent holder's
"obligations").

an act undertaken by the patentee or a
licensee shall constitute authorization by the
owner of the patent under paragraph (1)(i),
provided that a Contracting Party shall
determine exhaustion of the patent right
solely with respect to acts of the patentee or
a licensee taking place in the territory of the.
•Contracting Party in which the patent has its
effect, or, if applicable, within the territory
of a common market of which the
Contracting Party is a member.
Maintain 'Alternative B."

Delete article.

No treaty article should be drafted on this
topic.
Other treaty provisions cover
completely the subject that the treaty
attempts to address in this article. None of
the provisions in this article would further
strengthen the patent holder's rights.
Arckle 26.
Remedial Measres Under
atW&al Le
dilatO
This article contains two alternatives:
Alternative A (no provision) and Alternative

Delete the existing article and replace with
the following:

332
ROOED TREATY REVISIONS:
B (compulsory license and government use
provisions).
This article should be maintained, but in
substantially modified form.
Property
modified, it represents an exceedingly
imponran article in the treaty.
First, the title of the article should be recast
as uLimitations on Non-Voluntary Licenses
and Government Use.* The purpose of the
article so recast should be the express
limitation of the rights of governments and
third parties to use a patented invention and
the extent to which any such use must result
in the full consideration of the rights of the
patent holder.
Second, the circumstances un.ler which
compulsory licenses are to be permitted
should be limited expressly to:
1. Extended non-supply of the market,
exempting non-supply because of governmental and administrative obstacles (e.g.,
the need for pre-marketing regulatory
approval).
2. National c.azgencies, but only for the
duration of an emergency so declared.
3. Overriding considerations of national
security, again only for the duration of such
'considerations.
4. Adjudicated violations of anti-monopoly
laws.
Third, government use should be limited to
circumstances where. as outlined above, a
compulsory license could be granted to a
third party and, more importantly, should
specifically limit government use to

(1)
[Limitations on Non-Voluntary
Licenses] No Contracting Party shall grant
any form of non-voluntary license to any
third party, except under the circumstances
and conditions set forth in this article.
(2)
[General Limitations] In general, no
Contracting Party shall provide for nonvoluntary licenses, except where:
(i) the license is limited to supply of
the market in the territory of the Contracting
Party;
(ii) the license in non-exclusive;
(iii) the license is non-assignable,
except to a person who is the assignee of the
at least the portion of the licensee's
enterprise or business to which the license
relates;
(iv) except as otherwise provided in
this article, the license provides the patent
owner with full compensation for the use of
the invention based on the actual exercise of
the license, such compensation to be in an
amount not less than a reasonable royalty;
(v) the provision of law under which
the non-voluntary license is granted applies
in a non-discriminatory manner to all fields
of technology; and
(vi) the procedure for the granting
of the non-voluntary license and determining
the full compensation due to the patent
owner is subject to review by a court in
accordance with the law of the Contracting
Party.
(3) [Licenses for Failure to Supply] Where
the owner of a patent has failed to supply
the demand in the territory of a Contracting
Party for a patented product (including
supply partially or wholly through
importation) for a period extending more
than five years following the date of grant of
the patent, for any reason other than
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situation.
,volving a non-commercial,
public purpose. Further, government use
should not be allowed in a market that,
under ordinary circumstances, could be
served by the patent holder or a licensee.

compliance with laws or regulations in effect
in the territory of the Contracting Party, or
for more than three years following approval
to market, where a pre-marketing regulatory
approval to market is required by law, the
Contracting Party may provide for the grant
of a non-voluntary license; provided:
(i) the license is granted to a person
qualified to practice the invention; and
(ii) the limitations set forth in
paragraph (2) are met.

The non-voluntary license should further be
subject to a general set of limitations that
would assure the patentee's interests could
not be unduly compromised. These include
making all such licenses non-exclusive, of
limited assignability, and subject to full
compensation to the patent holder.

(4)
[Licenses for National Security
Purposes]
Where a Contracting Party
declares a national emergency or where
overriding national security ir.erests are
involved, a Contracting Party may provide
for the grant of a non-voluntary license;
provided:
(i) the license is granted only for the
duration of the declared national emergency
or for the period in which overriding
national security interests prevail; and
(ii) the limitations set forth in
paragraph (2) are met.
(5) [Licenses to Remedy Abusive Practices]
Where the rights granted under a patent
represent a material element in illegal
conduct under anti-monopoly laws of a
Contracting Party, the Contracting Party
may provide for the grant of non-voluntary
licenses under the patent; provided:
(i) a court has finally determined
that such illegal conduct has taken place;
and
(ii) all the limitations set forth in
paragraph (2) are met, except that pertaining
to compensation to the patent holder.
(6) (Government Use] The right of a
Conncting Party to use a patented product
shall be limited b) (i) the right to use for a
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public, non-commercial purposes, (ii) the
right to use in circumstances where this
article would permit a third party to be
granted the right to make such use under a
non-voluntary license granted to the third
party, and (iii) the right to use only in a
market which under normal circumstances is'
not capable of being served by the patent
owner or a licensee thereof.

Article 33. Becoming Party to the Treaty.
The treaty allows any member state of the
Paris Convention to join the treaty, as well
as inter-governmental
organizations
(including patent-granting organizations)
whose member countries are all members of
the Paris Convention. While this represents
a necessary condition for membership, it
does not provide a sufficient condition for
membership.

Substitute 'Patent Cooperation Treaty" for
the references to the "Paris Convention for
the Protection of Industrial Property.'

For U.S. industry to take fullest advantage
of this treaty, the option of filing patent
applications in member countries through
the mechanism of the Patent Cooperation
Treaty (PCT) should be available. Indeed,
the structure of the facility should permit
more universal use of the PC' by all
member countries.
Since all members of the PCT are also
members of the Paris Convention, reference
to the latter treaty should be substituted in
the artile for the references to the former.
Anickl 35. Reterwtiu".
This article contains two alternatives:
Alternative A (no article) and Alternative B
(an extensive set of provisions on making of
reservations).
Several principles ought to govern the
provision on reservations:

Substitute for existing article the following:
(1) Any instrument of ratification of, or
accession to, this Treaty that is deposited
not later than the end of the fifth calendar
year after the year in which this Treaty has
been adopted may be accompanied by a
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I.
The best solution is no provision on
reservations. The treaty would be open to
ratification by countries when and if such
countries are able to bring national law into
conformance with treaty obligations.

declaration making reservations thereto to
the extent permitted under this article.

2.
The next best solution would be to
have the treaty subject to reservations only
insofar as developing countries are concerned. This would require industrialized
countries to immediately conform national
law to the requirements imposed by the
treaty.
3.
If reservations are to be permitted,
the treaty should be open to reservations
only for a limited period after adoption and
the duration of the reservation should be
related to the time needed to conform
national law and practice to the requirements
of the treaty.

(2) No declaration under this article may be
made by any Contracting Party other than a
developing country or by an
intergovernmental organization all the
members of which are developing countries.
(3) Every declaration under this article shall
lose its effect at the end of the tenth
calendar year after the year in which this
Treaty is adopted.
(4) Every declaration under this article sh
state the nature of the reservation with
particularity, the provision of the treaty with
resect to which the reservation relates, and
The
the duration of the reservation.
duration of any reservation shall be
reasonably related to the period required by
the Contracting State to conform its laws
and practices to the requirements of the
treaty, but in no event shall exceed the
period prescribed in paragraph (3).
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on Patent Law Reform
In notices dated May 7, 1991 (1126 O.G. 43-55; May 21, 1991) and May 8, 1991 (56 FR
22702-22706; May 16, 1991), the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks (Commissioner)
requested public comments on subjects before the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform
(Commission). The National Association of Manufacturers (NAM) is pleased to present the
following comments in response to that request.
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Exmectve Summary
PRO7EC7ON OF COMPU7ER-RELA7F)

INVENTIONS. NAM believes that

current law provides an appropriate framework for new, non-obvious and useful
computer-related inventions. Accordingly, we recommend no changes in domestic law
relating to eligibility for patent protection. Additionally, we see no inherent conflict
among the various forms of intellectual property protection in the areas of computerrelated technology, if properly applied.

7.

FEDERAL PROTECTION FOR WADE SECRE7I.

NAM favors certainty and

consistency in the law. Existing state laws relating to trade secrets are generally
consistent and many states have adopted the Uniform Trade Secrets Act. While we might
support a federal law that preempts state laws on trade secrets, we see no compelling
need for it. We are opposed to a bifurcated system of state and federal laws concerning
trade secrets.

Iff.

COSTAND COMPLEX7Y OFPA7ENTENFORCEMX1'f. NAM believes that
reduction of the cost of patent litigation is an urgent priority. Litigation costs can be best
controlled by limiting discovery. Patent litigation focuses on features that, collectively,
foster an enormous discovery effort largely directed against the patentee. One such
feature is failure to disclose the "best mode," which, among the world's major patent
systems, is a requirement unique to U.S. law. Eliminating these features from patent
practice would greatly reduce the cost and duration of patent litigation. Also, appropriate
changes should be made to federal civil judicial procedures and rules.

IV.

GROUNDS FOR HOLDING PARENT UN

FOR

ABE.

NAM stogly

urges immediate legislative action to limit the manner in which the courts deal with
'"inequitable conduct." Specifically, NAM supports elimination of any sanction for
inequitable conduct except where a patent is found partially invalid and one or more
invalid claims would not have issued but for the inequitable conduct before the PTO.

V.

LICEVSEE CHFLL

GS

PA ENT VAIJZI/E NAM is supportive of

legislation that would claify the options of the licensee and licensor where a licensee
challenges the validity of a licensed patent.
W.

FRST-7P-FE S

TF.MM.
NAM has made an extensve study of introduction of a

"fist-to-file" rule for determining priority among rival applicants for the same subject
NAM Comments to the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform
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matter and determined that, on balance, the interests of U.S. manufacturers would be
served well by introduction of such a system. Recognizing the difficulties in moving to
a first-to-file system, NAM believes the appropriate vehicle for such a change remains
a broadly based international harmonization agreement under which all signatory
countries would make corresponding improvements in their respective patent systems.
VH.

AU7OMATIC PUBUCAION OFAPPLJC477ONS. NAM supports publicaton
of pending patent applications at 18 months from the earliest priority date. In this

regard, the legislative proposal of the American Intellectual Property Law Assciation
(AIPLA) of May 1990 is expressly supported.

VII.

PATVT 7ERM. NAM supports the 20-year patent term from filing (exclusive of
Convention priority claims), provided that appropriate patent term restortion provisions
of existing law are maintained. The proposal on patent term by the AIPLA is expressly

supported, including its provision for provisi1oal rights upon publication.
LX

DFYERRED FXAMNA77ON. NAM strongly opposes any system of deferred
examination that would permit an applicant to maintain an application in force without
commencing substantive examination within a reasonably short interval following
publication. NAM would suppo a system of flexible examination as proposed by
AIPLA under which applicants could elect an accelerated examination procedure,
designed to reach a final determination of patentability within 18 months from priority,
and a delayed examination procedure where a search must first be requested not lat than
12 months from the Convention priority date.

X

IN RE IIIIMX NAM opposes any change in the Hlmner doctrine so long as the
United States provides a full pW an effect to U.S. patents, applied retronctively at
patent grant, reaching back to its effective U.S. filing date (i.e., the "secret prior art"
effect of U.S. patents under 35 USC §102(e)/103). NAM would, however, support a
two-fold change in 35 USC 102(e): (1) elimination of the secret prior art effect of
1102(e), by expressly amending 1103 to exclude U.S. patents as prior art; and (2)
expanding the reach of p102(e) back to the Convention priority date (not merely the
effective U.S. filing date). Such an approach is intended to work a balanced compromise
of making more refererces relevant to patentability, but limiting the patetabilitydefeating effect of all such references. NAM specifically supports the AIPLA legislative
proposal to the extent it would provide that published patent applications be given the
same effect as patents themselves under 35 USC 1102(e).
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XI.

REEXAMJNA77ON.

NAM support a well-crafted revision of the present

reexamination system to permit greater non-patentee participation at every stage of the
process.

Xl.

ASgG7E FILING OFAPPLICA7TONJ.
NAM strongly supports the concept of
assignee filing of patent applications and would further endorse the notion of eliminating
the statutory requirement for an inventor's oath in favor of a simple requirement that the
PTO have discretion to promulgate a rule concerning provision of information by the
inventor. The proposals of AIPLA in this regard are fully supported.

Xll.

PTO FUNDING AND FEE S7RUC7TURE
NAM believes it in the publc interest
that Congress support small entity fees and major capital expenses through general
revenue appropriatrns rather than user fees. More specifically, while NAM supports the
principle of "small entity" filing fees at reduced levels, we categorically oppose funding
the small entity subsidy through higher fees on "large" entities.
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Detailed Comments
L
PROTEC77ON OF COMPUIR4"E7) INVFNVHONS
Although the computer hardware/software industry is one characterized by rapid technological
change, NAM believes that current law provides an appropriate framework for new, non-obvious
and useful computer-related inventions. Accordingly, we recommend no changes in domestic
law relating to efigib/lity for patent protectim. Additionally, we see no inherent conflict among
the various forms of intellectual property protection in the areas of computer-related technology,
if propery applied.
(a) Warpub..s VoUyD edst I due aao ftineuw*
e
W"i pma apyuerreed bnmsdow?
In general, the mrrent framework of laws provide a balance set of rights that provide protection
for new and useful computer program-related inventions, while preventing preemption of
mathematical algorithm. While the are issues yet to be fully resolved in dtis area, these are
best addressed through the evolving cane law.
(b)

Wfsarchwages, ifyaquould be ma-e I due dmwsc and boaxmadounl sym

fir

pv~avdo qf cmraer-mld lnmdmI?

NAM believes no changes need be made to domestic laws relating to the eligibility for patent
protection. Regarding international systems, we recommend that the United States government
negotiate with those individual countries or multilateral bodies that do not issue patents for
computer-related invention to modify their systems to so permiL
(c)
The Suqvwew Col baft d dw new aid moold emppoweproram-rdatedlmwL
me d
foerpaW pnvecdm *M waml, V.x. edits In law or po, for Cwogres
to now mom pvmpvkvmaibr Wsii feld qimme ad vk?
NAM believes there is no rationale for such a change in U.S. law.
(d)
uar
e ndwe
exim, iVma,Am pameu Lamed n w ,d m/merp
qm#d
og .reldwm oradoorA~ x pvoedei me on
dw*,i,
anddewkjerdmw
pur,
wd w imch
do or do W p m she deya
,Iq
4few
?
NAM is unaware of any evidence suggesdg that patents on computer-related inventions have
had any adverse effect on new product development. NAM members' experiences Indicate that
patents are valuable in promoting and advancing research and development. Publicationt of
patent grants results in the disclosure of valuable technical information tha benefits researchers
throughout the industry-ormatio that might otewise be kept Fe
crt if patent protection
were ot available.

(e)

Whw
c, pfarow
r oe
Is am &y Ow edsom ea pmw * r a mew ad
Is
comy.
pvgy mqd&W ftwwdox ad
re
f (I) a o**v4gkflrwgLiolcqwexdu embodW
Inshe emmer progrw.fia hem% or (2) a am* work in doe kvoui
- andIfm edis, is
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ithamW orhe4id?
NAM believes there is no inherent conflict or overlap by the simultaneous existence of patent,
copyright and mask work protections in this area. Patents cover either a new and useful process
or system that include a computer program as an element. Copyrights, in conrst, protect only
elements of expression (which may be pan of a process or system). Mask works protect only
the physical layout of metal, insulator and semiconductor deposited on a semiconductor base and
protect neither process nor expression. When properly granted or registered, these protections
cover different aspects of an article and, thus, do not conflict.
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At this time, Congress should not legislate a boundary for patents in this area. Patentability
decisions are fact-intensive and can best be dealt with on a case-by-case basis.
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NAM views the tests as a useful guide and regards them as generally consistent with statute and
court decisions.
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NAM be eves this step is the most important one that should be taken to improve patents
in this ar. It is, however, also the most difficult problem to solve, given the paucity
of prior an in the patunt literature. NAM can offer no sure remedies for this situation,

although we do believe that the publicatn of patent applications at 18 months from filing
(see item VII) would help alleviate this problem.
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NAM supports providing patent exainers with relevant
. Further, the
s
believes it worthwhile to consider reasonable changes in persmel policies
to encourage the retention of a core of skilled examiners.
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NAM supports recognition of computer scinc degrees as a qualifiation for admiss
to the patent bar and for the position of patent examiner, just as industry recognize

this

discipline for hiring technical staff. Reasonable standards for computer science curriula
should be required, however, to ensure that computer scientists poess the skills to
undersand both software and hardware systems.
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NAM supports current efforts to revise the relevant classifications. Further, we support
the adoption of improved data search and retrieval techniques to make the reclassification
even more useful.
5. Takln isqu t, red c e PlT poa eaq Onuefor pam qpka
tw
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While reduction in pendency time may be a worthwhile goai. it is distinctly secondary
to the absolute need for patent quality.
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Post-grant opposition poceedings might be useful if carefully crafed in close collaboration with
U.S. industry and the private bar.
11.

FEDERAL PRO7ECIONFOR TRADE SECRE73

NAM favors certainty and consistency in the law and existing state laws relating to trade secrets

are generally consistent. Many states, for example, have adopted the Uniform Trade Secrets
Act. While the association might support a federal law that preempts state laws on trade secrets,
we see no compelling need for it. At this time, we are opposed to a bifurcated system of state
and federal laws concerning trade secrets for domestic activities.
COST AND COMPLEX
OF PATNT FFORCEMFJNT
The cost of patent enforcement in the United States has reached what can fairly be described as
crisis proportion. For many patent holders, the federal court system is unusable on amount of
cost. Inventors now typically find that the purported exclusive property rights in patents cannot
be enformd.
1I.
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The costs of patent enfoement are too high and one of the chief reason is the expense of
discovery. Control of discovery should be the keystone to any effort at meaningful cost
reduction. Many different approaches have been advanced for limiting discovery that NAM
could support In particular, NAM recommends consideration of two approaches that hav been
suggested spefically for litigation of patent mates. The first is the enactment of a "small
claims" procedure with limited discovery being matched by limited reedies afforded to the
patent holder (see below). The second is elimination of "nm-essential" defenses to vality and
enforceability, thereby narrowing the issues upon which discovery can be sought.
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With respect to narrowing the issues in patent litigation, NAM supports significant statutory
reform of the patent laws under which non-esential defenses to validity or enfomeability would
be eliminated. Clearly, many issues litigated at enormous expense in the United States are not
considered in enforcement of foreign patent rights. Given that no industrialized country has seen
fit to follow the lead of the United States, this country appears to have succeded only in
ornamenting its patent system with validity and enforceability defenses that, because :,f the
impact on enforcement costs, have placed effixtive enforcement largely beyond the mewis of the
small entity inventors: small businesses, individuals, and universities and other non-profit
research organizations.
NAM would, for example, support elimination of the "best mode" requirement. During the
past several years, patents have been subject to mounting attacks for failure to disclose the "best
mode" contemplated by the inventor for madng and using the invention. In recent years, the
best mode requirement has been loosely connected to the public policy goal of providig "highquality" technical disclosures in patent specifications. No clear-cut evidence exists, however,
that this requirement in fact affects the quality of application disclosure in any meaningful
manner. Rather, many other factors compel disclosure of meaningfully important technical
information, including the necessity to adequately support those patent claims that will most
effectively protect the invention and prevent others from patenting improvements pertaining

directly to the inventor's commerc

(best) embodiments.

Most stilingly, foreign patent

systems operate effectively without this requiremenL The public interest in high-quality
technical disclosures in patents can be fully realized by the "enablement" requirement, which
provides that the invention must enable per,,ns of ordinary skill in the pertinent art to make and
use the invention, without resort to undue experimentation.
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Both the AIPLA and the Patent, Tmdenmrk and Copyright Law Section of the American Bar
Association (ABA-PTC) have developed models for a small claims or limited claims procedures
for patent enforcement. These procedures provide for a limitation on the patent holder's
remedies limited damages, no injunctive relief) in return for a strict limit on discovery and an
expedited non-jury trial. NAM encourges the further development of these models, as they are
clearly and directly responsive to the matter of cost and complexity.
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While not opposed to ADR iechanisms or their increased use, NAM believes these decisions
are best left to the voluntary discretion of the parties involved.

IV.

GROUNDS FOR HOLDING PAEMS1

UNENFORCLABLE
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NAM supports continuation of a FO regulation recognizing that applicants for patent have a
duty of candor and good faith in dealing with the PTO and fully supports PTO disciplinary rules
under which attorneys and agents are subject to disciplinary proceedings for breach of their
professional responsibilities of fair dealing with the PTO. Additionally, NAM supports revision
of current PTO rules to clarify issues such as the precise standard for materiality, the manner
in which inequitable conduct might be purged from an application, and the equitable timing for
the disclosure of known, material information. NAM supports a Fo rulemaking that fully
implements the public policy that only valid patents should issue and that applicants before the
PTO must disclose all information essential to assuring that the examination of the patent
application is complete.
However, NAM supports removal of ineq,2cable conduct as a defense against the enforceability
of a patent. Absent actual fraud, the courts should be required by statute to consider the issue
of inequitable conduct only in connection with a determination of appropriate pre-judgement
damages and only in connection with a patent determined to be partially invalid, with one or
more invalidated claims that would have been infringed, but for the finding of the invalidity of
the claims. Additionally, NAM supports a "but for" test for materiality of the conduct in this
context, i.e., the PTO would not have issued the invalidated claims, but for the inequitable
conduct of the applicant.
(a)
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The chief benefit of permitting the unenforceability defense based upon inequitable conduct is
that it presumably provides an overpowering motivation to patent applicants to act with absolute
candor before the PTO. The forfeiture remedy of unenforceability is so severe, that no
reasonable applicant could countenance any other behavior. Nonetheless, allegations of
inequitable conduct in patent litigation are ubiquitous. In NAM' view, the very complexity of
the patent procurement process demands applicants under
a multiplicity of decisions
concerning what and how to disclose information to the Ff0, assuring that one or more such
decisions will-in hindsight-prove wrong, i.e., constitute a misrepresentation or an omission
that is (or can be credibly alleged to be) "material" under the current PTO standard.
This does not necessarily mean that the current Fr0 standard for materiality is wrong as a
matter of policy, even if it might be substantially improved. It does suggest that the benefit to
the public of an unenforceability defense is largely outweighed by the cost in litigation of
defending against it. The burden imposed upon inventors enforcing rights is, obviously, most
egregious in those situations where inventors have procured-any defects in the procurement
process notwithstanding-wholly valid patents.
Under NAM's proposal as outlined above, a patent holder would not be subject to a"
unenforceability defense, except in the limited sense that no damages could be had under a ptatnt
until the patent was rendered wholly valid. This would occur at issuance if no cIpms are
invalid, or at the time a court enters its judgement invalidating those claims that wotvW not have
issued bat for the inequitable conduct. This clearly recognizes the public policy eOjective with
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respect to an applicant's conduct that the current practice addresses, but will avoid the need for
courts to consider any issue of inequitable conduct prior to the damage phase of patent litigation.
The drawbacks to the current unenforceability defense are self-evident. Essentially all
commentators view the prevalence of inequitable conduct allegations as a plague on the patent
system. Allegations are made with a distressing frequency, litigated at enormous cost, and
contribute enormously to the uncertainty of inventors seeking to enforce their rights.
(b)
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Many organizations have urged the PTO to adopt a "but for" standard for materiality in the
context of inequitable conduct determinations. In response, the PTO has expressed a willingness
to limit the scope of materiality to information "bearing on patentability" or sufficient to render
a claimprimafacieunpatentable. While NAM is supportive of an appropriate PTO rule change
to remove the vagueness of the current materiality standard, and intends to study carefully the
proposed PTO rules attempting to do so, the crucial issue for the patent system is not the
language of a PTO rule on this subject. All organizations and commentators agree that the most
important benefit of a PTO rule change is the influence such a change would have on the courts,
including the possibility that the courts themselves would adopt a "but for" or other limiting
standard for materiality.
The proposal set forth above by NAM is targeted precisely towards accomplishing directly what
a PTO rule change might accomplish indirectly. The most important place for a "but for"
standard in the context of sanctioning a patent holder for alleged misconduct is in the judicial
enforcement.
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NAM would support a statutory change to 35 USC §284 (Damages) that would retain the
existing statutory language as a new paragraph (b) and add a paragraph (a) dealing with
enforceability, along the following lines:
§284. Uneaforceab~lty; damages
(a) A patent shall not be rendered unenforceable on account of the conduct of the
applicant before the Patent and Trademark Office in connection with the
prosecution of the application for patent, or a related application, except where
an actual fraud exists. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a court may deny damages
for any act of infringement of valid claims occurring prior to a judgement
rendering invalid an infringed claim where such claim would not have issued, but
for the inequitable conduct of the applicant before the Patent and Trademark
Office,
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(b) Except as provided in paragraph (a) of this section, upon finding for the
claimant the court shall award the claimant damages adequate to compensate for
the infringement but in no event less than a reasonable royalty for the use made
of the invention by the infringer, together with interest and costs as fixed by the
court. When the damages are not found by i jury, the court shall assess them.
In either event the court may increase the damn es up to three times the amount
found or assessed. The court may receive expert testimony as an aid to the
determination of damages or of what royalty would be reasonable under the
circumstances.

V.
LICENSEE CHALLENGES 7O PATO
ENT VALIDITY
NAM does not regard licensee estoppel issues as being of primary significance compared to
other issues under review by the Commison.
(a)
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NAM would support legislation to narrow the application of the Supreme Court's decision in
Lear v. Adk.u, consistent with the public policy objectives set forth by the Court. Principles
of any legisation that NAM would fid acceptable include:
0 Upon the initiation of any challenge to the validity of a patent by a licensee, the
licensee must make an affirmative election to (a) continue the license and the terms and

obligation of any agreement with respect thereto, or (b)terminate the license. The patent
owner shall not be allowed to ,erminate the license, except for a breach or other

proscribed action or omission of the license, other than one connected with the challenge
to the validity of the patent.
* A licensee who elects to terminate a license shall be in the same position with respect
to acts of infringement as though, from the date of the termination, no license had ever
been in effect.
* A licensee who elects to continue the license shall make any payments due to or on
behalf of the licensor directly, except as any agreement between the parties may provide
otherwise.
* At any time subsequent to the initiation of the validity challenge, the licensee may elect
to terminate any license not previously terminated.
* Where a license is terminated by a licensee and a patent is subsequently determined
to be invalid, the licensee shall be entitled to recover royalties or other consideration
previously paid to the licensor only to the extent of an actual fraud on the licensee or in
connection with the procurement of the patent.
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Aside from the principles outlined above, NAM supports no additional restraits relating to
licensee validity challenges.

W.

FIRS-7

-FH SM7E

In responding to the Commission's questions, NAM would like to make two points. First, NAM
would not endorse any change in the U.S. patent system that was not fundamentally consistent
with the best interest of U.S. inventors who use the U.S. patent system. Many obvious reasons
exist for this position, not the least of which is that many U.S. inventors have only a secondary
interest in international patent systems. Second, the official U.S. negotiating position in
international harmonization efforts (which NAM has supported) has been to consider adoption
of the first-to-file system as a quid pro quo for changes being sought in foreign patent laws.
Hence, a dilemma: While NAM would never express support for a change to first-to-file unless
it were beneficial overall, NAM is reluctant to simply express categorical support for a first-tofile system, because it undercuts the U.S. position that first-to-file is a concession to foreign
countries, and not necessarily a desirable end in and of itself.
With this in mind, NAM offers the following additional observations:
* NAM has previously indicated it is prepared to accept a first-to-file system in the United
States.
* Of the many priorities for changes in the intellectual property systems in the United States,
the adoption of a first-to-file system would, if it became a priority at all, fall well below many
other needed and important changes to the patent system that are potentially more significant and
much less controversial.
0 If a first-to-file provision were to come before NAM as part of a "balanced package" in the
context of a harmonization treaty, it would obviously be given a high priority by NAM because
of the importance of improvements in foreign patent systems to the United States.

(a) ffliat M4'=~do Uidt W a potemd holder and dhe pubki iere fi w h s-toinvemtprocaidw?
a demamew ae
ar re, pardauarly dios d might not be &MiWsl by
firmer sh l
of Ow
qdpvCE*dAr
so dendwn prkdodof hwntoih~p?
The Commission is interested in commentary on the possibility of "further simplification" of
the procediral aspects of priority contests (I.e., interferences or actions brought under 35 USC
§291). NA;' vould question the extent to which any meaningful simplification of interference
practice has taken place at any time during the almost 40 years the current patent statute has
been in effect. It is precisely because interference practice has been so persistently immune to
simplification efforts over several decades that the emergence of a truly simplified procedure
under a first-to-file ne has gained such wide acceptance.
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The last major effort to reform interference practice spaued two years (1982-1984) and
extensively involved both the PTO and the patent bar. The improvements in certain aspects of
interference procedure were almost perfectly offset by complications introduced into other
aspects of interference practice. So few patent practitioners today even profess an understanding
of the existing interference rules that it is unlikely in the extreme that sufficient momentum could
be marshalled to accomplish meaningful refona of the current practice.
Accordingly, NAM seriously doubts the possibility of simply improving upon the existing system
as a means of correcting the longstanding deficiencies.
enefisfrmnfirst-o-invent. Notwithstanding any deficiencies in the current interference system,
it does have one overriding and tangible benefit to U.S. patent holders: because of the limitation
on proofs in 35 USC 1104, U.S. inventors are able to prove dates of invention more readily and
completely than inventors operating outside the United States and, therefore, U.S. inventors can
often prevail over foreign invenors, even when the foreign inventor is in fact the "first to
invent. "
I
Other supposed benefits from the current first-to-invent system are largely unsupported by any
evidence and are often inconsistent with inferences that can be drawn from parallel experiences
under foreign first-to-file systems.
For example, first-to-invent is viewed as fairer to the "small entity" inventory-the university
inventor, independent inventor or inventor employed in a small busines-because it does not
force them to file rapidly in order to protect their rights. A good case can be made, however,
that these small entity inventors (at least those without resources to file) are equally without
resources to contest a complex, protracted interference proceeding requiring expensive and
specialized patent counsel to prosecute.
Moreover, many inventors already file rapidly because a variety of incentives force them to do
so. University inventors almost universally publish important inventions and attempt to do so
promptly. Small business inventors often have a multiplicity of reasons for also filing promptly.
Pending patent rights serve as attractants for prospective lenders and/or equity investors. Often
the existence of an important invention represents material information to a business that may
require prnmpt disclosure under security laws. Patent application filing necessarily precedes any
such public disclosure.
Detrlmentrfivnflrst-to-invent. Even the most heroic reform efforts directed at the existing firstto-invent system are unlikely to remedy the following defects in existing law:
* Cost. The current system requires careful and systematic maintenance of records of
invention. It requires a complete investigation and marshalling of facts relevant to the
legal issues of complete conception, diligence, reduction to practice (inclusive of proof
of some actual, practical utility), corroboration as to date and activity and, where
abandonment, suppression or concealment is alleged, proofs excusing inactivity. No
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matter what the procedural device employed to resolve an interference in an interactive

(and sometimes inter-disciplinary) university or industry research or engineering
environment, a substantial expense will be incurred.
0 ine. Existing interference practice is centered on a goal of completing proceeigs
before the PTO in 24 months. In a fully contested interference, this 24-month goal is
rarely met. It stands in contrast, for example, to investigations before the International
Trade Commission (which often include discovery and tl
on the merits of validity,
enforceability and infringement) that by statute must be completed in 12 to 18 months.
Even if the PTO were willing-and inventors were able-to conduct and conclude
interferences before the PTO in 18 months, followed by an approximately equal time for
any appeal to the courts, the process of obtaining contested patents under first-to-invent
would remain prolonged. Because it takes many months (sometimes years) from filing
for the PTO to determine the need and
for an interference, these
proceedings typically are declared more than a year after the filing date. In an era of
compressing product life-cycles and rapid technological obsolescence, an interference
system that takes 5 years or more to resolve a contested matter can be commercially
worthless.
0 Uncertainty. Hand-in-hand with the prolonged time to a final resolution of priority
is the uncertainty that the current system brings to every assessment of patentability. An
inventor may be aware by publication of another inventor's related work, but is obviously
unable to disorn from public documents the actual dates of invention that the rival may
be able to assert-in the required, corroborated fashion-in the event of an interference.
In a system of patentability tied inherently to invention dates, uncertainty-that plague
on all business Investment decisions-is an unavoidabe consequence.

* Unfalres. The current system, although loudly criticized outside the United States
as unfair to foreign inventors, is peuhaps most unfair in its application to the domestic
inventor of limited means or limited sophistication. Many such inventors, once entangled
in an interference contest, simply are not supported by their employers. This is
especially the case with small businesses and universities. In many cases, such inventors
may be both first to tWe and first to invent, but simply cannot see a contested proceeding
through to conclusion against an adversary willing to raise every conceivable technical
issue.
(b)
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A first-to-file system currently operates in Europe and Japan.

would be expected to operate similary.

ealirmf

a

A U.S. version of this system

Both for priority and ordinary patentability

determinations, the United States would use the applicat
filing date, not an earlier invention
date, as the yardstick for measuing right to a patent. This would require changes in 35 USC
§102(a) and (e) and eliminate 35 USC 1102(g), all of which refer to the invention date, rather

than the filing date.
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Benefits. Working under these assumptions, the following benefits would follow:
* Radical simplflcation of Interferences. Priority contests would be reduced to issues
of derivation (theft) and filing date entitlement. In effect, interferences-to the extent
they would survive at all-would be proceedings limited to determining the "senior(filing) party," currently the threshold issue in "first inventor" interference contests. The
vast majority of interference would be eliminated altogether. Those that survived would
be vastly limited in scope compared to the current procedure.
* FlmInation of "secret prior art." Current U.S. patent law provides that the secret
activities of others can in certain situations be considered as part of the state of the art,
i.e., known to persons of ordinary skill in the art, even though they are actively
maintained in secret. Such secret prior art, which may invalidate a patent, may not be
known or available to the inventor until the patent is asserted against an infringer.
* More complete and simplified examinatIon. Prior art under a first-to-file system
comes exclusively from one of two sources: public knowledge available before the
inventor's filing date or published U.S. patent applications first filed by another before
the inventor's filing date. The former is used for both novelty and non-obviousness,
while the latter is typically used only in assessments of novelty. Examination is greatly
simplified because: no late-appearing secret prior art exists, no "invention date"
affidavits under 37 CFR §1.131 need to be considered by the PTO and, once 18 months
have elapsed from the priority date, all potentially interfering patent applications are
publicly available.
Detrinents. The most significant detriment associated with the first-to-invent system is the
elimination of the provision on invention date proofs and the consequent advantages derived by
U.S. inventors from the proscription in 35 USC §104 against proof of acts of invention taking
place outside the United States. Although foreign inventors have the right to "import" into the
United States proofs relating to invention dates, to the extent they do not avail themselves of this
opportunity, U.S. inventors enjoy an advantage in establishing priority rights that has no
counterpart under a first-to-file system.
Other asserted detriments of a first-to-file system include:
0 Attorney Malpractke Concerns. Some private practitioners have expressed concerns
over increased malpractice exposure under a first-to-file system through failure to meet
the simultaneous needs of a multiplicity of clients to secure immediate filing dates. Both
the first-to-file and first-to-invent systems place a heavy reliance on early filing dates.
Under current U.S. law, an inventor who fails to perfect an early filing date may be
subject to various statutory bars, complete loss of non-U.S. patent rights, loss of "senior
party" procedural advantages in an interference, and additional non-obvitusness-defeating
prior art. Moreover, unless adequately counseled by a patent attorney on the
maintenance of detailed records of invention, corroborated in a manner that is required
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for an intrference, the inventor may gain no advantage whatever from the current
system. The malpractice exposure resulting from attorney delay under existing law is
severe because it is a "winner-take-all" system. An inventor who loses rights because
of an attorney's unexcused delay loses all rights. In contrast, the first-to-file systems in
effect outside the United States provide independent prior inventors-who are taking steps
to commercialize the invention-with the personal right to continue such use. Under
current law, the patent attorney could conceivably be liable for malpractice damages for
the plant that an inventor constructed, but could not operate; under a first-to-file system
the inventor would be entitled to exercise a personal right to continue use of the patent.
Patent attorneys may, therefore, have a greater reason for concern over malpractice
exposure under the existing first-to-invent system.
* Diminished Quality of Patent Disclosures. Critics of the first-to-file system have
suggested that by speeding the process of the preparation of patent applications, a "hastemakes-waste" philosophy of patent drafting will dilute the quality of the technical
disclosure. This observation disregards the other provisions of patent law that will no.
be affected and effectively guarantee a high quality of disclosure in issued patents. First,
the disclosure requirement in 35 USC 1112 will not be changed. Applicants who do not
meet these requirements will not be granted patents. Second, the quality of the disclosure
has a direct bearing on the scope of claims that will be allowed. Accordingly, even if
an initial application of limited scope and limited disclosure is filed, it almost certainly
will be supplemented rapidly with a broader disclosure supportive of broad claims.
Indeed, first-to-file systems typically afford the inventor the opportunity to file
successively broader applications throughout the Convention year, before any search or
examination activities take place.
0 Increased Numbers of Patent Applcatlons Flied. The first-to-file system is asserted
to encourage a proliferation of patent application filings, to the detriment of quality
examination at the Vr. As regards examination at the PTO, applications filed during
the Convention year for the sole purpose of establishing priority need to be separated
from applications filed where examination will be pursued. The latter-which if
proliferative could affect PTO quality-would seem to be limited by the factors that
currently limit the filing of applications: the number of inventions made, the cost of
seeking patent protection, and the option to pursue trade secret protection. Given that
these factors would continue to limit the number of inventions on which patent protection
is actively sought, the source of the proliferation of actively prosecuted patent
applications is difficult to understand. Certainly, the experience of the European Patent
Office (EPO) under a first-to-file system is that a comparable number of patent
applications are filed in the EPO relative to the number filed in the United States.

* Prejudice to the SmaU Entity Inventor. The small entity inventor, because of limited
resources, is alleged to be less capable of obtaining early access to the patent system,
and, accordingly, is disadvantaged relative to other inventors under a first-to-file system.
The opposite is more likely the case. The U.S. patent system disregards the first-to-file,
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disregards the first-to-invent, and, in fact, awards patents to the inventor best able to
prove an invention date in a complex interference system-whose prime characteristics
are its great expense, unpredictably long duration, and uncertainty in result. If the
United States were to devise a system calculated on its face to disadvantage small entity
inventors of limited resources, it would be the current winner-take-all, first-to-invent
patent system. Many arguments made on behalf of small entity inventors only consider
one aspect of a first-to-file system, while ignoring the totality of obstacles imposed upon
small entity inventors unfrx current U.S. law. A first-to-file system with automatic
personal rights available to independent inventors would very effectively serve the needs
and provide incentives to small entity inventors.
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NAM has extensively documented its expectations from a patent harmonization treaty. Such a
treaty iould be important to U.S. inventors by (1) making critical improvements in the patent
systems of industrialized countries, and (2) providing U.S. inventors with a greater level of
expertise and understanding of foreign patent laws, which will be mirrored by a harmonized
U.S. patent law.
The greatest potential detriment in a harmonization treaty is the possibility of a long-term
codification of deficient or inadequate provisions in a treaty.
On balance, NAM's position is one of strong support for a strong treaty--one that achieves as
complete a harmonization as possible, but without defects in the level of mandated patent
protection. This includes support for r mandatory first-to-file principle.

(d) 4f die Unitd &wn ret L de lW-Lwime
perwe
, a pwWalatsup wwda
hwmiatim couHd be a clmauug penuLuin qrpiau to estaILs dowe of Lmwvioou by
,Ipvvrem sbowidge, orue, orotberadwfv imptreign mxw~ n adUitkmato si ad~de
I de United &at
...
NAM strongly opposes any effort to amend 35 USC §104 in the context of a harmonization
treaty under which the United States would retain first-to-invent practice. The only significant
justification for maintaining the current first-to-invent system is the potential advantage available
to U.S. inventors under 35 USC §104.
The views of NAM are more completely set forth in its position papers on patent harmonization.
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NAM st,,pports institution of a grace period as a part of a first-to-file system. The scope of the

grace peiod appropriate to such a system would provide fl

protection where the inventor

directly or indirectly disclosed the invention within one year prior to the priority date of the
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patent application. This would include, where the inventor could so prove, disclosure of another
who derived the information from the inventor.
Under the legislative initiatives proposed by AIPLA, both a system of assignee filing and
elimination of a formal inventor's oath were proposed. The former recognizes economic reality;
the latter eliminates an unnecessary legal formality. NAM supports both these initiatives, either
under current first-to-invent practice or should the United States adopt a first-to-file system.
Accordingly, NAM would not support any proposal where the statutory requirement for an
inventor's oath were strengthened with respect to averments relating to originality. If indeed,
derivation has taken place, the absence or presence of a false oath in the application file would
seem to make no difference to the operation of the patent system and the resolution of a
derivation issue.
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NAM supports the adoption of a limited form of prior user rights as an element in adoption of
a first-to-file system in the United States. In view of the concerns over these rights expressed

in some domestic circles, NAM has prepared a more extensive analysis of the issues arising
under a prior user provision of law, which appears as "Appendix A" to this submission.
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NAM has no special expertise in matters of constitutional law. However, the issue of the
constitutionality of a "first-inventor-to-file" patent system would seem no more or less serious
than the constitutionality of the current"first-to-invent-but-only-if-in-the-United-Statesbut-only-if-adequatedy-corroboratedbut-only-if-not-abandoned-suppressed-or-concealedbut-only-if-the-first-to-conceive-does-not-prove-prior-diligencebut-only-if-awarded-interference-prioritybut-only-if-not-subjet-to-interference-estoppel"system where, defacto, patents are almost invariably awarded to the first to file.
The intent of the framers of the Constitution was to secure for inventors and authors certain
limited exclusivity rights. No one is proposing a patent system that would provide any reward
or secure any right to a person other than the inventor or the inventor's assignee. This key
limitation would appear to meet both the express language and clear intent of the Constitution.

VII. AUOMA77C PUBLICA7ON OF APPUCATIONS
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The Commission has asked for comments on whether the United States should adopt an
automatic application publication system, and, if so, whether the United States should move
unilaterally to a pre-grant publication system or, alternatively, should make such a change in its
patent system only in the context of an international harmonization effort.
The automatic publication issue has been extensively studied both within and outside the context
of harmonization. It is not an issue forming a part of the quid pro quo in the sense of the
change to a first-to-file system. Hence, in NAM's view, the publication issue should be
addressed without regard to the harmonization treaty.
This view would appear totally consistent with the position taken by AIPLA in its legislative
initiative adopted in May 1990. AIPLA avoided the first-to file issue, because of its supposed
controversial nature and its tie to patent harmonization. In contrast, the automatic publication
issue was addressed head-on.
NAM strongly supports adoption of an 18-month automatic publication system in the United
States, concurrently with the adoption of a 20-year patent term from filing (save for existing
statutory exceptions providing patent term restoration), and a system of post-publication, pregrant rights to recover a reasonable royalty, I.e., the so-called "provisional rights."
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Benefits. Pre-grant secrecy allows inventors who have been issued a patent claiming an
invention in a limited fashion to pursue in secrr broader cla' ts through "continuing
applications." In this manner a potential competitor may be deluded into making investments
based on the issuance of a patent of limited scope that will be subject to broader claims that
might later issue.
Indeed, the pre-grant secrecy allows an inventor the opportunity to prosecute an application in
secret for years (in rare cases, decades) such that the issuance of a patent comes as a total
surprise and disruption to an established industry. While arguably a "stealth" patent may
benefit the inventor by increasing leverage in licensing discussions with the surprised infringers,
it hardly represents good public policy.
Pre-grant secrecy also permits the inventor an indefinite period in which to elect between patent
and trade secret protection. While it is in the public interest to provide a reasonable period in
which to elect, an inventor should not be allowed for years (or decades) after filing a patent
application benefit both from the trade secret proLvcion and the potential of allowing a patent
to issue should a competitor's independent discovery of the invention defeat the continuing
benefits of trade secret protection.
Detriments. Since issued patents become prior art references retroactively to their U.S. filing
dates, the chief detriment of pre-grant secrecy to patent holders is that it delays the appearance
of all relevant prior art. Since actual patent gnuit for prior-filed (and, hence, potentially prior
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art) patents is variable and often prolonged, the mandatory publication of all patent applications
at 18 months would insure that the latest date on which such art would be available for citation
by the PTO would be at the 18-month publication.
Similarly, the existence of interfering applications could be more readily and uniformly
identified. Thus, inventors could operate with greater certainty with respect both to the
patentability of their own discoveries, but also with respect to the avoidance of any infringing
patents that might be granted on competitor's applications. Pre-grant secrecy forces inventors
to operate with greater uncertainty and higher risks as they decide to make risky investments in
innovative technology.
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Benefits. Based on the above discussion, the chief benefits of mandatory publication are the
following:
0 Applicants can identify-and assist the patent examiner in considering-all potentially
relevant prior art in a timely manner. Without it, applicants sometimes wait for years
for U.S. patents to issue and become patentability-defeating references.
0 Potential interference can be identified by applicants at an early date and more
promptly declared and decided.
Senior party applicant/junior party patentee
interferenes-all too common in the PO now-can be avoided.
• Inventors can receive from their patent counsel more complete, more accurate
patentability assessments more promptly, because all §102(e) "secret prior art" appears
within 18 months of filing. Individual inventors and small businesses are especially at
risk because of the prolonged uncertainty surrounding "secret" pending applications that

are potential "prior art"
* Non-infringement opinions can be more complete and more certain, since the existence
of potentially adverse patent rights can be identified and monitored.
* U.S. inventors have prompt access-in the English language-to a comprehensive
technological database that foreign inventors receive from their home-country patent
offices.
Detrments. The two arguments raised most frequently against mandatory publication are its cost
to the user and a possible premature forcing of an election between patent and trade secret
protection.
The cost of a pre-grant publication system would not appear to represent a major hurdle,
although it is a cost that would need to be borne (probably jointly) by patent applicants and
members of the public seeking copies and/or access to published applications.
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To the extent cost is an issue, the PO would have the option of providing facsimile rather than
printed copies, as is the case with issued patents, and developing an "electronic filing"
capability where, if printed copies were produced, they would not require typesetting expense.
The pramaure Ioss of he trade secret protecion opton woud not appear to be a parricularty
significant issue. The loss of prospective trade secret rights affects only a relatively Small
number of applicants, namely* domestic inventors,
* who chose not to file foreign counterpat applications,
* %ho can keep the invention a secret in the course of commercialization of the
invention,
* who do not otherwise publish or publicly disclose the invention,
* whose patent application does not issue before the mandatory publication period, and
* whose invention is ultimately determined to be unpatentable or not sufficiently broadly
patentable so that a meaningful patent cannot be obtained.
No doubt inventors with such inventions would exist. They are typically process inventions that
can be practiced as trade secrets, not products whose commercialization constitutes a trade
secret-defeating public discmm. These process inventions are of limited significance, such that
international patent filing is not justified. Finally, they encounter sufficient difficulties in

prosecution that they fail to complete PTO examination before the 18-month average pendency
claimed by the PTO.
Two alternatives for dealing with these few applicants have been advanced. First, they might
simply be ignored as inconsequential measured against the potental benefits to a/ app/icamsas
outlined above. Indeed, the certainty that mandatory publication would bring to these inventors
of (typically) marginally patentable processes should more than outweigh the speculative value
of the trade secret (i.e., the trade secret has no value once independently discovered by a
competitor, the patent right grows in value if of interest to a competitor).
The second possibility is to design an accelerated examination procedure for those few applicants
who wish to have the Pro make a final patentability determination before the 18-month
publication. The details of such an accelerated examination have been unanimously endorsed
by the AIPLA in its legislative initiatives package.
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The justification for proceeding with a system of pre-grant publication is so overwhelming that
it should not be tied to the issue of patent term measurement.
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NAM believes there is irodeed a need for provisional protection from date of pubUcation in a pregrant publication system, but only where the patent term is measured from filing date rather than
grant date. If a patentee is to be given the right to recover damages for a pre-grant, postpublication use of the patented invention under the current term from grant, thm the additional
grant of a full patent term from issuance results in a double period of enforcement, e.g., 6 years
of pre-grant royalties added to a full 17-year patent term.
Where patent term is measured from filing, e.g., 20 years from filing, then the patentee would
require provisional rights to be assured of a full period of protection. Moreover, the patentee
is provided an appropriate incentive to assure that patents issue promptly.
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NAM supports the provisional protection scheme provided in the legislative initiatives endorsed
by AIPLA in May 1990. This scheme provides that rights arise based on a published application
claim in those situations where a patent claim of substantially the same scope is granted. The
right would allow the patentee to recover a reasonable royalty.
VIII PA7JVT 7ERM
The Commission has asked for comment's on whether the United States should adopt a fixed
patent term from filing and, if so, wk-her the United States should move unilaterally to a such
a patent term measurement or, acrnaatively, should make such a change in its patent system only
in the context of an international harmonization effort.
The patent term measuremnt issue, like the automatic publication issue, has been extensively
studied both within and outside the context of harmonization. It is not an issue forming a part
of the quwdpro quo in the sense of the change to a first-to-file system. Hence, in NAM's view,
both the patent term measurement issue and the mandatory publication issue should be addressed
without regard to the harmonization treaty.
Th measure of the patent term should accomplish two goals: provide a reasonable prospeWw
incentive for persons investing in risky research and development projects and provide a fair
exclusivity reward for those whose investments have brought patented technology to the

marketplace.
A patent term measured from grant often significantly delays the inventor's opportunity to
exploit the exclusivity afforded by the patent grant. In certain situations this causes the inventor
extreme prejudice, i.e., where the invention is subject to rapid technological obsolescence.
Alternatively, where the invention requires extensive pre-marketing development or is not subject
to rapid technological obsolescence, the patent term measured from grant typically provides the
inventor with enjoyment of a full term of commercially meaningful exclusivity. Hence, a patent
term that delays any protection until grant has the potential to unevenly reward inventors
depending on the commercial nature of the invention.
NAM Comments to the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform

359
On the other hand, the patent term measured from filing is particulary adapted to inventions of
rapid commercial obsolescence. A patent term with a filing date commencement is typically
associated with provisional rights that have effect upon publication of the pending application
for patent. Where publication is allowed-at the inventor's option-immediately upon filing (the
Patent Law Treaty draft from WFPO would so provide), the inventor can immediately obtain
commercially meaningful economic benefits from an invention that ultimately is patented.
Similarly, inventors whose inventions require extensive pre-marketing development or who will
not be subject to rapid technological obsolescence, will benefit, on average, from a patent term
equivalent to the term based upon the grant date measure.
The equivalercr of these two patent terms is premised upon the acceptance domestically of a 20year patent term from filing, exclusive of the Convention year filings, versus a 17-year patent
term from grant. The additional three years, together with the Convention priority year, afford
an inventor a 48-month window within which to obtain a patent grant, without any loss of patent
term is-a-is the date on which the invention is commercialized. In other words, domestic
inventors will have more than twice the average 18-month tendency period within which to
obtain issuance of a patent before a 20-year term from filing diminishes the exclusivity period.
Although the public interest in a commercially meaningful period of exclusivity is the paramount
objective of the patent system, a secondary public policy objective of the patent system is
assurance of the free availability of unpatented and unpatentable technology to all competitors.
A patent term measured from grant conflicts with this secondary objective in circumstances
where the patent grant is delayed for extraordinary periods of time, e.g., a decade or longer,
and a technology or industry is allowed to develop in the good faith belief that no patents will
be granted that will inhibit the free availability of key components of the technology or industry.
Examples exist over the course of the last decade where basic patents have issued long after a
technology has matured on the assumption that patents would not is . The potential for
disruption of an entire industry can in extreme cases outweigh the secondary objection of
providing inventors asste parent terms. Where the inventor's own conduct has contributed to
a substantial delay in the patent grant of a long-delayed patent, the argument against a
guaranteed full patent term has all the greater force and effect.
To avoid any incentive for the inventor to delay patent grant, indeed, to provide an incentive to
the inventor to seek and obtain prompt issuance of a patent, the patent term measured from filing
represents an deal vehicle. While on one hand (with provisional rights) secung a more certain
and uniform assurance of an adequate patent term across all technological fields, on the other
hand it prevents any abusive manipulation of the patent term. Those extremely rare situations
in which an innocent inventor would be seriously prejudiced by a delayed patent grant would
better be handled on their individual merits by Congress than by retention of a patent term
that-in perhaps less rare circumstances-is manipulated by inventors seeking extraordinary
periods of exclusivity following commercialization of the invention.
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&ncflrs. Based on the foregoing discussion the chief benefit of such a term is the guarantee of
a fixed period of exclusivity, which the inventor can often manipulate to coincide with the period
of maximum commercial value of the invention.
Detantis. The patent term measured from grant, because it allows the inventor to actively
manipulate the starting date for the term, may have a disruptive effect on technologies or
industries developed in good faith on the assumption that no patent would issue. Further, in
technologies subject to rapid obsolescence, the inventor may not obtain a patent grant until after
the commercial life of the invention is over, depriving the inventor on any significant reward.
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Bewits. With provisional rights for published applications and the option of the inventor to
request immediate publication of pending applications, the inventor has a more certain guarantee
of exercising patent rights during the actual commercial life of the invention, notwithstanding
any delays at the pMo. The public is protected against manipulated patent terms that commence
only after a technology or industry has matured on the assumption that no patent would be
granted.
Detrimenvu. An inventor whose patent application has been extraordinarily delayed may forfeit
significant patent exclusivity, absent a Congresional or other extension of the term.
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NAM supports the notion of patent term extension in situations where the invention cannot be
commercialized for one or more purposes because of governmental regulation. In this
circumstance, current law provides UI
extension of the patent term, I.e., the rights during
the extended term are limited to uses related to the governmental regulations affecting
commercializaton. For example, where a patented product cannot be sold as a pharmaceutical
until after approval by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), a patent extension granted
under 35 USC #156(b) is limited to FDA approved uses of the product, but not other, nonpharmaceutical uses.
This principal should apply regardless of whether the U.S. patent term is measured from filing
or from grant. Since existing patent term extension provision impose an overall limit on
extended patent terms based upon the date of frst marketing approval and since the 20-yearsfrom-filing and I7-years-from-grant are roughly equivalent terms, no substantial changes in
existing patent term extension provisions would appear needed or desirable to implement a 20year term from filing.
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In light of the foregoing, other situations that delay patent grant, but do not delay
commercialization include: secrecy orders, NASA and/or DOE ownership proceedings, and
appeals. If a patent term measured from filing is to provide certainty, then it should have
exceptions only in extreme circumstances. Especily given the availability of provisional rights,
special extensions should not be available for inventions actually in commerce during the pre-

grant period.
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NAM would oppose any effort to modify the Paris Convention insofar as it would affect patent
term and the question of exclusion or inclusion of claims for Convention priority in the
measurement of the patent term. This opposition is based both on the merits (no apparent
necessity or even desirability for doing so) as well as on the politics (any opening of the
Convention might heighten the activity of developing countries in seeking deleterious Convention

changes). Moreover, any change in the Paris Convention that would permit (or perhaps even
mandate) inclusion of Convention priority year for term calculation purposes would lead to an
erosion of the patent term for U.S. inventor's throughout the world. This is obviously
undesirable given the many countries that already provide less than adequate patent terms.
Given that the Paris Convention should not be changed, the patent term from filing will exclude
all priority claims, whether they be single or multiple priority claims made during the
Convention year. Presumably the United States would follow the lead of other industrialized
countries and provide for a one-year internal priority, which likewLqe would be excluded from
the patent term. Such a one-year internal priority is, for example, contemplated under the
AIPLA legislative initiatives as adopted in May 1990.
NAM also favors no limitation on the number or the category of Convention-type priority claims
(either internal priority or foreign priority) that can be claimed. In this respect, one change is
contemplated from existing practice under 35 USC 11119-120, where an unlimited number of
claims for benefit is currently allowed.
In summary, NAM supports the following:
* No change in the Paris Convention, so that patent terms will continue to be measured
exclusive of Convention priority claims.
* A one-year "internal priority" system, where U.S. inventors who file first in the
United States could be afforded patent terms measured identically with foreign inventors
whose Convention priority filings are excluded from patent term calculations.
* Commencement of the patent term from the earliest of all U.S. filing dates of which
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the benefit is claimed, exclusive of all (Convention and internal) priority claims.
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The 17-year term from grant is approximated by the 20-year term from filing. Moreover, it has
become an international norm among industrialized countries (Europe, Japan, Canada). Thus,
the United States should not adopt a /esser term of years for the patent term, if only for
international competitiveness reasons. U.S. inventors should not be saddled with a home-country
patent system that is less protective of U.S. inventors' interests than the home-country patent
systems of our major trading partners.
Further, the existence of patent term restoration provisions in existing U.S. law, coupled with
possibility that other provisions for patent term extension might be enacted where appropriate,
mitigates the need for a term of a longer period of years. Hence, NAM would support the
international norm of 20 years from filing.

IX DEFERRED EXAMINA7ON
The Commission has asked for comments on the subject of "deferred examination." The term
"deferred examination" is not defined in the Commissioner's notice of May 7. Two types of
delayed examination exist that would seem to come under the umbrella of deferred examination
from the context of the Commissioner's notice:
(1)Japanese-style exended deferred examination. Under the Japanese system, an applicant may
wait seven years to commence substantive examination; and
(2) "Flexible" examination. As a part of its legislative initiatives, AIPLA has proposed that
U.S. inventors be given the option of a one-year period (i.e., the Convention year) during which
no search or examination would take place and no fees with respect thereto would be paid.
Additionally, AIPLA has proposed an "accelerated examination procedure" under which the
PTO would be required to complete examination within 18 months, where so requested by the
applicant.
The longstanding opposition of NAM to extended deferred examination is reaffirmed. It serves
only to create a huge portfolio of potential exclusionary rights whose effect on commerce is
uncertain. To the extent the patent system is calculated to provide meaningful exclusivity
coupled with meaningful certainty, extended deferred examination is antithetical thereto.
The AIPLA proposal for "flexible examination" has none of the drawbacks of deferred
examination, while affording U.S. inventors a meaningful level of flexibility. First, only U.S.
inventors would be affected, since U.S. applications with a foreign Convention priority claim
would be subject to immediate examination upon filing in the United States and would not
qualify for accelerated examination. Second, the one year nature of the search and examination
delay is desirable in many competitive fields of technology so as to allow the effect of priorNAM Comments to the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform
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filed, later published patent applications of compeitors Io be considered in a timely manner.
Third, it still permits an adequate period of time for a search report to be prepared before
publication occurs, giving an applicant who delays the search and/or examination sufficient time
to abandon the application if the report is adverse.
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Benefits. For extended deferred examination, the chief benefit to the applicant is the possibility
rights, such an applicant can
of avoiding fees for an extended ptiod of time. With provision
maintain the possibility of commercial benefit for any use of the finiution after publication of
the application, but not incur substantial costs. Such an option is not in the public interest of
having exclusionary rights promptly determined.
For the flexible examination system, the chief benefit So the applicant is that the applicant is
afforded a one-year period (e.g., the "internal priority" year) during which to perfect additional
embodiments and refile the application more broadly; assess the relationship to related,
commonly assigned applications and consolidate filing where appwpriaW and detenine possible
commercial feasibility-all before expending any money or effort on examination.
Because the inventor's filing at the end of the internal priority year may be more definitive, the
PFO will waste less effort on an examination of applications that will be rnfiled as continuationsin-part and/or consolidated with other applications. Finally, substantive examination will begin
at near the time at which all prior-filed applications beawing on pentability (as prior art under
In general, therefore, U.S.
35 USC 1102(e)) are published and available for onsidenti.
inventors who afford themselves of the opportunity for delayed examination will benefit from
substantially more complete availability of the relevant prior art.
DetrOnents. For extended, deferred examination, the public interest is considerably ill-served
by the overhang of potential exclusionary rights of untain scope.
For delayed search and examination during the Convention year, there an no apparent
detriments. In effect, all foreign applications approximatelyy 45 percent of the total number of
applications filed at the PTO in any one year) already are afforded the one-.year period of delay
with no seeming detriments o either the foreign inventor or to the FIO.
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Extended deferred examination and mandaky publication of applications would
inexorably linked. While NAM opposes extended deferred examination, the opposition would

only be more vehement if mandate

publication of aplicatiors were ao adopted

contemporaneously. The same observation is pertinent with respect to the question of third party
requests for examination. A competitor "threatened" with brood claim in a publisbd patent
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application must be entitled to have the PTO promptly assess the proper scope of the inventor's
claims.
Mandatory publication of applications does, however, stand on its own merits as a highly
desirable change to the U.S. patent law. Moreover, the flexible examination system described
above is intended to be highly complimentary to the mandatory publication scheme. As
envisioned under the AIPLA legislative initiatives, both aspects of flexible examination would
be completed before an application, together with at least a search report, were published.
Hence, in general, the PTO would use a minimum level of effort to assure the public with the
maximum level of information of prospective exclusionary rights.
(c)
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Under extended deferred examination, applications would presumably go abandoned for failure
to request examination in the same manner as abandonment is the necessary outcome when any
other required action in an application is not taken.
Similarly, an applicant would presumably be barred from re-filing an application for the same
invention to the same extent the applicant would be barred usaie current law from doing so,
e.g., 35 USC §102(b). For example, after publication of the application at 18 months from
earliest priority, a statutory bar already exists against a delayed (one year after publication) refiling of the application once abandoned.
Given that these assumptions are correct, existing law should adequately handle the public policy
considerations surrounding abandonment and re-filing of applications.
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While NAM strongly supports legislation providing a copyright-like statutory scheme of
protection for industrial designs, which (unlike design patents) would not impose a nonobviousness requirement, NAM sees no commercial or competitive need for a similar statutory
scheme of "petty" utility patents.

X

RN RE HJLMER

The Commission has requested comments on the Hilmer doctrine, under which a prior-filed U.S.
patent is considered as prior art under 35 USC §102/103 from its U.S. filing date, exclusive of
any earlier Cvenion priority filing date. The doctrine applies even where the Convention
priority application and the later-filed U.S. patent application are identical. Even though the
Hibner doctrine limits the prior art effect of a prior-filed patent application to its U.S. filing
date, no parallel doctrine limits the use of the foreign priority filing date in determining the
patentability-defeating effect under 35 USC §135. Accordingly, in the context of a patent
interference (which can occur whenever the claims in one patent application are either the sae
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as or differ in only obvious respects from the claims in another applic - r patent), the
foreign priority date is used to defeat patentability, not the U.S. filing d&: for the application.
This non-applicability of the Hilmer doctrine in the case of an interference has become of
increasing potential significance in recent years. For example, with the increasing number of
foreign-origin patent applications, approximately 50 percent of all U.S. patents may soon be
granted with foreign priority claims. The application of the Hilmer doctrine results in the
issuance of patents on some of these applications that otherwise could be held to be "obvious"
(and unpatentible) variations of the same inventive concept had the earliest patent filing been in
the United States (and, therefore, available for use as prior art under 35 USC 1102(e)).
The PO can, prevent this outcome now only if it sets up a patent interference in every case
where a foreign inventor with a later foreign priority (the "latet-prority inventor") relies upon
that priority filing date to overcome a relevant U.S. patent of another, earlier-priority foreign
inventor (th: "earlier-priority inventor"), on the basis that U.S. filing date of the earlier-priority
inventor is after the foreign priority date of the later-priority inventor. In this situation (where
the later-priority inventor's U.S. filing date intervenes between the foreign priority date and U.S.
filing date of a patent issued to the earlier-priority inventor), the interference between the two
foreign inventors would in most cases reverse the patentability outcome. In the interference
context, the earlier-priority inventor would not be asserting the later U.S. filing date of patent,
but the earlier foreign priority date. Suddenly, the U.S. patent of the earlier-priority inventor
would become relevant to the novelty and nonobviousn eSS of the later-priority inventor's
application-which it cannot be absent the interference.
The principle of conducting a patent interference proceeding in order to enable the PTO to (in
effect) cite as prior art under 35 USC §102(g) that which the Hilmer doctrine prevents from
consideration as prior art under 35 USC 102(e) is a troubling proposition, especially given the
large number of foreign-foreign interference that are likely to be necessary if approximately
one-half of U.S. patents are issued to foreign patent applicants.
Although not expressly raised by the Commission, NAM would like to encourage the
Commission to include as a part its consideration of the Hilmer doctrine the issue of "secret
prior art" in general. The general principle of the patent system is to reward novel and nonobvious advances over the prior art in the sense of an that persons skilled in the art have
meaningful access to. "Secret prior art" is a legal fiction under which certain art that is secret
from the public is nonetheless imputed knowledge to persons skilled in the art in the
determination of non-obviousess. Under 35 USC 1102(e)/§102(g) and 35 USC §103 certain
"secret" art is to be considered both as affecting novelty and as prior art in determining nonobviousness.
While the existence of secret prior an under 35 USC 1102(g) is partially linked to the
continuation of first-to-invent practice, secret prior art practice under both provisions of the
patent law could be eliminated. In the context of patent harmonization efforts, NAM has taken
the position that such art should continue to be used for novelty-defeating purposes under a
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"subsuantl novelty" test (barring claims only insubstatially different from subject matta
disclosed in a prior patent) instead of the current requirement that limits novelty-defeating effects
to subject matter "identically disclosed or described." This "substantial identity" test would
replace consideration of prior-filed patents (or published patent applications) as secret prior art
for non-obviouse purposes.
These two issues (Hilmer and secret prior art) are linked in the sense that reversal of the Hibner
doctrine would create much additional prior art in the form of prior-filed patents and publshed
patent applications. Against the background of enhanced prior art (particularly, enhanced secret
prior art), the limitation of the effect of the secret art to "substantial novelty" would restore a
balance to the U.S. patent system, at a more advantageous equilibrium point for both the public
and for inventors.
In response to the Commission's specific concerns relating to the Hilmer doctrine, NAM would
ofer the following comments:
(a)
If die ciw
date f a Ur de
papm as a rotremce sould be M, N a e

qpeawknsflIng dre, shmWl zhrflipg pido
jw

n only and najbr obWow= pwme

dt

ned Stase paenu w

date be Me 4P1w datefo
fwodavkrmi

so dit Mhe Hlhmer rude Is palally relabW In

a oreign pmo

d w are
me bWw ouly = a ruyrvace Pir

bowese pwposs as ofde fitg date In de Unied S tu?
The Commission has requested comments on whether, the Hirrer doctrine should be reversed
in part so that during the Convention year the only effect on patentability would be noveltydefeating, but upon United States filing both a full prior art (novelty and non-obvio e) would
be accorded.
As a threshold matter, NAM would note that such a procedure could only be applied were the
United States to retain a first-to-invent system. Under a first-to-file system, a prior-filed patent
or published patent application must exert an identical effect from its Convention priority date
as it does from its domestic filing date in order to comply with the Paris Convention. Even if
the Paris Convention were not a concern, the United States would probably adopt an "internal
priority" practice in implementing a first-to-file system that could not be effectively used without
a common effect for prior-filed patents at both the internal and/or Convenion priority date and
the later non-priority filing date.
On the assumption that first-to-invent practice is to be maintained, NAM would not actively
support the partial recession of the Hikner doctrine as stated. The reasons are several fold.
First, if the Hilmer doctrine is to be revised, it should be a wholesale revision under which the
issue of secret prior art is simultaneously addressed. Second, the revision proposed creates an
added layer of complexity: Initially the foreign application is a §102(e) reference for noveltyonly upon Convention priority, then it takes the statu of a I102(e)/§103 reference for both
novelty and non-obviouse upon U.S. filing, and thereafter it represents a statutory bar under
§102(b)/§103 one year following grant. Finally, the proposal takes no account of the existing
effect of the foreign priority date for both novelty and non-obviousnes purposes in the case of
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an interference, with the result that the a new anomaly (priority date is considered for novelty
and non-obviousness in the event of an interference; for novelty only otherwise) is created.

(b')

Is there a rruionaleAor aboAAsin die Elhue rue s*vally so atfiwdre~dft Unit
Sttspatems %W~
be effve as .vi mmfior dpwMposes =s of debrewgx priority flai~g

date?
The chief rationale for totally eliminating the Htbuer doctrine is the anomaly it creates in the
treatment of the Convention priority date inside and outside the. context of patent interfences.
Not only can patents with foreign priority dates not be considered for their effect on patentability
unless and until a patent interference is declared and decided, but post-interference prosecution
likewise limits the effect of the patent of the prevailing party in the interference to the U.S.
filing date, not an earlier Convention priority date.
Second, the importance of the Hilmer doctrine has grown dramatically over the several decades
since its promulgation. In an era when few applicant were filed with foreign priority claims,
the doctrine affected few inventors and, most importantly, was manifest in very few situations
involving two or more foreign inventors claiming the same or patentably indistinct subject
matter. Today, the Hilmer limation is a frequently observed impediment to a full and prompt
assessment of patentability.
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As discussed above, NAM strongly supports mandatory publication of applications for patent.
If this were done, all pertinent prior-filed patent specifications would become promptly available
for consideration by patent examiners and could be immediately cited. Likewise, applicants
conducting searches of published U.S. patent applications would be obliged to cite to patent
examiners all relevant published applications based on earlier Convention priority dates.
Second, the PTO should discourage premature examination by instituting an internal priority
system under which domestic applicants would take advantage of an "internal" priority year in
the same inner that foreign applicants have the advantage of a Convention priority year. In
this manner, essentially all U.S. patent applicants would begin actual examination at
approximately six months before a mandatory publication at 18 months. Hence, all prior-filed
patent specifications relevant to patentability would be available (published) at an early point in
examination.
Third, the secret prior art provisions of U.S. patent law should be eliminated and the United
States should adopt a "substantial novelty"-only rule under which secret art is not relevant to
non-obviousoess. If such a scheme is adopted, prior filed patent applications would be relevant
only to defeat novelty, except that those applications that are both prior-published and prior-filed
would be relevant to non-obviousness. Under tis limited (substantial novelty-only) use of priorfiled, unpublished applications, the results of examination would not be wasted in cases where
an inventor has elected to accelerate examination during the Convention year. The nonNAM Comments to the Advisory Commission on Paftt Law Reform
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obviousess of an invention would not need reassessment as newly published, prior filed patent
applications became available, since only subject matter lacking substantial novelty would need
to be canceled. The views of NAM on this subject are more completely set forth in the NAM
position statement on "Senior Right" In the Conex of a First-to-FieSystem submitted to the
FrO inMarch, 1991.
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The Commission has asked for comment on the issue of whether bilateral reciprocity should be
applied in determining whether "a U.S. patent is entitled to an earlier foreign filing priority
date...for reference purposes." NAM's position on this issue is categorically negative: no
reciprocity test should be applied. Our reasons are:
0 First, all countries outside the United States apply a first-to-file rule. Under the firstto-file rule, the issue of entitlement to foreign priority for reference purposes is the same
issue as entitlement for all other patentability issues. Accordingly, reciprocity will
essentially always exist.
* Second, the use of the foreign priority date is essential in the event the United States
adopts-as NAM strongly supports the adoption of-an internal priority system. Under
the Paris Convention, the United States would be obliged to treat in. maa and foreign
priority applications comparably and, as a matter of public policy, the United States
would clearly wish to treat U.S. priority applications the same as other applications filed
in the United States.
* Third, the question posed by the Commission appears premised on the conceptual
notion of the foreign priority effect as an "entitlement" of the patentee. This premLse

is not accepted by NAM.

The patentee gains no additional "right" or enhanced

exclusivity when the patentee's foreign priority claims are made effective for reference
purposes. Rather, it is the public who is affected by the extent of patent rights that can
be accorded to later inventors, including clms that the patentee might pursue in a later-

filed application.

X. REEXAMINA77ON
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NAM has identified the following deficiencies in reexamination:

* A requestor or other third part requesting and/or otherwise participating in a
reexamination does not, as a maer of public policy, have an adequate opportunity to
present views on reexamination issues, especially where PO oonAderations of a
patentability issue may limit or even foreclose the ability to effectively litigate the same
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issue before a court.
0 The PTO does not have the authority to act sua sponle or on motion of an interested
party to suspend reexamination proceedings where a court is in the process of deciding
the same issue of patentability pending before the PrO.
0 A court does nMt have the authority to order the PTO to suspend reexamination
proceedings pending the court's determination of tn issue of patentability before the FrO
in a reexamination.
* Where a non-patentee participates in reexaminatiom (beyond the filing of the initial
request for reexamination), the real party in interest need not be identified.
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NAM suggests the following in regard to non-patentee participation in reexamination

proceedings:

* A non-patentee participating in reexamination shouW have the opportunity to preet
views at every stage. This would include the opportunity to present viws before the
examiner acts on a proposed amendment to the claims and in response to any paper filed
preset
arguments in support of patentablity.
* A non-patentee participating in reexamination beyond the utal Tequest, for
reexamination should identify the real party at interest. Even if reexamination does not
take on the attributes of an Inter panes pro, ed , the patentee shmd have access to

the identify of the oppose.
* A non-patentee should have the opportunity at any time to request that the PTO stay
the reexamination based on an ongoing consideation of the same issue of patentability

by a court. Reexaminafn is not designed to replace the judicial system of settling
disputes over the validity and infringement of patent claims.
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NAM supports additional non-patentee participation.
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NAM supports the right of a requester to have any final decision of the examiner
confirming patentability reviewed by the Board of Patent Appeals and Interferences or
the Federal Circuit on the recor before the examiner.
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NAM would oppos any conditioning of the appeal.
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NAM opposes any consideration by the MTO
of a poentabity issue that has be the
subject of a judica determination. Hence, where a court has found a claim either valid
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When the reexamination statute was enacted, its scope was expressly limited to assure a simple
means of continuing the examination process after grant to consider substantial new questions
of patentability arising from newly discovered prior art publications (including patents).
NAM believes that this simple statement should remain as the charter for reexamination practice.
It should not be extended to a reexamination of the claims under 35 USC 112 and/or
unenforceability because of inequitable conduct. More importantly, the reexamination process
should not be opened to consideration of issues such as "on sale" bars.
Patentees continue to have the
partially invalid or inoperative
a right to claim based on issues
concludes that a statutory "on

0

option to file reissue applications where the patent is wholly or
by reason of the inventor claiming' more than the inventor had
other than prior art references. For example, where an inventor
sale" bar exists, reissue is an appropriate remedy.
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See above.

Xi. ASIGNEE FILING OF APPIA4T7ONS
Assignee filing of patent applications has long been recognized as an essentially noncontversial change in U.S. law that would provide some measure of convenience to patent
applicants. NAM strongly supports this concept, as do both the AIPLA (in its legislative
initiatives of May 1990) and the ABA-PTC.
In tandem with the proposal to eliminate the necessity for the inventor to execute and/or file the
patent application, the AIPIA has proposed that the statutory requirement for an inventor's oath
to be filed at the time the application is filed be eliminated in favor of a simple "request" to be

field by the "applicant" (which could include the assigned), providing "such particulars as the
Commissioner may require."

In other words, a statement of the assignee would be required in

which the inventor would be idetified together with the basis upon which the assigned asserts
the right to file the applcation.
(a) 9ioudd Me [inkd &Sw Mlowjfltng paem W&Wdm by muiwew?
Changing U.S. law to provide assignee filing and substitute an applicant's "request" for the
statutory oath would bring U.S. law into conformity with the practice outside the United States,
convenience inventors, reduce paperwork, and (presumably) provoke none of the controversy

often surrounding changing the substantv provisions of the patent law. Accordingly, NAM
strongly suppose adoption of both concepts.
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Assgnee filing would have a number of minor benefits to patentees, as expressed above. As

one example, users of the Patent Cooperation Treaty must utilize two sets of applicant
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assignees in essentially all countries outside the United States are proper PCT applicants, while
the inventor must be the PCr applicant to the extent the United States is designated. PCT
utilization would be simplified if U.S. inventors were able to use one set of PCT applicants
worldwide. Similarly, in situations where the inventor is unavailable, assignee filing would
facilitate prompt filing of applications, which could be executed by or on behalf of t. assignee.
Similar and parallel observations can be made with respect to elimination of the requirement for
an inventor's oath.
The drawbacks to assignee filing appear almost non-existent. In no country outside the United
States has any question or controversy been raised concerning this practice. Permitting an
assignee to file in lieu of the inventor requires establishment of a chain of title and a procedure
for assuring that applicants are proper. However, the necessity to assure an applicant is a proper
one exists whether assignee filing is permitted or not.
(c)
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The contours of a system for assigned filing appear straightforward, particularly in the event that
the companion change is made eliminating the requirement for an inventor's oath. AIPLA has
proposed simply the following: (1) assignee filing would be limited to parties who obtain a
written asignment or agreement to assign (or the equivalent); (2) the Commissioner would be
empowered to grant the patent to such an assignee; (3) a notice could be required to be given

to the inventor, whose identity must be provided to the VFo by the assignee who files; and (4)
in the event of filing by a non-inventor, non-assignee who derived from the inventor, the person
filing would be considered the inventor's agent or legal representative.
The safeguards for the inventor would p
those under existing law. Where derivation is
at issue, it would presumably be resolved as under existing law. An interference would be
possible. Where the issue were merely title to the patent (e.g., rival purported assignees from
the same inventor), the effectiveness of any document purported to be an assignment could be
decided administratively upon petition from the inventor or assignee to require that an
unauthorizud person filing trnsfer title to the inventor. The statutory basis for such a transfer
would be the Commissioner's determination that unauthorized person who filed would be deemed
by statute to be the agent or legal representative of the inventor and obliged to transfer control
of the application to a proper applicanL

Xi.

P7 FUNDING AND FM S7RUC7TJRE

NAM strongly endorses support of a portion of the PTO's operations from general revenue, as
has been the consistent practice of Congress over most of this century. In a highly competitive,
innovation-intensive era in which t technological superiority of the United Staes has narrowed
or disappeared in many key areas, the Congrm must be convinced of the necessity for
maintaining a strong, efficient,and quality Pro. Total reliance on user fees, to the exclusion
of any substantial genenl tax revenue funding, is at odds with all the competitiveness initiatives
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of the last several Congresses.
Nonetheless, NAM acknowledges that the competing priorities for general tax revenues, coupled
with the persistent federal deficit, make resumed general revenue support for the PTM unlikely.
As a completely user-funded agency, however, certain aspects of PTO funding are untenable and
should not be continued.
First, the small-entity subsidy for filing, issue, and maintenance fees should not continue at the
expense of large entities. While NAM supports continuation of the small-entity subsidy, it
should be targeted specifically to filing fees and funded in a manner such that the filing and issue
fees for large entities do not generate the excess revenue to support it.
Second, the PO should not attempt to fund capital projects, such as the Automated Patent
System (APS) or other major enhancements to PTO facilities, through excess revenue generated
from filing and issue fees.
NAM's philosophy in enunciating the above principles is that filing and issue fees should be kept
at the lowest possible level for all users of the patent system to encourage entry into the system.
While this objective was accomplished when general revenue support was available to the FrO,
the action of the last Congress in substantially increasing user fees has placed this philosophy
in jeopardy.
Recognizing (1) the probability that general revenue funding of the PTO will not be resumed in
the near term, and (2) the philosophy that the lowest possible filing and issue fees must be
imposed to provide incentives to use the patent system, only one substantial source of increased
funding for the PTO is possible: maintenance fees. While NAM is most relucaat to support
substantial increases in maintenance fees, we believe it represents the least of several evils-* First, increasing maintenance fees would place the United States on a par with foreign
countries whose aggregate maintenance fees are substantially higher than those in the United
States. Currently, the U.S. patent system is a better financial deal for foreign inventors than
foreign patent systems are for U.S. inventors-a situation higher maintenance fees would rectify.
* Second, the maintenance fees are basically paid by patentees with an ability to pay, since fees
will be paid only on patents that have commercial value justifying maintenance. Hence, a smallentity subsidy is not needed to maintain equity for small-entity inventors.
In order to meet the major needs of the patent system over the next decade, including APS,
NAM would propose that the United States raise the level of its maintenance fees to a level
necessary to meet revenue needs. To ease the burden of these higher payments, the fee schedule
should be back-loaded to reflect the commercial value of the invention. That is, it should be
structured so fee payments are lower in earlier years and higher in later years.
The income from all user fees should be placed in trust fund or otherwise segregated from
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general treasury revenues, and used solely for PTO activities. PTO user fee revenue funds
would be subject to the Congressional appropriation process in much the same manner that other
federal trust funds are handled.
The trust fund would be designed to accumulate excess income over that needed on a current
basis for vTO expenditures so that capital projects could be funded. These capital projects
would not only include the APS, but could include constnwon of new PTO facilities, as might
be needed in the future.
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Realistically, an entirely user-funded Pro, if the user funding were properly and equitably
distributed, would probably not cause a drastic disruption of the patent system in the United
States. NAM has reached this conclusion on the basis that the existing fee structure has not
seriously disrupted the apparent willingness of either foreign or domestic inventor to make use
of the patent system. Moreover, the increase in PTO filing and issu: fees comprise a reatively
small part of the overall costs associated with obtaining a patenl
While the practical effect of the fee increase needed to achieve full user funding has been
limited, NAM continues to be of the view that the current policy is not in the best interests of
the United States and that the patent system is of sufficient importance to justify substantial

funding through ge
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While the Commission has asked for comments on "realistic and practical" alternative to userfee funding of PTO operations, the core issue demanding urgent resolution is the rationaizatio
of the existing fee stucture for a user-funded PTO. Element of such a r
would
include the flowing:

* Maintaining small-entity fees for filing and issue fees only.
Reducing filing and issue fees lo minimal levels for al applicants.
* Increasing maintenance fee lo maximzle revenues from these fees.

" Establishing a PF0 trust fund to receive proceeds from all usr fes and using the trust
fund fbr (1) capital projects and (2) subsidy Ior smal entities.
As envisioned by NAM, the flO-inteed of h creasin faes for depkment of APS-would
accumulae trust fnds for dds purpose, which could be aF;pr1gaiaed by Congress wot do

peiod of development ,d dqloyment. Tne F.o could smilarly amulaf trus funds f
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ad, if not, iAat other fiscal oversight I qpriee?
(c)

NAM regards it as unlikely that Congress will give up its oversight role, fiscal or otherwise.
Nevertheless, NAM endorses the creation of a user-funded, professionally staffed PTo advisory
board composed exclusively of users of the patent system. The charter of the FO advisory
board would be specifically directed to the oversight of all aspects of PTO operations, auditing
those operations for quality and effectiveness. The PTO advisory board would specifically deal
with fiscal matters and have adequate staff support to enable it to independently assess the PTO's
ongoing fiscal needs. On an annual basis the board would report to Congress.
The PrO advisory board, based on the concept outlined above, would be of material assistance
to Congress in conducting oversight of FO operations. While NAM could only speculate on
the effectiveness of future Congressional oversight of FrO operatiow in the absence of a
mechanism such as a PTO advisory board, the effectiveness of the Congress in dealing with PTO
problems has waxed and waned over the course of the last few decades. Clearly, the quality and
effectiveness of FO operations remain an unresolved matter of discussion and concern by
members of the FFO user community-complete user funding is not likely to improve this
situation through improved Congressional oversight, absent the institution of an advisory board.
(d)

,lAoudd

dre more publ&c-ornted fiowtwdm of die PTO, e.g., pub& sam, rAr

opmcdosz bejfiaded by uwseftes. or shoul aui opealoe be nffW~a by ppikal
While the Commission has sought comment on whether general tax revenues should be used to
support the public-oriented activities of the FrO, NAM's concerns about public funding run
more broadly. All PTO operations are related to the public interest in promoting innovation.
Therefore, all PTO operations should be supported on the basis of a fundmental public interest
in an effective Patent and Trademark Office.
(e)

Woud It be derabl so laeau die averae appficsi

a level above 18 monft rsawl bwr w e penu

pen

c

ue I4 dwe PlO go

a signrlow redtio In PTOfea?

The relationship between mean application pendency time (currently on the order of 18 months)
to the level of fees is difficult to address in a meaningful manner.

-each

0 First, the FFO would not seem to be in a position to significantly reduce fees by
allowing the average application pendency time to increase. If the Fro receives 150,000
patent applications per year and the average pendency is 18 months per application, then
the FFO would have approximately 225,000 patent applications pending at any time. If
the average pendency climbs to 24 months, the PTO would be required to deal with a
steady state of 300,000 applications. However, in either "steady state" situation
(225,000 or 300,000 pending applications), the PTO must dispose of 150,000 applications
year (through grant or abandonment) or the number of pending applications would
increase. Thus, in the steady state situation with a longer average pendency the PTO
must (I) dispose of the sae number of appikations and (2) maintain administratively
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one-third more pending applications.

Any rsonable calculatim would suggea

avenge tendency of 24 months would result in higher PT operating cos
average pendency of 18 months.

tha an

0 Second, the overriding concern of NAM members is not pendency, but quality. A
pendency goal not subservient to a quality goal is an invitation to institute a "pat et
registration" system to replace the current system of examination. Hence, NAM would
support relaxation of the 18-month pendency goal if tied to a quality goal.
0 Third, to the extent that the PTO wishes to use a pendmy goal as a measure of
performance, it should be reformed. NAM would propose that the single pendency goal
be divided into two sub-goals: an average "time-to-firs-action" goal, which would be
set at six months from filing, and an average "first-acton-to-examina's answer/closmueof-prosecution" goal, which would be set at one year. Preferably, these pendency goals
would be set in the context of a more flexible system of examination, such as that
discussed above.

0
Wsa are dw advswves aid dLdvowage of reranl
a twp-de wsimm ?
A two-tier fee smucture (reformed along the lines outlined above) provides a special incentive
for universities, non-profit research institutes, and independent inventors to make more complete
use of the patent system than might otherwise be the case without the small-entity fees. This
incentive iepresets sound public policy and is supported by NAM.
The chief disadvantage of the current fee structure is the current method of funding, which relies
on higher fees charged to large entities. This repesents an intoerable situation-a clear
disincentive to optimal use of the patent system.
(g) Am
VexargLdd
n
A4 f mugm0a L,
n a & rMramo
, or ,ddpub&
be weds, aqpd.a PaU embfz?
As noted above, NAM believes the small-entity subsidy should be paid for through public
funding. NAM opposes large-entity subsidization of small-entity fees.
(A)

As pan4#a tas-df xwetmv. A wmd ak pw id am be if
() ralWq a ow djwMve pow~&m 30 avry ,
It is NAM's belief that this Is the current definition.
(2) pmAVi a ar
tr e.g., 5Opmmw) I. "gfcpn
or off Oe Opemtm
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bAmul emwa.
Essentially, this proposal would substitute reduced general revene (i.e., a tax credit)
in place of increased public expenditures (i.e., the small-entity subsidy). Given that the
end result is the same and fails to solve the problem in any case, NAM o
such a
proposal as an unnecessary complication of both the pamt system and the tax code.
(3)dexft~ S0pemme Ady basoluoa
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Regardless of the relative merits of this proposal, such a system would be difficult to
implement and complicated to administer.

(4) bhos* afJl (e.g., 1ope m) eaenu,-bd- & fte
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This solution would not solve the problem of large-entity subsidization of small entities
and would result in higher fees for all.

tI)
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should ds cost be rec wred, Vnom dwoughfees?

How

See above.
0)

is there a neduwli
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See above.
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See above.
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See item VII (b), relating to automatic publication of patent applications. Also, NAM has
previously commented on this issue in its position papers on the draft WEPO patent
harmonization treaty.
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The Commission has sel for itself an impressive agenda of important issues concerning the
operation of the patent system in the United States. The foregoing is intended to represent
NAM's strong erdorsement of an effective patent system, the centerpiece of which is an

effcve Patent and Trademark Office operating under the highest of quality standards.
NAM has endorsed radical changes in United States law on the basis that radical surgery is
needed to achieve NAMs objecives stated above. These radical changes are rt ekJdorsed
tightly or without regard to interests of a wide spectrum of inventors fnm large ,nterpises to
universities and small businesses. Ironically, most of the changes endorsed by NAM, which
may seem radical in the United State, are features of laws in othe industrialized countries,
whose inventors already enjoy the admvnages and economic that these chang wo
bring to
the United States.
The statutory architectum of the United States patent system is nearly forty-years old. During
this forty years, patent laws outside the United States have undergaie a rvarkable period of
experimentation and development Revolutions have tman place in trany tWooks that have
drutically drtened the life cycle of many products. In the face of these ezxtrwl changes, and

without significant internal changes, the U.S. patt system will be hard pressd to continue its
hioric role of driving innovation and industrial competitiveness.
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Appendix A
NAM POSITION ON "PRIOR USER" RIGMS UNDER A "FRST-TO-FILE"

SYSTEM.
A range of opinion exists concerning the role that prior user rights should play in the context
of a first-to-file system. Some commentators have denounced such rights as a form of statutory
compulsory licensing while others praise the concept as a "competitiveness" initiative that
favors U.S. manufacturers over foreign ones. NAM tends to support the latter view. Prior user
rights appear to be a customary, if not universal adjunt to a firt-to-file system.
NAM takes as its definitional reference point for such rights the following:
'[A] patent shall have no effect against any person (hereinafter referred to as "the
prior user") who, in good faith, for the purposes of his (or her] enterprise or
business, before the iling date or, where priority is claimed, the priority date of
the application on which the patent is granted, and within the territory where the
patent produces its effect, was using the invention or was making effective and
serious preparations for such use; any such person shall have the right, for the
purposes of his enterprise or business, to continue such use or to use the invention
as envisaged in such preparations.
"...The right of the prior user may only be transferred or devolve together with
his [or her] enterprise or business, or with that part of his [or her enterprise or
business in which the use or preparations for use have been made."
This definition is taken from WIPO document PLT/DC/3, Article 20, p. 41, The "Bask
Pr
"for
"osalthe Treay and the Regulations, Diplomatic Coference for the Conclusion of a
Treaty Supplementing the Paris Convemlon asfar as Patents art Concerned, December 21,
1990. As is apparent from this treaty-generated definition, these rights should be subject to
various limitations:
0 Lbuital alenablity. They should be essentially personalrights, although in the event that
they are associated with an enterprise, they should be transferable together with the entire
enterprise.
o LblW Aerioraity. They should have effect only in a territory in which a prior use has
been perfected-before the priority date. Prior use in one country should afford no rights under
a patent in another country.
* Lbuxgd we.The prior user should be entitled to continue an existing prior use of the
"invention," but not expand that use to new subje nat or embodiments It should not
become a general licse under all patent claims.
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0 Lbnea recogxnWl
qfprior ace. The rights sould be based on a use made in "good faith,"
I.e., not based on v!'ton of obligations of confidentiality, theft, or derivation.
Typically, prior user rights arise as a consequence of contemporaneous, independent inventions,
and in their most restricted form, can be regarded as "independent inventor" rights. Japanese
patent law pro'des an illustrative example. Under Section 79, independent inventors and only
independent inventors are provided the following right:
"Where, at the time of filing of a patent application..., a person %o has made
an inwntion by hmse(f vthout bnwkdge ofthe contents ofthe Iintioncklmed
in the patent application ... , has been commercially working the invention in
Japan or has been making preparations therefor, such person shall have a nonexclusive license on the patent right under the patent application." [emphasis
added]
NAM supports the adoption of these rights-in their most restricted (e.g., Japanese-style) form,
on the basis that they represent a mean between two possible extremes: providing some
recognition and reward for a prior independent inventor, thereby avoiding his or her total
exclusion from the marketplace under the patent of the first to file, wrus granting the prior
user's work a patentability-defeating prior art effect against the first to file such that no patent
can issue to either inventor. As for the option of a patentability-defeating effect, a "prior
invention" in the United States under current U.S. law (35 USC §102(g))-in the absence of
abandonment, oppression or concealment-produces a patentability-deeating effect against all
later invetors, including a later inventor who is first-o-ffle. This "right" of the prior inventor
under existing U.S. law is the one possible ewrien, the ultimate in "prior independent inventor
right" that totaly eliminates the right of the independent-to-invent, first-to-file to enforce rights
against anyone, which NAM rejects.
The more limited "prior independent inventor rights"--as under the PLT or Japanese
law-retreat back fully from the extreme notion that a prior, secret use should defeat
patentability. Under the draft WIPO patent law treaty and currently in Japan, a patent can be
validly issued to the later, independent inventor, prior use not withstandin--butn personally
enforced aganuthe prorlndepeAlent mentor. Viewed in this lht, prior independent inventor
rights are clearly a middle position between ful exclusion of the prior independent inventor
under a patent of the first-to-invent/later-to-file and a complete bar to the first inventor to file.
Inspite of its status as a "compromise" of torls
between a patentability-defeating effect and the
total exclusion of the prior independent inventor, the following questions and concerns have been
raised over domestic introduction of these rights:
0 Are they a conradclton In term relatkw to the patent grant? Alternatively, is the prior
independent inventor's spwca status sufficient as a public policy matter tojustify the "right to
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exclude all but one of the others" limitation on the patent grant?
* Are they a compulsory license? Alternatively, would they be less of a "compulsory license"
if they totally eliminated all enforcement rights, not just the prior independent inventor's
personal rights?
* Are they analogous to secret prior art? Alternatively, can they more properly be viewed as
a substitute for the patentability-defeating effect of secret prior art by preserving full patent
rights against all but the prior independent inventor?
* Do prior independent inventor rights require "interference-like" proceedings to resolve?
Alternatively, could the rights merely be asserted in court-when and if an issue of infringement
should arise and require adjudication-as a defense to infringement? Would their status as a
defense to infringement eliminate the need to conduct a priority contest based on relative
invention dates?
0 Is the primary beneficiary the "secret user" who never intended to make the invention public?
Alternatively, would these rights most often benefit the "second-to-file" (and possibly first-toinvent) who otherwise might have received the patent under current law? In most circumstances,
will they otherwise provide an incentive not to burden the PTO with a plethora, of meaningless
petty invention disclosures merely to avoid exclusion?
.The questions that are posed above are serious ones, and NAM supports the Commission's full
consideration of the issues raised by these questions. Notwithstanding the need for such full
deliberation on these matters, however, prior user rights have for ore reason o. aoher been
introduced into and maintained by first-to-file patent systems throughout the world. While this
is not necessarily an argument in favor of adopting such rights in the United States (e.g.,
statutory compulsory licensing schemes are also a common feature of non-U.S. patent laws), it
does suggest that the experience of foreign patent systems should provide a useful guide to the
incidence and significance of these rights and the overall effect on the patent holder's rights.
The foreign experience with independent inventor/prior user rights seems to suggest that, any
controversy concerning U.S. adoption of these rights notwithstanding, they are not of any major
significance, at least in economic terms. In those foreign first-to-file systems that have
provisions for prior use rights, the rights are apparently seldom consequential for several
reasons:
(1) These rights arise only in rare circumstances. They are based on the existence of
simultaneous (or near simultaneous) independent implementation of the same novel and nonobvious subject matter, almost always by independent inventors. At the threshold, therefore,
a patent holder is no more likely to be affected by independent inventor/prior user rights than
the patentee is likely to face a patent interference, e.g., in statistical tems, a one in one-hundred
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incidence.
(2) These rights are conditioned on the independent inventor's initiation of commercial activity
in the territory covered by the patent prior to the priority date of the patentee. Hence, the rights
depend on much more activity than would be needed by a prior inventor to provoke an
interference with a patentee. That is, a mere prior reduction to practice in Jhe United States is
not enough.
(3) The prior use is effective only in the country or countries where it is established before the
priority date-no "exhaustion" feature is present. Prior use in the United States would not
permit export of the otherwise infringing goods to Canada (if the patentee has a corresponding
Canadian patent) and vice versa. Many independent inventors/prior users, faced with this
critical limitation on the right of prior use may need a license from the patentee anyway to make
economic sense of the right.
(4) At least in the context of first-to-file patent systems, prior user rights apply essentially only
to patented processes or other processes-type inventions. Product inventions, once placed in use
or on sale immediately defeat the right of anyone else to obtain a valid patent on the product.
This defacto prohibition against independent inventor/prior user rights with respect to product
claims leaves patentees at risk only where the patented, but prior-used, invention represents a

bonafide trade secret.
Three scenarios are presented to illustrate the public policy issues surrounding "prior inventor"
rights that proponents of these rights cite as partial justification for them:
Scenario One: But My Pasew Cosn
Consider first the following:

AdWal Me 7

Poe

War Uspaterubke

Company A, with an aggressive and substantial patent staff carefully examines all
the company's technologica developments to determine where patents might
enhance the value of these technological assets. The beginning point is a search
report and prospective patentability analysis. When a minor modifiati was

made to Step 17 of Process KXP-92, the patent counsel assigned to this analysis
wrote a brief, cogent analysis indicating that the process improvement was
obvious in view of extensive prior art: it simply had no unexpected advantages
over the pror art supportive of paentability.
Additionally, the process
improvement infringed no then-issued U.S. patents. Within one month after
implementing the improvement, Company B, having made the same discovery,
filed a patent application, which several months later issued - a U.S. patent
folowing a first action allowance. Company A, retains litigation counsel, who
after explaining that the examiner cited the best prior art, indices that it may be

difficdt to establish "clear and convincing evidence" of unpattability.
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How does Company A resolve this problem and prevent its recurrence? One option would be
to attempt to patent every technological development. This has several obvious problems
associated with it as a strategy:
1. Indiscriminate patenting (or attempted patenting) costs the applicant too much money.
2. The PTO is not geared to handling a significant increase in insignificant, marginally
patentable inventions, and diversion of resources to do so is not in the interests of the
patent system.
3. The filing of a multiplicity of patent applications on insignificant inventions-and
subjecting the applications to a mandated 18-month publication system-would needlessly
destroy trade secret information of potentially significant competitive value to U.S.
industry.
A "patent everything" policy falls well short of being good public policy. To the extent prior
inventor rights provide an alternative to discriminatelyely filing patent applications on inventions
of marginal or non-existent patentability, -ey could well serve several public policy objectives..
Scenario Two: But ifle a parent applcaton on the nwndion as soon as I eablmed In
aMMedal Wr!
Consider this slight variation of the saga set forth above:
After the initial commercial run of Step 17, Company A's engineers found,
surprisingly and unexpectedly, that the yield on commercial scale batches was
twice what the prior art would have predicted. The company's patent counsel,
reversing his assessment of unpatentability, quickly filed a patent application.
However, not quickly enough-Company B had filed weeks earlier. Eighteen
months later, after Company A's process technology had become geared to take
advantage of Step 17, the publication of Company B's patent application placed
all this expensive engineering effort of Company A in jeopardy.
Public policy goals again collide: Both independent inventors seek patents, but only one will
get a patent. The second to file, through prudence or otherwise, may be the only one to
undertake the risk and expense of practicing the invention in the United States. That U.S.
manufacturer may have moved quickly to exploit the technology because it appeared clear of
infringement, based on a careful patent search.
Under current U.S. law, an expensive and protracted interference-or even the prospect of
one-may be en ugh to induce a cross-licensing arrangement. Under a first-to-file priority rule,
the inducement is gone. This sharing of the technology, is often a defacto consequence of the
hopelessly complex and archaic patent interference practice in the United States, can be
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accomplished dejure in many situations through the epedient of independent inventor/prior user
rights.
The ironic difference, however, i that the cross-licensing rights may typically provide the nonpatentee with a greater share of the patent-rights pie than the more limited concept of prior
inventor rights would. 'tat Is, they are personal and essentially non-asignable rights, limited
to the embodiment or emflodiments of the patent in prior use.
In the context of rival inventors seeking to patent the suee subject matter, prior inventor rights
can function in much the same manner (and to much the same public policy effect of
apportioning rights) as does current U.S. patent interference practice.
Scenario Three: &d my ca edtorgw dW mder my ;ag
To carry the scenario above a bit farther.

i Is how xwhri

The management of Company A, although fretting about the absence of
independent inventor/prior user rights in the United Sates to practice its
improvement, is nonetheless prepared to use its word-wide portfolio of basic
patents as leverage in negotiations with Compny B, which it believes is preparing
to manufacture products in a plant in lapan using technology claie in Company

A's basic patents. In seeking to begin discussions, Company A's mmagemenu is
ever so politely told that Company B's preparsons for manufacturing had been
ongoing since Company B's Independe invention of this technology--prior to the
priority date of Company A's patents-and that It was currently uninterested in
licenses under the basic patents of Company A. Irate at this imbalance, the
management of Company A rails at its patent counsel for the unfairness ofa U.S.
law that provides a "no-win"no-leverge option: Company A--a red, white and
blue American manufacturing concern-would have been better off to hIve built
all its facilities in Japan!
NAM supports these dghts in par because, plainly and simply, they assist in levelling the

competitive playing field. Foreign manufacturing concerns with home-country independent
inventor/prior user rights have certain advantages that U.S. manufacturing concerns will not
have unless the United States fify accepts the precepts attendant to first-ofile priority systems.
NAM is aware arguments propounded by opponents of prior user rights. Prior user rights have
been attacked as unfair, un-American, and unwarranted. The following is a brief analysis of

several of the major arguments nsed against these rights:
Aruwet One: "
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A long semantic argument could be launched as to whether the rights accorded toan independent
inventor should or should not becharacterized under the pejorative labl "compulsory licenses."

NAM Comments to the Advisory Commisson on Patent Law Reform

-49-9

385
-

zlof A.- Aor Uaer fW

No one would argue that the statutory schemes are "voluntary" in any sense, justifying the
"compulsory" label. Similarly, at least in a generalized use of the term "lien,"
the grant
of a legal right to do any act can be so characterized. However, even though the "independent
inventor" rights might qualify semanatically as compulsory licenses, the more relevant inquiry
is whether they merit the label in a substantive and pejorative way. The cae for the latter is
difficult, if not impossible to make.
As an initial matter, prior inventor rights manifest themselves as a defense to an infringement
claim brought by the patent owner. The prior inventor defense to an infringement charge is
similar in concept to a defense of "prior invention" under 35 USC §102(g): the alleged
infringer escapes from liability for infringement by proof of acts in the United States making out
the defense. In the latter case (prior invention), it amounts to a reduction to practice of the
invention which has not been abandoned, suppressed or concealed. Inthe former case(pior
inventor/prior user rights), it contains an additional element of proof of prior commercial use

or adequate preparations therefor.
There is no difference to the alleged infringer between perfecting the 1102(g) prior inventio
defense or an independent inventor/prior user defense-liability for infringement is avoided. The
direne between the two is the effect on the patent owner. the 1102(g) defense goes to the
validity of the patent and opens the invention to use by the public; the independent inventor/prior
user defense is personal and preserves the right of the patentee to enforce the claims as against

all third parties.
The operation of independent inventor/prior user rights as set forth above gives rise to several
substantial differences between the independent inventor/p or user and the compulsory licensee
under usual compulsory licensing statutes:
1. The rights are not to'members of the public at large. Most compulsory licensing
statutes provide for licenses without any special qualification, much less impose the
requirement of prior, independent invention.
2. The rights are not applicable to all patents, or evem to patents in specified technical
fields. Ordinarily, compulsory licensing statutes are broadly based, applying to all
patents on the basis of the patentee's conduct, e.g., non-working or abuse of monopoly
position. Where compulsory license ae based on the conduct of the licensee (e.g.,
dependent compulsory licenses), they are broadly based in the sense of permitting
reliance on subsuei4
(anytime during the patent term) as well as prior activities of the

non-patentee.
3. The rights do not require an administrative proceeding to formally set the scope,
terms, and conditions of the license. Statutory compulsory licensing laws ordinarily
require that the would-be licensee obtain a license through administrative channels in
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which the patent owner may participate, and have input as to the terms of the license,
including compensation to be accorded to the patentee.
Argument Two:
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The Constitution, at least arguably, guarantees to the inventor the "exclusive" right to
discoveries and inventions. If the Constitution says "exclusive," how can the Congress award
a personal right to a non-patentee?
This argument, like other Constitutional arguments concerning the patent laws (e.g., is "first-tofile" constitutional?) require interpretation of a simple clause in the Constitution that authorized
a national, rather than a collection of state patent systems. The only unanimously accepted
statement concerning the patent clause is the proposition that patents cannot be awarded to
anyone other than an inventor (or the inventor's successor in interest). Arguably the independent
inventor/prior user right iba right accorded to an "inventor."
More significantly, perhaps, the Constitution appears to leave to Congress the prerogative to
determine under what conditions inventors are to be granted patents. Existing law, as noted
above, provides an alleged infringer a defense where a prior invention of another made in this
country, not abandoned, suppressed or concealed anticipates (or renders obvious) claims of the

patentee. Self evidently, if Congress has the authority to provide "prior invention" as an
affirmative defense to infringement, it must also be empowered under the Constitution to permit
the independent inventor's prior use to represent a defense--if not a complete defense going to
the underlying validity of the patent right, at least a personal one. Viewed in this light, the
independent inventor/prior user defense is "less intrusive" into the exclusive rights of the
inventor because, instead of a complete obliteration of exclusivity, it preserves the exclusivity
against all save for the independent inventor/prior user.

um, ourawy to the
Argument lhree: Prior &ofrIht dWowauge &% e of e pow aow
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The patent system has long been justified on the "bargain theory." That is, the inventor
provides to the public a written description of the invention, including sufficient information to
enable it to be made and used, and the inventor receives in return the exclusive rights to use the
invention for a limited period of time. Obviously, a statutory provision in the patent law that
would encourage (or even reward) secrecy over disclosure raises a very significant public policy
issue.
Independent inventor/prior user rights will almost certainly provide some comfort, if not some
outright incentive, for inventors to maintain as trade secret technology that otherwise would be
at risk of being patented by a competitor. Several obvious factors do, however, mitigate the

possibility:
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1. Only a limited set of technological innovations can be secretly commercialized. As
indicated above, the independent inventor/prior user will protect certain process
inventions, but little else. Prior use of aproduct invention is invariably sufficient in a
first-to-file system to defeat the right of another, later-filing inventor to obtain a patent.
2. In many cases the independent inventor/prior user will find the patent s.em too
expensive to use for largely defensive purposes and, instead, use other non-patent
defensive techniques against the prospective patented. Most notably, the independent
inventor/prior user will use the "needle-in-a-haystack" publication techique, I.e.,
obscurely and massively publish technical information sufficient to defeat patentability
of subject matter potentially troublesome, if patented by a competitor. With the
"absolute novelty" provisions under a first-to-file system, the obscure publication
provides an immediate and complete bar to any competitor's subsequent patent filing.
3. For important technology-the stuff the patent system provides the clearest incentive
to disclose-the presence or absence of the independent inventor/pior user right pales
in comparison to the patent incentive.
In summary, prior user rights are a universal, but secondary feature cf first-to-file patent
systems. Although they arise infrequently and provide only a limited, persnm deense to patent
infringement, they do mitigate the otherwise harsh effects of the first-to-file rule. Ultimately,
they does so in a manner not dissimilar from the inducements under the current U.S. patent
interference system to settle proWectively expensive and protracted interference contests through
cross-licensing. These rights can be considered as "compulry license" only in a litel, not
a substantive sense. They limit a patent owner's enforcement on account of an independent
invention/prior use in much the same manner that current U.S. law provides th a prior
invention can be a defense to infringement. Lasy, these rights re pro ve and supportive
of preexisting investments in manufacturing In dse UnWte Ltaes. As such, they are protective
of U.S. manufacturing enterprises in muc the same manner tat foreign "prior use" provisions
protect foreign manufacturing investments and, ultimately, advantage U.S. interests. In the
absence of any significant or compelling public policy reas to avoid independent inventor/prior
user rights, the U.S. competitiveness argument constitutes a sufficient Justification for support
of these rights in the context of adopting a "first-nvw
o-fle" patent system in the United
States.
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The Honorable Dennis DeConcini
Chairman, Judiciary Subcomittee on
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Patents, Copyrights I Trademarks
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510
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The Honorable William J. Hughes
Chairman, Judiciary Subconmittee on

Intellectual Property & Judicial Administration
House of Representatives
Washington, DC 20515

.eec.,

Dear Chairmen:
orld's
Attached is IPO's statement on harmonization of the -patent laws. It represents the position of IPO's Board of
Directors. It emphasizes our view that harmonization,

3M

M "
a, 1k
*

particularly first-to-file, will benefit all U.S. patent
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applicants, including large and medium sized corporations,
universities, small businesses, and individual members.
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June 25, 1992
Position Statement by Intellectual Property Owners, Inc.
on
S. 2605 and H.R. 4978
The Patent System Harmonization Act of 1992
Intellctul Propeny Owners, Inc. (PO) endorses the substance ofthe changes to U.S. patent law proposed
in S.2605 and H.R. 4978 and urges Congressional aton to secure needed reforms to the domestic patent
law and benefits to domestic inventors from international patent hannonization.
Introduction
[PO urges Ihat a patent harmonization treaty be negotiated in order to effectively hannonize patent laws
throughout die world. In this context, [P0 sorts the lntroduction of a im-t-file system in the United
States, coupled with Himited r1gt for pri usr and an option for filing provisional patent applications.
The position taken by [PO on these mars reflects our considered view that adoption of a frs-to-file
system would be in the best Intcrests of all users of te U.S. patent system, particularly Ifdone in the
context of International pan harmonization. One particular concern to IPO Is the effect of
harmonizationmandated chaes in US. patent law on "small entity* inventors: universities, small
businesses, and independent Imrs.
his IPO position statement exoits die likely effect of
harmonization on small entities I some detail
Small entitles account obtain about 45 perert of all U.S. patents granted to U.S. nationals each year.
Small entitles play a critical role in te edulogica competitiveness of the United States. Changes In
U.S. patent law shuld not be enacted without fully accounting for the effect on small entitles.
In the past, most small entity pw owners were Interested only in auing rights In the U.S. market but
the increasing globalization of the economy and the rsing demand for rechnology-Intesilve products in
foreign countries is now making it mor impotnt for small entities to obtain patent protection inforeign
countries. This Isespecially true for breakthrough inventions that are eligible for a broad scope of patent
protection. When a small entity makes such a invention and fails to protect it In foeg countries. the
small entity loses profiable markets abroad and the US. economy aufters from forfeiture of the profits
to foreign compedtms. In the cas of university small entities, who license or sell their patent rights
Instead of maufacamwng the patent dgt can provide substantially greater inome if the Inventim is
pxrect
in fomign countries as well s in the United States.
IPO recognizes that it is unable to speak for all or even most small entities. IPO has some small entity
members, but mal entities am a large
diffuse
Wo gitup. We know of no meaningfil suveys of small
entities on flm-o-file, md t would be diffil to co
t such a survey, even Iho we know ha some
inventor organizatios bav expressed views fim their own perective. We believe Conres homd
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consider the view of corporions concerning the benefits of first-to-file to small entities, because
corporations comprise the major market for tie inventions of small entities and have experience with the
expense and trouble caused by patent Interference proceedings.
When a small entity attempts to sell an invention to an interested medium or large size corporation under
the present first-to-Invent system, the corporation Invariably asks whether a patent application has been
filed and whether there
has been any prefihing activity that will bar foreign patent protection, or even U.S.
protection. The corporation usually investigates the activities of the inventor and others In the field. The
corporation will be concerned If the inventor has made profiling disclosures to others. The corporation
also will be concerned if others have been working independently in the area and have similar patent
applications pending. All this creates uncertainty for the corporation and less interest in negotiating for
the invention. We believe the level of uncertainty would be reduced under a first-to-file system.
Benefits for Independent, Small Business, and University Inventors
The changes in U.S. patent law provided in the Patent System Harmonization Act would, in IPO's view,
provide particular advantages to universities, small businesses, and independent inventors. Although it
has been said that first-to-fik Is adverse to the Interests of such Inventors, IP believes that in fact it is
our current first-to-invent system that is adverse to the interests of small entities. The experience of small
entity Inventors under the first-to-invent system provides compelling support for this conclusion.
I. The Harmonization Act would make It easler for small entity inventors to obtain financing
andlorind censesfor development andmarketing of inventions. Before a bank will finance or a licensee
will invest in development of an invention, the inventor must be able to demonstrate with some certainty
that the Inventor owns the patent rights and that a valid patent will issue to the inventor. Existing patent
law frustrates attempts to demonstrate these facts to potential licensees and investors because:
0
The "first toInvent" cannot be determined quickly and objectively; the 'first tofile"
usually can. Under the Harmonization Act, all prior-filed applications are published within 18
months after the Initial filing date, which helps the nvestor/licensee determne whether an inventor
Isthe first to file. Under curren law, on the other hand, prior-filed applications are not only kept
in secrecy for an indefinite period until grant, but the "first inventorO carot be Identified by the
relative filing dates. The first inventor isdetermined when a patent Interference is decided -sometimes many years after filing. It will always be possible, under either a fint-to-file system
or a first-to-invent system, for an applicant to derive the invention from someone else, but the
Hannonization Act can be crafted to protect against derivation. For example, the April 27, 1992,
draft report of :he Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform suggests that a party who files
or publishes after someone else has already made the invention public might be "presumed" to
have derived the invention.
*
The existence o("secretpriorar" makes every patentabilitydetermination uncertain;the
Harmonzation Act eliminates much "secretprior art." Existing U.S. law provides that prior
inventions of another made In the United States, not abandoned, suppressed or concealed, must
be considered in determining whether an invention Is patentable (I.e., in determining both the
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lnventkm's. novelty md nonobvlousm ). 7bee determinatlons cannot be made from publiclyavaille documens, because they again rely on non-public work of competitors, work that often
becomes available only when a patent Islitigated. When opinions of pamt couuel are obtained
to establish that a valid paet can be granted, these opinions am universally qualified with a
statement tha this type of "secret prior art" may defeat validity. The Hannonizatlon Act sweeps
away much ecrt prior amtFirst, Itdisregards a prior an information that Isnot availab e to the
public, by defining pWort as publications and patents In the United States and abroad and public
knowledge md public use in the United States. Second. nothing can be considered to affect as
prior art if it wu not public a of the earliest priority date. except for earlier patent applications
that ar subsequently opened to public inspection in the English lu*uge in the United Stat.
We note many groups advocate that earlier-filed applications should be prior art only for novelty
purposes.

I. Small entity Inventors wil be able to compete more effecively with largeenterprisesto obtain
patents If interference are abolished. Some small entity Inventors arm disadvantaged - losing patent
interferences when they were in fact both first to invent and first to file -- simply because the burden of
the patent inerference, is too much to bear. The existing "first-to-invent" Interference system prejudices
small entity inventors because they typically lack •
sophisticated patent staffs ale to maintain and assemble inventionn date" documentation
needed in patent Interferences, including the requisite "Independent corroboration".
patent Interfence specialists, who am needed to aure that rights ar not lost inthe early
S
stag of the patten unference when preliminary motions are made and decided.
financial resources to fight the hterfeenc to a conclusion, sometimes after many years
*
of continuing, expensive legal bills. In a few cases, large entity inventors have been backed by
a cotpor tion that invested 5 to 10 years and $.00,000 to over $I,000,000 in legal fees.
The majority of small entity inventors who obtain patent rights in contests with large entity inventors are
those who are first to file anyway. Small entity invenors benefit under the existing first-inventor system
to the extent secoad-to-file small entity inventors prevail In patent ierfence contests with large entity
inventors h number of first-to-file winners of patent interference averages about 100 a year, and the
number of second-to-file winners of pent interferences averages about 50 per year - out of more than
10,00 patent applications filed each year. A majority of panies in interference am large entity
inventors. IPO therefore beieveA that the first-inventor system, in practice, seldom provides pant rights
to small entity inventors that they would not obtain uder a firs-to-fe system.
IIt. Provisional plicaions will enable small eniy inventors to competefor earlierfiling dates
more efectively than diy can now compete in proof of earlier Invention data. The provisional or
"internal priorty"application will help provide small entity inventors a level playing field. University
small entities represented in the Advisory Commission on Patent Law Reform have expressed strong
support for provisional application. Elements of the provisional application which should make it
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effective include:
0
Nominal initialfiling fee. The Harmonization Act provides an initial filing of $150 for
large entities and $75 for small entities. This would be the only PTO fee during the first year
after filing.
S
Elimination of requirementforclaims andformalities. IPO supports clarification of the
Harmonization Act to provide that claims need not be provided at the time of initial filing, but
must be provided only when the full filing fee is pptld and the actual examination of the
application Is begun by the PTO. The only element of the patent application that should be
required on the initial filing date Is the written description of the invention and the manner of
making and using the invention -- the same description needed in a corroborated record of
cgncepdon of the Invention In interference proofs. IPO supports assignee filing and elimination
of the oath. This would enable a small entity applicant to file without complex forms and defer
the legal determination of which individuals should be named as inventors.
With a simplified, de-formalized provisional application. IPO believes that domestic inventors would be
able to establish early filing dates relatively economically.

IV. The concept of the "prior user" right, particularly in theform presented In the Harmonization
Act. is beneficial to small manufacturing entities. The Harmonization Act provides a fair balance between
two classes of inventors: the inventor wi*) filed first and, In most cases, first makes a disclosure of the
invention available to the public, and the inventor who develops first and, In most cases, first makes a
commercial embodiment available to the public. The former Inventor is awarded the exclusive patent
right, and the latter a personal right to use.
The personal right to use arises most often in connection with inventions relating to manufacturing
processes. The right to continue commercial use of an established manufacturing process is of particular
importance to small entity manufacturers:
Small manuacturersmaybe less able to afford globalpatentprotection. For many manufacturig
processes, patent protection (and the public disclosure of the nature of the process that inevitably
Is required) makes sense only if global patent protection is secured. Otherwise, foreign
competitors are free to adopt the processes outside the United States and use them in competition
with the inventor in foreign markets. Because of the globalization of high technology industries,
extensive foreign patent filing may be essential to keep such processes outside the reach of
competitors. For a small manufactuer, the only economic choice may be to use trade secrets -not patents - to protect processes developed for use in its own facilities.
Small manufacturers may be less able to afford development of a non-infringing alternative.
Without prior usL,. rights, an established commercial user may be forced to "invent around" an
Issued patent. Such "invention around" requires engineering and capital resources that are
typically in short supply for small-entity inventors. With less access to alternatives, the small
entity manufacturer may have a greater stake in a fair system of personal rights based on an
established prior use than other inventors.
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SmU mam4actrsersmay have es leverage to negotiate a iceiue wfth a large entity. Without
puior user rights, the small entity manufacturer stands as an infringer who must invalidate a patent,
be excluded, or take a license. A loet
may be available only by paying a substantial royalty
or offering technology In exchange. The prospect of litigating a patent to establish Its invalidity
may be financially prohibitive. W ih a prior
user right in hand, the small entity manufacturer need
only establish to the satisfaction of the patentee the date on which commercialization or serious
preparation for commercialization commenced, which, Ifprior to the patent Ming date, establishes
the right. Experience outside the United States with such rights suggests that such rights rarely
engender litigation.
For these reasons EPO supports the system of prior use rights In the Harmonization Act. They are not
complicated. They require no notice to the patentee when the rights are exercised. No judicial proceeding
to determine the scope of the right Is necessary, except where the patentee raises the issue via an
infringement aut They require no payment to the patentee - a feature important to small entity inventors
who have committed the capital: and engineering resources to commence commercialization.
Some parties have criticized the provisions of the harmonization treaty relating to prior user rights as too
broad. In particular, It has been suggested that the treaty would permit a party to enjoy prior user rights
who derived the Invention when the inventor made it public during the 12-month grace period before fing
a patent application. IPO supports section 273(bX2) of title 35 as amended by the Harmonization Act,
which expressly denies prior
user rights to such a deliver, and would support inclusion of such a limitation
in the treaty aswell
EPO realizes university small entities have testified that prior user rights provide no benefits to universities
becauseuniverites do not engage in man
,icturing.
but, in IPO's opinion, prior user rights on balance
ar beneficial for most mall entities. Universities will realize other benefits from harmonization.
V. The Harmon4adonAct providersmall endy invenos protection against the. First the Act
provides that a pawn application must st for:h the inventor. Thus, only the fim Inveator to file a patent
application is entitled to obtain
a patem Second, IPO support a provision allowing filing by assignees
and agents of in inventor, under which a filn by someone other than the inventor would be considered
ass fling for the invators own bmetiL Under this provision the inventor would be entitled to the early
filing date of a person whose filing was based on derivation from the inventor.
The grac period in d Hrmouzation Act Isintended to protect against derivation or "spoilS"during
the 12 mo period befte Min&.lbs grace period section provides that rights ae not lost by disclosure
of info natian obtained 'direcly or Indirectly" from theInveno. The Advisory Cmumbslon = Pauma
Law Reform has sumesed dat the grae period provision might be improved by establing a
presumption st
aarty who pubise orfis after i Inventor Ia nmde the invention publ, ha derived
the infomatm frm the hivetr. Such a primptio might be favored by those who have expressed
concern that Me race period In theHarmonization Act would be less effective than the flrst-o4went
grace period of existing law. It Isinherent In a flm-4o-flle sym , of course, that a merd inventor who
has made the vetlin Independenly cn peva Ifte seod invenW ies firs As explained earlier,
the pester leig cetablty provided by a firt4o-flMe system justifies this result
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IPO's support for the Harmonization Act's first-to-filMepior user right system is tied to the negotiation of
a patent harmonization treaty. The quid pro quo is improvements in foreign patents systems that will
benefit U.S. inventors, including small entities. IPO fully supports the harmonization objectives set forth
by the Commissioner of Patents and Trademarks in the Administration's testimony on April 30, 1992, in
support of the Harmonization Act. IPO wishes to emphasize, however, that small entity inventors will
be increasingly significant iianeficiaies of improvements in foreign patent systems. As the global
economy matures, small etdty inventors in the United States will need to make greater use of foreign
patent systems. The ultimate ojective should be a single global patent strategy, a single global patent
application, and a single global r atent examination. Harmonization as currently proposed will be a major
step toward that objective. The United States is now in a position to improve its domestic patents laws
and exert leverage on other countries to Improve their patent laws. It is in the best interest of innovators
in the United States, including the small entity inventor, for the United States to take advantage of this
opportunity without delay.

Requirements for a Treaty
IPO has supported the patent law harmonization treaty negotiations within the World Intellectual Property
Organization. Groundwork was laid at the first session of the diplomatic conference held in the Hague
from June 3-28, 1991, for successful conclusion of a treaty on patent law harmonization by 1993. H.R.
4978 and S.2605 contain many of the key changes in U.S. law that would be required for the U.S. to
adhere to a treaty. IP believes some changes could be made without waiting for conclusion of a treaty;
other changes must be deferred until an acceptable treaty is in place.
To be acceptable, the treaty must require our trading partners to make substantial improvements in their
patent systems. IPO believes an acceptable harmonization treaty must require foreign countries to make
at least the following modifications to their patents systems:
1.

Introduce a grace period of one year that excludes as prior art any disclosure of
information resulting directly or indirectly from the inventor.

2.

Eliminate the option for deferring examination of patent applications.

3.

Prohibit the commencement of any opposition proceeding before the actual grant of the
patent.

4.

Adopt an equitable doctrine for claim interpretation consistent with the equitab.Ic
principles of the "doctrine of equivalents" of U.S. law.

5.

Allow U.S. applicants to file in foreign countries initially in the English language, subject
to a later filing of a verified translation into a foreign language.

6.

Eliminate "self-collision" between two or more unpublished applications of the same
party.

The dominant issue in the discussions over harmonization is whether the U.S. should implement a system
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that awards priority of invention to the first party to file a patent application. It seems clear that the U.S.
must change to first-to-file if any harmonization treaty agreement is to be reached. Other than the U.S.,
only Jordan and the Philippines retain a first-to-invent system. While first-to-file and first-to-invent
systems each have their advantages, a first-to-file system will provide lower costs and greater legal
certainty for patents owners. These benefits will accrue to all categories of patent owners: large
companies, small businesses, independent inventors, and universities.
The current U.S. first-to-Invent system does have a significant advantage for U.S. patent owners in 35
U.S.C. I04, which precludes foreign applicants seeking a U.S. patent from relying on activities in a
foreign country to establish a date of invention. This provision has enabled U.S.-based applicants to
prevail over foreign-based applicants Is some priority contests. It should not be eliminated from U.S. law
except through legislation to implement a treaty that requires foreign countries to Improve the patent
protection available to U.S. Inventors in their countries.
Another advantage in the current first-to-invent system for U.S.-based-applicants is the "Hilmer rule."
Uader this rule, a U.S. patent may be used as prior ar, upon the grant of the patent, retroactive only to
OwI
filing date in the United States, and not retroactive to the foreign priority date. Again, this is a nle
.,'atshould be changed only by legislation that implements a treaty requiring foreign countries to improve
their patent systems. We note that many groups urge that foreign language applications should be prior
art In the U.S. only when followed by a U.S. application under the Paris Convention that is made available
in the English language and that such applications should be prior art only for novelty purposes. We also
note many groups urge that unpublished public knowledge in a foreign country should not be prior an
against U.S. applicants. Under the Harmonization Act, unpublished public knowledge abroad does not
constitute prior art against U.S. applicants; the proposed text for the harmonization treaty, however, makes
unpublished public knowledge anywhere in the world constitute prior art. IPO prefers the Harmonization
Act.
Section-by-Section Analysis of the Harnonization Act
IPO supports the major provisions of the Harmonization Act:
"

Spllt filingfee I provisionalpante appikation. Sction 2 of the Harmonization Act allows for
the payment of a nominal fee of $75 or $150 at the time of filing. Section 4 allows an applicant
to claim a priority right in a prior-filed U.S. patent application. IPO strongly supports these
elements of simplified, provisional filing. These provisions, wit: some technical improvements
in drafting, will benefit domestic inventors seeking to establish early, global patent priority.

"

First-to-fileprioruser right. Section 3 of the Harmonization Act provides for new substantive
standards for patentability and a prior user right. IPO supports these changes in the context of
a treaty to harmonize patent laws.

"

Eighteen-month publication. Section 4 of the Harmonization Act provides for 18-month
publication of all pending patent applications. IPO supports 18-month publication because It will
improve the quality and completeness of patent examination and will provide for timely access
to information on patent rights and English language technical disclosures that otherwise may be
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available only in foreign patent offices in foreign languages.
Accelerated examination. Section 5 of the Harmonization Act provides for accelerated
examination. IPO supports the concept of accelerated examination. However, the availability of
a completed examination within 18 months should be limited to those applicants who elect to
maintain trade secrets by not filing outside of the United States.
Delay of erainador. Section 5 of the Harmonization Act provides for examination to be delayed
for 18 months from the U.S. filing date. Although IPO strongly opposes deferred examination
systems of the type employed In some foreign countries, IPO would suppon delay of search and
-examination for a year as an element of the "provisional filing" scheme under the internal priority
system.
Provisional rights upon publication / 20-year paten: expiration from filing. Section 6 of the
Harmonization Act provides for provisional rights to recover a reasonable royalty based on the
claims in the published patent application that are substantially identical to claims in the patent
eventually issuing on the application. Further, Section 6 provides for patent expiration at 20 years
from filing. IPO supports these provisions. The combination of expiration at 20 years from the
initial U.S. filing and provisional rights will maintain the current length of protection for
inventims, and eliminate the possibility that exists under current law of having patent terms
extend for a period much longer than 20 years after the invention is commercialized. Clarification
Is needed of whether terms for different claims in the same patent could expire on different dates
as a result of "continuaion-in-pat applications.
Assigneefllnglellmlnaton of invenor's oath. The Harmonization Act would be strengthened by
providing that a patent application can be filed without unnecessary formalities, including filing
by an assignee and filing with a simple request instead of a formal Inveaor's oath.
[PO urges the House and Senate subcommitees to give this legislation high priority. Except for the
provisions in Section 3 of the Harmonization Act, the provisions represent needed reforms of the U.S.
patent laws that could be enacted separately from legislation to imigement a harmonization treaty.
As to Section 3, the first-to-file / prior user right changes tied to harmonization, IPO supports further
refinement of these provisions in the Congress to assist the Executive Branch in Its efforts to negotiate
international harmonization. The Executive Branch should propose changes in the domestic patents laws
in the context of treaty negotiations only with the involvement of the Congress and the private sector.
In the GAIT, the United States has offe-ed to eliminate section 104 of litle 35 and remove a restriction
in section 102(g) of ritle 35 - changes that IPO and other organizations have opposed. The United States
made a similar offer to modify section 104 at the diplomatic conference on the patent harmonization treaty
last year.
IPO would like to work with both the Congress and the Executive Branch to see that the owners and users
of patents in the United States are well-served by fundamental but carefully considered changes in the U.S.
patent system.
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